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NORTH STANSBURY MOUNTAINS WILDERNESS STUDY AREA 

1. THE STUDY AREA; 10,480 acres 

The North Stansbury Mountains Wilderness 
Study Area (WSA) (UT-020-089) is in 
northeastern Tooele County, 40 miles 
west of Salt Lake City, Utah (population 
163,697). The study area is a more or 
less triangular unit about 6 miles long 
from north to south and 3 miles from 
east to west. The Grantsville Unit of 
the Wasatch National Forest borders the 
WSA on the south (see Map). Interstate 
Highway 80 is 3 miles north of the WSA. 
Boundaries of the WSA are along section 
and subsection lines that differentiate 
property ownership, exclude existing de¬ 
velopments, and enclose the more rugged 
portions of the northern end of the 
Stansbury Mountains. The WSA includes 
10,480 acres of public land administered 
by the Bureau of Land Management (BLM). 
There are no private. State, or split- 
estate lands within the WSA (see Table 

1). 

Two parcels of State land and four par¬ 
cels of private land are adjacent to the 
WSA on the east and /west. 

The WSA is a north-south ridge with 
steep, V-shaped canyons, that drops from 
8,800 feet elevation at the crest of the 
WSA in the south to 5,200 feet along the 
northern base. Vegetation is predomi¬ 
nantly juniper and conifer forests, but 
growth zones at different elevations 
provide a distinct ecological character. 

The WSA was studied under Section 603 of 
the Federal Land Policy and Management 
Act (FLPMA) and is included in the Utah 
BLM Statewide Wilderness Environmental 
Impact Statement (EIS) finalized in 
November 1990. Three alternatives were 
analyzed in the EIS: an all wilderness 
alternative, which is the recommendation 
in this report; a partial wilderness 
alternative of 8,700 acres; and a no 
wilderness (no action) alternative. 

TABLE 1 
LAND STATUS AND ACREAGE SUMMARY IN THE STUDY AREA 

WITHIN THE WSA ACRES 

BLM (surface and subsurface) 10,480 

Split-Estate (BLM surface only) 0 

In-holdings (State, Private) 0 

Total 10,480 

WITHIN THE RECOMMENDED WILDERNESS BOUNDARY 

BLM (within the WSA) 10,480 

BLM (outside the WSA) 0 

Split-Estate (within the WSA) 0 

Split-Estate (outside the WSA) 0 

Total BLM land recommended for wilderness 10,480 

In-holdings (State, private) 0 

WITHIN THE AREA NOT RECOMMENDED FOR WILDERNESS 

BLM 0 

Split-Estate 0 

Total BLM land not recommended for wilderness 0 

In-holdings (State, Private) 0 

Source: BLM File Data 
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2. RECOMMENDATION AND RATIONALE: 
10,480 acres 

(recommended for wilderness) 
0 acres 

(recommended for nonwilderness) 

The recommendation for this WSA is to 
designate the entire area as wilder¬ 
ness. This is the environmentally pre¬ 
ferable alternative as it would result 
in the least change from the natural 
environment over the long term. 

Slightly more than 98 percent of the 
proposed wilderness area is natural and 
about 55 percent has opportunities for 
outstanding solitude and primitive rec¬ 
reation. Most of the area is too rugged 
for off-highway vehicular (OHV) recrea¬ 
tion. The WSA is scenic: the rocky 
cliffs and dark evergreens are an 
"island" that contrasts sharply with the 
surrounding desert. From several points 
along the crest there are unobstructed 
views of the Great Salt Lake and the 
Great Salt Lake Desert. 

The combination of vegetation zones in 
the WSA is found in only three other 
WSAs in Utah, and two of these areas 
include other vegetation types. Designa¬ 
tion would add to and complement the 
National Wilderness Preservation System 
(NWPS) in the Great Basin in Utah and 
Nevada. The particular combination of 
potential vegetation types that could 
develop in the WSA are not likely to 
occur in any established wilderness area 
or any other BLM study area except the 
King Top WSA, also in Utah but not rec¬ 
ommended for wilderness. 

Wilderness designation would be consis¬ 
tent with decisions for the adjacent 
U.S. Forest Service (FS) lands, which 
are intended to preserve natural envi¬ 
ronmental values along the crest of the 
mountain range by designating and man¬ 
aging those lands as roadless semi¬ 
primitive, excluding vehicular use. 

Conflicts with other uses are not like¬ 
ly. Potential for development of leas¬ 
able minerals is generally low within 
the WSA. Wilderness designation would 
conflict with potential for mining of 
lead, silver, and gold in T. 2 S., R. 7 
W., Secs. 3 and 11. 

However, these minerals could be mined 
following designation if valid claims 
have been filed as of the date of des¬ 

ignation. 

Grazing use could continue as it is now, 
with only minor inconvenience caused by 
closure of a total of 2 miles of ways. 

Military overflights occur, but they 
would create only temporary intrusions 
on the outstanding opportunities for 

solitude in the WSA. 

3. CRITERIA CONSIDERED IN DEVELOPING THE 
WILDERNESS RECOMMENDATION 

Wilderness Characteristics 

A. Naturalness 

Naturalness is defined as an attribute 
in which the evidence of man is substan¬ 
tially unnoticeable to the average visi¬ 
tor and where minor imprints of man ex¬ 
hibit no cumulative impact that is sub¬ 
stantially noticeable. About 98 percent 
of the WSA is in an essentially natural 
condition. Evidence of man is not appar¬ 
ent within the unit, and the entire WSA 
meets the Wilderness Act criteria for 
naturalness. The difficulty of access 
into the WSA has helped preserve its 
primeval character. The WSA generally 
appears as an untouched rugged mountain 
ridge with rugged cliffs and dark ever¬ 
greens. 

The only intrusions are a mining road, 
adit, shaft, and 2 miles of ways in the 
lower portions of Burnt and Muskrat Can¬ 
yons on the west side of the WSA. These 
intrusions are substantially unnotice¬ 
able. About 200 acres do not meet the 
Wilderness Act criteria. 

B. Solitude 

Visitors can find solitude in about 55 
percent of the WSA (5,810 acres). Both 
topographic and vegetation screening 
exist in scattered locations. The north- 
south trending ridge that forms the WSA 
is flanked by steep slopes separated by 
rugged canyons that provide screening 
from others. Conifers on the north sides 
of the canyons and mixed conifers and 
riparian woodlands in the bottoms of the 
canyons provide a feeling of isolation 
and seclusion. Outstanding opportunities 
for solitude exist in the forested, 
rocky chutes leading into Muskrat Canyon 
on the slopes west of Onaqui Peak; in 
the canyons south of Timpie Valley and 
in Mack Canyon; and in places along the 
ridgeline where aspen, mountain mahog¬ 
any, and Douglas fir provide screening. 

Areas comprising about 4,670 acres (45 
percent of the WSA) are conspicuously 
open and are not screened by vegetation 
or terrain. Recreationists in these 
areas would have little sense of seclu¬ 
sion if other visitors were nearby. 
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The WSA is within the South Range of the 
U.S. Air Force (USAF) Utah Test and 
Training Range (UTTR), one of the busi¬ 
est military air spaces in the country. 
At least 100 to 150 flights occur daily 
within the UTTR, 6 days a week, includ¬ 
ing some as low as 100 feet above the 
ground. Most overflights in the vicinity 
of the Stansbury Mountains are subsonic 
and usually are not directly over the 
WSA. The overflights cause sight and 
sound intrusions that detract from but 
do not eliminate overall opportunities 
for solitude. 

C. Primitive and Unconfined Recreation 

About 55 percent of the WSA meets the 
requirements for primitive recreation 
set by the Wilderness Act, and recrea¬ 
tional experiences are potentially out¬ 
standing. Most current annual recrea¬ 
tional use of about 300 visitor days is 
hunting and hiking along the ridgeline 
to the crest, at 8,800 feet, but there 
are significant opportunities for back¬ 
packing, horseback riding, and sight¬ 
seeing. 

An adventure awaits backpackers who walk 
the 30-mile Stansbury Range, from Timpie 
Ridge on the north to Johnson’s Pass on 
the south, through the WSA and the 
Wasatch-Cache National Forest Desert 
Peak Wilderness. No trail follows the 
entire crest of the range. Access to the 
WSA is limited by adjacent private 
lands, but can be obtained from Muskrat 
Canyon on the west and FS lands on the 
south. Between the WSA on the north and 
the Desert Peak Wilderness are 3,500 
acres of National Forest lands that are 
currently being managed as a semi¬ 
primitive nonmotorized area. 

Horseback riding is possible in the cen¬ 
tral portion of the range. Riders might 
have some difficulty in the north along 
Timpie Ridge and in the south above Mack 
Canyon, but subalpine meadows in the 
north and on the south ridge above Min¬ 
ers Canyon are relatively gentle slopes. 
Miners and Muskrat Canyons provide easy 
travel by horseback. 

The crest of the WSA provides fine pano¬ 
ramas. Scenic vistas on all sides in¬ 
clude the Great Salt Lake to the north. 

D. Special Features 

Cougars inhabit the Stansbury Mountains. 
The bald eagle, an endangered species, 
and the golden eagle, a threatened spe¬ 
cies, inhabit the area and the peregrine 
falcon, also an endangered species, may 
be a resident. 

Candidate threatened or endangered spe¬ 
cies that may live in the WSA are the 
ferruginous hawk, Swainson's hawk, long¬ 
billed curlew, western snowy plover, 
white-faced ibis, western yellow-billed 
cuckoo, spotted bat, and Stansbury pock¬ 
et gopher. The bird species also fre¬ 
quent other areas throughout the Great 
Basin and other parts of the western 
United States. Refer to Appendix 4 and 
the Affected Environment, Vegetation and 
Wildlife Including Special Status Spe¬ 
cies sections of the Utah BLM Statewide 
Wilderness EIS for additional informa¬ 
tion. 

Diversity in the National Wilderness 
Preservation System 

A. Expanding the Diversity of Natural 
Systems and Features as Represented by 
Ecosystems 

Wilderness designation of this WSA would 
add a combination of potential natural 
vegetation (PNV) ecosystems not present¬ 
ly represented in Utah or in the NWPS. 
PNV is the vegetative type that would 
eventually become climax vegetation if 
not altered by human interference, and 
is not necessarily the vegetation that 
is currently present in an area. 

The WSA is in the Intermountain Sage¬ 
brush Province/Ecoregion. The PNV is 
juniper-pinyon woodland (9,780 acres) 
and spruce-fir-Douglas fir (700 acres). 
This particular combination of PNV would 
probably occur elsewhere only in the 
King Top WSA (UT-050-070) and is not 
represented in the NWPS. This informa¬ 
tion is summarized in Table 2 from BLM 
data compiled in December 1989. 

B. Assessing the Opportunities for Soli¬ 

tude or Primitive Recreation within a 
Days Driving Time (5 Hours) of Manor 
Population Centers 

The WSA is within a 5-hour drive of the 
Salt Lake City-Ogden, Utah and Provo- 
Orem, Utah standard metropolitan statis¬ 
tical areas. Table 3 summarizes the num¬ 
ber and acreage of designated areas and 
other BLM study areas within a 5-hour 
drive of these population centers. 

C. Balancing the Geographic Distribution 
of Wilderness Areas 

The North Stansbury Mountains WSA would 
not contribute significantly to balanc¬ 
ing the geographic distribution of areas 
within the NWPS. As of January 1987, the 
NWPS included 23 designated wilderness 
areas comprising 4,868,316 acres in Utah 
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TABLE 2 
ECOSYSTEM REPRESENTATION 

NWPS AREAS OTHER BLM STUDIES 

BAILEY-KUCHLER CLASSIFICATION (PNV) AREAS ACRES AREAS ACRES 

NATIONWIDE (INTERMOUNTAIN SAGEBRUSH 
PROVINCE) 

Juniper-Pinyon Woodland 6 93,656 75 2,153,907 

Spruce-Fir-Douglas Fir Forest 0 0 1 50,862 

UTAH (INTERMOUNTAIN SAGEBRUSH PROVINCE) 

Juniper-Pinyon Woodland 2 14,955 13 249,653 

Spruce-Fir-Douglas Fir Forest 0 0 1 50,862 

Source: BLM File Data. 

TABLE 3 
WILDERNESS OPPORTUNITIES FOR RESIDENTS OF MAJOR POPULATION CENTERS 

NWPS AREAS OTHER BLM STUDIES 

POPULATION CENTERS AREAS ACRES AREAS ACRES 

Salt Lake City-Ogden, Utah 11 1,099,962 78 2,249,195 

Provo-Orem, Utah 11 721,793 80 2,776,388 

Source: BLM File Data. 

and the nearest adjacent states, Idaho 
and Nevada. 

Nine designated wilderness areas are 
within 100 miles of the WSA. All are in 
National Forests. In a clockwise direc¬ 
tion, beginning to the north, are the 
23,850-acre Wellsville Mountain Wilder¬ 
ness, the 44,350-acre Mt. Naomi Wilder¬ 
ness, the 16,000-acre Mt. Olympus Wil¬ 
derness, the 456,705-acre High Uintas 
Wilderness, the 11,334-acre Twin Peaks 
Wilderness, the 30,088-acre Lone Peak 
Wilderness, the 10,750-acre Mt. Timpa- 
nogos Wilderness, the 28,000-acre Mt. 
Nebo Wilderness, and; just south of the 
WSA; the 25,500-acre Desert Peak Wilder¬ 
ness. 

In Utah and the adjacent states nearest 
the WSA (Nevada and Idaho), there are 23 
wilderness areas that comprise 4,868,316 
acres, but in the Great Basin there are 
only six wilderness areas totaling 
272,994 acres. The WSA would add a PNV 
combination which is not represented at 

all in the NWPS. 

Manageability (The area must be capable 
of being effectively managed to preserve 
its wilderness character.) 

Overall, the WSA could be managed as 
wilderness. Because there are no State 
or private lands in the WSA, access and 
exchange or purchase would not have to 
be considered. Any activities or devel¬ 
opment on two sections of adjacent State 
land west and east of the WSA and on 
three parcels of private land to the 
east could reduce the quality of soli¬ 
tude in adjoining parts of the WSA but 
would not significantly affect wilder¬ 
ness qualities overall. 

Five pre-FLPMA mining claims (100 acres) 
are in the WSA. Any mineral-related 
activity that might occur would have to 
be conducted under the unnecessary and 
undue degradation guidelines of the 43 
CFR 3809 regulations, including recla¬ 
mation of disturbance. Temporary roads 
and use of motorized equipment would 
have to be allowed if there are no rea¬ 
sonable alternatives. Only 2 acres of 
surface disturbance are projected in the 
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WSA in the foreseeable future if it is 
designated as wilderness. There would be 
temporary reductions in the quality of 
opportunities for solitude and primitive 
recreation on about 14 percent (1,500 
acres) of the WSA. However, mining 
andmineral exploration would be 
restricted to mining claims valid at the 
time of wilderness designation. 

No plans are known for any kind of non- 
mineral-related activity in the WSA. Any 
proposals for use of the area if desig¬ 
nated as wilderness, however, would be 
subject to wilderness management regula¬ 
tions, including closure to OHV use and 
restrictions to meet visual resource 
management objectives. Wilderness man¬ 
agement could not allow rangeland devel¬ 
opments that might disturb wilderness 
values, but continued livestock grazing 
would be consistent with wilderness man¬ 
agement guidelines. 

The USAF has stated that military 
flights will continue in the vicinity of 
the WSA, whether or not it is desig¬ 
nated. Overflights would detract from 
solitude, and management could not miti¬ 
gate such disturbance. This conflict 
could be resolved only on a congression¬ 
al level. 

Energy and Mineral Resource Values 

The WSA could contain deposits of lead, 
silver, zinc, and copper that are cur¬ 
rently listed as strategic and critical 
material. 

The U.S. Geological Survey (USGS) and 
the U.S. Bureau of Mines (USBM) prepared 
a mineral assessment report for the 
North Stansbury Mountains WSA (USGS Bul¬ 
letin 1745-B, Michael P. Foose, et al., 
1989). The report indicates that the 
likelihood of oil and gas resources in 
the WSA is low with little certainty 
that these resources do or do not exist. 
It is possible, however, that some hy¬ 
drocarbons may have accumulated in some 
of the younger rocks along the western 
edge of the study area. The potential 
for undiscovered geothermal resources is 
moderate in a small area in the south¬ 
western portion of the WSA. The eastern 
and southern parts of the WSA are con¬ 
sidered to have moderate mineral poten¬ 
tial for undiscovered lead, zinc, sil¬ 
ver, gold, and mercury. The remaining 
portions of the study area are assigned 
a low mineral resource potential for 
these metals. A small area in the south- 
easternmost part of the study area has 
inferred subeconomic resources of lime¬ 
stone suitable for making cement. Infer¬ 
red subeconomic resources of sand and 

gravel exist within Muskrat Canyon. 
These inferred subeconomic resources are 
not likely to be developed. 

Impacts on Resources 

The comparative impact table (Table 4) 
summarizes the effects on pertinent re¬ 
sources for alternatives considered in¬ 
cluding designation or nondesignation of 
the area as wilderness. 

Local Social and Economic Considerations 

Social and economic factors were not 
considered to be significant issues in 
the EIS. 

Summary of WSA-Specific Public Comments 

Public involvement has occurred through¬ 
out the wilderness review process. Com¬ 
ments received during the early stages 
of the EIS preparation were used to de¬ 
velop significant study issues and 
alternatives for the ultimate management 
of the WSA. 

During formal public review of the Draft 
EIS, a total of 56 inputs specifically 
addressing this WSA were received from 
60 commenters, including oral statements 
received at 17 public hearings on the 
EIS. Each letter or oral testimony was 
considered to be one input. Duplicate 
letters or oral statements by the same 
commenter were not counted as additional 
inputs or signatures. Each individual 
was credited with one signature or tes¬ 
timony regardless of the number of in¬ 
puts . 

In general, 41 commenters supported wil¬ 
derness designation for part or all of 
the WSA, while 13 were opposed. Six com¬ 
menters addressed the relative merits of 
the EIS, but took no formal position on 
wilderness designation. 

Those favoring wilderness commented on 
special features and opportunities for 
solitude and primitive recreation. The 
majority of those commenting in favor of 
wilderness were from urban Utah. Of par¬ 
ticular concern was the need to protect 
wildlife and wildlife habitat. 

Those opposing wilderness were concerned 
that wilderness designation would pre¬ 
clude mineral exploration and develop¬ 
ment and that the WSA lacks wilderness 
qualities. The majority of those oppos¬ 
ing wilderness designation were local 
residents and people with mining inter¬ 
ests . 
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Three Federal agencies, the FS, USAF, 
and USBM, commented on the Draft EIS. 
The FS favored a partial wilderness des¬ 
ignation for the WSA as part of a larger 
wilderness area which would include the 
Desert Peak Wilderness Area and addi¬ 
tional forest lands between the Wilder¬ 
ness and the North Stansbury Mountains 
WSA. The other Federal agencies did not 
take a position regarding designation or 
nondesignation of the WSA. The USAF 
noted that low altitude flights will 
continue over the WSA with or without 
wilderness designation and that they 
will not negotiate nor sign any agree¬ 
ment to avoid the proposed wilderness 
area. This conflict can be resolved only 
on the Congressional level. 

The USBM noted that the BLM's Final EIS 
should include the findings of the USGS 
and USBM minerals investigations and 
projected that those findings would be 
available in November 1988. Those find¬ 
ings were incorporated into the Final 
EIS and study report. 

No comment letters were received on the 
Final EIS. 

There are no State lands in-held in the 
WSA. In commenting on the Draft EIS the 
State of Utah expressed general opposi¬ 
tion to wilderness designation but did 
not take a definite position regarding 
wilderness designation of the WSA. 

Specific comments by the State addressed 
vegetation, minerals, wildlife, and 
livestock. The State of Utah noted that 
the WSA has moderate wilderness values 
and conflicts and that the partial wil¬ 
derness alternative would retain the 
highest quality wilderness values while 
minimizing problems. 

The Tooele County Master Plan, prepared 
by Mountain Area Planners in 1972 is not 
specifically directed to the North 
Stansbury Mountains WSA. However, the 
Tooele County Commission is opposed to 
wilderness designation for BLM lands in 
Utah, including the WSA. According to 
the Commission, wilderness designation 
would be in direct conflict with the 
Tooele County Master Plan and current 
zoning designations which were developed 
and adopted many years before any wil¬ 
derness proposals were considered. Spe¬ 
cific comments from the Commission on 
the Draft EIS dealt with the intrusions 
in the WSA and concluded that the WSA 
does not have real wilderness values. 
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CEDAR MOUNTAINS WILDERNESS STUDY AREA 

1. THE STUDY AREA: 50,500 acres 

The Cedar Mountains Wilderness Study 
Area (WSA) (UT-020-094) is in east- 
central Tooele County, 65 miles west of 
Salt Lake City, Utah (population 
163,697 ) and about 40 miles west of 
Tooele, Utah (population 14,335). The 
study area is an elongated unit, 20 
miles long from north to south and 4 to 
5 miles wide from east to west (see 
Map). The WSA includes 50,500 acres of 
full-estate public lands administered by 
the Bureau of Land Management (BLM), 
four sections (2,261 acres) of split- 
estate lands with Federal surface and 
State minerals, and four sections (1,643 
acres) of non-BLM lands (private surface 
and State-owned minerals) (see Table 1). 
The WSA is bounded mainly by unimproved 
roads on the south and west and by legal 
section lines on the north and east. 

The WSA is at the eastern edge of the 
Great Salt Lake Desert. The study area 
consists of a single, 20-mile long ridge 
trending north and south that slopes 
from a high point at 7,712 feet to allu¬ 
vial fans at the edge of the WSA, at 
4,800 to 5,000 feet. Grasses, brush, and 
forbs on the slopes and scattered juni¬ 
pers at higher elevations constitute 
most of the vegetation. Above 5,800 
feet, the main ridge and the south¬ 
facing slopes are mostly bare, with 
scattered juniper trees. 

The WSA was studied under Section 603 of 
the Federal Land Policy and Management 
Act (FLPMA) and is included in the Utah 
BLM Statewide Wilderness Environmental 
Impact Statement (EIS) finalized in 
November 1990. 

TABLE 1 
LAND STATUS AND ACREAGE SUMMARY IN THE STUDY AREA 

WITHIN THE WSA ACRES 

BLM (surface and subsurface) 50,500 

Split-Estate (BLM surface only)4 2,261 

In-holdings (State, Private) 1,643 

Total 54,404 

WITHIN THE RECOMMENDED WILDERNESS BOUNDARY 

BLM (within the WSA) 0 

BLM (outside the WSA) 0 

Split-Estate (within the WSA) 0 

Split-Estate (outside the WSA) 0 

Total BLM land recommended for wilderness 0 

In-holdings (State, private) 0 

WITHIN THE AREA NOT RECOMMENDED FOR WILDERNESS 

BLM 50,500 

Split-Estate 2,261 

Total BLM land not recommended for wilderness 52,761 

In-holdings (State, Private) 1,643 

Source: BLM File Data 

4 In this report, split-estate lands are defined as only those lands with Federal 
surface and non-Federal subsurface (minerals). Lands that have Federal minerals but 
non-Federal surface are classified according to the owner of the surface. 
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Two alternatives were analyzed in the 
EIS: a no wilderness (no action) alter¬ 
native, which is the recommendation in 
this report, and an all wilderness 
alternative of 50,500 acres. 

2. RECOMMENDATION AND RATIONALE; 
0 acres 
(recommended for wilderness) 
50,500 acres 
(recommended for nonwilderness) 

The recommendation for this WSA is to 
release the entire area for uses other 
than wilderness. Designation of the 
entire area is considered to be the 
environmentally preferable alternative 
as it would result in the least change 
from the natural environment over the 
long term. The alternative selected, 
however, would be implemented in a man¬ 
ner which would utilize all practical 
means to avoid or minimize adverse 
environmental impacts. 

The WSA is in a natural condition, but 
the other wilderness values of the area 
are not exceptional or of generally high 
quality. Topographically the Cedar 
Mountains WSA is not spectacular. The 
WSA does not include outstanding scen¬ 
ery or opportunities for primitive rec¬ 
reation. Because of sparse vegetation 
and gentle topography only a little more 
than 10 percent of the WSA (5,280 acres) 
provides outstanding opportunities for 
solitude. To the east of the WSA, across 
Skull Valley are paved roads, a rocket 
testing center, and five ranches. Occa¬ 
sionally, activities in this area create 
off-site activities and noises that de¬ 
tract from solitude within the WSA. 
Military training flights are conducted 
daily over and around the WSA, further 
reducing the quality of opportunities 
for solitude. 

About 18 miles of ways enter the WSA, 
making the area readily accessible to 
vehicles. Presently, about 357 annual 
visitor days of recreation in the WSA 
are based on use of vehicles, whereas 
only 27 visitor days are considered to 
be primitive recreation. There are no 
water sources to add interest to the 
area or to attract recreational users. 

Bald eagles seasonally migrate into the 
WSA and wild horses are occasionally 
seen in the area. Even though these ani¬ 
mals would add a special feature to the 
WSA, they are certainly not restricted 
to the WSA and are found at many loca¬ 
tions throughout the Great Basin. 

The WSA has known deposits of phosphate, 
aragonite, and potentially saleable 

columnar basalt. It is within a known 
copper producing province. Wilderness 
designation would not result in a major 
loss of mineral production because there 
appears to be little potential for 
development of these resources in the 
foreseeable future. Nevertheless, some 
long-term potential for mineral extrac¬ 
tion may exist. 

Although the WSA meets the minimal cri¬ 
teria for wilderness consideration by 
being natural and offering outstanding 
opportunities for solitude on about 10 
percent of the area, the overall wil¬ 
derness values of the WSA are low, and 
BLM recommends that the WSA be released 
for uses other than wilderness. 

3. CRITERIA USED IN DEVELOPING THE WIL¬ 
DERNESS RECOMMENDATION 

Wilderness Characteristics 

A. Naturalness 

Naturalness is defined as an attribute 
in which the evidence of man is substan¬ 
tially unnoticeable to the average visi¬ 
tor and where minor imprints of man ex¬ 
hibit no cumulative impact that is sub¬ 
stantially noticeable. 

About 50,000 acres (99 percent of the 
WSA) meet the standards for naturalness, 
although about 75 acres have minor im¬ 
prints. The remaining 500 acres do not 
meet the standards, as impacts caused by 
human activity are noticeable. These in¬ 
clude 450 acres disturbed by 18 miles of 
ways and 50 acres that have been altered 
in five mining prospects. Approximately 
3,000 acres were burned by wildfire and 
reseeded in 1982. 

Overall, the WSA appears as untouched 
rounded hills with a sparse covering of 
juniper trees and desert shrubs. 

B. Solitude 

About 45,220 acres (90 percent of the 
WSA) do not have outstanding opportuni¬ 
ties for solitude, as most of the WSA 
lacks topographic or vegetative screen¬ 
ing and is affected by outside activi¬ 
ties. Most slopes are gently rounded and 
canyons and gullies are shallow. Vegeta¬ 
tive cover is present but generally does 
not provide opportunity for solitude. 

The Cedar Mountains WSA is within the 
South Range of the U.S. Air Force (USAF) 
Utah Test and Training Range (UTTR), one 
of the busiest military air spaces in 
the country. Most overflights near the 
Cedar Mountains are subsonic and are not 
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directly over the WSA, but the over¬ 
flights cause sight and sound intrusions 
that detract from opportunities for sol¬ 
itude. East of the WSA, paved roads, a 
rocket testing center, and five ranches 
are the sources of sounds which occa¬ 
sionally disturb solitude in the WSA. 

The remaining 5,280 acres in the WSA 
have outstanding opportunities for sol¬ 
itude. Most of these opportunities are 
in canyons on the east side where verti¬ 
cal sedimentary formations provide some 
solitude among cliffs and canyons. Iso¬ 
lated dense stands of juniper, especial¬ 
ly where canyons are nearby, sufficient¬ 
ly screen human activities and other 
recreationists to provide solitude. 

C. Primitive and Unconfined Recreation 

Opportunities for primitive and uncon¬ 
fined recreation in the Cedar Mountains 
WSA are not outstanding, although a 
variety of recreational activities are 
possible. 

Under the present BLM land use plan the 
WSA would be open to off-highway vehicle 
(OHV) use. A total of 18 miles of jeep 
trails and ways are on BLM lands within 
the WSA. Eleven separate access routes 
penetrate the WSA except on the north. 
Most of these access ways are in canyons 
near the boundary of the WSA. The long¬ 
est is 3 miles in Wild Cat Canyon. An 
estimated 357 recreational visitor days 
every year are associated with vehicular 
use. Prior to wilderness interim manage¬ 
ment that resulted from identifying the 
area as a WSA, OHV groups expressed in¬ 
terest in using the area for organized 
events. 

If released from wilderness study stat¬ 
us, the area would be open for such use 
under the current BLM management plan. 

Primitive (non-vehicular) recreational 
use is estimated at only 27 visitor days 
per year. Because of the low level of 
recreational use, there is presently 
little conflict between those who use 
the area for primitive rather than mech¬ 
anized use. Horseback riding, hiking, 
geological study, and hunting are poten¬ 
tial recreational uses. Isolated sheer 
limestone cliffs provide some opportuni¬ 
ties for rock climbing. Drinking water 
is not available in the WSA, but a route 
along the crest of the ridge from White 
Rocks to Hastings Pass would interest 
hikers and horseback riders. Deer, the 
main big game species in the Cedar Moun¬ 
tains, are not plentiful and attract 
relatively few hunters, but upland bird 
hunting is sometimes good especially 

along the boundary road near developed 
springs. 

D. Special Features 

Golden eagles, a BLM sensitive species, 
may be yearlong residents in the Cedar 
Mountains. Bald eagles, an endangered 
species, migrate through the WSA from 
November to March. Eight species which 
may inhabit or visit the WSA are poten¬ 
tial candidate species for listing as 
threatened or endangered. These are the 
ferruginous hawk, Swainson's hawk, long¬ 
billed curlew, snowy plover, white-faced 
ibis, western yellow-billed cuckoo, 
spotted bat, and Skull Valley pocket 
gopher. The bird species are not unique 
to the Cedar Mountains, however, as they 
may also frequent areas throughout the 
Great Basin and other parts of the west¬ 
ern United States. Refer to Appendix 4 
and the Affected Environment, Wildlife 
Including Special Status Species sec¬ 
tions of the Utah BLM Statewide Wilder¬ 
ness Final EIS for additional informa¬ 
tion. 

Diversity in the National Wilderness 
Preservation System (NWPS) 

A. Expanding the Diversity of Natural 
Systems and Features as Represented by 
Ecosystems 

Wilderness designation of this WSA would 
not add a potential natural vegetation 
(PNV) ecosystem not presently represent¬ 
ed in Utah or in the NWPS. PNV is the 
vegetative type that would eventually 
become climax vegetation if not altered 
by human interference, and is not neces¬ 
sarily the vegetation that is currently 
present in an area. 

The WSA is in the Intermountain Sage¬ 
brush Province/Ecoregion. The PNV is 
entirely juniper-pinyon woodland (50,500 
acres). The PNV in the WSA is repre¬ 
sented in the NWPS both nationally and 
in Utah and in BLM study areas in Utah 
and other states. This information is 
summarized in Table 2 from BLM data 
compiled in December 1989. 

B. Assessing the Opportunities for Soli¬ 
tude or Primitive Recreation within a 
Days Driving Time (5 Hours) of Major 
Population Centers 

The WSA is within a 5-hour drive of the 
Salt Lake City-Ogden, Utah and Provo- 
Orem, Utah standard metropolitan statis¬ 
tical areas. Table 3 summarizes the num¬ 
ber and acreage of designated areas and 
other BLM study areas within a 5-hour 
drive of these population centers. 
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TABLE 2 
ECOSYSTEM REPRESENTATION 

NWPS AREAS OTHER BLM STUDIES 

BAILEY-KUCHLER CLASSIFICATION (PNV) AREAS ACRES AREAS ACRES 

NATIONWIDE (INTERMOUNTAIN SAGEBRUSH 
PROVINCE). 

Juniper-Pinyon Woodland 6 93,656 75 2,103,407 

UTAH (INTERMOUNTAIN SAGEBRUSH PROVINCE) 

Juniper-Pinyon Woodland 2 14,955 13 208,933 

Source: BLM File Data. 

TABLE 3 
WILDERNESS OPPORTUNITIES FOR RESIDENTS OF MAJOR POPULATION CENTERS 

NWPS AREAS OTHER BLM STUDIES 

POPULATION CENTERS AREAS ACRES AREAS ACRES 

Salt Lake City-Ogden, Utah 11 1,099,,962 78 2,209,175 

Provo-Orem, Utah 11 721,793 90 2,736,368 

Source: BLM File Data. 

C. Balancing the Geographic Distribution 
of Wilderness Areas 

The Cedar Mountains WSA would not con¬ 
tribute significantly to balancing the 
geographic distribution of areas within 
the NWPS. As of January 1987, the NWPS 
included 23 designated wilderness areas 
comprising 4,868,316 acres in Utah and 
the nearest adjacent states (Idaho and 
Nevada). 

Nine designated wilderness areas are 
within 100 miles of the WSA. All are in 
National Forests. In a clockwise direc¬ 
tion, beginning to the north, are the 
23,850-acre Wellsville Mountain Wilder¬ 
ness, the 44,350-acre Mt. Naomi Wilder¬ 
ness, the 16,000-acre Mt. Olympus Wil¬ 
derness, the 11,334-acre Twin Peaks Wil¬ 
derness, the 30,088-acre Lone Peak Wil¬ 
derness, the 10,750-acre Mt. Timpanogos 
Wilderness, the 25,500-acre Desert Peak 
Wilderness, the 28,000-acre Mt. Nebo 
Wilderness, and the 113,167-acre Jar- 
bidge Wilderness. 

Although the Cedar Mountains WSA could 
supplement the NWPS in the Great Basin 
because there are only six wilderness 
areas totaling 272,994 acres, the WSA 
does not include any special or unique 

features that would contribute signifi¬ 
cantly to the NWPS. 

Manageability (The area must be capable 
of being effectively managed to preserve 
its wilderness character.) 

The WSA could be managed as wilderness./. 
Provision of access to 3,904 acres of 
land with State subsurface rights inclu¬ 
ding 1,643 acres of private surface land 
scattered throughout the WSA could 
affect wilderness values in the study 
area. BLM could not administratively 
control development of those lands. How¬ 
ever, little or no development is pro¬ 
jected for the in-held lands in the 
foreseeable future. There are no mineral 
leases on public lands in the WSA. There 
are two pre-FLPMA mining claims on pub¬ 
lic lands that could be developed even 
following designation. Such development 
is not expected. 

On the other hand, the limited wilder¬ 
ness values, OHV use, wild horses, and 
sensitive species can be managed without 
wilderness designation. Some additional 
monitoring would be necessary to assure 
that cultural values are not lost 
through vandalism and inadvertent dam¬ 
age. Livestock grazing would continue as 
at present, with little or no change in 
management. 

20 



CEDAR MOUNTAINS WILDERNESS STUDY AREA 

The USAF has stated that military 

flights will continue in the vicinity of 

the WSA, whether it is designated or 

not. Overflights would detract from sol¬ 

itude, and BLM management could not mit¬ 

igate such disturbance. This conflict 

can be resolved only at the Congression¬ 

al level. 

Energy and Mineral Resource Values 

Because the WSA is not recommended for 

wilderness designation, the U.S. Geolog¬ 

ical Survey (USGS) and the U.S. Bureau 

of Mines (USBM) did not prepare a miner¬ 

al assessment report for the area. 

According to BLM geologists, the WSA is 

not within an established oil and gas 

province, and there is little certainty 

that any deposits exist except perhaps 

as small, scattered pools. 

Phosphate beds that underlie approxi¬ 

mately 14,000 acres within the WSA may 

contain an estimated 130 million tons of 

recoverable phosphate. Developing this 

resource is not commercially feasible at 

this time, however. A low temperature 

geothermal resource may exist in the 

WSA, but data are insufficient to prove 

its potential. 

A small deposit of aragonite exists in 

the extreme north end of the WSA, and 

two mining claims (40 acres) are on file 

for this decorative stone. An aragonite 

deposit just north of the WSA has been 

mined since the 1890s. Copper has not 

been found in the WSA, but the Cedar 

Mountains are within a known copper- 

producing province (Bingham [Utah]-Ely 

[Nevada]), and small copper deposits may 

be in the area. BLM assumes that gold 

and silver may also occur in small quan¬ 

tities in the WSA because the geology is 

similar to locations in Nevada where 

these resources are found. 

High quality sand and gravel are in the 

WSA, but the same kind of material 

occurs widely outside the WSA bounda¬ 

ries. Columnar basalt on Tabby's Peak, 

near the southern end of the WSA, is not 

common in the region and may have moder¬ 

ate potential for sale. 

Impacts on Resources 

The comparative impact table (Table 4) 

summarizes the effects on pertinent 

resources for alternatives considered 

including designation or nondesignation 

of the area as wilderness. 

Local Social and Economic Considerations 

Social and economic factors were not 

considered to be significant issues in 

the EIS. / 

Summary of WSA-Specific Public Comments 

Public involvement has occurred through¬ 

out the wilderness review process. Com¬ 

ments received during the early stages 

of the EIS preparation were used to 

develop significant study issues and 

alternatives for the ultimate management 

of the WSA. 

During formal public review of the Draft 

EIS, a total of 61 inputs specifically 

addressing this WSA were received from 

65 commenters, including oral statements 

received at 17 public hearings on the 

EIS. Each letter or oral testimony was 

considered to be one input. Duplicate 

letters or oral statements by the same 

commenter were not counted as additional 

input or signatures. Each individual was 

credited with one signature or tes¬ 

timony regardless of the number of in¬ 

puts. 

In general, 45 commenters supported wil¬ 

derness designation for part or all of 

the WSA, while 12 were opposed. Eight 

commenters addressed the relative merits 

of the EIS but took no formal position 

on wilderness designation. 

Those favoring wilderness commented on 

special features and wilderness values. 

The majority of those commenting in 

favor of wilderness were from urban Utah 

and other states. Of particular concern 

was the need to protect wildlife and 

wildlife habitat. 

Those opposing wilderness were concerned 

that wilderness designation would pre¬ 

clude mineral exploration and develop¬ 

ment and that the WSA lacks wilderness 

qualities. The majority of those oppos¬ 

ing wilderness designation were local 

citizens. 

Two Federal agencies, the USAF and the 

USBM commented on the Draft EIS. The 

Federal agencies did not take a position 

regarding designation or nondesignation 

of the WSA. The USAF noted that low 

altitude flights will continue over the 

WSA with or without wilderness designa¬ 

tion and that they will not negotiate 

nor sign any agreement to avoid the pro¬ 

posed wilderness area. This conflict can 

be resolved only on the Congressional 

level. The USBM stated that BLM under¬ 

rated the petroleum potential of the 

WSA. 
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No comment letters were received on the 

Final EIS. 

There are no State surface-estate lands 

in-held in the WSA. There are eight 

sections (3,904 acres) of in-held State 

subsurface land. Approximately 2,261 

acres of the in-held State subsurface 

land have Federal surface ownership and 

1,643 acres have private surface owner¬ 

ship. In commenting on the Draft EIS the 

State of Utah expressed general opposi¬ 

tion to wilderness designation but did 

not take a definite position regarding 

wilderness designation of the WSA. 

Specific comments by the State addressed 

errors in the EIS mapping of land status 

and the need to report the presence of 

antelope in the WSA. The State noted 

that the WSA meets the minimum wilder¬ 

ness quality factors but, lacks special 

features and is not as spectacular as 

other West Desert WSAs. In their opin¬ 

ion, other land use conflicts and eco¬ 

nomic and mineral potentials outweigh 

the wilderness values of the WSA. 

The Tooele County Master Plan, prepared 

by Mountain Area Planners in 1972 is not 

specifically directed to the Cedar Moun¬ 

tains WSA. However, the Tooele County 

Commission is opposed to wilderness des¬ 

ignation for BLM lands in Utah, includ¬ 

ing the WSA. According to the Commission 

wilderness designation would be in 

direct conflict with the Tooele County 

Master Plan and current zoning designa¬ 

tions which were developed and adopted 

many years before any wilderness pro¬ 

posals were considered. 
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DEEP CREEK MOUNTAINS WILDERNESS STUDY AREA 

The WSA is bounded on the southwest by 
the Goshute Indian Reservation. Most of 
the boundary is along section and sub¬ 
section lines which are adjacent to the 
edge of the mountain range. The WSA ex¬ 
cludes most existing developments and 
non-Federal property adjacent to the 
Deep Creek Mountains. Unimproved roads 
define parts of the eastern and southern 
boundaries. 

The WSA includes most of the Deep Creek 
Mountains, a 30-mile long north-south 
trending mountain range that rises from 
about 4,000 feet elevation on the desert 
floor to a ridge of 8,000 to 10,000 
feet, capped by two 12,000-foot peaks. 
Vegetation varies with elevation from 
sagebrush at the lower elevations 
through pinyon and juniper to montane 
forest. 

TABLE 1 
LAND STATUS AND ACREAGE SUMMARY IN THE STUDY AREA* 

WITHIN THE WSA ACRES 

BLM (surface and subsurface) 68,910 

Split-Estate (BLM surface only) 0 

In-holdings (State, Private) 3,248 

Total 72,158 

WITHIN THE RECOMMENDED WILDERNESS BOUNDARY 

BLM (within the WSA) 57,384 

BLM (outside the WSA) 0 

Split-Estate (within the WSA) 0 

Split-Estate (outside the WSA) 0 

Total BLM land recommended for wilderness 57,384 

In-holdings (State, private) 3,248 

WITHIN THE AREA NOT RECOMMENDED FOR WILDERNESS 

BLM 11,526 

Split-Estate 0 

Total BLM land not recommended for wilderness 11,526 

In-holdings (State, Private) 0 

1. THE STUDY AREA: 68,910 acres 

The Deep Creek Mountains Wilderness 
Study Area (WSA) (UT-020-060, UT-050- 
020) is in southwestern Tooele County 
and northwestern Juab County, about 80 
miles from Tooele, Utah (population 
14,335) in Tooele County and 90 miles 
from Nephi, Utah (population 3,285) in 
Juab County. The WSA contains about 
68,910 acres of public land administered 
by the Bureau of Land Management (BLM). 
About 38,170 acres are in Tooele County 
and 30,740 acres are in Juab County. The 
study area is about 28 miles long, north 
to south, and varies from 1 to 7 miles 
in width (see Map). The WSA includes 5 
sections (3,208 acres) of in-held State 
lands and 40 acres of private lands, but 
no split-estate lands (see Table 1). 

Source: BLM File Data 

* The Appendix is a detailed table of in-holdings included within the portion of the 

WSA recommended for designation. 
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White fir and bristlecone pine grow at 
the higher elevations. The WSA was 
studied under Section 603 of the Federal 
Land Policy and Management Act (FLPMA) 
and was included in the Utah BLM 
Statewide Wilderness Environmental 
Impact Statement (EIS) finalized in 
November 1990. Three alternatives were 
analyzed in the EIS: a partial wilder¬ 
ness, where 57,384 acres would be desig¬ 
nated as wilderness and 11,526 acres 
would be released for uses other than 
wilderness, which is the recommendation 
in this report; a no wilderness (no 
action) alternative; and an all wilder¬ 
ness alternative. 

2. RECOMMENDATION AND RATIONALE: 
57,384 acres 
(recommended for wilderness) 
11,526 acres 
(recommended for nonwilderness) 

The recommendation for this WSA is to 
designate 57,384 acres as wilderness and 
to release the remaining 11,526 acres 
for uses other than wilderness. 
Designation of the entire area as 
wilderness is considered to be the 
environmentally preferable alternative 
as it would result in the least change 
from the natural environment over the 
long term. The alternative selected, 
however, would be implemented in a 
manner which would utilize all practical 
means to avoid or minimize adverse 
environmental impacts. This 
recommendation for wilderness will 
further apply to any additional in¬ 
holding acreage acquired through pur¬ 
chase or exchange with willing owners. 
The Appendix lists all in-holdings and 
provides information on acquisition. 

All of the proposed area is natural and 
has outstanding opportunities for soli¬ 
tude and primitive recreation. Many van¬ 
tage points provide panoramic views of 
the desert. The likelihood of mineral 
discovery within the area recommended 
for wilderness designation is less than 
in the surrounding area because the geo¬ 
logic environment is such that most min¬ 
eral deposits are in the outer portions 
of the Deep Creek Mountains. Because 
potential mineral resources are not as 
probable in the recommended portion of 
the WSA, where wilderness values are 
high, mineral values are considered to 

be of.less importance than wilderness 
values. 

Designation of a portion of the WSA 
would result in fewer conflicts with 
existing and potential uses than would 
designation of the entire WSA. In the 
portion not recommended for wilderness 
designation, mineral resources are known 
to exist and wilderness values are gen¬ 
erally less significant than in the 
higher parts of the range. BLM, there¬ 
fore, considers mineral values to be of 
greater importance than wilderness val¬ 
ues in the portions of the WSA that are 
not recommended for wilderness. Most of 
the off-highway vehicular (OHV) recrea¬ 
tion in the WSA, about 5,000 visitor 
days annually, is in the area that would 
not be designated. Small areas in the 
southeastern part of the WSA (Areas C, 
D, and E) lack outstanding opportunities 
for solitude and primitive recreation 
and have low scenic interest. 

Designation of all or part of the WSA 
would add to the National Wilderness 
Preservation System (NWPS) in the Great 
Basin of Utah and Nevada by complement¬ 
ing the wilderness system geographically 
and adding an unusual combination of po¬ 
tential natural vegetation (PNV) types. 

The basin portion of the Deep Creek 
Mountains was excluded from the Deep 
Creek Mountains WSA because it contained 
a large amount of private land. Since 
the original inventory, most of the pri¬ 
vate land was purchased by the Nature 
Conservancy (3,210 acres) and then ex¬ 
changed with BLM for land in another 
area. There are still two parcels of 
private land (480 acres) that lie adja¬ 
cent to the unit. 

The acquisition of the 3,210 acres also 
made it logical to include another 3,780 
acres in the unit for a total of 6,990 
acres. The unit appears to have wilder¬ 
ness characteristics. The 6,990-acre 
area is large enough to qualify as a 
wilderness by itself, but because of its 
location, it is only logical to extend 
the boundary of the existing WSA to 
include the Basin inventory unit. BLM 
recommends that Congress consider 
addition of the Basin inventory unit for 
wilderness designation along with the 
original Deep Creek Mountains WSA. 
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3. CRITERIA CONSIDERED IN DEVELOPING THE 
WILDERNESS RECOMMENDATION 

Wilderness Characteristics 

A. Naturalness 

Naturalness is defined as an attribute 
in which the evidence of man is sub¬ 
stantially unnoticeable to the average 
visitor and where minor imprints of man 
exhibit no cumulative impact that is 
substantially noticeable. 

Rising from the desert floor at an ele¬ 
vation of 4,800 feet to peaks over 
12,000 feet high, the Deep Creek Moun¬ 
tains are Utah's most spectacular West 
Desert range. The contrast between the 
white granite of Ibapah and Haystack 
peaks and the colorful talus slopes of 
Red Mountain make the range both scenic 
and geologically unique. These steep, 
rocky, glacially scoured peaks often 
hold snow well into summer. For all 
their ruggedness, the Deep Creek Moun¬ 
tains also contain alpine meadows and 
forested canyons. 

The enormous vertical relief (greater 
than that of the Teton Range from Jack- 
son Hole) creates a variety of ecologi¬ 
cal conditions that foster biological 
diversity unmatched in Utah's desert 
mountains. Eight perennial streams flow 
from the rough-hewn canyons, allowing 
deer, elk, bighorn sheep, cougar, bob¬ 
cat, coyote, and other wildlife to 
flourish. Antelope roam in small bands 
along the benchlands surrounding the 
mountains. Due to their isolation from 
other similar environments, the Deep 
Creek Mountains also support several 
plant and animal species found nowhere 
else. 

Slightly more than 98 percent of the WSA 
is in an essentially natural condition. 
The entire 68,910 acres of Federal land 
meet the Wilderness Act criteria for 
naturalness. 

Altogether, mine workings and associated 
structures and roads comprise approxi¬ 
mately 1,000 acres of surface disturb¬ 
ance within the WSA. About 15 miles of 
ways and jeep trails, totaling 36 acres 
of disturbed land, extend up several 
canyons into the WSA. Approximately 5 
miles in the southern portion of the WSA 

are now closed to use, however, in 
accordance with the House Range Resource 
Management Plan (BLM Richfield Dis¬ 
trict). Total surface disturbance aggre¬ 
gates about 1.7 percent of the WSA. This 
portion is excluded from the area recom¬ 
mended for wilderness. 

B. Solitude 

Topographic and vegetation screening are 
excellent, and visitors can easily find 
seclusion in approximately 87 percent of 
the WSA. All of the portion recommended 
for wilderness would have this quality. 
Opportunities for solitude in the cen¬ 
tral portion of the Deep Creek Mountains 
are considered outstanding. 

Juniper-grasslands along the lower 
benchlands and adjacent to the northern 
boundary of the WSA provide little op¬ 
portunity for solitude. About 9 percent 
of the WSA (6,546 acres) lacks outstand¬ 
ing opportunities for solitude. 

The Deep Creek Mountains WSA is within 
the South Range of the U.S. Air Force 
(USAF) Utah Test and Training Range 
(UTTR), one of the busiest military air 
spaces in the country. At least 100 to 
150 flights are made daily, 6 days a 
week, including some as low as 100 feet 
above the ground. The areas of greatest 
use include the Deep Creek Mountains. 
Most overflights in this area are sub¬ 
sonic and are usually not directly over 
the WSA, but the overflights cause sight 
and sound intrusions that detract from 
but do not eliminate overall opportuni¬ 
ties for solitude. 

C. Primitive and Unconfined Recreation 

More than 90 percent of the WSA (62,364 
acres) meets the requirements for primi¬ 
tive recreation set by the Wilderness 
Act, and recreational experiences are 
potentially of very high quality. All of 
the portion recommended for wilderness 
would meet these standards. 

Recreational opportunities include hik¬ 
ing, backpacking, horseback riding, 
fishing, hunting, nature study, and 
sightseeing. Availability of water en¬ 
hances hiking and horseback riding 
activities and allows recreationists to 
spend more time in the WSA. Fishing 
could be a supplemental activity for 
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hikers and campers. Approximately 11.5 
miles of fisheries in the WSA are habi¬ 
tat for rainbow and cutthroat trout. 
Hunting is mostly for deer, cougars, and 
chukar partridge. Opportunities for 
biological and geological observations 
and specimen collecting are good, and 
opportunities for photography are rated 
as excellent. 

The open slopes and sagebrush flats at 
lower elevations, comprising 6,546 acres 
of the WSA, do not offer outstanding 
opportunities for primitive recreation. 

D. Special Features 

The high mountain peaks are distinguish¬ 
ing features and exceed in elevation all 
but two mountains in the Great Basin. 

Approximately 36 percent (24,951 acres) 
of the WSA are rated outstanding for 
visual quality. 

Twelve archaeological sites were found 
in the WSA during inventories in 1976 
and 1977 . Most of the sites are open 
lithic scatters and rockshelters and 
indicate semipermanent occupancy, pos¬ 
sibly continuously, over a range of 
8,500 years, and represent cultures from 
Paleo-Indian to prehistoric Shoshoni. 
None of the sites are on or are nominat¬ 
ed for the National Register of Historic 
Places. 

The Utah cutthroat trout, giant stone- 
fly, bristlecone pine, archaeological 
sites, and possibly the grapefern are 
among the special features in the WSA. 
In addition, the WSA has a wide variety 
of wildlife species, including the en¬ 
dangered bald eagle and peregrine fal¬ 
con, six sensitive bird species, and a 
wide variety of flora. 

Two streams in the Deep Creek Mountains 
are inhabited by a pure strain of Utah 
cutthroat trout, Salmo clarki Utah. 
These trout are remnants of a species 
that inhabited Lake Bonneville, a fresh¬ 
water lake that once covered most of 
western Utah and part of Nevada and 
receded to become the Great Salt Lake. 
The trout is considered to be sensitive 
and is a candidate as an endangered 
species. 

The giant stonefly is in most of the 
streams of the Deep Creek Mountains. 
Although abundant in streams on the 
Pacific Slope, the stonefly is uncommon 
in Utah. 

The WSA is exceptional because it has 
representatives from several different 
floras. Plant species from the Pine 
Valley Mountains 200 miles to the south 
and the Utah Plateaus and Wasatch Range 
100 miles to the north and east occur in 
the Deep Creek Mountains. 

Three stands of bristlecone pine have 
been found in the WSA. Bristlecone pines 
in the Great Basin are noted for their 
longevity. The age of the trees in the 
WSA has not yet been determined, but 
some of the trees approach the size and 
appearance of trees in California's 
Methuselah Grove, home of the world's 
oldest living trees. Large stands of 
young bristlecone pines provide the WSA 
with a self-perpetuating community of 
significant interest. The grapefern was 
originally found growing above the 
10,000-foot level in Indian Farm Creek 
Canyon in 1944. The fern has not been 
found since, but may still exist in the 
WSA. The grapefern is normally found in 
the northern United States and is unus¬ 
ual as far south as the Deep Creek Moun¬ 
tains. Three additional special status 
plant species also may occur in the WSA. 

Refer to Appendix 4 and the Affected En¬ 
vironment, Vegetation and Wildlife In¬ 
cluding Special Status Species sections 
of the Utah BLM Statewide Wilderness 
Final EIS for additional information. 

Diversity in the National Wilderness 
Preservation System (NWPS1 

A. Expanding the Diversity of Natural 
Systems and Features as Represented by 
Ecosystems 

Wilderness designation of this WSA would 
add a combination of PNV ecosystems that 
is not presently represented in Utah or 
in the NWPS. 

PNV is the vegetative type that would 
eventually become climax vegetation if 
not altered by human interference, and 
is not necessarily the vegetation that 
is currently present in an area. 
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The WSA is in the Intermountain Sage¬ 
brush Province/Ecoregion. The PNV types 
in the WSA are juniper-pinyon woodland 
(25,000 acres), western.ponderosa forest 
(23,910 acres). Great Basin sagebrush 
(14,000 acres), and saltbush-greasewood 
(6,000 acres). Although all four PNV 
ecosystems are individually represented 
in the NWPS, only juniper-pinyon 
woodland is listed in the NWPS in Utah 
and the combination of all four is rare 
nationwide. 

This information is summarized in Table 
2 from data compiled in December 1989. 

B. Assessing the Opportunities for Soli¬ 
tude or Primitive Recreation within a 
Days Driving Time (5 Hours) of Major 
Population Centers 

The WSA is within a 5-hour drive of the 
Salt Lake City-Ogden, Utah; Provo-Orem, 
Utah; and Las Vegas, Nevada standard 
metropolitan statistical areas. Table 3 
summarizes the number and acreage of 
designated areas and other BLM 

study areas within a 5-hour drive of 
these population centers. 

C. Balancing the Geographic Distribution 
of Wilderness Areas: 

The Deep Creek Mountains would not con¬ 
tribute significantly to balancing the 
overall central western United States 
geographic distribution of areas within 
the NWPS. It could contribute, however, 
to balancing the NWPS in the Great Basin 
of Utah and Nevada. 

As of January 1987, the NWPS included 23 
areas comprising 4,868,316 acres in Utah 
and the adjacent states of Idaho and 
Nevada. 

The only designated wilderness area 
within 100 miles of the WSA is the 
25,500-acre Deseret Peak Wilderness 
(Wasatch National Forest), to the north¬ 
east. No wilderness areas are near the 
WSA to the north, south, or west. 

TABLE 2 
ECOSYSTEM REPRESENTATION 

NWPS AREAS OTHER BLM STUDIES 

BAILEY-KUCHLER CLASSIFICATION (PNV) AREAS ACRES AREAS ACRES 

NATIONWIDE (INTERMOUNTAIN SAGEBRUSH 
PROVINCE) 

Juniper-Pinyon Woodland 6 93,656 75 2,128,907 

Western Ponderosa Forest 5 102,151 2 12,575 

Great Basin Sagebrush 1 32,407 56 1,205,275 

Saltbush-Greasewood 3 45,553 37 1,025,607 

UTAH (INTERMOUNTAIN SAGEBRUSH PROVINCE) 

Juniper-Pinyon Woodland 1 2,600 13 234,433 

Western Ponderosa Forest 0 0 0 0 

Great Basin Sagebrush 0 0 1 6,405 

Saltbush-Greasewood 0 0 7 140,845 

Source: BLM File Data. 
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TABLE 3 
WILDERNESS OPPORTUNITIES FOR RESIDENTS OF MAJOR POPULATION CENTERS 

NWPS AREAS OTHER BLM STUDIES 

POPULATION CENTERS AREAS ACRES AREAS ACRES 

Salt Lake City-Ogden, Utah 11 1,099,962 78 2,190,765 

Provo-Orem, Utah 11 721,793 90 2,717,958 

Las Vegas, Nevada 38 3,132,130 54 2,134,358 

Source: BLM File Data. 

In the Great Basin, there are only six 
designated wilderness areas totaling 
272,994 acres. Only three wilderness 
areas in the NWPS have the same com¬ 
bination and diversity of PNV ecosys¬ 
tems as the Deep Creek Mountains, and 
all three are in California (see "Ex¬ 
panding the Diversity of Natural Ecosys¬ 
tems . . . " ) . If designated, a Deep 
Creek Mountains Wilderness would supple¬ 
ment the distribution of wilderness in 
the Great Basin. 

Manageability (The area must be capable 
of being effectively managed to preserve 
its wilderness character.) 

The portion of the WSA that is recom¬ 
mended for wilderness can be managed as 
wilderness to preserve values now pres¬ 
ent in the area. Up to 18 acres (0.03 
percent of the area recommended for des¬ 
ignation) could be disturbed by activity 
on valid mining claims and for access to 
in-held State and private lands, but 
approval of mining operation plans would 
be required and access would have to be 
implemented in a manner least detriment¬ 
al to wilderness values. 

There are no mineral leases or other 
valid rights in the WSA. 

There are five sections of State land 
(3,208 acres) and one tract of private 
land (40 acres) within the WSA. All of 
the State and private land would be in 
the area recommended for designation. 
The probability of development on these 
lands is low in the foreseeable future. 
Therefore, provision of access to these 
lands is not expected to be a managea¬ 
bility problem. 

The USAF has stated that low level mili¬ 
tary overflights will continue in the 
UTTR, including the Deep Creek Moun¬ 
tains, regardless of whether or not the 
WSA is designated as wilderness. Over¬ 
flights by military aircraft, therefore, 
would continue, unless the USAF modifies 
its policies, and would be an occasional 
annoyance that would detract from oppor¬ 
tunities for solitude. This conflict can 
be resolved only at the Congressional 
level. 

The area not recommended for wilderness 
designation also could be managed as 
wilderness. Mineral exploration and min¬ 
ing activity in the northern portion of 
the WSA under prior rights, however, 
could not be denied and would require 
special management to assure maximum 
possible protection of wilderness val¬ 
ues. 

If the portion that is not recommended 
for wilderness designation is released 
for uses other than wilderness, however, 
these developments as well as ORV use 
could proceed. About 29 percent (3,320 
acres) of the part of the WSA that is 
not recommended for wilderness designa¬ 
tion has mining claims, compared with 
only 4 percent (2,280 acres) in the 
recommended portion. More attention to 
management of mineral-related activit¬ 
ies, therefore, would be necessary in 
the portion of the WSA not being recom¬ 
mended for wilderness designation. 

Energy and Mineral Resource Values 

The U.S. Geological Survey (USGS) and 
the U.S. Bureau of Mines (USBM) prepared 
a mineral assessment report for the Deep 
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Creek Mountains WSA (US6S Bulletin 1745- 
C, Michael P. Foose, et al., 1989). 

According to the report, 11 areas of 
mineralized rock in and near the study 
area were evaluated by the USBM. Four of 
these areas contain identified re¬ 
sources: (1) an indicated resource of 
5,000 short tons of 16.5 ounces of sil¬ 
ver per short ton, 4.1 percent lead, 4.6 
percent zinc, and 0.25 percent copper, 

at the Willow Springs area, which is 
almost surrounded by the study area in 
the northeast corner although it is not 
part of the study area; (2) an indicated 
gold resource of 774,000 short tons of 
0.4 ounces per short ton and an inferred 
gold resource of 5.7 million short tons 
of 0.4 ounces per short ton in the Gosh- 
ute Canyon area immediately east of the 
WSA; (3) an indicated gold resource of 
75,000 short tons of 0.22 ounces per 
short ton in the Queen of Sheba mine 
just west of the study area; and (4) an 
inferred gold resource of 3,800 tons of 
0.26 ounces per short ton in the Gold 
Bond area immediately east of the WSA. 
Gold resources at the Queen of Sheba 
mine and at the Gold Bond area are too 
low grade to warrant an economic eval¬ 
uation. The small tonnage and thin vein 
width of the deposit at the Willow 
Springs area combine to make that depos¬ 
it subeconomic. 

Much of the WSA contains vast quantities 
of limestone, dolomite, and quartzite. 
The limestone and dolomite are suitable 
for agricultural uses, and the quartzite 
is suitable for use in the production of 
eighth- and ninth-quality amber glass. 
These commodities are not likely to be 
mined in the foreseeable future because 
the study area is so remote. 

Most of the study area has moderate to 
high potential for undiscovered tungs¬ 
ten, mercury, gold, silver, lead, zinc, 
copper, molybdenum, tin, and (or) beryl¬ 
lium resources. The entire study area 
has low potential for undiscovered ura¬ 
nium, thorium, oil, gas, coal, and geo¬ 
thermal resources. 

According to BLM geologists, there are 
no known deposits of oil and gas in the 
WSA. The WSA contains deposits of gold, 
silver, mercury, zinc, lead, tungsten, 
barite, fluorite, and beryllium. The WSA 
is in a recognized mineral belt (Deep 

Creek-Tintic), and is in or near four 
mining districts. Gold, silver, lead, 
zinc, tungsten, and mercury have been 
mined within 1 mile of the Deep Creek 
Mountains WSA. Deposits of these metals 
are known to exist in the northern, 
western, and eastern margins of the WSA, 
mostly in the portion not recommended 
for wilderness designation. The greatest 
potential for finding additional depos¬ 
its of metallic minerals is along the 
northern, western, and eastern sides of 
the WSA, mostly in the portion not rec¬ 
ommended for wilderness designation. 

Impacts on Resources 

The comparative impact table (Table 4) 
summarizes the effects on pertinent 
resources for alternatives including 
designation or nondesignation of the 
entire area as wilderness. 

Local Social and Economic Considerations 

No significant effect on local economy 
is expected to result from wilderness 
designation. Mining could occur, with 
measures taken to mitigate impacts on 
wilderness values. Most mines in the 
vicinity of the WSA have had only small 
numbers of employees. Livestock grazing 
use could continue as it is currently, 
and no economic change would result from 
wilderness designation. Recreational use 
is projected to increase up to 10 times 
the current use over the next 30 years 
with a related increase in local income 
derived from recreation, but this pro¬ 
jection is based mostly on population 
increase and may or may not be affected 
by wilderness designation. No social 
issues were identified in the study of 
this WSA. 

Summary of WSA-Specific Public Comments 

Public involvement has occurred through¬ 
out the wilderness review process. Com¬ 
ments received during the early stages 
of the EIS preparation were used to 
develop significant study issues and 
alternatives for the ultimate management 
of the WSA. 

During formal public review of the Draft 
EIS, a total of 196 inputs specifically 
addressing this WSA were received from 
308 commenters, including oral state¬ 
ments received at 17 public hearings on 
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the EIS. Each letter or oral testimony 
was considered to be one input. Dupli¬ 
cate letters or oral statements by the 
same commenter were not counted as an 
additional input or signature. Each in¬ 
dividual was credited with one signature 
or testimony regardless of the number of 
inputs. 

In general, 187 commenters supported the 
wilderness designation for part or all 
of the WSA, while 114 commenters were 
opposed. Seven commenters addressed the 
relative merits of the EIS, but took no 
formal position on wilderness designa¬ 
tion. 

Those favoring wilderness commented par¬ 
ticularly on the special features in the 
WSA. The majority of those commenting in 
favor of wilderness were from Utah, and 
about 67 percent were from urban areas 
in the state. Of particular concern was 
the need to protect wildlife and wild¬ 
life habitat. 

Those opposing wilderness were concerned 
that wilderness designation would pre¬ 
clude access, is not compatible with 
multiple use, and that other kinds of 
management would be adequate and less 
restrictive. No particular affiliation 
was identified for the majority who 
opposed wilderness designation. 

Three Federal agencies, the USAF, USBM, 
and National Park Service (NPS), com¬ 
mented on the Draft EIS for this WSA. 
The Federal agencies did not take a 
position regarding designation or non¬ 
designation of the WSA. The USAF noted 
that low altitude flights will continue 
over the WSA with or without wilderness 
designation and that they will not nego¬ 
tiate nor sign any agreement to avoid 
the proposed wilderness area. This con¬ 
flict can be resolved only on the Con¬ 
gressional level. 

The USBM noted that the BLM's Final EIS 
should include the findings of the USGS 
and USBM mineral investigations and 
those findings would be available in 
November 1988. These findings have been 
incorporated into the Final EIS and 
study report. 

The NPS recommended that BLM identify 
the WSA as a proposed National Natural 
Landmark. 

No comment letters were received on the 

Final EIS. 

There are five State sections (3,208 
acres) in the WSA. In commenting on the 
Draft EIS the State of Utah expressed 
general opposition to wilderness desig¬ 
nation but did not take a definite posi¬ 
tion regarding wilderness designation of 
the WSA. The State noted that the Deep 
Creek Mountains WSA has the highest wil¬ 
derness value of all the West Desert 
WSAs but has potential for mineral de¬ 
velopment, present and proposed water 
developments, and wildlife issues that 
would present conflicts. The State sup¬ 
ports designation of the Deep Creek 
Mountains as an Outstanding Natural 
Area. Specific State comments on the 
Draft EIS dealt with proposed stream 
stabilization projects for endangered 
trout, inadequacies of the geology dis¬ 
cussion, the age of bristlecone pine 
trees in the WSA, the presence of endan¬ 
gered plant species, and mule deer popu¬ 
lation estimates. 

Tooele County and Juab County are both 
opposed to wilderness designation for 
the Deep Creek Mountains WSA. 

According to the Tooele County Commis¬ 
sion, wilderness designation would be in 
direct conflict with the Tooele County 
Master Plan and current zoning designa¬ 
tions which were developed and adopted 
many years before any wilderness propos¬ 
als were considered. 

The Juab County Commission generally 
prefers that open spaces be used for 
many purposes on public lands. 
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FISH SPRINGS WILDERNESS STUDY AREA 

1. THE STUDY AREA: 52,500 acres 

The Fish Springs Wilderness Study Area 
(WSA) (UT-050-127) is in northwestern 
Juab County, about 60 miles northwest of 
Delta, Utah (population 1,930). The WSA 
is about 16 miles from north to south 
and 6 miles from east to west at the 
widest part (see Map). The WSA contains 
about 52,500 acres of public land admin¬ 
istered by the Bureau of Land Management 
(BLM). It includes six sections (3,840 
acres) of State lands and an 80-acre 
parcel of private land. Four sections 
(2,560 acres) of State land and the par¬ 
cel of private land are in the portion 
recommended for wilderness (see Table 

1). 

The WSA is bounded by improved and 
unimproved roads and the Fish Springs 
National Wildlife Refuge to the north¬ 
east. The recommended portion of the WSA 
is defined along section and subsection 
lines that generally correspond with 
changes in steepness of slope and en¬ 
close the highest wilderness values. 

The WSA includes most of the Fish 
Springs Range, a north-south trending 
ridge that rises abruptly from 5,000 
feet at the base to 8,500 feet at the 
crest. The Fish Springs Range is at the 
southern margin of the Great Salt Lake 
Desert. 

TABLE 1 
LAND STATUS AND ACREAGE SUMMARY IN THE STUDY AREA* 

WITHIN THE WSA ACRES 

BLM (surface and subsurface) 52,500 

Split-Estate (BLM surface only) 0 

In-holdings (State, Private) 3,920 

Total 56,420 

WITHIN THE RECOMMENDED WILDERNESS BOUNDARY 

BLM (within the WSA) 33,840 

BLM (outside the WSA) 0 

Split-Estate (within the WSA) 0 

Split-Estate (outside the WSA) 0 

Total BLM land recommended for wilderness 33,840 

In-holdings (State, private) 2,640 

WITHIN THE AREA NOT RECOMMENDED FOR WILDERNESS 

BLM 18,660 

Split-Estate 0 

Total BLM land not recommended for wilderness 18,660 

In-holdings (State, Private) 1,280 

Source: BLM File Data 

‘ The Appendix is a detailed table of in-holdings included within the portion of the 

WSA recommended for designation. 
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Vegetation in the WSA is predominantly 
shrubs and grasses at lower elevations 
and scattered pinyon pine and juniper at 
higher elevations. Some white fir grows 
in isolated, higher locations. 

The WSA was studied under Section 603 of 
the Federal Land Policy and Management 
Act (FLPMA) and was included in the Utah 
BLM Statewide Wilderness Environmental 
Impact Statement (EIS) finalized in 
November 1990. Three alternatives were 
analyzed in the EIS: a partial wilder¬ 
ness alternative, where 33,840 acres 
would be designated as wilderness and 
18,660 acres would be released for uses 
other than wilderness, which is the 
recommendation in this report; a no 
wilderness (no action) alternative; and 
an all wilderness alternative. 

2. RECOMMENDATION AND RATIONALE: 
33,840 acres 
(recommended for wilderness) 
18,660 acres 
(recommended for nonwilderness) 

The recommendation for this WSA is to 
designate 33,840 acres as wilderness and 
release the remaining 18,660 acres for 
uses other than wilderness. Designation 
of the entire area as wilderness is con¬ 
sidered to be the environmentally pre¬ 
ferable alternative as it would result 
in the least change from the natural en¬ 
vironment over the long term. The alter¬ 
native selected, however, would be im¬ 
plemented in a manner which would uti¬ 
lize all practical means to avoid or 
minimize adverse environmental impacts. 
This recommendation for wilderness will 
further apply to any additional in¬ 
holding acreage acquired through pur¬ 
chase or exchange with willing owners. 
The Appendix lists in-holdings in the 
recommended portion and provides infor¬ 
mation on their acquisition. 

The portion of the WSA that is recom¬ 
mended for wilderness, however, includes 
all parts of the WSA that have outstand¬ 
ing opportunities for solitude and prim¬ 
itive recreation and the highest scenic 
quality in the WSA. 

All of the area recommended for wilder¬ 
ness designation is in a completely nat¬ 
ural condition with no human intrusions. 
The Fish Springs Range rises abruptly 
from the desert floor. Steep, dry and 

craggy, it offers a vivid contrast to 
the flat lakebed surrounding it. Because 
of its proximity to plentiful water at 
the Fish Springs National Wildlife Ref¬ 
uge, the range is an excellent place to 
find a wide variety of wildlife, parti¬ 
cularly raptors. Two endangered species 
are found here (peregrine falcon and 
bald eagle). About 74 percent (25,200 
acres) of the recommended portion has 
outstanding opportunities for solitude 
and primitive recreation. Opportunities 
for geologic sightseeing and study are 
above average. No significant conflict 
with other uses exists. 

The portion of the WSA (Areas A and B) 
not recommended for wilderness designa¬ 
tion is mostly foothills or benchlands 
that lack outstanding opportunities for 
solitude and primitive recreation. Wil¬ 
derness designation of this portion of 
the WSA would impose constraints on pos¬ 
sible livestock management and wildlife 
habitat improvements. These resource 
values and uses are thought to be more 
significant than the relatively minimal 
wilderness values. 

3. CRITERIA USED IN DEVELOPING THE WIL¬ 
DERNESS RECOMMENDATION 

Wilderness Characteristics 

A. Naturalness 

Naturalness is defined as an attribute 
in which the evidence of man is substan¬ 
tially unnoticeable to the average visi¬ 
tor and where minor imprints of man ex¬ 
hibit no cumulative impact that is sub¬ 
stantially noticeable. The main portion 
of the Fish Springs Range is in a natu¬ 
ral condition. The entire WSA meets the 
Wilderness Act criteria for naturalness. 
For the most part, the vegetation and 
topography blend over the range of ele¬ 
vation and appear untouched by man's 
activities. The lower slopes on the mar¬ 
gin of the WSA have a variety of vehicu¬ 
lar ways in various stages of natural 
rehabilitation. A U.S. Air Force (USAF) 
High Accuracy Multiple Object Tracking 
System (HAMOTS) facility was installed 
in the WSA in 1979, disturbing an area 
only 40 feet in diameter. The facility 
is nonimpairing under the Interim Wil¬ 
derness Management guidelines and BLM 
has stipulated that it be removed if the 
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WSA is designated as wilderness. A 

cruise missile crashed in the WSA in 

1984 but the crash site was restored to 

a natural condition. 

B. Solitude 

Opportunity for finding solitude, i.e., 

seclusion from other people, is out¬ 

standing in the central part of the WSA 

on 25,200 acres (48 percent of the WSA). 

The WSA is large enough to allow visi¬ 

tors to find seclusion. The range is 

long and narrow and is dissected by 

narrow, deep and winding canyons. The 

canyons and steep slopes and ridges 

offer possibilities for finding soli¬ 

tude. Isolated pinyon-juniper woodlands 

and scattered white fir stands at higher 

elevations also provide solitude. 

Occasional traffic on nearby roads is 

not considered to have a significant 

effect on solitude in the WSA. 

The Fish Springs WSA is in the South 

Range of the USAF Utah Test and Training 

Range (UTTR), one of the busiest mili¬ 

tary air spaces in the country. From 100 

to 150 flights as low as 100 feet above 

the ground are made daily within the 

UTTR, 6 days a week. Most flights near 

the WSA are subsonic and are not direct¬ 

ly over the WSA. These overflights can 

cause sight and sound distractions that 

lessen but do not eliminate overall 

opportunities for solitude. 

Opportunities for solitude are not out¬ 

standing on the remaining 27,300 acres 

of public lands in the WSA. These areas 

are benchlands at lower elevations and 

include the portion that is not recom¬ 

mended for wilderness designation. The 

terrain does not provide solitude, and 

vegetative screening is very limited. 

C. Primitive and Unconfined Recreation 

Opportunities for primitive and uncon¬ 

fined recreation were evaluated by con¬ 

sidering miles of hiking routes in rela¬ 

tion to size of the WSA, kind of recrea-. 

tional opportunities present, and qual¬ 

ity of recreational opportunities. In 

the central part of the WSA, opportuni¬ 

ties for primitive and unconfined recre¬ 

ation on 25,200 acres (48 percent of the 

WSA) meet the standards set by the Wil¬ 

derness Act. The lower benchlands, com¬ 

prising the remaining 27,300 acres in 

the WSA, do not meet the criteria. In 

the portion of the WSA recommended for 

wilderness designation, 74 percent meets 

the standards for primitive and uncon¬ 

fined recreation. 

Only one recreational activity, however, 

geologic sightseeing, is considered to 

be better than of average quality. 

Opportunities for this activity are best 

in the rugged central portion of the 

WSA. 

D. Special Features 

The Fish Creek Range is a tilted fault 

block of sedimentary rocks, and includes 

bedding plane faults visible in over 

28,000 acres in the central part of the 

WSA. This phenomenon is of interest to 

geologists. 

The WSA has been proposed for reintro¬ 

duction of desert bighorn sheep. Bald 

eagles and peregrine falcons, both of 

which are endangered species, and golden 

eagles, a BLM sensitive species, inhabit 

the WSA. The area is considered to be 

crucial yearlong habitat for golden 

eagles. 

Candidate threatened or endangered spe¬ 

cies that may occur in the WSA include 

the ferruginous hawk, Swainson's hawk, 

long-billed curlew, western snowy plov¬ 

er, white-faced ibis, and Bonneville 

pocket gopher. The bird species frequent 

areas throughout the Great Basin and 

other parts of the western United States 

and are not confined to the Fish Springs 

WSA. Refer to Appendix 4 and the Affect¬ 

ed Environment, Vegetation and Wildlife 

Including Special Status Species sec¬ 

tions of the Utah BLM Statewide Wilder¬ 

ness Final EIS for additional informa¬ 

tion. 

Diversity in the National Wilderness 

Preservation System (NWPS) 

A. Expanding the Diversity of Natural 

Systems and Features as Represented by 

Ecosystems 

Wilderness designation of this WSA would 

add a potential natural vegetation (PNV) 

ecosystem not presently represented in 
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Utah, although it is represented in the 

NWPS outside the state. 

PNV is the vegetative type that would 

eventually become climax vegetation if 

not altered by human interference, and 

is not necessarily the vegetation that 

is currently present in an area. The WSA 

is in the Intermountain Sagebrush Pro- 

vince/Ecoregion. The PNV in the WSA is 

juniper-pinyon woodland (12,500 acres) 

and saltbush-greasewood (40,000 acres). 

Both kinds of PNV are represented in the 

NWPS nationally and in other BLM study 

areas in Utah and other states. This 

information is summarized in Table 2 

from data compiled in December 1989. 

B. Assessing the Opportunities for Soli¬ 

tude or Primitive Recreation within a 

Days Driving Time (5 Hours) of Major 

Population Centers 

The WSA is within a 5-hour drive of the 

Salt Lake City-Ogden, Utah and Provo- 

Orem, Utah standard metropolitan statis¬ 

tical areas. Table 3 summarizes the num¬ 

ber and acreage of designated areas and 

other BLM study areas within a 5-hour 

drive of these population centers. 

TABLE 2 

ECOSYSTEM REPRESENTATION 

NWPS AREAS OTHER BLM STUDIES 

BAILEY-KUCHLER CLASSIFICATION (PNV) AREAS ACRES AREAS ACRES 

NATIONWIDE (INTERMOUNTAIN SAGEBRUSH 

PROVINCE) 

Juniper-Pinyon Woodland 4 81,301 77 2,150,403 

Saltbush-Greasewood 3 45,553 37 1,020,726 

UTAH (INTERMOUNTAIN SAGEBRUSH PROVINCE) 

Juniper-Pinyon Woodland 1 2,600 13 247,033 

Saltbush-Greasewood 0 0 7 106,845 

Source: BLM File Data. 

TABLE 3 

WILDERNESS OPPORTUNITIES FOR RESIDENTS OF MAJOR POPULATION CENTERS 

NWPS AREAS OTHER BLM STUDIES 

POPULATION CENTERS AREAS ACRES AREAS ACRES 

Salt Lake City-Ogden, Utah 11 1,099,962 78 2,207,175 

Provo-Orem, Utah 11 721,793 90 2,734,368 

Source: BLM File Data. 

C. Balancing the Geographic Distribution 

of Wilderness Areas 

the NWPS in the west central United 

States. Designation of the WSA could, 

however, contribute to the geographic 

distribution of NWPS areas in the Great 

Basin of Utah and Nevada. 

A Fish Springs Wilderness would not con¬ 

tribute significantly to balancing the 

geographic distribution of areas within 
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As of January 1987, the NWPS included 23 

areas comprising 4,868,316 acres in Utah 

and the nearest adjacent states (Idaho 

and Nevada). In a clockwise direction 

within a 100 mile radius of the Fish 

Springs WSA, beginning to the northeast, 

are the 25,500-acre Deseret Peak Wilder¬ 

ness, the 30,088-acre Lone Peak Wilder¬ 

ness, and, to the east, the 28,000-acre 

Mt. Nebo Wilderness. All are in National 
Forests. 

No wilderness areas have been designated 

west or south in the vicinity of the 

WSA, however. In the Great Basin, there 

are only six designated wilderness areas 

totaling 272,994 acres but no wilderness 

areas in the Great Basin have the same 

combination of PNV as the WSA (see "Ex¬ 

panding the Diversity of Natural Sys¬ 

tems. . . " ) . If designated, a Fish 

Springs Wilderness would supplement the 

distribution of wilderness in the Great 

Basin. 

Manageability (The area must be capable 

of being effectively managed to preserve 

its wilderness character.) 

The portion of the WSA that is recom¬ 

mended for wilderness designation can be 

managed as wilderness to preserve values 

now present in the area. Resource and 

land use conflicts are not now a problem 

in the WSA and are not anticipated to be 

in the future. 

Provision of access to and activities on 

2,640 acres of State and private land 

inheld in the portion of the WSA recom¬ 

mended as wilderness could affect wil¬ 

derness values and uses in the study 

area. BLM could not administratively 

control development of those lands. How¬ 

ever, little or no development is pro¬ 

jected for the in-held lands in the 

foreseeable future. There are no mineral 

leases on public lands in the WSA. Of 

108 mining claims in the WSA, 96 are in 

the area recommended as wilderness. 

Valid claims could be developed follow¬ 

ing designation, but development is not 

expected in the foreseeable future. 

Vehicular use and recreation would not 

be a management problem. The WSA is iso¬ 

lated and recreational use is estimated 

at not more than 50 annual visitor days. 

The area is presently open for ORV use 

but little or no such activity is occur¬ 

ring. Livestock grazing could continue 

as at present in the designated area, 

requiring little or no change in manage¬ 

ment. 

The USAF has stated that low level mili¬ 

tary overflights will continue in the 

UTTR, including the Fish Springs Range, 

regardless of whether or not the WSA is 

designated as wilderness. Overflights by 

military aircraft therefore would con¬ 

tinue and would detract from opportuni¬ 

ties for solitude. BLM management could 

not mitigate such disturbance. This con¬ 

flict can only be resolved on the Con¬ 

gressional level. 

There is a USAF High Accuracy Multiple 

Object Tracking Station (HAMOTS) in the 

WSA. This portable unit was determined 

to be nonimpairing to wilderness values. 

It was allowed in the WSA with the stip¬ 

ulation that it be removed if the area 

were designated as wilderness. There¬ 

fore, it is not a manageability problem. 

The area not recommended for wilderness 

designation also could be managed as 

wilderness. Little or no change in use 

is expected, and present management 

would continue. 

Energy and Mineral Resource Values 

The U.S. Geological Survey (USGS) and 

the U.S. Bureau of Mines (USBM) prepared 

a mineral assessment report for the Fish 

Springs WSA (USGS Bulletin 1745-A, David 

A. Lindsey, et al., 1989). A mineral 

resource study of the 33,840-acre area 

proposed for wilderness was done in 

1987. The results indicate that the 

northwestern and southeastern parts of 

the area studied contain inferred subec- 

onomic resources of high-purity quart¬ 

zite. No metallic mineral resources were 

identified in the area proposed for wil¬ 

derness, but more than 17 million pounds 

of lead, 2.6 million ounces of silver, 

and minor amounts of copper, zinc, and 

gold have been produced from the Fish 

Springs mining district, which is imme¬ 

diately outside the northwest boundary 

of the WSA. The potential for undiscov¬ 

ered deposits of these metals and molyb¬ 

denum is high near the northern end of 

the area that was studied, adjacent to 

the mining district; moderate near the 

southern end; and low in the remainder 

of the area. The resource potential for 
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undiscovered deposits of high-purity 
limestone and dolomite is moderate 
throughout the area except where quart¬ 
zite is present. Potential for undis¬ 
covered low-temperature geothermal 
resources and for gas and oil is low 
throughout the area. 

According to BLM geologists, small 
structural traps containing oil and gas 
may occur in the WSA, but their exis¬ 
tence is highly speculative. The geology 
of the Fish Springs Range is unfavorable 
for large deposits of oil and gas. 

Small amounts of fluorite and barite 
have been found in the WSA. 

Impacts on Resources 

The comparative impact table (Table 4) 
summarizes the effects on pertinent re¬ 
sources for alternatives including des¬ 
ignation of the entire area as wilder¬ 
ness . 

Local Social and Economic Considerations 

Social and economic factors were not 
considered to be significant issues in 
the EIS. 

Summary of WSA-Specific Public Comments 

Public involvement has occurred through¬ 
out the wilderness review process. Com¬ 
ments received during the early stages 
of the EIS preparation were used to de¬ 
velop significant study issues and 
alternatives for the ultimate management 
of the WSA. 

During formal public review of the Draft 
EIS, a total of 53 inputs specifically 
addressing this WSA were received from 
63 commenters, including oral statements 
received at 17 public hearings on the 
EIS. Each letter or oral testimony was 
considered to be one input. Duplicate 
letters or oral statements by the same 
commenter were not counted as additional 
inputs or signatures. Each individual 
was credited with one signature or tes¬ 
timony regardless of the number of in¬ 
puts. 

In general, 40 commenters supported the 
wilderness designation for part or all 
of the WSA, while 18 commenters were 
opposed. Five commenters addressed the 

relative merits of the EIS, but took no 
formal position on wilderness desig¬ 
nation. 

The majority of those favoring wilder¬ 
ness designation were from urban parts 
of Utah and from other states. Of par¬ 
ticular concern was the need to protect 
wilderness values and threatened spe¬ 

cies. 

Those opposing wilderness were concerned 
that wilderness designation would pre¬ 
clude mineral exploration and develop¬ 
ment, cause conflicts with the use of 
in-holdings and with nonprimitive rec¬ 
reational use, and restrain wildlife 
management. They also felt that the WSA 
is not manageable as wilderness. Half of 
those opposed to wilderness designation 
are local citizens. Nearly half of those 
opposed are affiliated with the mineral 
and livestock industries. 

One Federal agency, the USAF, commented 
on the Draft EIS for this WSA. The USAF 
did not take a position regarding desig¬ 
nation or nondesignation of the WSA. The 
USAF noted that low altitude flights 
will continue over the WSA with or with¬ 
out wilderness designation and that they 
will not negotiate nor sign any agree¬ 
ment to avoid the proposed wilderness 
area. This conflict can be resolved only 
on the Congressional level. 

The USAF also commented on the presence 
of and need for HAMOTS and other commu¬ 
nication facilities in the WSA and on 
other public lands in the UTTR. It is 
the USAF's position that these facili¬ 
ties in their current location and other 
locations in the future are critical to 
the success of advanced defense testing 
at the UTTR and that BLM must allow 
these communication facilities to remain 
in place following wilderness designa¬ 
tion. This would not be possible under 
BLM’s current Wilderness Management 
Policy. 

No comment letters were received on the 
Final EIS. 

There are six State sections (3,840 
acres) in the WSA. In commenting on the 
Draft EIS, the State of Utah expressed 
general opposition to wilderness desig¬ 
nation but did not take a definite posi¬ 
tion regarding wilderness designation 
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ofthe WSA. The State noted that the Fish 
Springs WSA has moderate wilderness val¬ 
ues and conflicts. Mineral development 
conflicts are possible. Specific State 
comments on the Draft EIS dealt with 
desert bighorn sheep transplants, and 
the accuracy of the geology, mining 
claim, vegetation, and mineral develop¬ 
ment discussions. 

The Juab County Commission is opposed to 
designation of the WSA as wilderness. 
The County generally prefers that open 
spaces be used for many purposes on pub¬ 
lic lands. The Juab County Commission 
has endorsed the Consolidated Local Gov¬ 
ernment Response to Wilderness which 
opposes wilderness designation for BLM 
lands in Utah. 
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ROCKWELL WILDERNESS STUDY AREA 

1. THE STUDY AREA 9,150 acres 

The Rockwell Wilderness Study Area (WSA) 
(UT-050-186) is in central Juab County, 
28 miles west of Nephi, Utah (population 
3,285). The WSA consists entirely of 
public lands administered by the Bureau 
of Land Management (BLM). The study area 
is within BLM's Little Sahara Recreation 
Area, and the west boundary of the WSA 
forms part of the west boundary of the 
recreation area (see Map). There are no 
private or State in-holdings or split- 
estate tracts (see Table 1). The bounda¬ 
ry of the WSA is on section and subsec¬ 
tion lines that enclose Federal lands 
and includes features that meet Wilder¬ 
ness Act definitions while excluding 
three sections of State lands. 

The WSA is in an alluvium and sand dune 
covered valley. The terrain consists of 
free-moving sand dunes, dunes stabilized 
by trees or brush, and sagebrush flats. 
Elevations average about 5,000 feet. No 
perennial waters are in the WSA. Vegeta¬ 
tion is relatively sparse, consisting of 
scattered junipers, saltbush, grease- 
wood, and sagebrush. Old juniper trees 
and changing shadow patterns on the 
dunes provide a variety of visual set¬ 
tings. Principal uses are recreation and 
habitat for wildlife. 

The WSA was studied under Section 603 of 
the Federal Land Policy and Management 
Act (FLPMA) and was included in the Utah 
BLM Statewide Wilderness Environmental 
Impact Statement (EIS) finalized in 

TABLE 1 
LAND STATUS AND ACREAGE SUMMARY IN THE STUDY AREA 

WITHIN THE WSA ACRES 

BLM (surface and subsurface) 9,150 

Split-Estate (BLM surface only) 0 

In-holdings (State, Private) 0 

Total 9,150 

WITHIN THE RECOMMENDED WILDERNESS BOUNDARY 

BLM (within the WSA) 0 

BLM (outside the WSA) 0 

Split-Estate (within the WSA) 0 

Split-Estate (outside the WSA) 0 

Total BLM land recommended for wilderness 0 

In-holdings (State, private) 0 

WITHIN THE AREA NOT RECOMMENDED FOR WILDERNESS 

BLM 9,150 

Split-Estate 0 

Total BLM land not recommended for wilderness 9,150 

In-holdings (State, Private) 0 

Source: BLM File Data 
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November 1990. Two alternatives were an¬ 
alyzed in the EIS: a no wilderness (no 
action) alternative which is the recom¬ 
mendation in this report and an all wil¬ 
derness alternative. 

2. RECOMMENDATION AND RATIONALE: 
0 acres 
(recommended for wilderness) 
9,150 acres 
(recommended for nonwilderness) 

The recommendation for this WSA is to 
release all of the area for uses other 
than wilderness. Designation of the en¬ 
tire area as wilderness is considered to 
be the environmentally preferable alter¬ 
native as it would result in the least 
change from the natural environment over 
the long term. The alterative selected, 
however, would be implemented in a man¬ 
ner which would utilize all practical 
means to avoid or minimize adverse 
environmental impacts. 

If the area is released from wilderness 
it will automatically fall under the ex¬ 
isting designation "Outstanding Natural 
Area/Area of Critical Environmental Con¬ 
cern (ONA/ACEC)." This designation pro¬ 
vides management direction to maintain 
natural conditions. 

The entire WSA is natural, but almost 
half the area lacks outstanding opportu¬ 
nities for solitude and primitive recre¬ 
ation (45 and 46 percent, respectively). 
About 38 percent of the WSA has out¬ 
standing scenic quality because of the 
changing colors and forms of the sand 
dunes, but 62 percent of the area con¬ 
sists of grass, sagebrush, and juniper- 
covered hills and flats of average or 
poor scenic quality. 

Intense off-highway vehicular (OHV) 
recreational activity in the adjacent 
Little Sahara Recreation Area reduces 
opportunities for solitude in the WSA. 
To avoid effects of this activity in the 
WSA would be difficult without imposing 
constraints on vehicular recreation in 
the Little Sahara Recreation Area and 
negating the primary use of that area. 

3. CRITERIA CONSIDERED IN DEVELOPING THE 
WILDERNESS RECOMMENDATION 

Wilderness Characteristics 

A. Naturalness 

Naturalness is defined as an attribute 
in which the evidence of man is substan¬ 
tially unnoticeable to the average visi¬ 
tor and where minor imprints of man ex¬ 
hibit no cumulative impact that is sub¬ 
stantially noticeable. The free flowing 
dunes quickly erase evidence of activ¬ 
ity. Essentially all of the 9,150 acres 
are considered natural. The only intru¬ 
sion is a vehicular way in the north- 
central part of the WSA which penetrates 
for about 1 mile, and is substantially 
unnoticeable. In August 1986, a wildfire 
burned 2,500 acres in the southwestern 
portion of the WSA. The burned area was 
not rehabilitated, but it now appears 
natural. 

B. Solitude 

The Rockwell WSA is relatively small (2 
to 4 miles wide by 5 miles long) , but 
the sand hills in the interior provide 
sufficient screening and are far enough 
from motorized activity to furnish out¬ 
standing opportunities for solitude on 
5,044 acres, or 55 percent of the WSA. 

The lack of topographic and vegetative 
screening and adjacent motorized recrea¬ 
tion activities make opportunities for 
solitude less than outstanding on 4,106 
acres (45 percent of the WSA). Several 
motorcycle races are held throughout the 
year adjacent to and on all sides of the 
WSA. Considerable additional OHV use 
occurs 1 to 2 miles south of the WSA. 
Although the WSA was administratively 
closed to OHV use in 1974, BLM has found 
it difficult to prevent OHV intrusion in 
the WSA due to the intensity of activity 
in the surrounding portions of the 
Little Sahara Recreation Area. The east¬ 
ern and southern boundaries of the unit 
are difficult to define, post, and 
patrol. 
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C. Primitive and Unconfined Recreation 

Overall quality of opportunities for 
primitive unconfined recreation meets 
the Wilderness Act standards on approxi¬ 
mately 4,945 acres (54 percent of the 
WSA). BLM estimates annual nonvehicular 
recreation within the WSA at 3,960 user 
days. Opportunities for nature study and 
photography are outstanding but opportu¬ 
nities for all other forms of unconfined 
and primitive recreation are less than 
outstanding. The outside sights and 
sounds of OHV activity reduce the qual¬ 
ity of primitive recreation opportuni¬ 
ties . 

Opportunities for primitive recreation 
on approximately 4,205 acres (46 percent 
of the WSA) do not meet the standards 
sufficiently to be rated as outstanding. 

D. Special Features 

Special features in the WSA include old 
gnarled junipers, drifting sand dunes, 
and a unique plant (Atriplex canescens 
var qiaantea). Old gnarled junipers are 
scattered throughout the 5,200 acres of 
juniper woodlands within the WSA. Free- 
moving sand dunes cover approximately 
2,654 acres. 

Atriplex canescens var. gioantea. a 
four-wing saltbush that grows to 10 feet 
tall is found in the WSA and appears to 
be the last relic community of a plant 
species that was once widespread. The 
species is of great interest to botan¬ 
ists and the BLM. Its only known occur¬ 
ence is on free-moving sand dunes in the 
Little Sahara Recreation Area and the 
WSA. Protection of the species is a 
major reason for currently managing the 
WSA as an ACEC-Natural Area. 

Bald eagles, an endangered species, are 
found in the WSA. Candidate threatened 
or endangered species that may inhabit 
the WSA include the ferruginous hawk, 
Swainson's hawk, long-billed curlew, 
western snowy plover, and white-faced 
ibis. These species also frequent other 
areas in the Great Basin. 

Thirty-eight percent of the WSA is clas¬ 
sified as having outstanding scenic 
quality due to the form and color of the 
sand dunes. 

Diversity in the National Wilderness 
Preservation System (NWPS) 

A. Expanding the Diversity of Natural 
Systems and Features as Represented bv 
Ecosystems 

Wilderness designation of this WSA would 
add a potential natural vegetation (PNV) 
ecosystem (Great Basin sagebrush) pres¬ 
ently represented in the NWPS in only 
one wilderness and not represented at 
all in the NWPS in Utah. PNV is the veg¬ 
etative type that would eventually be¬ 
come climax vegetation if not altered by 
human interference, and is not neces¬ 
sarily the vegetation that is currently 
present in an area. 

The WSA is in the Colorado Plateau 
Province/Ecoregion. The PNV types in the 
WSA are Great Basin sagebrush (6,405 
acres) and saltbush-greasewood (2,745 
acres). Saltbush-greasewood is not 
represented in Utah in the NWPS but is 
represented nationally and in other BLM 
study areas in and outside of Utah. The 
combination of the two ecosystems is 
currently represented in the NWPS, but 
is represented in other BLM study areas 
in and outside of Utah. 

This information is summarized in Table 
2 from data compiled in February 1989 
and from BLM files. 

B. Assessing the Opportunities for Soli¬ 
tude or Primitive Recreation within a 
Days Driving Time (5 Hours) of Major 
Population Centers 

The WSA is within a 5-hour drive of the 
Salt Lake City-Ogden, Utah and Provo- 
Orem, Utah major population centers. 
Table 3 summarizes the number and acre¬ 
age of designated wilderness and other 
BLM study areas within a 5-hour drive of 
these population centers. 

C. Balancing the Geographic Distribution 
of Wilderness Areas 

The Rockwell WSA would not contribute 
significantly to balancing the NWPS. Six 
designated wilderness areas administered 
by the U.S. Forest Service (FS) are 
within 100 miles of the WSA. In a clock¬ 
wise direction, beginning to the north, 
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TABLE 2 
ECOSYSTEM REPRESENTATION 

NWPS AREAS OTHER BLM STUDIES 

BAILEY-KUCHLER CLASSIFICATION (PNV) AREAS ACRES AREAS ACRES 

NATIONWIDE (INTERMOUNTAIN SAGEBRUSH 
PROVINCE) 

Great Basin Sagebrush 1 32,407 56 1,212,870 

Saltbush-Greasewood 3 43,553 37 1,057,981 

UTAH (INTERMOUNTAIN SAGEBRUSH PROVINCE) 

Great Basin Sagebrush 0 0 1 14,000 

Saltbush-Greasewood 0 0 7 144,100 

Source: BLM File Data. 

TABLE 3 
WILDERNESS OPPORTUNITIES FOR RESIDENTS OF MAJOR POPULATION CENTERS 

NWPS AREAS OTHER BLM STUDIES 

POPULATION CENTERS AREAS ACRES AREAS ACRES 

Salt Lake City-Ogden, Utah 11 1,099,962 78 2,250,525 

Provo-Orem, Utah 11 721,793 90 2,777,718 

Source: BLM File Data. 

are the 25,500-acre Deseret Peak Wilder¬ 
ness, the 16,000-acre Mt. Olympus Wil¬ 
derness, the 11,334-acre Twin Peaks Wil¬ 
derness, the 8,922-acre Lone Peak Wil¬ 
derness, the 10,750-acre Mt. Timpanogos 
Wilderness, and, to the east, the 
28,000-acre Mt. Nebo Wilderness. All are 
in National Forests. No wilderness areas 
have been designated in the Great Basin 
in Utah and Nevada within 100 miles 
south or west of the WSA, but the WSA 
does not include wilderness values that 
would contribute significantly to bal¬ 
ancing the geographic distribution of 
wilderness areas in the Great Basin. 

Manageability (The area must be capable 
of being managed effectively to preserve 
its wilderness character.) 

The WSA can be managed as wilderness, 
but to do so would require partial or 
complete restraints on OHV recreational 
activity in adjacent parts of the Little 

Sahara Recreation Area. Current and 
planned management practices would pro¬ 
tect or enhance existing wilderness val¬ 
ues, while allowing nondetrimental uses 
of the area. The WSA is managed as an 
ACEC under Section 202 of the FLPMA. 
Under ACEC designation, the WSA is with¬ 
drawn from mineral location and closed 
to mineral leasing and sale; closed to 
OHV use, woodland product harvest, and 
hunting; and zoned to protect visual re¬ 
sources. There are 24 mining claims in 
the area that, if valid, could be devel¬ 
oped following wilderness designation. 
However, the probability of development 
is low in the foreseeable future. Domes¬ 
tic livestock grazing use can continue 
as already authorized in applicable BLM 
planning documents. Development, use, 
and maintenance of improvements for 
livestock grazing, wildlife, and water 
resources could be allowed if in con¬ 
formance with BLM plans, although none 
are currently proposed. Wilderness des¬ 
ignation would not provide any addition- 
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al directives that are necessary to pre¬ 
serve the sensitive resources in the 
WSA. 

Energy and Mineral Resource Values 

Because the WSA is not recommended for 
wilderness designation, the U.S. Geolog¬ 
ical Survey (USGS) and the U.S. Bureau 
of Mines (USBM) did not prepare a min¬ 
eral assessment report for the area. 
According to BLM geologists, the 
potential for recoverable mineral 
resources in the WSA is generally low. 
The few oil and gas deposits that have 
been found in the Great Basin are small 
and scattered, and there is no assurance 
that favorable conditions exist within 
the WSA. Metallic minerals have been 
mined or found in the mountains around 
the WSA. The few rock outcrops in the 
study area do not give any indication of 
such minerals, however, and any mineral 
resources that may exist in the WSA 
would be at depths of 1,000 feet or more 
making recovery uneconomical. 

Impacts on Resources 

The comparative impact table (Table 4) 
summarizes the effects on wilderness 
values which is considered to be the 
only resource that would be signifi¬ 
cantly affected by designation or non¬ 
designation of the WSA as wilderness. 

Local Social and Economic Considerations 

Social and economic factors were not 
considered to be a significant issue in 
the EIS. 

Summary of WSA-Specific Public Comments 

Public involvement has occurred through¬ 
out the wilderness review process. Com¬ 
ments received during the early stages 
of the EIS preparation were used to 
develop significant study issues and 
alternatives for the ultimate management 
of the WSA. 

During formal public review of the Draft 
EIS, a total of 38 inputs specifically 
addressing this WSA were received from 
34 commenters, including oral statements 
received at 17 public hearings on the 
EIS. Each letter or oral testimony was 
considered to be one input. Duplicate 
letters or oral statements by the same 

commenter were not counted as additional 
inputs or signatures. Each individual 
was credited with one signature or tes¬ 
timony regardless of the number of in¬ 
puts. 

In general, 14 commenters supported wil¬ 
derness designation for part or all of 
the WSA, while 16 commenters were oppos¬ 
ed. Four commenters addressed the rela¬ 
tive merits of the EIS, but took no for¬ 
mal position on wilderness designation. 

Those favoring wilderness commented on 
special features in the WSA and opportu¬ 
nities for solitude. The majority of 
these commenters were equally from Utah 
and other states. Of particular concern 
to them was the need to add diversity to 
the NWPS by incorporating areas such as 
the Rockwell WSA; protect wildlife, 
wildlife habitat, and threatened spe¬ 
cies; and to protect the area from OHV 
use. 

Those opposing wilderness were concerned 
that wilderness designation would pre¬ 
clude mineral exploration and develop¬ 
ment; interfere with water rights and 
development; harm state and local econ¬ 
omy; and would be unnecessary to manage 
the area. The majority of those who 
opposed wilderness for the WSA were 
local citizens. 

One Federal agency, the USBM, commented 
on the Draft EIS for this WSA. The USBM 
did not take a position regarding desig¬ 
nation or nondesignation but commented 
that BLM had understated the petroleum 
potential of the WSA. 

No comment letters were received on the 
Final EIS. 

There are no State in-holdings in the 
WSA. In commenting on the Draft EIS, the 
State of Utah expressed general opposi¬ 
tion to wilderness designation but did 
not take a definite position regarding 
wilderness designation of the WSA. The 
State noted that the Rockwell WSA has 
problems with wilderness management be¬ 
cause of loss of solitude resulting from 
OHV use in the adjacent Little Sahara 
Recreation Area. The State does support 
designation of the Rockwell Natural Area 
as an ACEC. Specific State comments on 
the Draft EIS dealt with inadequacies of 
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the geology discussion and wording of 

the endangered plant section. 

The Juab County Commission is opposed to 
designation of the WSA as wilderness. 
The County generally prefers that open 
spaces be used for many purposes on pub¬ 
lic lands. The Juab County Commission 
has endorsed the Consolidated Local Gov¬ 
ernment Response to Wilderness which 
opposes wilderness designation for BLM 

lands in Utah. 
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SWASEY MOUNTAIN WILDERNESS STUDY AREA 

1. THE STUDY AREA: 49,500 acres 

The Swasey Mountain Wilderness Study 
Area (WSA) (UT-050-061) is in the north¬ 
ern House Range, in northwestern Millard 
County, about 35 miles west of Delta, 
Utah (population 1,930). The study area 
is an "L" or boot-shaped unit about 17 
miles from north to south and 12 miles 
from east to west in the southern por¬ 
tion (see Map). It includes 49,500 acres 
of public land administered by the Bur¬ 
eau of Land Management (BLM) and 5 sec¬ 
tions (3,078 acres) of State land (see 
Table 1). No private or split-estate 
lands are within the WSA. The WSA is 
surrounded mostly by public lands, but 
13 State sections are adjacent. 

Improved and unimproved roads and sec¬ 
tion lines that exclude the State lands 
on the margins and enclose public lands 
that fulfill the Wilderness Act criteria 
delimit the WSA. The Howell Peak WSA 
(UT-050-077) is directly south, separat¬ 
ed from the Swasey Mountain WSA by a 
County maintained road. 

The central portion of the WSA is very 
rugged. Elevations range from around 
5,000 feet at the edges of the WSA to 
Swasey Peak (9,669 feet) and Tatow Knob 
(8,416 feet). Pinyon-juniper woodland is 
the dominant vegetation type, and stands 
of Douglas fir, white fir, limber pine, 
ponderosa pine, bristlecone pine, and 
aspen grow at higher elevations. 

TABLE 1 
LAND STATUS AND ACREAGE SUMMARY IN THE STUDY AREA1 

WITHIN THE WSA ACRES 

BLM (surface and subsurface) 49,500 

Split-Estate (BLM surface only) 0 

In-holdings (State, Private) 3,078 

Total 52,578 

WITHIN THE RECOMMENDED WILDERNESS BOUNDARY 

BLM (within the WSA) 34,376 

BLM (outside the WSA) 0 

Split-Estate (within the WSA) 0 

Split-Estate (outside the WSA) 0 

Total BLM land recommended for wilderness 34,376 

In-holdings (State, private) 1,798 

WITHIN THE AREA NOT RECOMMENDED FOR WILDERNESS 

BLM 15,124 

Split-Estate 0 

Total BLM land not recommended for wilderness 15,124 

In-holdings (State, Private) 1,280 

Source: BLM File Data 

1 The Appendix is a detailed table of in-holdings included within the portion of the 

WSA recommended for designation. 
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The WSA was studied under Section 603 of 
the Federal Land Policy and Management 
Act (FLPMA) and was included in the Utah 
BLM Statewide Wilderness Environmental 
Impact Statement (EIS) finalized in 
November 1990. Three alternatives were 
analyzed in the EIS: a partial wilder¬ 
ness alternative, where 34,376 acres 
would be designated as wilderness and 
the remaining 15,124 acres would be 
released for other uses, which is the 
recommendation in this report; a no 
wilderness (no action) alternative; and 
an all wilderness alternative. 

2. RECOMMENDATION AND RATIONALE: 
34,376 acres 
(recommended for wilderness) 
15,124 acres 
(recommended for nonwilderness) 

The recommendation for this WSA is to 
designate 34,376 acres as wilderness, 
and to release the remaining 15,124 
acres for uses other than wilderness. 
Designation of the entire area as wil¬ 
derness is considered to be the envi¬ 
ronmentally preferable alternative as it 
would result in the least change from 
the natural environment over the long 
term. The alternative selected, however, 
would be implemented in a manner which 
would utilize all practical means to 
avoid or minimize adverse environmental 
impacts. This recommendation for wilder¬ 
ness will further apply to any addition¬ 
al in-holding acreage acquired through 
purchase or exchange with willing own¬ 
ers. The Appendix lists all in-holdings 
in the recommended portion and provides 
information on acquisition of in¬ 
holdings. 

The recommended partial wilderness 
alternative includes the highest and 
most mountainous portion of the WSA 
which contains the most wilderness 
values. All of the area recommended for 
wilderness designation is natural. About 
94 percent of the recommended portion 
has outstanding opportunities for soli¬ 
tude and primitive recreation and 30 
percent has scenery of outstanding qual¬ 
ity. Little or no conflict with other 
uses exists. 

The portion of the WSA that is not rec¬ 
ommended for wilderness designation 
(Areas A, B, C, D, and E on Map) is 
mostly benchlands without high quality 

scenic values and outstanding opportuni¬ 
ties for solitude and primitive recrea¬ 
tion. Wilderness designation of this 
portion of the WSA would impose con¬ 
straints on livestock management and 
vehicular recreation. Potential for 
mineral development and off-highway 
vehicular (OHV) recreation, although 
generally considered to be low in this 
WSA, are greater outside the area rec¬ 
ommended for wilderness designation. BLM 
considers these resource values and 
potential uses to be more significant 
than the relatively minimal wilderness 
values. Area A has known potential for 
extraction of disseminated gold and 
possibly other locatable minerals. This 
area has the majority of the present 
mining claims. About 164 of the 177 
claims in the WSA are in two claim 
blocks in the portion that would not be 
designated wilderness. These deposits 
have been explored by five companies. 
Intensive mapping and sampling have 
shown favorable results. 

3. CRITERIA USED IN DEVELOPING THE WIL¬ 
DERNESS RECOMMENDATION 

Wilderness Characteristics 

A. Naturalness 

Naturalness is defined as an attribute 
in which the evidence of man is substan¬ 
tially unnoticeable to the average visi¬ 
tor and where minor imprints of man ex¬ 
hibit no cumulative impact that is sub¬ 
stantially noticeable. A wide variety of 
vegetation and topographic features pro¬ 
vide a scenic treat to visitors in the 
area. At over 9,600 feet, Swasey Moun¬ 
tain is the highest peak in the House 
Range and a prominent West Desert land¬ 
mark. Swasey Peak, Tatow Knob, and the 
sheer limestone cliffs along the west 
side are the most striking features. The 
east slopes are characterized by pinyon 
and juniper giving way to Douglas fir, 
white fir, and bristlecone pine on the 
upper portions. Essentially all of the 
WSA meets the naturalness criteria of 
the Wilderness Act. Approximately 11 
miles of ways at lower elevations on the 
eastern side of the WSA are substan¬ 
tially unnoticeable. In 1983, mineral 
exploration activities, including two 
drill holes and 3,000 feet of road, 
affected a total area of about 1 acre. 
All disturbance was rehabilitated 
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in 1984. In 1987, a BLM communication 
site that had been installed on an 8 
foot by 10 foot pad was removed and the 
site was restored to a substantially 
unnoticeable condition. 

B. Solitude 

About 32,175 acres (94 percent of the 
area proposed for wilderness designa¬ 
tion) meet the Wilderness Act standards 
for solitude, or seclusion from other 
people. 

The WSA is large enough for visitors to 
be unaware of others in the vicinity. 
Rugged terrain contributes to solitude 
in the central portion of the WSA, which 
is the portion recommended for wilder¬ 
ness. The highest points, Swasey Peak 
and Tatow Knob, provide outstanding 
views of Tule Valley, the Deep Creek 
Mountains, and Wheeler Peak in Great 
Basin National Park (Nevada), further 
contributing to the feeling of solitude. 
Vegetation also contributes to seclusion 
by screening visitors from each other; 
the most dense vegetation is also in the 
higher parts of the WSA. 

The Swasey Mountain WSA is in the South 
Range of the U.S. Air Force (USAF) Utah 
Test and Training Range (UTTR), one of 
the country's busiest military air 
spaces. From 100 to 150 daily flights, 6 
days a week, are made in the UTTR. Some 
flights are as low as 100 feet above 
ground level. The WSA is within the area 
of heaviest use, and aircraft occasion¬ 
ally fly directly over the WSA. Although 
overflights in the vicinity of Swasey 
Mountain are usually subsonic, they can 
be an annoyance that detracts from but 
does not eliminate overall opportunities 
for solitude. 

About 17,325 acres in the WSA, including 
the lower benchlands not recommended for 
wilderness designation, do not meet the 
standards for solitude. The terrain and 
sparse vegetation do not offer seclu¬ 
sion. 

C. Primitive and Unconfined Recreation 

Wilderness Act standards for primitive 
and unconfined recreational opportuni¬ 
ties are substantially met in the 
central part of the WSA on 32,175 acres 

(94 percent of the portion recommended 
for wilderness designation). 

Opportunities for rockhounding, horse¬ 
back riding, backpacking, and scenic 
viewing are considered to be above 
average in the central part of the WSA. 

Approximately 17,325 acres in the bench- 
lands on the margin of the WSA do not 
meet the standards for primitive and un¬ 
confined recreation due to relatively 
flat slopes and sparse vegetation. 

D. Special Features 

Bald eagles and peregrine falcons, both 
endangered species, and golden eagles, a 
BLM sensitive species, inhabit the WSA. 
Golden eagles nest in the WSA, and 
49,000 acres are crucial yearlong golden 
eagle habitat. 

Six candidate threatened or endangered 
species that could inhabit the WSA 
include the ferruginous hawk, Swainson's 
hawk, long-billed curlew, western snowy 
plover, white-faced ibis, and Swasey 
Spring pocket gopher. The birds also 
frequent areas throughout the Great 
Basin and western United States. 

On the higher slopes are 1,100 acres of 
bristlecone pine, one of the oldest liv¬ 
ing species of trees. Refer to Appendix 
4 and the Affected Environment, Vegeta¬ 
tion and Wildlife Including Special Sta¬ 
tus Species sections of the Utah BLM 
Statewide Wilderness Final EIS for addi¬ 
tional information. 

A herd of 77 wild horses roams the WSA. 
Although wild horses are not unique in 
the western United States, they are of 
considerable interest to most observers. 
Management plans are to maintain the 
herd at between 60 and 100 head. 

The area around the WSA is considered to 
be outstanding in Utah and nationally 
for Cambrian trilobites. The best speci¬ 
mens found so far are on a section of 
State land adjacent to the WSA, but 
there are at least 150 acres of fossil 
beds within the WSA and specimens of 
high quality may be present. At least 
four caves also exist in limestone 
within the WSA. 
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Diversity in the National Wilderness 
Preservation System (NWPS) 

A. Expanding the Diversity of Natural 
Systems and Features as Represented bv 
Ecosystems 

Wilderness designation of this WSA would 
not add a combination of potential nat¬ 
ural vegetation (PNV) ecosystems not 
presently represented in the NWPS, but 
it would add a PNV ecosystem (saltbush- 
greasewood) not now represented in the 
NWPS in Utah. 

PNV is the vegetative type that would 
eventually become climax vegetation if 
not altered by human interference, and 
is not necessarily the vegetation that 
is currently present in an area. 

The WSA is in the Intermountain Sage¬ 
brush Province/Ecoregion. The PNV types 

in the WSA are juniper-pinyon woodland 
(14,850 acres) and saltbush-greasewood 
(34,650 acres). Juniper-pinyon woodland 
is not widely represented in the NWPS 
but is identified in several BLM WSAs 
both in and outside of Utah. The 
saltbush-greasewood ecosystem is also 
well represented in WSAs, but not in the 
NWPS. This information is summarized in 
Table 2 from data compiled in December 
1989. 

tude or Primitive Recreation within a 

Davs Driving Time (5 Hours) of Manor 

Population Centers 

The WSA is within a 5-hour drive of the 
Salt Lake City-Ogden, Utah and Provo- 
Orem, Utah standard metropolitan statis¬ 
tical areas. Table 3 summarizes the num¬ 
ber and acreage of designated areas and 
other BLM study areas within a 5-hour 
drive of these population centers. 

TABLE 2 
ECOSYSTEM REPRESENTATION 

NWPS AREAS OTHER BLM STUDIES 

BAILEY-KUCHLER CLASSIFICATION (PNV) AREAS ACRES AREAS ACRES 

NATIONWIDE (INTERMOUNTAIN SAGEBRUSH 
PROVINCE) 

Juniper-Pinyon Woodland 6 43,656 75 2,139,057 

Saltbush-Greasewood 3 45,553 37 996,957 

UTAH (INTERMOUNTAIN SAGEBRUSH PROVINCE) 

Juniper-Pinyon Woodland 2 14,955 13 244,583 

Saltbush-Greasewood 0 0 7 122,195 

Source: BLM File Data. 

TABLE 3 
WILDERNESS OPPORTUNITIES FOR RESIDENTS OF MAJOR POPULATION CENTERS 

NWPS AREAS OTHER BLM STUDIES 

POPULATION CENTERS AREAS ACRES AREAS ACRES 

Salt Lake City-Ogden, Utah 10 1,079,807 78 2,210,175 

Provo-Orem,Utah 11 708,638 90 2,737,368 

Source: BLM File Data. 
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C. Balancing the Geographic Distribution 
of Wilderness Areas 

The Swasey Mountain WSA would not con¬ 
tribute significantly to balancing the 
geographic distribution of areas within 
the NWPS. It would contribute, however, 
to balancing the NWPS in the Great 
Basin. 

As of January 1987, the NWPS included 16 
areas comprising 866,915 acres in Utah 
and Nevada, the adjacent state nearest 
the WSA. The 25,500-acre Deseret Peak 
Wilderness is within 100 miles northeast 
of the WSA and the 28,000-acre Mt. Nebo 
Wilderness is to the east. Both are in 
National Forests. No wilderness areas 
have been designated to the north, west, 
or south in the vicinity of the WSA, 
however. Only three wilderness areas, 
totaling 272,994 acres, are in the Great 
Basin. Only three areas in the NWPS have 
the same combination of PNV types (see 
"Expanding the Diversity of Natural Sys¬ 
tems . . ."). All three are in Californ¬ 
ia. 

Manageability (The area must be capable 
of being effectively managed to preserve 
its wilderness character.) 

The portion of the WSA that is recom¬ 
mended for wilderness designation can be 
managed as wilderness to preserve values 
now present in the area. Resource and 
land conflicts are not now a problem in 
the WSA and are not anticipated to be in 
the future. The low probability of 
mineral resources in the recommended 
portion of the WSA indicate that poten¬ 
tial for exploration would be low and 
therefore would not require special man¬ 
agement attention. Current recreational 
use of about 500 annual visitor days is 
almost evenly split between vehicular 
and nonvehicular use. Wilderness desig¬ 
nation would not affect this pattern, as 
most of the nonvehicular use is in the 
rugged central portion and vehicular use 
could continue in the portion not recom¬ 
mended for designation. Livestock graz¬ 
ing could continue as at present, re¬ 
quiring little or no change in manage¬ 
ment. 

The USAF has stated that military 
flights will continue in the vicinity of 
the WSA, whether it is designated or 
not. Overflights would detract from 

solitude, and BLM management could not 
mitigate such disturbance. This conflict 
could be resolved only at the Congres¬ 
sional level. 

There are 18,722 acres of post-FLPMA oil 
and gas leases in the area recommended 
as wilderness. These leases are subject 
to the nonimpairment stipulations and 
could be managed to preserve wilderness 
values. There are also 13 mining claims 
in the area recommended for wilderness, 
but the potential for valid discoveries 
and eventual production are lower than 
in the portion of the WSA not recom¬ 
mended for wilderness. There are three 
sections of State land (1,798 acres) in 
the area recommended for wilderness. 
Mineral developments on these lands and 
provision of access to them could reduce 
the quality of opportunities for soli¬ 
tude and primitive recreation, mainly in 
the northern part of the recommended 
area. However, the mineral potential 
and, therefore, the probability of de¬ 
velopment is lower than in the area not 
recommended for wilderness designation. 

The area not recommended for wilderness 
designation could also be managed as 
wilderness but any mineral-related 
activity that might take place in the 
WSA along with associated vehicular use, 
would be in that area. 

There are 164 mining claims in the 
portion of the WSA not recommended for 
wilderness. The mineral potential and, 
therefore, the probability of valid 
mineral discoveries is higher in this 
portion of the WSA than in the portion 
recommended for wilderness. 

Energy and Mineral Resource Values 

The U.S. Geological Survey (USGS) and 
the U.S. Bureau of Mines (USBM) prepared 
a mineral assessment report for the 
Swasey Mountain WSA (USGS Bulletin 1749- 
A, David A. Lindsey, et al., 1989). The 
area studied comprises 34,376 acres, and 
includes the portion of the WSA that is 
recommended for wilderness designation. 
The report indicates that no mineral 
production has been recorded for the 
WSA. Inferred subeconomic resources 
include high-purity limestone, quart¬ 
zite, and sand and gravel. Fossils, 
especially trilobites, of interest to 
collectors are present in the area. The 
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northern part of the study area has mod¬ 

erate potential for undiscovered re¬ 

sources of lead, zinc, copper, molybden¬ 

um, silver and gold, including dissemi¬ 

nated gold deposits. The southwestern 

part of the study area also has moderate 

potential for resources of these metals. 

Potential for undiscovered deposits of 

high-purity limestone and dolomite and 

for oil and gas is moderate for the 

study area. The potential for undiscov¬ 

ered resources of geothermal energy is 

low. There is no potential for undiscov¬ 

ered resources of coal. 

Impacts on Resources 

The comparative impact table (Table 4) 

summarizes the effects on pertinent re¬ 

sources for alternatives including des¬ 

ignation of the entire area as wilder¬ 

ness. 

Local Social and Economic Considerations 

The only known potential effects on 

local economic conditions would result 

from restrictions on mining of locatable 

minerals such as disseminated gold. Pro¬ 

bable loss of employment opportunities 

with the all wilderness alternative 

would be less than 1 percent of the Mil¬ 

lard County employment. No impacts on 

social conditions have been identified. 

Summary of WSA-Specific Public Comments 

Public involvement has occurred through¬ 

out the wilderness review process. Com¬ 

ments received during the early stages 

of the EIS preparation were used to 

develop significant study issues and 

alternatives for the ultimate management 

of the WSA. 

During formal public review of the Draft 

EIS, a total of 57 inputs specifically 

addressing this WSA were received from 

63 commmenters, including oral state¬ 

ments received at 17 public hearings on 

the EIS. Each letter or oral testimony 

was considered to be one input. Dupli¬ 

cate letters or oral statements by the 

same commenter were not counted as addi¬ 

tional inputs or signatures. Each indi¬ 

vidual was credited with one signature 

or testimony regardless of the number of 

inputs. 

In general, 42 commenters supported the 

wilderness designation for part or all 

of the WSA, while 15 commenters were 

opposed. Six commenters addressed the 

relative merits of the EIS, but took no 

formal position on wilderness designa¬ 

tion. 

Those favoring wilderness commented on 

special features present in the WSA and 

the protection offered by wilderness 

designation. The majority of those com¬ 

menting in favor of wilderness were from 

urban areas in Utah. Of particular con¬ 

cern was the need to protect special 

features and primitive recreational 

opportunities. 

Those opposing wilderness were concerned 

that wilderness would preclude mineral 

exploration and development. The major¬ 

ity of these commenters were from rural 

Utah, and were local to the area. 

Three Federal agencies; the USAF, USBM, 

and National Park Service (NPS), com¬ 

mented on the Draft EIS. The Federal 

agencies did not take a position regard¬ 

ing designation or nondesignation of the 

WSA. The USAF noted that low altitude 

flights will continue over the WSA with 

or without wilderness designation and 

that they will not negotiate nor sign 

any agreement to avoid the proposed 

wilderness area. This conflict can be 

resolved only on the Congressional 

level. 

The USBM noted that BLM's Final EIS 

should include the findings of the USGS 

and USBM mineral investigations and 

those findings would be available in 

November 1988. These findings have been 

incorporated into the Final EIS and 

study report. The USBM also commented 

that BLM had understated the petroleum 

potential of the WSA. 

The NPS recommended that BLM identify 

the WSA as a proposed National Natural 

Landmark. 

No comment letters were received on the 

Final EIS. 

70 



SWASEY MOUNTAIN WILDERNESS STUDY AREA 

There are five State sections (3,078 

acres) in the WSA. In commenting on the 

Draft EIS, the State of Utah expressed 

general opposition to wilderness desig¬ 

nation but did not take a definite posi¬ 

tion regarding wilderness designation of 

the WSA. The State commented that the 

Swasey Mountain WSA has had moderate to 

high wilderness values and conflicts. 

Wilderness would conflict with dissemi¬ 

nated gold and porphory molybdenum and 

that a boundary adjustment to delete the 

north quarter of the WSA would help to 

reduce livestock conflicts. Specific 

State comments on the Draft EIS dealt 

with errors in the mapping of State 

lands, inadequacies of the geology 

discussion, mineral relationships, and 

underestimation of the mule deer 

population by BLM. 

The Millard County Master Plan does not 
specifically address wilderness. The 
Millard County Commission favors protec¬ 
tion of natural and esthetic resources 
on public lands as well as multiple use 
and believes that these objectives can 
be met without wilderness designation. 
The Commission has endorsed the Consoli¬ 
dated Local Government Response to Wil¬ 
derness that opposes wilderness designa¬ 
tion for BLM lands in Utah. 
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HOWELL PEAK WILDERNESS STUDY AREA 

1. THE STUDY AREA; 24,800 acres 

The Howell Peak Wilderness Study Area 
(WSA) (UT-050-077) is in the House 
Range, in northwestern-Millard County, 
about 45 miles west of Delta, Utah 
(population 1,930). The study area is 
roughly a parallelogram about 8 miles 
from north to south and 8 miles from 
east to west (see Map). It includes 
24,800 acres of public land administered 
by the Bureau of Land Management (BLM) 
and four sections (2,559 acres) of State 
land (see Table 1). Two sections (1,279 
acres) of State land are in the portion 
of the WSA that is recommended for wil¬ 
derness. No private or split-estate 
lands are in the WSA. Improved and unim¬ 
proved roads partly delimit the WSA on 
all sides except the southeast, where 

the boundary has been drawn on section 
and subsection lines. The WSA is sur¬ 
rounded mostly by public lands. The 
boundary of the partial wilderness 
alternative is along roads and, on the 
east and west sides, along contour lines 
which mark a change in slope between the 
alluvial fans that form the foothills 
and the steeper, mountainous area. On 
the east side, the boundary also 
excludes State lands. The Swasey Moun¬ 
tain WSA (UT-050-061) is directly to the 
north, separated by a road and Notch 
Peak WSA (UT-050-078) is directly to the 
south. 

Elevations in the WSA range from about 
5,000 feet at the edges of the WSA tc 
the crest of Howell Peak (8,348 feet), 
and Antelope Peak (7,805 feet). Shrubs 

TABLE 1 
LAND STATUS AND ACREAGE SUMMARY IN THE STUDY AREA* 

WITHIN WILDERNESS STUDY AREA ACRES 

BLM (surface and subsurface) 24,800 

Split-Estate (BLM surface only) 0 

In-holdings (State, Private) 2,559 

Total 27,359 

WITHIN THE RECOMMENDED WILDERNESS BOUNDARY 

BLM (within WSA) 14,800 

BLM (outside WSA) 0 

Split-Estate (within WSA) 0 

Split-Estate (outside WSA) 0 

Total BLM land recommended for wilderness 14,800 

In-holdings (State, private) 1,279 

WITHIN THE AREA NOT RECOMMENDED FOR WILDERNESS 

BLM 10,000 

Split-Estate 0 

Total BLM land not recommended for wilderness 10,000 

In-holdings (State, Private) 1,280 

Source: BLM File Data 

4 The Appendix is a detailed table of in-holdings included within the portion of the 

WSA recommended for designation. 

77 



HOWELL PEAK WILDERNESS STUDY AREA 

and grasses are the dominant vegetation 
at lower elevations with pinyon-juniper 
woodland at higher elevations. 

The WSA was studied under Section 603 of 
the Federal Land Policy and Management 
Act (FLPMA) and was included in the Utah 
BLM Statewide Wilderness Environmental 
Impact Statement (EIS) finalized in 
November 1990. Three alternatives were 
analyzed in the EIS: a partial wilder¬ 
ness alternative, where 14,800 acres 
would be designated as wilderness and 
the remaining 10,000 acres would be 
released for uses other than wilderness, 
which is the recommendation in this 
report; a no wilderness (no action) 
alternative; and an all wilderness 
alternative. 

2. RECOMMENDATION AND RATIONALE: 
14,800 acres 
(recommended for wilderness) 
10,000 acres 
(recommended for nonwilderness) 

The recommendation for this WSA is to 
designate 14,800 acres as wilderness and 
to release the remaining 10,000 acres 
for uses other than wilderness. Designa¬ 
tion of the entire area as wilderness is 
considered to be the environmentally 
preferable alternative as it would 
result in the least change from the 
natural environment over the long term. 
The alternative selected, however, would 
be implemented in a manner which would 
utilize all practical means to avoid or 
minimize environmental impacts. This 
recommendation for wilderness will also 
apply to any additional in-holding acre¬ 
age acquired through purchase or ex¬ 
change with willing owners. The Appendix 
lists all in-holdings in the recommended 
portion and provides information on 
acquisition. 

The recommendation is for the central, 
highest and most mountainous portion of 
the WSA, which includes the best wilder¬ 
ness values, to be designated as wilder¬ 
ness. All of the area recommended for 
wilderness designation is natural and 
has outstanding opportunities for soli¬ 
tude, but opportunities for primitive 
recreation are not outstanding. No con¬ 
flict with other uses exist. 

The portion of the WSA that is not rec¬ 
ommended for wilderness designation 

(Areas A and B) is mostly foothills and 
benchlands that lack scenic values and 
outstanding opportunities for solitude 
and primitive recreation, and have 
little variety in form or color. 
Wilderness designation of this portion 
of the WSA could impose constraints on 
livestock management, mining, and 
recreational fossil collecting. 

3. CRITERIA USED IN DEVELOPING THE WIL¬ 
DERNESS RECOMMENDATION 

Wilderness Characteristics 

A. Naturalness 

Naturalness is defined as an attribute 
in which the evidence of man is 
substantially unnoticeable to the aver¬ 
age visitor and where minor imprints of 
man exhibit no cumulative impact that is 
substantially noticeable. Essentially 
all of the WSA meets the naturalness 
criteria of the Wilderness Act. Approxi¬ 
mately 7 miles of ways at lower eleva¬ 
tions in the WSA are substantially unno¬ 
ticeable. Mineral exploration activities 
included 2,000 feet of road. This dis¬ 
turbance was permitted under a grand¬ 
fathered right, has since been abandoned 
and has not been rehabilitated. 

The numerous caves trilobite beds, na¬ 
tive vegetation, and escarpment provide 
a natural look to the WSA. Mule deer 
browse the highlands dominated by pinyon 
pine and juniper trees. Wild horses, 
deer, cougar, and coyotes can also be 
seen roaming and living in the playas 
between mountain ranges. Council Cave 
near Antelope Peak and the 8,348-foot 
striated limestone escarpment of Howell 
Peak can be seen from over 50 miles 
away. 

B. Solitude 

About 14,880 acres (including 100 per¬ 
cent of the area proposed for wilderness 
designation) meet the Wilderness Act 
standards for solitude, or seclusion 
from other people. 

The WSA is of sufficient size to allow 
the number of expected visitors to be 
unaware of others in the vicinity. Rug¬ 
ged terrain, steep cliffs, and pinyon- 
juniper woodland contribute to solitude 
in the central portion of the WSA, which 
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is the portion recommended for wilder¬ 
ness. 

The Howell Peak WSA is in the South 
range of the U.S. Air Force (USAF) Utah 
Test and Training Range (UTTR), one of 
the country's busiest military air 
spaces. From 100 to 150 daily flights, 6 
days a week, are made in the UTTR. Some 
flights are as low as 100 feet above 
ground level. The WSA is within the area 
of heaviest use, and aircraft occasion¬ 
ally fly directly over the WSA. Although 
most of these overflights are subsonic 
and are not directly over the WSA, they 
can be an annoyance that detracts from 
but generally does not eliminate overall 
opportunities for solitude. 

About 9,920 acres in the WSA, including 
the foothills and benchlands not recom¬ 
mended for wilderness designation, do 
not meet the standards for solitude. The 
terrain and sparse vegetation in this 
portion of the WSA do not offer seclu¬ 
sion and roads form most of the eastern 
and western boundaries. 

C. Primitive and Unconfined Recreation 

Opportunities for primitive, unconfined 
recreation, although diverse, are not of 
high quality and were therefore, judged 
not to be outstanding in this WSA. 

D. Special Features 

Bald eagles and peregrine falcons, both 
endangered species, and golden eagles, a 
BLM sensitive species, inhabit the WSA. 
Candidate threatened or endangered spe¬ 
cies, that could inhabit the WSA include 
the ferruginous hawk, Swainson's hawk, 
long-billed curlew, western snowy plov¬ 
er, and white-faced ibis. These species 
also frequent areas throughout the Great 
Basin and western United States. One 
candidate (Category 2) plant species, 
Crvptantha compacts. may occur in the 
WSA. Refer to Appendix 4 and the Affect¬ 
ed Environment, Vegetation and Wildlife 
Including Special Status Species sec¬ 
tions of the Utah BLM Statewide Wilder¬ 
ness Final EIS for additional informa¬ 
tion. 

The area that includes the WSA is out¬ 
standing in Utah and the country 

for Cambrian trilobites. The best 
specimens found to date were north of 
the WSA, but about 10 acres of 
trilobite-bearing beds are in the WSA. 

Council Cave, near Antelope Peak, has 
the largest entrance of any cave in 
Utah, and is visible for 50 miles. 
Other caves also have been found in the 
WSA. 

Diversity in the National Wilderness 
Preservation System (NWPS1 

A. Expanding the Diversity of Natural 
Systems and Features as Represented by 
Ecosystems 

Wilderness designation of this WSA would 
not add a combination of potential natu¬ 
ral vegetation (PNV) ecosystems not 
presently represented in Utah or in the 
NWPS. It would, however, add a PNV eco¬ 
system, saltbush-greasewood, that is not 
represented in the NWPS in Utah. 

PNV is the vegetative type that would 
eventually become climax vegetation if 
not altered by human interference, and 
is not necessarily the vegetation that 
is currently present in an area. 

The WSA is in the Intermountain Sage¬ 
brush Province/Ecoregion. The PNV types 
in the WSA are juniper-pinyon woodland 
(14,880 acres) and saltbush-greasewood 
(9,920 acres). The PNV types in the WSA 
are not widely represented in the NWPS 
nationally but are well represented in 
other BLM study areas in Utah and other 
states. This information is summarized 
in Table 2, from data compiled in 
December 1989. 

B. Assessing the Opportunities for 
Solitude or Primitive Recreation within 
a Days Driving Time (5 Hours) of Major 
Population Centers 

The WSA is within a 5-hour drive of the 
Salt Lake City-Ogden, Utah; Provo-Orem, 
Utah; and Las Vegas, Nevada standard 
metropolitan statistical areas. Table 3 
summarizes the number and acreage of 
designated areas and other BLM study 
areas within a 5-hour drive of these 
population centers. 
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TABLE 2 
ECOSYSTEM REPRESENTATION 

NWPS AREAS OTHER BLM STUDIES 

BAILEY-KUCHLER CLASSIFICATION (PNV) AREAS ACRES AREAS ACRES 

NATIONWIDE (INTERMOUNTAIN SAGEBRUSH 
PROVINCE) 

Juniper-Pinyon Woodland 6 93,656 75 2,139,027 

Saltbush-Greasewood 3 45,553 37 1,021,687 

UTAH (INTERMOUNTAIN SAGEBRUSH PROVINCE) 

Juniper-Pinyon Woodland 2 14,955 13 244,553 

Saltbush-Greasewood 0 0 7 136,925 

Source: BLM File Data. 

TABLE 3 
WILDERNESS OPPORTUNITIES FOR RESIDENTS OF MAJOR POPULATION CENTERS 

NWPS AREAS OTHER BLM STUDIES 

POPULATION CENTERS AREAS ACRES AREA ACRES 

Salt Lake City-Ogden 10 1,079,807 78 2,234,875 

Provo-Orem 11 708,638 90 2,762,068 

Las Vegas, Nevada 38 3,132,130 54 2,134,358 

Source: BLM File Data. 

C. Balancing the Geographic Distribu¬ 
tion of Wilderness Areas 

A Howell Peak wilderness would not con¬ 
tribute significantly to balancing the 
geographic distribution of areas within 
the NWPS in the west central U.S. It 
would, however, contribute to balancing 
the NWPS in the Great Basin. 

As of January 1987, the NWPS included 16 
areas comprising 866,915 acres in Utah 
and Nevada, the nearest adjacent state. 
Only six wilderness areas, comprising 
272,994 acres, are in the Great Basin. 

The 25,500-acre Deseret Peak Wilderness 
is within 100 miles to the northeast of 
the WSA, and the 28,000-acre Mt. Nebo 
wilderness is to the east. Both are in 
National Forests. 

No wilderness areas have been designated 
to the north, west, or south in the vi¬ 
cinity of the WSA. Only three wilderness 
areas in the NWPS have the same combina¬ 
tion of PNV types as the Howell Peak WSA 
(see "Expanding the Diversity of Natural 
Systems . . ."). All three are in Cali¬ 
fornia. 

Manageability (The area must be capable 
of being effectively managed to preserve 
its wilderness character.) 

The portion of the WSA that is recom¬ 
mended for wilderness designation can be 
managed as wilderness to preserve values 
now present in the area. Resource and 
land conflicts are not now a problem in 
the WSA and are not anticipated to be in 
the future. 
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There are 11 post-FLPMA oil and gas 
leases in the portion of the WSA rec¬ 
ommended as wilderness. All are subject 
to the nonimpairment stipulation and can 
be managed to protect wilderness values. 
Thirty-five of the 74 mining claims in 
the WSA are in the area recommended for 
wilderness, but development is not pro¬ 
jected in the foreseeable future and 
they are not expected to be a managea¬ 
bility problem. 

There are two State-owned sections 
(1,279 acres) in the middle of the 
southern part of the recommended area. 
Major developments on these sections and 
related access and activity would reduce 
the quality of wilderness values in the 
southern portion of the wilderness, but 
the potential for development is low. 

Livestock grazing could continue as at 
present, requiring little or no change 
in management. 

The USAF has stated that military 
flights will continue in the vicinity of 
the WSA, whether it is designated or 
not. Overflights would detract from 
solitude and BLM management could not 
mitigate such disturbance. This conflict 
can be resolved only at the Congression¬ 
al level. 

The area not recommended as wilderness 
also could be managed as wilderness. 
There are one oil and gas lease, 39 
mining claims, and two State-owned sec¬ 
tions in this portion of the WSA, but 
developments that would reduce the qual¬ 
ity of wilderness values are not pro-, 
jected. 

It would be administratively more diffi¬ 
cult to protect this portion of the WSA 
from vehicle use and noise because the 
area is flatter and is bordered by 
roads. However, significant increases in 
vehicle use are not projected in the 
foreseeable future, and surface features 
such as rock are limiting to vehicle 
use. 

Energy and Mineral Resource Values 

The U.S. Geological Survey (USGS) and 
the U.S. Bureau of Mines (USBM) prepared 
a mineral assessment report for the 
Howell Peak WSA (USGS Bulletin 1749-A, 
David A. Lindsey, et al., 1989). The 

report studied the portion of the WSA 
(14,800 acres) that is recommended for 
wilderness designation. The report indi¬ 
cates that no mineral production has 
been recorded for the WSA. Inferred sub- 
economic resources include high-purity 
limestone, quartzite, and sand and gra¬ 
vel. Fossils, especially trilobites, of 
interest to collectors are present in 
the area. The western part of the study 
area has moderate potential for undis¬ 
covered resources of lead, zinc, copper, 
molybdenum, silver and gold, including 
disseminated gold deposits. The poten¬ 
tial for undiscovered deposits of high- 
purity limestone and dolomite and for 
oil and gas is moderate for the study 
area. The potential for undiscovered 
resources of geothermal energy is low. 
There is no potential for undiscovered 
resources of coal. 

Impacts on Resources 

The comparative impact table (Table 4) 
summarizes the effects on pertinent re¬ 
sources for alternatives including des¬ 
ignation of the entire area as wilder¬ 
ness. 

Local Social and Economic Considerations 

Social and economic factors concerning 
this WSA were not considered to be sig¬ 
nificant issues in the EIS. 

Summary of WSA-Specific Public Comments 

Public involvement has occurred through¬ 
out the wilderness review process. Com¬ 
ments received during the early stages 
of the EIS preparation were used to 
develop significant study issues and 
alternatives for the ultimate management 
of the WSA. 

During formal public review of the Draft 
EIS, a total of 49 inputs specifically 
addressing this WSA were received from 
62 commenters, including oral statements 
received at 17 public hearings on the 
EIS. Each letter or oral testimony was 
considered to be one input. Duplicate 
letters or oral statements by the same 
commenter were not counted as additional 
input or signatures. Each individual was 
credited with one signature or testimony 
regardless of the number of inputs. 
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In general, 40 commenters supported wil¬ 
derness designation for part or all of 
the WSA, while 16 commenters were not in 
favor. Six commenters addressed the rel¬ 
ative merits of the EIS, but took no 
formal position on wilderness designa¬ 
tion. 

Those favoring wilderness commented on 
special features present in the WSA and 
the protection offered by wilderness 
designation. The majority of those com¬ 
menting in favor of wilderness were from 
urban areas in Utah. Of particular con¬ 
cern was the need to protect special 
features and primitive recreational 
opportunities. 

Those opposing wilderness were concerned 
that wilderness would preclude mineral 
exploration and development and inhibit 
woodland harvest. The majority of these 
commenters were from rural Utah, and 
were local to the area. 

Two Federal agencies (USAF and USBM) 
commented on the Draft EIS for this WSA. 
The Federal agencies did not take a 
position regarding designation or non¬ 
designation of the WSA. The USAF noted 
that low altitude flights will continue 
over the WSA with or without wilderness 
designation and that they will not nego¬ 
tiate nor sign any agreement to avoid 
the proposed wilderness area. This con¬ 
flict can be resolved only on the Con¬ 
gressional level. 

The USBM noted that BLM's Final EIS 
should include the findings of the USGS 
and USBM mineral investigations and 
those findings would be available in 
November 1988. These findings have been 
incorporated into the Final EIS and 
study report. The USBM also commented 
that BLM had understated the petroleum 
potential of the WSA. 

No comment letters were received on the 
Final EIS. 

There are four State sections (2,559 
acres) in the WSA. In commenting on the 
Draft EIS the State of Utah expressed 
general opposition to wilderness desig¬ 
nation but did not take a definite posi¬ 
tion regarding wilderness designation of 
the WSA. The State commented that the 
Howell Peak WSA has outstanding wilder¬ 
ness values and an overall low degree of 

conflicts compared to other WSAs in the 
region. The State noted that the partial 
wilderness alternative would exclude 
areas of low wilderness quality which 
are probably unmanageable as wilderness 
due to ease of access by OHV use, and 
would minimize potential conflicts with 
mineral and livestock interests. Spe¬ 
cific State comments on the Draft EIS 
dealt with suggested wording changes in 
the discussion on endangered plants, 
addition of information on locatable 
minerals, and potential installation of 
a USAF communication facility on State 
land near the WSA. 

The Millard County Master Plan does not 
specifically address wilderness. The 
Millard County Commission favors protec¬ 
tion of natural and esthetic resources 
on public lands as well as multiple use 
and believes that these objectives can 
be met without wilderness designation. 
The Commission has endorsed the Consoli¬ 
dated Local Government Response to Wil¬ 
derness that opposes wilderness designa¬ 
tion for BLM lands in Utah. 
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CONGER MOUNTAIN WILDERNESS STUDY AREA 

1. THE STUDY AREA: 20,400 acres 

The Conger Mountain Wilderness Study 
Area (WSA) (UT-050-035) is in western 
Millard County, about'50 miles west of 
Delta, Utah (population 1,930). The WSA 
is about 9 miles long from north to 
south and 6 miles wide from east to west 
(see Map). It includes 20,400 acres of 
public land administered by the Bureau 
of Land Management (BLM) and two sec¬ 
tions (1,280 acres) of State lands (see 
Table 1). Improved and unimproved roads 
partly delimit the WSA on the west, 
north, and east. Section lines bound the 
WSA on the south end. The Conger Moun¬ 
tain WSA is surrounded mostly by public 
lands. 

The study area is in the western portion 
of the north-south trending Confusion 
Range. The study area consists of low 
peaks and ledges. Foothills are rela¬ 
tively absent. Elevations range from 
about 5,200 feet at the edges of the WSA 
to Conger Mountain (8,070 feet). Pinyon- 
juniper woodland is the dominant vegeta¬ 
tion type. 

The WSA was studied under Section 603 of 
the Federal Land Policy and Management 
Act (FLPMA) and was included in the Utah 
BLM Statewide Wilderness Environmental 
Impact Statement (EIS) finalized in 
November 1990. 

TABLE 1 
LAND STATUS AND ACREAGE SUMMARY IN THE STUDY AREA 

WITHIN THE WSA ACRES 

BLM (surface and subsurface) 20,400 

Split-Estate (BLM surface only) 0 

In-holdings (State, Private) 1,280 

Total 21,680 

WITHIN THE RECOMMENDED WILDERNESS BOUNDARY 

BLM (within the WSA) 0 

BLM (outside the WSA) 0 

Split-Estate (within the WSA) 0 

Split-Estate (outside the WSA) 0 

Total BLM land recommended for wilderness 0 

In-holdings (State, private) 0 

WITHIN THE AREA NOT RECOMMENDED FOR WILDERNESS 

BLM 20,400 

Split-Estate 0 

Total BLM land not recommended for wilderness 20,400 

In-holdings (State, Private) 1,280 

Source: BLM File Data 
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Two alternatives were analyzed in the 
EIS: a no wilderness (no action) alter¬ 
native, which is the recommendation in 
this report; and an all wilderness al¬ 
ternative. 

2. RECOMMENDATION AND RATIONALE: 
0 acres 
(recommended for wilderness) 
20,400 acres 
(recommended for nonwilderness) 

The recommendation for this WSA is to 
release all of the area for uses other 
than wilderness. Designation of the 
entire area as wilderness is considered 
to be the environmentally preferable 
alternative as it would result in the 
least change from the natural environ¬ 
ment over the long term. The alternative 
selected, however, would be implemented 
in a manner in which would utilize all 
practical means to avoid or minimize, 
adverse environmental impacts. 

All of the WSA is natural and about 70 
percent provides outstanding opportuni¬ 
ties for solitude, but opportunities for 
primitive recreation are not outstanding 
and the area is not particularly scenic. 
The Conger Mountain WSA does not include 
unusual wilderness characteristics or 
qualities of high enough value to out¬ 
weigh other uses or warrant special 
protection. The special features in the 
WSA are not unique in this part of Utah. 
About 60 wild horses are in the WSA, but 
these animals can be managed and pro¬ 
tected without wilderness designation. 
Although nonwilderness resources in the 
WSA are not particularly significant, 
they at least equal or surpass in impor¬ 
tance the limited wilderness values. 
Recreational use is minor, but about 130 
annual visitor days of recreational use 
in the WSA are attributable to vehicular 
use, whereas only 33 visitor days are 
for primitive recreation. 

3. CRITERIA USED IN DEVELOPING THE WIL¬ 
DERNESS RECOMMENDATION 

Wilderness Characteristics 

A. Naturalness 

Naturalness is defined as an attribute 
in which the evidence of man is substan¬ 
tially unnoticeable to the average visi¬ 
tor and where minor imprints of man ex¬ 

hibit no cumulative impact that is sub¬ 
stantially noticeable. Essentially all 
of the WSA meets the naturalness crite¬ 
ria of the Wilderness Act. Approximately 
5 miles of ways within the WSA are sub¬ 
stantially unnoticeable. The WSA appears 
as unaltered limestone outcrops and 
rolling hills with dark green patches of 
juniper and scattered pinyon trees. 

B. Solitude 

About 14,280 acres (70 percent of the 
WSA) meet the Wilderness Act standards 
for solitude, or seclusion from other 
people. 

Variations in terrain provide opportuni¬ 
ties for solitude; more than a dozen 
small canyons shield hikers from sights 
and sounds of other visitors. Vegetation 
is generally too sparse to provide 
screening from distracting outside 
sights and sounds. About 6,120 acres (30 
percent of the WSA) lack outstanding 
opportunities for solitude because of 
relatively flat topography and sparse 
vegetation. 

The Conger Mountain WSA is in the South 
Range of the U.S. Air Force (USAF) Utah 
Test and Training Range (UTTR), one of 
the country’s busiest military air spac¬ 
es. From 100 to 150 daily flights, 6 
days a week, are made in the UTTR. Some 
flights are as low as 100 feet about 
ground level. The WSA is within the area 
of heaviest use, and aircraft occasion¬ 
ally fly directly over the WSA. Most of 
these overflights are subsonic and are 
not directly over the WSA, but they can 
be an annoyance that detracts from but 
does not eliminate overall opportunities 
for solitude. 

C. Primitive and Unconfined Recreation 

The quality of recreational opportuni¬ 
ties overall and for primitive recre¬ 
ation in particular are ordinary and do 
not meet the Wilderness Act standards. 

D. Special Features 

A herd of 60 wild horses roam the WSA. 
While wild horses are not unique in the 
western United States, they are of con¬ 
siderable interest to the average visi¬ 
tor. BLM management plans are to main¬ 
tain the herd at or near 60 head. 
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Candidate threatened or endangered spe¬ 
cies, which may inhabit the WSA include 
the ferruginous hawk, Swainson's hawk, 
long-billed curlew, western snowy plo¬ 
ver, white-faced ibis, and Swasey Spring 
pocket gopher. These birds frequent 
areas throughout the Great Basin and 
western United States. Bald eagles and 
peregrine falcons, both of which are 
listed as endangered species, and golden 
eagles, a BLM sensitive species, inhabit 
the WSA. Refer to Appendix 4 and the 
Affected Environment, Vegetation and 
Wildlife Including Special Status Spe¬ 
cies sections of the Utah BLM Statewide 
Wilderness Final EIS for additional 
information. 

Diversity in the National Wilderness 
Preservation System (NWPS) 

A. Expanding the Diversity of Natural 
Systems and Features as Represented by 
Ecosystems 

Wilderness designation of this WSA would 
not add a combination of potential natu¬ 
ral vegetation (PNV) ecosystems not 
presently represented in the NWPS, but 
it would add an ecosystem (saltbush- 
greasewood) not represented in the NWPS 
in Utah. PNV is the vegetative type that 
would eventually become climax vegeta¬ 
tion if not altered by human interfer¬ 
ence, and is not necessarily the vegeta¬ 
tion that is currently present in an 
area. 

The WSA is in the Intermountain Sage¬ 
brush Province/Ecoregion. The PNV eco¬ 
systems in the WSA are juniper-pinyon 
woodland (14,688 acres) and saltbush- 
greasewood (5,712 acres). Both ecosys¬ 
tems are represented in the NWPS outside 
of Utah and in BLM study areas in Utah 
and other states. This information is 
summarized in Table 2 from data compiled 
in December 1989. 

B. Assessing the Opportunities for Soli¬ 
tude or Primitive Recreation within a 
Days Driving Time (5 Hours) of Major 
Population Centers 

The WSA is within a 5-hour drive of the 
Salt Lake City-Ogden, Utah; Provo-Orem, 
Utah; and Las Vegas, Nevada standard 
metropolitan statistical areas. Table 3 
summarizes the number and acreage of 
designated areas and other BLM study 
areas within a 5-hour drive of these 
population centers. 

C. Balancing the Geographic Distribution 
of Wilderness Areas 

A Conger Mountain Wilderness would not 
contribute significantly to balancing 
the geographic distribution of areas in 
the western central United States within 
the NWPS. Inclusion of the Conger Moun¬ 
tain WSA could, however, contribute to 
balancing the NWPS in the Great Basin. 

TABLE 2 
ECOSYSTEM REPRESENTATION 

NWPS AREAS OTHER BLM STUDIES 

BAILEY-KUCHLER CLASSIFICATION (PNV) AREAS ACRES AREAS ACRES 

NATIONWIDE (INTERMOUNTAIN SAGEBRUSH PROV¬ 
INCE) 

Juniper-Pinyon Woodland 6 93,656 75 2,139,219 

Saltbush-Greasewood 3 45,553 37 1,025,895 

UTAH (INTERMOUNTAIN SAGEBRUSH PROVINCE) 

Juniper-Pinyon Woodland 2 14,955 13 244,745 

Saltbush-Greasewood 0 0 7 141,133 

Source: BLM File Data. 
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TABLE 3 
WILDERNESS OPPORTUNITIES FOR RESIDENTS OF MAJOR POPULATION CENTERS 

NWPS AREAS OTHER BLM STUDIES 

POPULATION CENTERS AREAS ACRES AREAS ACRES 

Salt Lake City-Ogden, Utah 10 1,079,807 78 2,239,275 

Provo-Orem, Utah 11 708,638 90 2,766,468 

Las Vegas, Nevada 38 3,132,130 54 2,134,358 

Source: BLM File Data. 

Within 100 miles of the WSA in a clock¬ 
wise direction beginning to the north¬ 
east, are the 25,500-acre Deseret Peak 
Wilderness, the 28,000-acre Mt. Nebo 
Wilderness, and, to the northwest, the 
64,677-acre Jarbridge Wilderness. All 
are in National Forests. As of January 
1987, the NWPS included 23 areas com¬ 
prising 4,868,316 acres in Utah and 
Nevada and Idaho, the adjacent states 
nearest the WSA. No wilderness areas 
have been designated to the north, west, 
or south in the vicinity of the WSA. 
Only six wilderness areas totalling 
272,994 acres, are in the Great Basin. 
Only three wilderness areas in the NWPS 
have the same combination of PNV types 
as the Conger Mountain WSA would have 
(see "Expanding the Diversity of Natural 
Systems . . ."). All three are in Cali¬ 
fornia. 

Manageability (The area must be capable 
of being effectively managed to preserve 
its wilderness character.) 

The area could be managed as wilderness. 
There are no oil and gas leases or min¬ 
ing claims in the WSA. There are two 
State-owned sections (1,280 acres) lo¬ 
cated along the northern boundary of the 
WSA. Major developments on these sec¬ 
tions and related access and activity 
would probably not reduce the overall 
quality of wilderness values in the 
wilderness. Additionally, the potential 
for development is low in the foresee¬ 
able future. There are two USAF High 
Accuracy Multiple Object Tracking Sta¬ 
tions (HAMOTS) in the WSA. These are 
portable units determined to be non¬ 
impairing to wilderness values. They 
were allowed in the WSA with the stipu¬ 
lation that they be removed if the area 

were designated as wilderness. There¬ 
fore, they are not a manageability prob¬ 
lem. 

Eighty percent of the relatively light 
recreational use is, or is based on, 
off-road vehicle (ORV) use. Although the 
potential for mineral exploration and 
development is low and ORV use could be 
constrained by closure of existing ways, 
the lack of outstanding wilderness and 
scenic values in the WSA does not war¬ 
rant the management actions that would 
have to be taken to preserve the area as 
wilderness. Wild horses and threatened 
or endangered species in the WSA can be 
protected through implementation of 
existing laws and management prescrip¬ 
tions . 

Energy and Mineral Resource Values 

Because the WSA is not recommended for 
wilderness designation, the U.S. Geolog¬ 
ical Survey (USGS) and the U.S. Bureau 
of Mines (USBM) did not prepare a miner¬ 
al assessment report for the area. Ac¬ 
cording to BLM geologists, the geology 
is favorable for small deposits of be¬ 
ryllium, tungsten, lead, and zinc, and 
for small reservoirs of oil and natural 
gas. The degree of certainty that such 
mineral resources exist in the WSA is 
low, however, no exploration for mineral 
or energy resources has been conducted 
in the WSA. 

Impacts on Resources 

The comparative impact table (Table 4) 
summarizes the effects on pertinent 
resources for alternatives including 
designation of the entire area as wil¬ 
derness. 
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Local Social and Economic Considerations 

Social and economic factors concerning 
this WSA were not considered to be sig¬ 
nificant issues in the EIS. 

Summary of WSA-Specific Public Comments 

Public involvement has occurred through¬ 
out the wilderness review process. Com¬ 
ments received during the early stages 
of the EIS preparation were used to 
develop significant study issues and 
alternatives for the ultimate management 
of the WSA. 

During formal public review of the Draft 
EIS, a total of 33 inputs specifically 
addressing this WSA were received from 
40 commenters, including oral statements 
received at 17 public hearings on the 
EIS. Each letter or oral testimony was 
considered to be one input. Duplicate 
letters or oral statements by the same 
commenter were not counted as additional 
inputs or signatures. Each individual 
was credited with one signature or tes¬ 
timony regardless of the number of in¬ 
puts . 

In general, 20 commenters supported the 
wilderness designation for part or all 
of the WSA, while 14 commenters were 
opposed. Six commenters addressed the 
relative merits of the EIS, but took no 
formal position on wilderness designa¬ 
tion. 

Those favoring wilderness did not pro¬ 
vide a consensus regarding features in 
the WSA that should be preserved or any 
special concerns. The majority of those 
commenting in favor of wilderness were 
from outside of Utah. 

Those opposing wilderness were concerned 
that wilderness designation would pre¬ 
clude mineral exploration and develop¬ 
ment. The majority of these commenters 
(9) were from rural Utah, and were local 
to the area. Four were from outside of 
Utah. 

Two Federal agencies, the USAF and the 
USBM, commented on the Draft EIS for 
this WSA. The Federal agencies did not 
take a position regarding designation or 
nondesignation of the WSA. The USAF 
noted that low altitude flights will 
continue over the WSA with or without 

wilderness designation and that they 
will not negotiate nor sign any agree¬ 
ment to avoid the proposed wilderness 
area. This conflict can be resolved only 
on the Congressional level. The USAF 
also commented on the presence of and 
need for HAMOTS and other communication 
facilities in the WSA and on other pub¬ 
lic lands in the UTTR. It is the USAF's 
position that these facilities in their 
current location and other locations in 
the future are critical to the success 
of advanced defense testing at the UTTR 
and that BLM must allow these communica¬ 
tion facilities to remain in place fol¬ 
lowing wilderness designation. This 
would not be possible under BLM's cur¬ 
rent Wilderness Management Policy. 

The USBM commented that BLM's Draft EIS 
had understated the petroleum potential 
of the WSA. 

No comment letters were received on the 
Final EIS. 

There are two State sections (1,280 
acres) in the WSA. In commenting on the 
Draft EIS, the State of Utah expressed 
general opposition to wilderness desig¬ 
nation but did not take a definite posi 
tion regarding wilderness designation of 
the WSA. The State commented that the 
Conger Mountain WSA appears to lack 
outstanding wilderness qualities, al¬ 
though it could contribute to diversity 
of wilderness areas. The State also 
noted that there are apparent conflicts 
with livestock operations. Specific 
State comments on the Draft EIS dealt 
with errors in the wording regarding 
exchange of State lands adjacent to the 
WSA, the proper name of the antelope 
herd unit in and around the WSA, the 
presence of historic ranches in the 
vicinity of the WSA, and potential in¬ 
stallation of a USAF communication fa¬ 
cility on State land near the WSA. 

The Millard County Master Plan does not 
specifically address wilderness. The 
Millard County Commission favors protec¬ 
tion of natural and esthetic resources 
on public lands as well as multiple use 
and believes that these objectives can 
be met without wilderness designation. 
The Commission has endorsed the Consoli¬ 
dated Local Government Response to Wil¬ 
derness that opposes wilderness designa¬ 
tion for BLM lands in Utah. 
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NOTCH PEAK WILDERNESS STUDY AREA 

1. THE STUDY AREA: 51,130 acres 

The Notch Peak Wilderness Study Area 
(WSA) (UT-050-078) is in the House 
Range, in western Millard County, about 
45 miles west of Delta, Utah (population 
1,930). The study area is shaped some¬ 
what like the letter "C", and is about 
15 miles from north to south and 9 miles 
from east to west in the southern por¬ 
tion (see Map). It includes 51,130 acres 
of public land administered by the Bur¬ 
eau of Land Management (BLM) and seven 
sections (4,479 acres) of State land 
(see Table 1). Improved and unimproved 
roads partly delimit the WSA on the 
northern, southern, and a major portion 
of the eastern sides. 

The western boundary is generally at the 
base of the steep slopes, following the 
6,200 foot contour line on the northern 
third and the 5,600 foot contour line on 
most of the remaining portion to the 
south. The King Top WSA (UT-050-070) is 
directly to the southwest, separated 
from this WSA by U.S. Highway 50 and 6. 
The Howell Peak WSA (UT-050-077) is di¬ 
rectly to the North separated from this 
WSA by a county road. The Notch Peak WSA 
is surrounded mostly by public lands. 

Notch Peak is a distinct landmark in 
west-central Utah, and is visible for 70 
miles. 

TABLE 1 
LAND STATUS AND ACREAGE SUMMARY IN THE STUDY AREA* 

WITHIN THE WSA ACRES 

BLM (surface and subsurface) 51,130 

Split-Estate (BLM surface only) 0 

In-holdings (State, Private) 4,479 

Total 55,609 

WITHIN THE RECOMMENDED WILDERNESS BOUNDARY 

BLM (within the WSA) 28,000 

BLM (outside the WSA) 0 

Split-Estate (within the WSA) 0 

Split-Estate (outside the WSA) 0 

Total BLM land recommended for wilderness 28,000 

In-holdings (State, private) 1,922 

WITHIN THE AREA NOT RECOMMENDED FOR WILDERNESS 

BLM 23,130 

Split-Estate 0 

Total BLM land not recommended for wilderness 23,130 

In-holdings (State, Private) 2,557 

Source: BLM File Data. 

* The Appendix is a detailed table of in-holdings included within the portion of the 

WSA recommended for designation. 
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A precipice almost 3,000 feet high on 

the west side of the peak has a shallow 

groove at the top, giving the mountain 

its name. Elevations range from around 

6,000 feet at the edges of the WSA to 

Notch Peak, 9,655 feet. Brush is the 

dominant vegetation at lower eleva¬ 

tions, with pinyon-juniper woodland at 

higher elevations. Conifer forests occu¬ 

py many of the eastern and northern 

slopes at the highest elevations. The 

peak also support isolated patches of 

aspen. About 9,000 acres of the WSA are 

in an Area of Critical Environmental 

Concern (ACEC) and will be nominated as 

a National Natural Landmark. 

The WSA was studied under Section 603 of 

the Federal Land Policy and Management 

Act (FLPMA) and was included in the Utah 

BLM Statewide Wilderness Environmental 

Impact Statement (EIS) finalized in 

November 1990. Four alternatives were 

analyzed in the EIS: a partial wilder¬ 

ness alternative, where 28,000 acres 

would be designated as wilderness and 

23,130 acres would be released for uses 

other than wilderness, which is the rec¬ 

ommendation in this report; a no wilder¬ 

ness (no action) alternative; an all 

wilderness alternative; and a smaller 

partial wilderness alternative of 9,000 

acres. 

2. RECOMMENDATION AND RATIONALE: 

28,000 acres 

(recommended for wilderness) 

23,130 acres 

(recommended for nonwilderness) 

The recommendation for this WSA is to 

designate 28,000 acres as wilderness and 

to release the remaining 23,130 acres 

for uses other than wilderness. Designa¬ 

tion of the entire area as wilderness is 

considered to be the environmentally 

preferable alternative as it would re¬ 

sult in the least change from the natur¬ 

al environment over the long term. The 

alternative selected, however, would be 

implemented in a manner which would uti¬ 

lize all practical means to avoid or 

minimize adverse environmental impacts. 

This recommendation for wilderness will 

further apply to any additional in¬ 

holding acreage acquired through pur¬ 

chase or exchange with willing owners. 

The Appendix lists all in-holdings and 

provides information on acquisition. 

The recommended portion of the WSA is 

the central, highest and most mountain¬ 

ous part of the WSA, and includes the 

best wilderness values in the WSA. All 

of the area recommended for wilderness 

designation is natural and has outstand¬ 

ing opportunities for solitude and prim¬ 

itive recreation. Notch Peak rises ver¬ 

tically almost 3,000 feet and is one of 

the highest cliffs in North America 

readily identifiable from over 70 miles 

away. In addition to the scenic grandeur 

it provides, the area also supports rare 

plants, a stand of ancient bristlecone 

pine, and habitat for birds of prey. 

Wildlife include mule deer, cougar, coy¬ 

ote, badger, chucker and a variety of 

raptors. All of the ACEC is in the area 

recommended for wilderness. Eleven per¬ 

cent of the recommended area has out¬ 

standing visual quality. Little or no 

conflict exists with other uses. 

The portion of the WSA that is not rec¬ 

ommended for wilderness designation 

(Areas A and B) is mostly sparsely 

vegetated foothills that lack high qual¬ 

ity scenic values and outstanding oppor¬ 

tunities for solitude and primitive rec¬ 

reation. Nearby mining activities and 

road traffic detract from solitude in 

the northern part of the area, which is 

not being recommended for wilderness. 

Wilderness designation of this portion 

of the WSA could impose constraints on 

access for livestock management. BLM 

considers other resource values and uses 

to be more significant than the rela¬ 

tively minimal wilderness values. 

3. CRITERIA USED IN DEVELOPING THE WIL¬ 

DERNESS RECOMMENDATION 

Wilderness Characteristics 

A. Naturalness 

Naturalness is defined as an attribute 

in which the evidence of man is substan¬ 

tially unnoticeable to the average visi¬ 

tor and where minor imprints of man ex¬ 

hibit no cumulative impact that is sub¬ 

stantially noticeable. Essentially all 

of the WSA meets the naturalness cri¬ 

teria of the Wilderness Act. Approxi¬ 

mately 20 miles of ways at lower ele¬ 

vations in the eastern and southern 

portions of the WSA and a small cabin 

and mine workings in the Sawtooth Canyon 

area are substantially unnoticeable. The 
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sheer cliffs on the western side of the 

WSA appear impenetrable as well as 

untouched. The high elevation eastern 

slopes are covered with unscarred stands 

of conifer and lightly colored aspen 

groves. 

B. Solitude 

About 28,000 acres, including all of the 

area proposed for wilderness designa¬ 

tion, meet the Wilderness Act standards 

for solitude. This area includes the 

interior, mountainous portion around 

Notch Peak and Sawtooth and Hell'n Maria 

Canyons. 

The Notch Peak WSA is in the South range 

of the U.S. Air Force (USAF) Utah Test 

and Training Range (UTTR), one of the 

country's busiest military air spaces. 

From 100 to 150 daily flights, 6 days a 

week, are made in the UTTR. Some flights 

are as low as 100 feet above ground 

level. The WSA is within the area of 

heaviest use, and aircraft occasionally 

fly directly over the WSA. Although most 

of these overflights are subsonic and 

few are directly over the WSA, they can 

be an annoyance that detracts from but 

generally do not eliminate overall 

opportunities for solitude. 

About 23,130 acres in the WSA, including 

the benchlands not recommended for wil¬ 

derness designation, do not meet the 

standards for solitude. The terrain and 

low vegetation do not provide for seclu¬ 

sion. Sights and sounds on U.S. Highway 

50 and 6, along the WSA's southern boun¬ 

dary, vehicular traffic on ways, and the 

mining activity in Amasa Valley, also 

detract from solitude. 

C. Primitive and Unconfined Recreation 

All of the portion recommended for wil¬ 

derness designation, 28,000 acres, pro¬ 

vides outstanding opportunities for 

primitive and unconfined recreation. In 

the higher parts of the WSA, including 

Notch Peak, opportunities for hiking are 

outstanding due to challenging terrain 

and spectacular views. 

Approximately 23,130 acres (45 percent 

of the WSA) in the foothills in the 

northern and southern portions of the 

WSA do not meet the standards for primi¬ 

tive and unconfined recreation because 

of the lack of variety in terrain and 

vegetation. 

D. Special Features 

Candidate threatened or endangered spe¬ 

cies, that could inhabit the WSA include 

the ferruginous hawk, Swainson's hawk, 

long-billed curlew, western snowy 

plover, and white-faced ibis. 

Bald eagles and peregrine falcons, both 

listed as endangered species, and golden 

eagles, a BLM sensitive species, inhabit 

the WSA. 

One sensitive plant species, which has 

not yet been listed as threatened or 

endangered, and one plant species which 

is a candidate to be listed, Erioqonum 

ammophilium and Cryptantha compacta. 

respectively, may occur in the WSA. 

Bristlecone pine grows on some of the 

higher ridges in the WSA. Some of these 

pines have recently been aged at in 

excess of 2,000 years old. Refer to 

Appendix 4 and the Affected Environment, 

Vegetation and Wildlife Including Spe¬ 

cial Status Species sections of the Utah 

BLM Statewide Wilderness Final EIS for 

additional information. 

Diversity in the National Wilderness 

Preservation System (NWPS) 

A. Expanding the Diversity of Natural 

Systems and Features as Represented bv 

Ecosystems 

Wilderness designation of this WSA would 

not add a combination of potential natu¬ 

ral vegetation (PNV) ecosystems not 

presently represented in the NWPS, but 

it would add an ecosystem (saltbush- 

greasewood) not represented in the NWPS 

in Utah. 

PNV is the vegetative type that would 

eventually become climax vegetation if 

not altered by human interference, and 

is not necessarily the vegetation that 

is currently present in an area. 

The WSA is in the Intermountain Sage¬ 

brush Province/Ecoregion. The PNV 

ecosystems in the WSA are juniper-pinyon 

woodland (20,452 acres) and saltbush- 

greasewood (30,678 acres). Both eco¬ 

systems are represented in the NWPS 
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outside of Utah and in BLM study areas 
in Utah and other states. This informa¬ 
tion is summarized in Table 2 from data 
compiled in December 1989. 

B. Assessing the Opportunities for Soli¬ 
tude or Primitive Recreation within a 
Days Driving Time (5 Hours) of Major 
Population Centers 

The WSA is within a 5-hour drive of the 
Salt Lake City-Ogden, Utah; Provo-Orem, 
Utah; and Las Vegas, Nevada standard 
metropolitan statistical areas. 

Table 3 summarizes the number and acre¬ 
age of designated areas and other BLM 
study areas within a 5-hour drive of 
these population centers. 

C. Balancing the Geographic Distribution 
of Wilderness Areas 

A Notch Peak wilderness would not con¬ 
tribute significantly to balancing the 
geographic distribution of areas within 
the NWPS. As of January 1987, the NWPS 
included 23 areas comprising 4,868,316 
acres in Utah and (Nevada and Idaho) the 
adjacent states nearest the WSA. 

TABLE 2 
ECOSYSTEM REPRESENTATION 

NWPS AREAS OTHER BLM STUDIES 

BAILEY-KUCHLER CLASSIFICATION (PNV) AREAS ACRES AREAS ACRES 

NATIONWIDE (INTERMOUNTAIN SAGEBRUSH 
PROVINCE 

Juniper-Pinyon Woodland 6 93,656 75 2,133,455 

Saltbush-Greasewood 3 45,553 37 1,000,929 

UTAH (INTERMOUNTAIN SAGEBRUSH PROVINCE) 

Juniper-Pinyon Woodland 2 14,955 13 238,981 

Saltbush-Greasewood 0 0 7 116,167 

Source: BLM File Data. 

TABLE 3 
WILDERNESS OPPORTUNITIES FOR RESIDENTS OF MAJOR POPULATION CENTERS 

NWPS AREAS OTHER BLR STUDIES 

POPULATION CENTERS AREAS ACRES AREAS ACRES 

Salt Lake City-Ogden, Utah 10 1,079,807 78 2,239,275 

Provo-Orem, Utah 11 708,638 90 2,766,468 

Las Vegas, Nevada 38 3,132,130 54 2,134,358 

Source: BLM File Data. 

It would, however, supplement the dis¬ 
tribution of wilderness in the Great 
Basin. 

In a clockwise direction within 100 
miles of the WSA, beginning to the 
northeast, are the 25,500-acre Deseret 
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Peak Wilderness, the 28,000-acre Mt. 
Nebo Wilderness, and, to the south, the 
7,000-acre Ashdown Gorge Wilderness. All 
three are in National Forests. No wil¬ 
derness areas have been designated west 
or south in the vicinity of the WSA, 
however. Only six wilderness areas, 
totaling 272,994 acres, are in the Great 
Basin. 

Manageability (The area must be capable 
of being effectively managed to preserve 
its wilderness character.) 

The portion of the WSA that is recom¬ 
mended for wilderness designation can be 
managed as wilderness to preserve values 
now present in the area. Resource and 
land conflicts are not now a problem in 
the WSA and are not anticipated to be in 
the future. 

There are two post-FLPMA oil and gas 
leases (450 acres) in the portion of the 
WSA recommended as wilderness. They are 
subject to the nonimpairment stipulation 
and can be managed to protect wilderness 
values. One hundred and seventy-nine of 
the 207 mining claims in the WSA are in 
the area recommended for wilderness, but 
development is not projected in the 
foreseeable future and they are not 
expected to be a manageability problem. 

There are three State-owned sections 
(1,922 acres) in the recommended area. 
Major developments on these sections and 
related access and activity would reduce 
the quality of wilderness values, mainly 
in the southern portion of the wilder¬ 
ness, but the potential for development 
is low. 

Current recreational use of about 250 
annual visitor days is relatively low 
and is mostly or entirely nonvehicular 
and dispersed. Wilderness designation 
would not affect this pattern, as most 
of the terrain is too rough to encourage 
vehicular recreational use. Livestock 
grazing could continue as at present, 
requiring little or no change in man¬ 

agement. 

The USAF has stated that military 
flights will continue in the vicinity of 
the WSA, whether it is designated or 
not. Overflights would detract from sol¬ 
itude, and management could not mitigate 
such disturbance. This conflict can be 

resolved only at the Congressional 
level. 

The area not recommended for wilderness 
designation could be managed as wilder¬ 
ness, although it would be more diffi¬ 
cult to do so. 

There are one oil and gas lease (1,640 
acres), 28 mining claims, and four 
State-owned sections in this portion of 
the WSA, but developments that would 
reduce the quality of wilderness values 
are not projected. 

BLM has concluded that nonwilderness 
uses and resources could be managed in a 
manner that would not degrade the rela¬ 
tively sparse wilderness values in the 
23,130 acres not recommended for wil¬ 
derness designation. 

Energy and Mineral Resource Values 

The U.S. Geological Survey (USGS) and 
the U.S. Bureau of Mines (USBM) prepared 
a mineral assessment report for the 
Notch Peak WSA (USGS Bulletin 1749-C, 
Douglas B. Stoeser, et al., 1989). The 
investigation included 28,000 acres of 
the WSA, which is the portion of the 
study area that is recommended for wil¬ 
derness designation. According to the 
report, the northern part of the study 
area includes part of the Notch Peak 
mining district, which has produced 
tungsten from mines within and near the 
study area. Mining within the district, 
but outside the study area, included 
gold placer mining. A resource of 775 
short tons, which averages 0.47 percent 
tungsten trioxide was defined at the 
Brown Queen mine in the northern part of 
the study area. Limestone and sand and 
gravel occur within the study area. For 
the purposes of assessing mineral re¬ 
source potential the study area was 
divided into five subareas: the granite 
(Notch Peak intrusive), the metamorphic 
contact zone of the granite, the area 
north of the contact zone, the area 
south of the contact zone, and a small 
drainage in the southwestern part of the 
study area. The Notch Peak intrusive has 
moderate mineral resource potential for 
undiscovered molybdenum, gold, copper, 
uranium, and thorium, and low mineral 
resource potential for undiscovered 
tungsten, silver, lead, and zinc. The 
metamorphic contact zone of the granite 
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has high mineral resource potential for 
undiscovered tungsten, and moderate min¬ 
eral resource potential for undiscovered 
molybdenum, gold, silver, copper, lead, 
zinc, uranium, and thorium. The area to 
the north of the contact zone of the 
granite has moderate mineral resource 
potential for undiscovered tungsten, 
molybdenum, gold, silver, copper, lead, 
and zinc, and low mineral resource 
potential for undiscovered uranium and 
thorium. The area to the south of the 
contact zone of the granite has low min¬ 
eral resource potential for undiscovered 
tungsten, molybdenum, gold, silver, cop¬ 
per, lead, uranium, and thorium. The 
area underlying a small drainage in the 
southwestern part of the study area has 
moderate mineral resource potential for 
undiscovered tungsten and molybdenum, 
and low mineral resource potential for 
undiscovered gold, silver, copper, lead, 
zinc, uranium, and thorium. The entire 
study area has moderate resource for un¬ 
discovered oil and gas. The entire study 
area has low resource potential for all 
other metals, coal, and geothermal 
energy. 

According to BLM geologists, the geology 
of the WSA is also favorable for beryl¬ 
lium. Thermal springs discharge north¬ 
west of the WSA, and the WSA is believed 
to be marginally favorable for low tem¬ 
perature geothermal resources with a 
high degree of certainty that this po¬ 
tential energy source exists. Geothermal 
resources would be uneconomical to ex¬ 
tract. Seismic surveys and drilling have 
been done near the WSA. The occurrence 
of large oil and gas deposits is unlike¬ 
ly, but small deposits may exist. They 
would be most likely to occur along the 
eastern margin of the WSA. 

Impacts on Resources 

The comparative impact table (Table 4) 
summarizes the effects on pertinent re¬ 
sources for alternatives including 
designation of the entire area as wil¬ 
derness. 

Local Social and Economic Considerations 

Social and economic factors concerning 
this WSA were not considered to be sig¬ 
nificant issues in the EIS. 

Summary of WSA-Specific Public Comments 

Public involvement has occurred through¬ 
out the wilderness review process. Com¬ 
ments received during the early stages 
of the EIS preparation were used to 
develop significant study issues and 
alternatives for the ultimate management 
of the WSA. 

During formal public review of the Draft 
EIS, a total of 59 inputs specifically 
addressing this WSA were received from 
71 commenters, including oral statements 
received at 17 public hearings on the 
EIS. Each letter or oral testimony was 
considered to be one input. Duplicate 
letters or oral statements by the same 
commenter were not counted as additional 
inputs or signatures. Each individual 
was credited with one signature or tes¬ 
timony regardless of the number of 
inputs. 

In general, 57 commenters supported wil¬ 
derness designation for part or all of 
the WSA, while 10 commenters were 
opposed. Four commenters addressed the 
relative merits of the EIS, but took no 
formal position on wilderness designa¬ 
tion. 

Those favoring wilderness commented on 
special features present in the WSA and 
opportunities for primitive recreation. 
The majority of those commenting in 
favor of wilderness were from urban 
areas in Utah. Of particular concern was 
the need to protect wilderness values. 

Those opposing wilderness were concerned 
that wilderness would preclude mineral 
exploration and development and be harm¬ 
ful to State and local economy. Four of 
the commenters were from rural Utah, two 
from urban Utah, and four were from out¬ 
side the State. 

Two Federal agencies, the USAF and the 
USBM commented on the Draft EIS for this 
WSA. The Federal agencies did not take a 
position regarding designation or non¬ 
designation of the WSA. The USAF noted 
that low altitude flights will continue 
over the WSA with or without wilderness 
designation and that they will not nego¬ 
tiate nor sign any agreement to avoid 
the proposed wilderness area. This con¬ 
flict can be resolved only on the Con¬ 
gressional level. 
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The USBM noted that BLM's Final EIS 
should include the findings of the USGS 
and USBM mineral investigations and 
those findings would be available in 
November 1988. These findings have been 
incorporated into the Final EIS and 
study report. The USBM also commented 
that BLM had understated the petroleum 
potential of the WSA. 

No comment letters were received on the 
Final EIS. 

There are seven State sections (4,479 
acres) in the WSA. In commenting on the 
Draft EIS, the State of Utah expressed 
general opposition to wilderness desig¬ 
nation but did not take a definite posi¬ 
tion regarding wilderness designation of 
the WSA. The State commented that the 
Notch Peak WSA possesses both high wil¬ 
derness values and a high degree of con¬ 
flicts compared to other WSAs in the 
region. The State noted that the partial 
wilderness alternative would exclude 
areas of low wilderness quality which 
are probably unmanageable as wilderness 
and would minimize potential conflicts 
with mineral and livestock interests. 
Specific State comments on the Draft EIS 
dealt with inadequacies of the geology 
discussion, underrating of the favora- 
bility for minerals, and the presence of 
a rare plant species in the WSA. 

The Millard County Master Plan does not 
specifically address wilderness. The 
Millard County Commission favors protec¬ 
tion of natural and esthetic resources 
on public lands as well as multiple use 
and believes that these objectives can 
be met without wilderness designation. 
The Commission has endorsed the Consoli¬ 
dated Local Government Response to Wil¬ 
derness that opposes wilderness designa¬ 
tion for BLM lands in Utah. 
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KING TOP WILDERNESS STUDY AREA 

1. THE STUDY AREA: 84,770 acres 

The King Top Wilderness Study Area (WSA) 
(UT-050-070) is in the Confusion Range, 
in southwestern Millard County, about 50 
miles southwest of Delta, Utah (popula¬ 
tion 1,930). The WSA is umbrella-shaped, 
and is about 19 miles from north to 
south and 17 miles at the widest, from 
east to west (see Map). It includes 
84,770 acres of public land administered 
by the Bureau of Land Management (BLM) 
and 6,661 acres of State land (see Table 
1). The WSA is the largest WSA in west¬ 
ern Utah. Improved and unimproved roads 
delimit the WSA on all sides. The Notch 
Peak WSA (UT-050-078) is directly to the 
northeast, separated from the King Top 
WSA by U.S. Highways 50 and 6. The King 
Top WSA is surrounded mostly by public 
lands. 

Like most other mountain ranges in the 
Great Basin, the Confusion Range rises 
abruptly above the surrounding desert 
valleys. The Range differs from other 
Great Basin ranges, however, in that the 
summit portion is almost a plateau, a 
hilly upland with the steepest slopes on 
the eastern side. Elevations £ange from 
5,000 feet at the edges of the WSA to 
more than 8,000 feet. Desert shrub pre¬ 
dominates at lower elevations and 
pinyon-juniper woodland is dominant on 
the King Top plateau. 

The WSA was studied under Section 603 of 
the Federal Land Policy and Management 
Act (FLPMA) and was included in the Utah 
BLM Statewide Wilderness Environmental 
Impact Statement (EIS), finalized in 
November 1990. 

TABLE 1 
LAND STATUS AND ACREAGE SUMMARY IN THE STUDY AREA 

ACRES 

BLM (surface and subsurface) 84,770 

Split-Estate (BLM surface only) 0 

In-holdings (State, Private) 6,661 

Total 91,431 

WITHIN THE RECOMMENDED WILDERNESS BOUNDARY 

BLM (within the WSA) 0 

BLM (outside the WSA) 0 

Split-Estate (within the WSA) 0 

Split-Estate (outside the WSA) 0 

Total BLM land recommended for wilderness 0 

In-holdings (State, private) 0 

WITHIN THE AREA NOT RECOMMENDED FOR WILDERNESS 

BLM 84,770 

Split-Estate 0 

Total BLM land not recommended for wilderness 84,770 

In-holdings (State, Private) 6,661 

Source: BLM File Data 
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KING TOP WILDERNESS STUDY AREA 

Three alternatives were analyzed in the 
EIS: a no wilderness (no action) alter¬ 
native which is the recommendation in 
this report, a partial wilderness alter¬ 
native where 53,044 acres would be des¬ 
ignated as wilderness and 31,726 acres 
would be released for uses other than 
wilderness, and an all wilderness alter¬ 
native. 

2. RECOMMENDATION AND RATIONALE: 
0 acres 
(recommended for wilderness) 
84,770 acres 
(recommended for nonwilderness) 

The recommendation for this WSA is to 
release all of the area for uses other 
than wilderness. Designation of the en¬ 
tire area as wilderness is considered to 
be the environmentally preferable alter¬ 
native as it would result in the least 
change from the natural environment over 
the long term. The alternative selected, 
however, would be implemented in a man¬ 
ner which would utilize all practical 
means to avoid or minimize adverse 
environmental impacts. 

Inclusion of the WSA in the National 
Wilderness Preservation System (NWPS) 
could add a potential ecosystem not pre¬ 
sently represented (see "Expanding the 
Diversity of Natural Systems . . ."). 
Other wilderness values in the WSA are 
not exceptional. The WSA has moderate 
potential for discovery of oil and gas 
resources and includes 11 sections of 
State land to which access would have to 
be allowed. All of these sections are 
leased for livestock grazing and at 
least four are leased for minerals. 
About 44 percent of the WSA is now under 
post-FLPMA mining claim and proprietary 
company data (reviewed by BLM and the 
U.S. Geological Survey [USGS] geologists 
in 1991) indicate that there is a high 
potential for the existence of valid 
claims on BLM lands and a need for addi¬ 
tional access to State lands at least in 
the northwestern part of the WSA. Rea¬ 
sonable access to in-held lands cannot 
be denied. 

Although all of the WSA is essentially 
natural, 30 miles of ways penetrate the 
area. Opportunities for solitude meet 
Wilderness Act standards on 50,000 acres 
(59 percent of the area) but, except for 
fossil collecting at one locality in the 

WSA, opportunities for primitive recrea¬ 
tion are less than outstanding through¬ 
out the WSA. None of the scenery is ex¬ 
ceptional. No distinctive or unique fea¬ 
tures are present. All of the special 
features in the WSA, including bald and 
golden eagles, candidate or sensitive 
species, wild horses, and fossils can be 
managed and protected without wilderness 
designation. 

BLM believes that nonwilderness values 
outweigh the relatively few wilderness 
values of any significant quality which 
could merit recommending wilderness des¬ 
ignation. 

About 1,920 acres surrounding Fossil 
Mountain would continue to be protected 
under the existing designation of His¬ 
toric Site/Area of Critical Environ¬ 
mental Concern (ACEC). 

3. CRITERIA USED IN DEVELOPING THE WIL¬ 
DERNESS RECOMMENDATION 

Wilderness Characteristics 

A. Naturalness 

Naturalness is defined as an attribute 
in which the evidence of man is substan¬ 
tially unnoticeable to the average visi¬ 
tor and where minor imprints of man ex¬ 
hibit no cumulative impact that is sub¬ 
stantially noticeable. Essentially all 
of the WSA meets the naturalness cri¬ 
teria of the Wilderness Act. The area is 
comprised of a combination of unaltered 
sheer tan and gray cliffs; light tan low 
rolling foothills with scattered juniper 
trees; and a large plateau with dark 
patches of pinyon and juniper trees. 
Approximately 30 miles of ways in the 
WSA are substantially unnoticeable. In 
1981, uranium exploration activities 
included 26 drill sites and 5 miles of 
road in the southeast corner of the WSA. 
Together with an 8 mile long road con¬ 
structed to a State section near the 
center of the WSA, about 20 acres were 
disturbed. All disturbance is being re¬ 
habilitated. A road to a microwave site 
in the northern part of the WSA has been 
cherry-stemmed and is excluded from the 
WSA. 
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B. Solitude 

About 50,000 acres (59 percent of the 
WSA) in the more rugged and more densely 
vegetated central part of the study area 
meet the Wilderness Act standards for 
solitude. The remainder of the WSA is 
only sparsely covered by low-growing 
plants, is relatively flat, and does not 
meet the standards for outstanding soli¬ 
tude. The King Top WSA is in the South 
range of the U.S. Air Force (USAF) Utah 
Test and Training Range (UTTR), one of 
the country's busiest military air 
spaces. From 100 to 150 daily flights, 6 
days a week, are made in the UTTR. Some 
flights are as low as 100 feet above 
ground level. The WSA is in the southern 
part of the UTTR, which is used somewhat 
less than the northern portion, but 
aircraft occasionally fly directly over 
the WSA. Although these overflights are 
subsonic, they can be an annoyance that 
detracts from but does not eliminate 
overall opportunities for solitude. 

C. Primitive and Unconfined Recreation 

Wilderness Act standards for opportuni¬ 
ties for primitive and unconfined recre¬ 
ation are substantially not met in the 
King Top WSA, with the exception of fos¬ 
sil collecting at Fossil Mountain, near 
the southeastern edge of the WSA, where 
1,920 acres have been identified as an 
ACEC for lower Ordovician fossils. 

D. Special Features 

Bald eagles and peregrine falcons, both 
listed as endangered species, and golden 
eagles, a BLM sensitive species, inhabit 
the WSA. Candidate threatened or endan¬ 
gered species that may inhabit the WSA 
include the ferruginous hawk, Swainson's 
hawk, long-billed curlew, western snowy 
plover, and white-faced ibis. These 
birds frequent areas throughout the 
Great Basin and the western United 

States. 

One plant species eligible for listing 
as threatened or endangered and one Cat¬ 
egory 2 candidate plant species which 
may become listed, Erioqonum amophilium 
and Crvptantha compacta. respectively, 
are also found in the WSA. 

Fossil Mountain is one of the more im¬ 
portant localities in the world for 

early Ordovician fossils, and is fre¬ 
quently visited by paleontologists and 
amateur collectors. 

A herd of 45 wild horses roams the WSA. 
While wild horses are not unique in the 
western United States, however, they are 
of considerable interest to the average 
visitor. Management plans are to main¬ 
tain the herd at 30 head. 

Diversity in the National Wilderness 
Preservation System 

A. Expanding the Diversity of Natural 
Systems and Features as Represented by 
Ecosystems 

Wilderness designation of this WSA would 
add a potential natural vegetation (PNV) 
ecosystem (spruce-fir-Douglas fir 
forest) not presently represented in the 
NWPS, and represented in other BLM WSAs 
only in the North Stansbury Mountains. 

PNV is the vegetative type that would 
eventually become climax vegetation if 
not altered by human interference, and 
is not necessarily the vegetation cur¬ 
rently in an area. The WSA is in the 
Intermountain Sagebrush Province/Eco- 
region. The PNV types in the WSA are 
juniper-pinyon woodland (33,908 acres) 
and spruce-fir-Douglas fir forest 
(50,862 acres). Juniper-pinyon woodland 
is not well represented in the NWPS but 
is widely represented in other WSAs. 

This information is summarized in Table 
2 from data compiled in December 1989. 

B. Assessing the Opportunities for Soli¬ 
tude or Primitive Recreation within a 
Days Driving Time (5 Hours) of Major 
Population Centers 

The WSA is within a 5-hour drive of the 
Salt Lake City-Ogden, Utah; Provo-Orem, 
Utah; and Las Vegas, Nevada standard 
metropolitan statistical areas. Table 3 
summarizes the number and acreage of 
designated areas and other BLM study 
areas within a 5-hour drive of these 
population centers. 

C. Balancing the Geographic Distribution 
of Wilderness Areas 

A King Top wilderness would not con¬ 
tribute significantly to balancing the 
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TABLE 2 
ECOSYSTEM REPRESENTATION 

NWPS AREAS OTHER BLM STUDIES 

BAILEY-KUCHLER CLASSIFICATION (PNV) AREAS ACRES AREAS ACRES 

NATIONWIDE (INTERMOUNTAIN SAGEBRUSH 
PROVINCE) 

Juniper-Pinyon Woodland 6 93,656 75 2,119,999 

Spruce-Fir-Douglas Fir Forest 0 0 1 700 

UTAH (INTERMOUNTAIN SAGEBRUSH PROVINCE) 

Juniper-Pinyon Woodland 2 14,955 12 225,525 

Spruce-Fir-Douglas Fir Forest 0 0 1 700 

Source: BLM File Data. 

TABLE 3 
WILDERNESS OPPORTUNITIES FOR RESIDENTS OF MAJOR POPULATION CENTERS 

NWPS AREAS OTHER BLM STUDIES 

POPULATION CENTERS AREAS ACRES AREAS ACRES 

Salt Lake City-Ogden, Utah 10 1,079,807 78 2,239,275 

Provo-Orem, Utah 11 708,638 90 2,766,468 

Las Vegas, Nevada 38 3,132,130 54 2,134,358 

Source: BLM File Data. 

geographic distribution of areas within 
the NWPS in the central-western United 
States. Inclusion of the WSA in the NWPS 
could, however, contribute to balancing 
the NWPS in the Great Basin. 

As of January 1987, the NWPS included 65 
areas comprising 2,898,792 acres in Utah 
and (Nevada and Arizona) the adjacent 
states nearest the WSA. In a clockwise 
direction, within 100 miles of the WSA, 
beginning to the northeast, are the 
25,500-acre Deseret Peak Wilderness, the 
28,000-acre Mt, Nebo Wilderness, and to 
the south, the 7,000-acre Ashdown Gorge 
Wilderness, and the 50,000-acre Pine 
Valley Mountain Wilderness. All areas 
are in the National Forests. 

Only six wilderness areas, comprising 
272,994 acres, are within the Great 

Basin. Considering as well that the WSA 
includes a PNV ecosystem not represented 
in the NWPS (see "Expanding the Diversi¬ 
ty of Natural Systems . . .”), the King 
Top WSA could provide a contribution to 
the NWPS in the Great Basin. 

Manageability (The area must be capable 
of being effectively managed to preserve 
its wilderness character.) 

The WSA may not be manageable as wilder¬ 
ness. The Warm Springs Resource Manage¬ 
ment Plan includes management prescrip¬ 
tions for the WSA that have as their 
objective feasible use and protection of 
resources in the WSA. This includes the 
1,920-acre Fossil Mountain Historic Site 
ACEC, which is closed to surface occu¬ 
pancy for oil and gas leases to protect 
the fossil beds from damage. 
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There is one post-FLPMA oil and gas 
lease (800 acres) in the WSA. It is sub¬ 
ject to the nonimpairment stipulation 
and can be managed to protect wilderness 
values. There are 43 mining claims in 
the WSA but development is not projected 
in the foreseeable future and they are 
not expected to be a manageability pro¬ 
blem. 

The USAF has stated that military 
flights will continue in the vicinity of 
the WSA, whether it is designated or 
not. Overflights would detract from 
solitude and BLM management could not 
mitigate such disturbance. This conflict 
can be resolved only at the Congres¬ 
sional level. 

There are 11 State-owned sections (6,661 
acres) scattered throughout the WSA. 
Major developments on these sections and 
related access and activity would re¬ 
duce the quality of wilderness values 
throughout the WSA. Information provided 
by mining companies in February 1991 in¬ 
dicate that about 44 percent of the WSA 
is now under mining claim and that four 
of the in-held State sections are leased 
for minerals. According to their data, 
which has been substantiated by the USGS 
and BLM geologists, there will be a need 
for exploration access and possibly de¬ 
velopment on BLM and State lands in the 
WSA. The primary developments would be 
for disseminated gold. 

Energy and Mineral Resource Values 

Because the WSA is not recommended for 
wilderness designation, the USGS and the 
U.S. Bureau of Mines (USBM) did not pre¬ 
pare a mineral assessment report for the 
area. A geochemical survey conducted by 
the USGS found high anomalies of several 
elements that include: gold, silver, 
mercury, barium, copper, lead, and zinc. 
Two USGS reports done in 1989 and 1990 
produced from the geochemical survey 
stated the possibility of a larger vol¬ 
ume of mineralized rock in the subsur¬ 
face or in adjacent areas. The western 
part of the WSA has been targeted by 
private industry for gold and silver 
exploration. To date, eleven holes have 
been drilled inside the WSA and eight 
holes have been drilled on cherrystems 
and in-held state sections, delineating 
commercial grades of gold and silver. 
More drill holes are being proposed for 

the immediate future. According to BLM 
geologists, other small deposits of 
beryllium, lead, zinc, tungsten, and 
uranium may exist within the WSA, but 
the degree of certainty is very low. 
This assumption is based on the geology 
of the WSA. 

Industry evaluations of the potential 
for oil and gas resources within the WSA 
indicate high favorability for the 
occurrence of oil and gas deposits. Sev¬ 
eral exploratory holes have been drilled 
but no shows were reported. Because of 
fairly favorable geologic structure and 
permeability, it has been concluded that 
small pools of oil or gas may exist. 

Impacts on Resources 

The comparative impact table (Table 4) 
summarizes the effects on pertinent re¬ 
sources for alternatives including des¬ 
ignation of the entire area as wilder¬ 
ness. 

Local Social and Economic Considerations 

Social and economic factors concerning 
this WSA were not considered to be sig¬ 
nificant issues in the EIS. Recent 
exploration for disseminated gold has 
contributed a few jobs to the Millard 
County area and future mining activities 
could contribute additional job and tax 
base. 

Summary of WSA-Specific Public Comments 

Public involvement has occurred through¬ 
out the wilderness review process. Com¬ 
ments received during the early stages 
of the EIS preparation were used to de¬ 
velop significant study issues and 
alternatives for the ultimate management 
of the WSA. 

During formal public review of the Draft 
EIS, a total of 96 inputs specifically 
addressing this WSA were received from 
113 commenters, including oral state¬ 
ments received at 17 public hearings on 
the EIS. Each letter or oral testimony 
was considered to be one input. Dupli¬ 
cate letters or oral statements by the 
same commenter were not counted as addi¬ 
tional inputs or signatures. Each indi¬ 
vidual was credited with one signature 
or testimony regardless of the number of 
inputs. 
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In general, 87 commenters supported wil¬ 
derness designation for part or all of 
the WSA, while 20 commenters were 
opposed. Six commenters addressed the 
relative merits of the EIS, but took no 
formal position on wilderness designa¬ 
tion. 

Those favoring wilderness commented on 
special features present in the WSA and 
the protection offered by wilderness 
designation. The majority of those com¬ 
menting in favor of wilderness were from 
urban areas in Utah. Of particular con¬ 
cern was the need to protect special 
features, wildlife, and wildlife habi¬ 
tat . 

Those opposing wilderness were concerned 
that wilderness would preclude mineral 
exploration and development; limit pub¬ 
lic access; and restrict weed, pest, and 
fire control. The majority of these com¬ 
menters were from rural Utah, and were 
local to the area. 

One Federal agency, the USAF, commented 
on the Draft EIS for this WSA. The USAF 
did not take a position regarding desig¬ 
nation or nondesignation of the WSA but 
noted that low altitude flights will 
continue over the WSA with or without 
wilderness designation and that they 
will not negotiate nor sign any agree¬ 
ment to avoid the proposed wilderness 
area. This conflict can be resolved only 
on the Congressional level. 

No comment letters were received on the 
Final EIS. 

There are 11 State sections (6,661 
acres) in the WSA. In commenting on the 
Draft EIS, the State of Utah expressed 
general opposition to wilderness desig¬ 
nation but did not take a definite posi¬ 
tion regarding wilderness designation of 
the WSA. The State commented that the 
wilderness values for the King Top WSA 
are not considered high within the re¬ 
gion and that some conflicts exist with 
livestock operations, minerals and en¬ 
ergy resource potential and significant 
economic losses. The State recommended a 
1,920-acre designation of Fossil Moun¬ 
tain as a historic site. Specific State 
comments on the Draft EIS dealt with in¬ 
adequacies of the geology discussion, 
underrating of the favorability for min¬ 

erals, and lack of information about the 
town of Ibex. 

The Millard County Master Plan does not 
specifically address wilderness. The 
Millard County Commission favors pro¬ 
tection of natural and esthetic re¬ 
sources on public lands as well as 
multiple use and believes that these 
objectives can be met without wilderness 
designation. The Commission has endorsed 
the Consolidated Local Government 
Response to Wilderness that opposes 
wilderness designation for BLM lands in 
Utah. 
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WAH WAH MOUNTAINS WILDERNESS STUDY AREA 

1. THE STUDY AREA: 42,140 acres 

The Wah Wah Mountains Wilderness Study 
Area (WSA) (UT-050-073, .UT-040-205) in¬ 
cludes most of the Wah Wah Mountains in 
southwestern Millard County and north¬ 
western Beaver County, about 30 miles 
west of Milford, Utah (population 
1,293). The study area is an elongated 
unit, 20 miles from north to south by 5 
miles, east to west (see Map). The WSA 
includes 42,140 acres of public land ad¬ 
ministered by the Bureau of Land Manage¬ 
ment (BLM) and five sections (3,202 
acres) of State land (see Table 1). 
Approximately 35,000 acres are in Mil¬ 
lard County and approximately 7,140 
acres are in Beaver County. 

Improved and unimproved roads along with 
legal subdivisions and section lines 
from much of the boundary of the WSA. 
The Wah Wah Mountains WSA is surrounded 
mostly by public lands. 

The WSA encloses a narrow, flat-topped 
mountain range with steep, rugged sides. 
Elevations range from about 5,600 feet 
at the edges of the WSA to 8,980 feet. 
Pinyon-juniper woodland is the dominant 
vegetation type. Approximately 6,610 
acres of the WSA are identified as a Re¬ 
source Natural Area (RNA) or Outstanding 
Natural Area/Area of Critical Environ¬ 
mental Concern (ONA/ACEC). 

TABLE 1 
LAND STATUS AND ACREAGE SUMMARY IN THE STUDY AREA* 

WITHIN THE WSA ACRES 

BLM (surface and subsurface) 42,140 

Split-Estate (BLM surface only) 0 

In-holdings (State, Private) 3,202 

Total 45,342 

WITHIN THE RECOMMENDED WILDERNESS BOUNDARY 

BLM (within the WSA) 36,382 

BLM (outside the WSA) 0 

Split-Estate (within the WSA) 0 

Split-Estate (outside the WSA) 0 

Total BLM land recommended for wilderness 36,382 

In-holdings (State, private) 3,202 

WITHIN THE AREA NOT RECOMMENDED FOR WILDERNESS 

BLM 5,758 

Split-Estate 0 

Total BLM land not recommended for wilderness 5,758 

In-holdings (State, Private) 0 

Source: BLM File Data 

* The Appendix is a detailed table of in-holdings included within the portion of the 

WSA recommended for designation. 
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The WSA was studied under Section 603 of 

the Federal Land Policy and Management 

Act (FLPMA) and was included in the Utah 

BLM Statewide Wilderness Environmental 

Impact Statement (EIS) finalized in 

November 1990. Three alternatives were 

analyzed in the EIS: a partial wilder¬ 

ness alternative, where 36,382 acres 

would be designated as wilderness and 

5,758 acres would be released for uses 

other than wilderness, which is the 

recommendation in this report; a no 

wilderness (no action) alternative; and 

an all wilderness alternative. 

2. RECOMMENDATION AND RATIONALE: 

36,382 acres 

(recommended for wilderness) 

5,758 acres 

(recommended for nonwilderness) 

The recommendation for this WSA is to 

designate 36,382 acres as wilderness and 

to release the remaining 5,758 acres of 

the WSA for other uses other than wil¬ 

derness. Designation of the entire area 

as wilderness is considered to be the 

environmentally preferable alternative, 

as it would result in the least change 

from the natural environment over the 

long term. The alternative selected, 

however, would be implemented in a man¬ 

ner which would utilize all practical 

means to avoid or minimize adverse envi¬ 

ronmental impacts. This recommendation 

for wilderness will further apply to any 

additional inholding acreage acquired 

through purchase or exchange with will¬ 

ing owners. The Appendix lists all in¬ 

holdings in the portion recommended for 

designation and provides information on 

acquisition of the inholdings. 

The central, most mountainous 36,382 

acres of public lands within the WSA are 

recommended for wilderness designation 

because they include the best wilderness 

values. The WSA is remote. All of the 

area recommended for wilderness designa¬ 

tion is natural and has outstanding 

opportunities for solitude and primitive 

recreation. Both ACEC's in the WSA would 

be in the designated area. Diversity of 

terrain and vegetative cover are dis¬ 

tinctive. No conflict exists with other 

uses. 

The portion of the WSA that is not rec¬ 

ommended for wilderness designation is 

mostly benchlands in the northern part 

of the WSA (Areas A and B). Although 

about 79 percent of the portion not rec¬ 

ommended for wilderness has opportuni¬ 

ties for solitude and primitive recrea¬ 

tion, it lacks high quality scenic val¬ 

ues, special features, and variety. 

Overall, open terrain and sparse vegeta¬ 

tion in combination with adjacent roads 

make the nonrecommended area less valu¬ 

able for wilderness than the recommended 

area. 

3. CRITERIA USED IN DEVELOPING THE WIL¬ 

DERNESS RECOMMENDATION 

Wilderness Characteristics 

A. Naturalness 

Naturalness is defined as an attribute 

in which the evidence of man is substan¬ 

tially unnoticeable to the average visi¬ 

tor and where minor imprints of man ex¬ 

hibit no cumulative impact that is sub¬ 

stantially noticeable. Crystal Peak, 

visible for more than 50 miles, is a 

white mountain of tuff remaining as a 

result of an ancient volcano. A stand of 

bristlecone pine, some over 50 feet tall 

and more than 4,000 years old, grow on 

the main ridge. Cougar, antelope, mule 

deer, chuckar, and raptors live in the 

unit. Impressive views from the central 

ridgeline of mountains give one a sense 

of the region's vastness and of the 

desert's profound solitude. Essentially 

all of the WSA meets the naturalness 

criteria of the Wilderness Act. Approxi¬ 

mately 5 miles of ways within the WSA 

are substantially unnoticeable. In 1984, 

wildfire burned about 1,800 acres in 

Grassy Cove. The fire was controlled by 

hand and reclamation was not necessary. 

The Wah Wah Mountains are one of the 

most remote untouched mountain ranges in 

the West Desert. The WSA is comprised of 

grey tones of limestone cliffs and 

light-tan deserts dotted with dark green 

juniper trees. 

B. Solitude 

About 40,940 acres, including all of the 

area proposed for wilderness designa¬ 

tion, meet the Wilderness Act standards 

for solitude, or seclusion from other 

people. 

The WSA is sufficiently large (approxi¬ 

mately 20 miles long, north to south) to 
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allow visitors to be unaware of others 

in the vicinity. Canyons in the WSA and 

steep cliffs on both sides of the range 

provide screening. Vegetation also con¬ 

tributes to seclusion, especially in the 

higher elevations. Stands of pinyon and 

bristlecone pine enhance seclusion in 

all seasons. Vistas in all directions 

from the crest of the WSA contribute to 

the feeling of vastness and of being 

alone. 

The Wah Wah Mountains WSA is in the 

South range of the U.S. Air Force (USAF) 

Utah Test and Training Range (UTTR), one 

of the country's busiest military air 

spaces. From 100 to 150 daily flights, 6 

days a week, are made in the UTTR. Some 

flights are as low as 100 feet above 

ground level. The WSA is in the southern 

portion of the UTTR and is less affected 

by air traffic. Nevertheless, aircraft 

occasionally fly over the WSA and can be 

an annoyance that detracts from but gen¬ 

erally does not eliminate overall oppor¬ 

tunities for solitude. 

About 1,200 acres in the WSA, in the 

benchlands west of Crystal Peak, do not 

meet the standards for solitude. The 

terrain and sparse vegetation do not 

offer seclusion. 

C. Primitive and Unconfined Recreation 

Wilderness Act standards for opportuni¬ 

ties for primitive and unconfined rec¬ 

reation are substantially met on 40,940 

acres. Currently it is estimated that 

155 visitor days annually can be attri¬ 

buted to recreational activities in the 

WSA, including 25 days for fossil col¬ 

lecting, 32 days for geological sight¬ 

seeing, and 98 days for biological 

sightseeing. The major primitive recrea¬ 

tional use is hiking in conjunction with 

biological and geological viewing. The 

sheer limestone cliffs and Crystal Peak 

provide excellent geological sightseeing 

opportunities, and bristlecone and pon- 

derosa pines and eagles, hawks, and 

other wildlife provide opportunities for 

nature studies and photography. Opportu¬ 

nities for rock climbing, horseback rid¬ 

ing, camping, hunting, skiing, and cul¬ 

tural sightseeing were considered to be 

average or poor because of lack of water 

and steep terrain. 

D. Special Features 

Bald eagles and peregrine falcons, both 

endangered species, and golden eagles, a 

BLM sensitive species, inhabit the WSA. 

Other candidate threatened of endangered 

species that could inhabit the WSA in¬ 

clude the ferruginous hawk, Swainson's 

hawk, long-billed curlew, western snowy 

plover, and white-faced ibis. These 

birds also frequent areas throughout the 

Great Basin and western United States. 

Three sensitive plant species that may 

be found in the WSA are the Crvptantha 

compacts, Erioqonum ammophilum, and 

Sphaeralcea caespitosa. 

Bristlecone pine grows on about 190 

acres in the higher parts of the WSA. 

Bristlecones are rare in this area and 

those in the WSA are exceptionally 

large, reaching heights of 50 feet or 

more. Bristlecone pines are among the 

oldest living trees. 

Crystal Peak in the extreme north end of 

the WSA within the area recommended for 

wilderness designation, is a white moun¬ 

tain of tuff (weathered volcanic ash) 

that is visible for 50 miles. 

Diversity in the National Wilderness 

Preservation System (NWPS) 

A. Expanding the Diversity of Natural 

Systems and Features as Represented bv 

Ecosystems 

Wilderness designation of this WSA would 

not add a combination of potential natu¬ 

ral vegetation (PNV) ecosystems not pre¬ 

sently represented in the NWPS, but it 

would add an ecosystem (saltbush- 

greasewood) not represented in the NWPS 

in Utah. PNV is the vegetative type that 

would eventually become climax vegeta¬ 

tion if not altered by human interfer¬ 

ence, and is not necessarily the vegeta¬ 

tion that is currently present in an 

area. The WSA is in the Intermountain 

Sagebrush Province/Ecoregion. The PNV 

ecosystems in the WSA are juniper-pinyon 

woodland (25,000 acres) and saltbrush- 

greasewood (17,140 acres). Both eco¬ 

systems are represented in the NWPS 

outside of Utah and in BLM study areas 

both in and outside of Utah. This infor¬ 

mation is summarized in Table 2 from 

data compiled in December 1989. 
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TABLE 2 
ECOSYSTEM REPRESENTATION 

NWPS AREAS OTHER BLM STUDIES 

BAILEY-KUCHLER CLASSIFICATION (PNV) AREAS ACRES AREAS ACRES 

NATIONWIDE (INTERMOUNTAIN SAGEBRUSH 
PROVINCE) 

Juniper-Pinyon Woodland 6 93,656 75 2,128,907 

Saltbush-Greasewood 3 45,553 37 1,014,467 

UTAH (INTERMOUNTAIN SAGEBRUSH PROVINCE) 

Juniper-Pinyon Woodland 2 14,955 13 234,433 

Saltbush-Greasewood 0 0 7 129,705 

Source: BLM File Data. 

B. Assessing the Opportunities for Soli¬ 

tude or Primitive Recreation within a 

Days Driving Time (5 Hours) of Manor 

Population Centers 

The WSA is within a 5-hour drive of the 

Salt Lake City-Ogden, Utah; Provo-Orem, 

Utah; and Las Vegas, Nevada standard 

metropolitan statistical areas. Table 3 

summarizes the number and acreage of 

designated areas and other BLM study 

areas within a 5-hour drive of these 

population centers. 

C. Balancing the Geographic Distribution 

of Wilderness Areas 

A Wah Wah Mountains wilderness would not 

contribute significantly to balancing 

the geographic distribution of areas 

within the NWPS in the western-central 

United States. Including the Wah Wah 

Mountains WSA in the NWPS could contri¬ 

bute to balancing the NWPS in the Great 

Basin, however. 

TABLE 3 

WILDERNESS OPPORTUNITIES FOR RESIDENTS OF MAJOR POPULATION CENTERS 

NWPS AREAS OTHER BLM STUDIES 

POPULATION CENTERS AREAS ACRES AREAS ACRES 

Salt Lake City-Ogden, Utah 10 1,079,807 78 2,217,535 

Provo-Orem, Utah 11 708,638 90 2,744,728 

Las Vegas, Nevada 38 3,132,130 54 2,134,358 

Source: BLM File Data. 

As of January 1987, the NWPS included 65 

areas comprising 2,898,792 acres in Utah 

and Arizona and Nevada, the adjacent 

states nearest the WSA. Within 100 miles 

of the WSA, the 7,000-acre Ashdown Gorge 

Wilderness is to the southeast and the 

50,000-acre Pine Valley Mountain Wilder¬ 

ness is to the south. Both are in the 

Dixie National Forest. 

No wilderness areas have been designated 

to the north, east, or west in the vici¬ 

nity of the WSA, however. Only six wil¬ 

derness areas, totaling 272,994 acres. 
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are in the Great Basin. Three wilderness 

areas in the NWPS have the same combina¬ 

tion of PNV types as the Wah Wah Moun¬ 

tains WSA would have (see. "Expanding the 

Diversity of Natural Systems . . 

All three are in California. If desig- 

nated, a Wah Wah Mountains Wilderness 

would supplement the distribution of 

wilderness in this region. 

Manageability (The area must be capable 

of being effectively managed to preserve 

its wilderness character.) 

The portion of the WSA that is recom¬ 

mended for wilderness designation can be 

managed as wilderness to preserve values 

now present in the area. Resource and 

land conflicts are not now a problem in 

the WSA and are not anticipated to be in 

the future. 

There are no oil and gas leases in the 

portion of the WSA recommended as wil¬ 

derness and new leases would not be 

issued. Thirty mining claims in the WSA 

are in the area recommended for wilder¬ 

ness, but development is not projected 

in the foreseeable future and they are 

not expected to be a manageability pro¬ 

blem. 

There are five State-owned sections 

(3,202 acres) scattered from north to 

south in the central portion of the rec¬ 

ommended area. Major developments on 

these sections and related access and 

activity would reduce the quality of 

wilderness values in the southern por¬ 

tion of the wilderness, but the poten¬ 

tial for development is low. 

Livestock grazing could continue as at 

present, requiring little or no change 

in management. 

The USAF has stated that military 

flights will continue in the vicinity of 

the WSA, whether it is designated or 

not. Overflights would detract from sol¬ 

itude and BLM management could not miti¬ 

gate such disturbance. This conflict can 

be resolved only at the Congressional 

level. 

The area not recommended as wilderness 

also could be managed as wilderness. 

There are presently no mining claims in 

this portion of the WSA. There is one 

post-FLPMA oil and gas lease with the 

nonimpairment stipulation, but develop¬ 

ments that would reduce the quality of 

wilderness values are not projected. 

It would be administratively more diffi¬ 

cult to protect this portion of the WSA 

from vehicle use and noise because the 

area is flatter and is bordered by 

roads. However, significant increases in 

vehicle use are not projected in the 

foreseeable future, and surface features 

such as rock are somewhat limiting to 

vehicle use. 

Energy and Mineral Resource Values 

The U.S. Geological Survey (USGS) and 

the U.S. Bureau of Mines (USBM) prepared 

a mineral assessment report for the Wah 

Wah Mountains WSA (USGS Bulletin 1749-B, 

Leslie J. Cox, et al., 1989). The area 

investigated was the 36,382 acre portion 

of the WSA that is recommended for wil¬ 

derness designation. The report states 

that identified resources in the Wah Wah 

Mountains WSA include two small iron 

occurrences on the southwestern bounda¬ 

ry, consisting of less than 100 short 

tons of inferred subeconomic iron-rich 

material. The area that was studied also 

has millions of cubic yards of inferred 

subeconomic resources of limestone and 

dolomite suitable for industrial and 

agricultural uses; of sandstone and 

quartzite suitable for container glass 

and industrial use; and of limestone, 

sandstone, and volcanic rock suitable 

for construction purposes. The study 

area has moderate energy resource poten¬ 

tial for undiscovered oil and gas, and 

low energy resource potential for undis¬ 

covered uranium and geothermal energy. 

Several areas in the southern half of 

the study area have moderate mineral 

resource potential for undiscovered 

zinc, cadmium, and antimony, and moder¬ 

ate resource potential for associated 

molybdenum, lead, arsenic, bismuth, 

tungsten, and gold in several types of 

vein and replacement bodies and in con¬ 

cealed igneous breccia deposits. The 

metal occurrences are attributed to epi¬ 

sodes of low-temperature mineralization 

originating with igneous activity. Some 

of the metals occur within an alteration 

zone around igneous intrusions. The rest 

of the study area has low resource 

potential for undiscovered zinc, cadmi¬ 

um, antimony, tungsten, molybdenum, 

lead, arsenic, bismuth, and gold. 
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Impacts on Resources 

The comparative impact table (Table 4) 

summarizes the effects on pertinent re¬ 

sources for alternatives including des¬ 

ignation of the entire area as wilder¬ 

ness . 

Local Social and Economic Considerations 

Social and economic factors concerning 

this WSA were not considered to be sig¬ 

nificant issues in the EIS. 

Summary of WSA-Specific Public Comments 

Public involvement has occurred through¬ 

out the wilderness review process. Com¬ 

ments received during the early stages 

of the EIS preparation were used to 

develop significant study issues and 

alternatives for the ultimate management 

of the WSA. 

During formal public review of the Draft 

EIS, a total of 46 inputs specifically 

addressing this WSA were received from 

53 commenters, including oral statements 

received at 17 public hearings on the 

EIS. Each letter or oral testimony was 

considered to be one input. Duplicate 

letters or oral statements by the same 

commenter was not counted as additional 

inputs or signatures. Each individual 

was credited with one signature or tes¬ 

timony regardless of the number of in¬ 

puts. In general, 35 commenters support¬ 

ed the wilderness designation for part 

or all of the WSA, while 14 commenters 

were opposed. Four commenters addressed 

the relative merits of the EIS, but took 

no formal position on wilderness desig¬ 

nation. 

Those favoring wilderness commented on 

special features present in the WSA. The 

majority of those commenting in favor of 

wilderness were evenly from urban areas 

in Utah and outside the state. Of parti¬ 

cular concern was the need to protect 

special features and primitive recrea¬ 

tional opportunities. 

Those opposing wilderness were concerned 

that wilderness would preclude mineral 

exploration and development, harm State 

and local economy, and restrict live¬ 

stock management and rangeland improve¬ 

ments. The majority of these commenters 

were from rural Utah, and were local to 

the area. 

Two Federal agencies, the USAF and USBM, 

commented on the Draft EIS. The Federal 

agencies did not take a position regard¬ 

ing designation or nondesignation of the 

WSA. The USAF noted that low altitude 

flights will continue over the WSA with 

or without wilderness designation and 

that they will not negotiate nor sign 

any agreement to avoid the proposed wil¬ 

derness area. This conflict can be re¬ 

solved only on the Congressional level. 

The USBM stated that BLM underrated the 

petroleum potential of the WSA. 

No comment letters were received on the 

Final EIS. 

There are five State sections (3,202 

acres) in the WSA. In commenting on the 

Draft EIS, the State of Utah expressed 

general opposition to wilderness desig¬ 

nation but did not take a definite posi¬ 

tion regarding wilderness designation of 

the Wah Wah Mountains WSA. The State of 

Utah commented that it generally agrees 

as to the existence of the pristine 

quality of the WSA's wilderness charac¬ 

teristics and that it has the second 

highest wilderness quality in the 

region. 

The State of Utah also stated that there 

are no known serious mineral conflicts 

and impacts on grazing interests could 

be reduced by elimination of the north¬ 

ern bench areas. Specific State of Utah 

comments on the Draft EIS dealt with 

errors in the mapping and description of 

State in-holdings, need for additional 

geologic information, and inconsisten¬ 

cies in the Land Use Plans sections. 

The Millard County and Beaver County 

Master Plans do not specifically address 

wilderness. The County Commissions favor 

protection of natural and esthetic re¬ 

sources on public lands as well as mul¬ 

tiple use and believe that these objec¬ 

tives can be met without wilderness des¬ 

ignation. They have endorsed the Consol¬ 

idated Local Government Response to Wil¬ 

derness that opposes wilderness designa¬ 

tion for BLM lands in Utah. 
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SOUTH-WEST REGION 
LOCATION MAP 

MAP REFERENCE NUMBER/STUDY AREA 

12 Cougar Canyon WSA 
13 Red Mountain / Red Mountain 202 WSA 
14 Cottonwood Canyon WSA 
15 La Verkin Creek Canyon WSA 
16 Deep Creek WSA 
17 North Fork Virgin WSA 
18 Orderville Canyon WSA 
19 Parunuweap Canyon WSA 
20 Canaan Mountain WSA 
21 Moquith Mountain WSA 
22 The Blues WSA 
23 Mud Spring Canyon WSA 
24 Paria-Hackberry / Paria-Hackberry 202 WSA 
25 The Cockscomb WSA 
26 Wahweap WSA 
27 Burning Hills WSA 
28 Death Ridge WSA 
29 Phipps-Death Hollow ISA Complex 
30 Steep Creek WSA 
31 North Escalante Canyons / The 

Gulch ISA Complex 
32 Carcass Canyon WSA 
33 Scorpion WSA 
34 Escalante Canyons Tract 5 ISA Complex 
35 Fifty Mile Mountain WSA 
A Red Butte WSA 
B Spring Creek Canyon WSA 
C The Watchman WSA 
D Taylor Creek Canyon WSA 
E Goose Creek Canyon WSA 
F Beartrap Canyon WSA 
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COUGAR CANYON WILDERNESS STUDY AREA 

1. THE STUDY AREA: 15,968 acres 

The Cougar Canyon Wilderness Study Area 
(WSA) (UT-040-123, NV-050-166) is in 
northwestern Washington County, Utah; 
and northeastern Lincoln County, Nevada; 
about 35 miles northwest of St. George, 
Utah (population 11,350). The study area 
is about 10 miles long, from northwest 
to southeast, and is about 4 miles wide 
at the maximum (see Map). The WSA in¬ 
cludes 10,568 acres of public land in 
Utah and 5,400 acres in Nevada (Tunnel 
Spring WSA) administered by the Bureau 
of Land Management (BLM) . No State, pri¬ 
vate, or split-estate lands are included 
(see Table 1). In Utah, the study area 
is bordered on the north and northeast 
by the Dixie National Forest. 

In Nevada, the WSA is adjacent to public 
lands and Beaver Dam State Park on the 
southwest. 

The terrain consists of steep, mountain¬ 
ous canyons, long ridges, and rough 
drainages. Various kinds of- volcanic 
rocks predominate. The area is at the 
head of Beaver Dam Wash, and elevations 
range from 5,000 to 6,700 feet. Vegeta¬ 
tion is mostly pinyon-juniper and sage¬ 
brush. 

The WSA was studied under Section 603 of 
the Federal Land Policy and Management 
Act (FLPMA) and included in the Utah BLM 
Statewide Wilderness Environmental Im¬ 
pact Statement (EIS) finalized in Novem¬ 
ber 1990. 

TABLE 1 
LAND STATUS AND ACREAGE SUMMARY IN THE STUDY AREA 

TOTAL ACREAGE 

WITHIN THE WSA ACRES 

BLM (surface and subsurface) 15,968 

Split-Estate (BLM surface only) 0 

In-holdings (State, Private) 0 

Total 15,968 

WITHIN THE RECOMMENDED WILDERNESS BOUNDARY 

BLM (within the WSA) 6,408 

BLM (outside the WSA) 0 

Split-Estate (within the WSA) 0 

Split-Estate (outside the WSA) 0 

Total BLM land recommended for wilderness 6,408 

In-holdings (State, private) 0 

WITHIN THE AREA NOT RECOMMENDED FOR WILDERNESS 

BLM 9,560 

Split-Estate 0 

Total BLM land not recommended for wilderness 9,560 

In-holdings (State, Private) 0 

Source: BLM File Data 
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TABLE 1 (CONTINUED) 
LAND STATUS AND ACREAGE SUMMARY IN THE STUDY AREA 

UTAH 

WITHIN THE WSA ACRES 

BLM (surface and subsurface) 10,568 

Split-Estate (BLM surface only) 0 

In-holdings (State, Private) 0 

Total 10,568 

WITHIN THE RECOMMENDED WILDERNESS BOUNDARY 

BLM (within the WSA) 4,228 

BLM (outside the WSA) 0 

Split-Estate (within the WSA) 0 

Split-Estate (outside the WSA) 0 

Total BLM land recommended for wilderness 4,228 

In-holdings (State, private) 0 

WITHIN THE AREA NOT RECOMMENDED FOR WILDERNESS 

BLM 6,340 

Split-Estate 0 

Total BLM land not recommended for wilderness 6,340 

In-holdings (State, Private) 0 

NEVADA 

WITHIN THE WSA ACRES 

BLM (Surface and subsurface) 5,400 

Split-Estate (BLM surface only) 0 

In-holdings (State, Private) 0 

Total 5,400 

WITHIN THE RECOMMENDED WILDERNESS BOUNDARY 

BLM (within the WSA) 2,180 

BLM (outside the WSA) 0 

Split-Estate (within the WSA) 0 

Split-Estate (outside the WSA) 0 

Total BLM land recommended for wilderness 2,180 

Source: BLM File Data 
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TABLE 1 (CONTINUED) 
LAND STATUS AND ACREAGE SUMMARY IN THE STUDY AREA 

NEVADA (Continued) 

WITHIN THE RECOMMENDED WILDERNESS BOUNDARY (continued) 

In-holdings (State, Private) 0 

WITHIN THE AREA NOT RECOMMENDED FOR WILDERNESS 

BLM 3,220 

Split-Estate 0 

Total BLM land not recommended for wilderness 3,220 

In-holdings (State, Private) 0 

Source: BLM File Data 

Three alternatives were analyzed in the 
EIS: a partial wilderness alternative 
where 6,408 acres would be designated as 
wilderness and 9,560 acres would be re¬ 
leased for other uses, which is the rec¬ 
ommendation in this report; a no action 
(no wilderness) alternative; and an all 
wilderness alternative. 

2. RECOMMENDATION AND RATIONALE: 
6,408 acres 
(recommended for wilderness) 
9,560 acres 
(recommended for nonwilderness) 

The recommendation for this WSA is to 
designate 6,408 acres as wilderness and 
to release the remaining 9,560 acres for 
uses other than wilderness. With this 
recommendation, 4,228 acres of wilder¬ 
ness would be in Washington County, 
Utah, and 2,180 acres would be in Lin¬ 
coln County, Nevada. Designation of the 
entire area as wilderness is considered 
to be the environmentally preferable 
alternative as it would result in the 
least change from the natural environ¬ 
ment over the long term. The alternative 
selected, however would be implemented 
in a manner which would utilize all 
practical means to avoid or minimize 
adverse environmental impacts. 

The boundary of the recommended area is 
along legal subdivisions that reflect 
boundaries with Dixie National Forest, 
Nevada State Park, and private lands. 
Elsewhere the boundary encloses the por¬ 
tion of the WSA with the highest wilder¬ 

ness values (see Map). The recommended 
area includes all of the area with out¬ 
standing opportunities for solitude and 
primitive recreation and all of the 
highest visual qualities. No conflicts 
exist with other uses. 

In the Tunnel Spring area of the north¬ 
western part of the WSA not recommended 
for wilderness designation (Area A), 
there are no outstanding opportunities 
for primitive recreation, visual aspects 
are common, and diversity of terrain and 
vegetation is limited. The southern por¬ 
tion of the WSA (Areas B and C) lacks 
diversity and outstanding opportunities 
for primitive recreation. 

3. CRITERIA CONSIDERED IN DEVELOPING THE 
WILDERNESS RECOMMENDATION 

Wilderness Characteristics 

A. Naturalness 

Naturalness is defined as an attribute 
in which the evidence of man is substan¬ 
tially unnoticeable to the average visi¬ 
tor and where minor imprints of man ex¬ 
hibit no cumulative impact that is sub¬ 
stantially noticeable. All of the WSA 
meets Wilderness Act criteria for natu¬ 
ralness. Human intrusions that existed 
when the WSA was identified included 6 
miles of range fences, one small tree 
and shrub planting in 1971 at Tunnel 
Springs (Nevada portion) for erosion 
control, and one exclosure for grazing 
studies on Middle Ridge in the southern 
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end of the WSA. Recently, about 1 acre 
in the WSA was disturbed by a spring de¬ 
velopment and 0.5 of fence. All of these 
disturbances have been reclaimed to a 
substantially unnoticeable condition. 

B. Solitude 

About 1,300 acres, all of which are in 
the area recommended for wilderness des¬ 
ignation, meet the criteria for out¬ 
standing opportunities for solitude. The 
tributaries and main canyons of the Pine 
Park-Split Pine Hollow system, the tri¬ 
butaries and outcrops in the south rim 
of Pine Park Canyon, and the lower por¬ 
tion of Sheep Corral Canyon all have 
terrain and vegetation which provide 
excellent screening. 

The remaining 14,668 acres of the WSA do 
not meet the standards for outstanding 
solitude. The size and configuration of 
the WSA neither enhance nor lessen 
opportunities for solitude and many can¬ 
yons are too shallow or too wide to pro¬ 
vide solitude by screening visitors. 

The WSA is near the flight path for mil¬ 
itary aircraft from Nellis Air Force 
Base near Las Vegas. Four aircraft at 
once fly at subsonic speeds over the WSA 
as low as 100 feet above ground level, 
two or three times a week. Noise from 
the overflights detracts from solitude 
in the WSA. 

C. Primitive and Unconfined Recreation 

Only 400 acres, in the northern and 
eastern parts of the WSA, provide out¬ 
standing opportunities for primitive 
recreation. These areas. Pine Park Can¬ 
yon and the eastern portion of Sheep 
Corral Canyon, are easily accessible 
from the Dixie National Forest Pine Park 
Campground and provide excellent hiking 
in conjunction with opportunities for 
scenic viewing, fishing, bird watching, 
wading, picnicking, and photography. 
These areas are too rugged for horseback 
riding. 

Opportunities for primitive recreation 
are not outstanding in the remaining 
15,568 acres (97 percent of the WSA). 
The Dixie National Forest and Beaver Dam 
State Park, east and west of the WSA 
respectively, are relatively heavily 
used for recreation but few people enter 

the WSA, perhaps because of the rugged 
terrain and an assumption that it lacks 
recreational opportunities. 

D. Special Features 

Five to 7 miles of streams in the WSA 
support trout fisheries, which are unus¬ 
ual in BLM lands in the surrounding des¬ 
ert region. These fisheries are in per¬ 
ennial waters in Beaver Dam Wash and are 
the only native reproducing fisheries on 
BLM lands in the area. 

Candidate threatened or endangered spe¬ 
cies include the Virgin River spinedace 
which, with the speckled dace and desert 
sucker, may inhabit Beaver Dam Creek and 
its tributaries; and the ferruginous 
hawk, Swainson’s hawk, southern spotted 
owl, long-billed curlew, mountain plov¬ 
er, western snowy plover, western yel¬ 
low-billed cuckoo, white-faced ibis, 
Arizona Bell's vireo, and Merriam's 
kangaroo rat. 

Diversity in the National Wilderness 
Preservation System (NWPS) 

A. Expanding the Diversity of Natural 
Systems and Features as Represented by 
Ecosystems 

Wilderness designation of part of this 
WSA would add a potential natural vege¬ 
tation (PNV) ecosystem that is not pres¬ 
ently represented in the NWPS in Nevada, 
although it is represented in Utah and 
elsewhere in the NWPS and is widely rep¬ 
resented in BLM study areas in Nevada, 
Utah, and other states. 

PNV is the vegetative type that would 
eventually become climax vegetation if 
not altered by human interference. 

The WSA is in the Intermountain Sage¬ 
brush Province/Ecoregion and the PNV is 
entirely juniper-pinyon woodland (10,568 
acres in Utah and 5,400 acres in 
Nevada). The sagebrush/juniper-pinyon 
woodland PNV is represented in four 
wilderness areas outside of Utah and two 
in Utah, and is widely represented in 
other WSAs. 

This information is summarized in Table 
2 from information compiled in December 
1989. 
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TABLE 2 
ECOSYSTEM REPRESENTATION 

- 

NWPS AREAS OTHER BLM STUDIES 

BAILEY-KUCHLER CLASSIFICATION (PNV) AREAS ACRES AREAS ACRES 

NATIONWIDE (INTERMOUNTAIN SAGEBRUSH 
PROVINCE) 

Juniper-Pinyon Woodland 6 93,656 75 2,137,939 

UTAH (INTERMOUNTAIN SAGEBRUSH PROVINCE) 

Juniper-Pinyon Woodland 2 14,955 13 232,897 

NEVADA (INTERMOUNTAIN SAGEBRUSH PROVINCE) 

Juniper-Pinyon Woodland 0 0 42 1,522,151 

Source: BLM File Data. 

B. Assessing the Opportunities for Soli¬ 
tude or Primitive Recreation within a 
Days Driving Time (5 Hours) of Major 
Population Centers 

The WSA is within a 5-hour drive of Las 
Vegas, Nevada. Table 3 shows the number 
and acreage of designated wilderness 
areas and of other BLM study areas with¬ 
in a 5-hour drive of this population 
center. 

C. Balancing the Geographic Distribution 
of Wilderness Areas 

The Cougar Canyon WSA would not contri¬ 
bute significantly to balancing the geo¬ 
graphic distribution of areas within the 
NWPS, but it could contribute to bal¬ 
ancing the NWPS in the Great Basin. 

TABLE 3 
WILDERNESS OPPORTUNITIES FOR RESIDENTS OF MAJOR POPULATION CENTERS 

NWPS AREAS OTHER BLM STUDIES 

POPULATION CENTERS AREAS ACRES AREAS ACRES 

Las Vegas, Nevada 38 3,132,130 55 2,176,498 

Source: BLM File Data. 

As of January, 1987, the NWPS included 
65 wilderness areas comprising 2,898,792 
acres in Utah and the nearest adjacent 
states, Arizona and Nevada. Ten desig¬ 
nated wilderness areas are within 100 
miles of the WSA. 

In a clockwise direction, beginning to 
the east, are the 7,000-acre Ashdown 
Gorge Wilderness (Forest Service [FS]), 
the 50,000-acre Pine Valley Mountain 
Wilderness (FS), the 6,500-acre Cotton¬ 

wood Point Wilderness (BLM), the 6,860- 
acre Cottonwood Point Wilderness (BLM), 
the 70,500-acre Kanab Creek Wilderness 
(FS and BLM units), the 7,880-acre Mt. 
Trumbull Wilderness (BLM), the 14,650- 
acre Mt. Logan Wilderness (BLM), and to 
the south, the 18,630-acre Beaver Dam 
Mountains Wilderness (BLM), the 87,900- 
acre Paiute Wilderness (BLM), and the 
37,300-acre Grand Wash Cliffs wilderness 
(BLM). Only six wilderness areas, how¬ 
ever, totaling 272,994 acres, have been 
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designated in the Great Basin. A Cougar 
Canyon Wilderness would add to the NWPS 
in the southeastern part of the Great 
Basin. 

Manageability (The area must be capable 
of being effectively managed to preserve 
its wilderness character.) 

The portion of the WSA recommended for 
wilderness designation is manageable as 
wilderness. The WSA is rugged, relative¬ 
ly remote, and currently has only low to 
moderate recreational use (500 annual 
visitor days, of which 125 are vehicu¬ 
lar) . No ways penetrate the WSA, vegeta¬ 
tion is too sparse to provide woodland 
products, and mineral-related conflicts 
are unlikely. Livestock grazing could 
continue in accordance with the applic¬ 
able BLM land use plans. Wilderness des¬ 
ignation would strengthen current man¬ 
agement efforts to protect the Beaver 
Dam watershed and provide wildlife hab¬ 
itat. Military overflights may continue, 
depending on U.S. Air Force needs and 
decisions. If the flights continue, the 
resulting distraction could not be miti¬ 
gated by BLM administrative actions. 
This conflict can be resolved only at 
the congressional level. 

The 9,560-acre portion not recommended 
for wilderness designation also could be 
managed as wilderness. However, it would 
continue to be managed under the appli¬ 
cable BLM plans. No change in management 
is anticipated if the area is released 
from wilderness study status. Current 
plans propose watershed and wildlife 
habitat improvements, keeping the area 
open for off-road vehicle use, and 
maintaining 1,088 acres as public water 
reserves. 

Energy and Mineral Resource Values 

The U.S. Geological Survey (USGS) and 
the U.S. Bureau of Mines (USBM) have 
issued a draft mineral resource report 
on their study of the 6,408 acres pro¬ 
posed for wilderness designation (USGS 
Open File Report 90-331, 1990). The re¬ 
port indicates that there is low poten¬ 
tial for gold, silver, copper, and mer¬ 
cury and low potential for zeolite and 
perlite resources. There is no potential 
for oil and gas. 

Impacts on Resources 

The comparative impact table (Table 4) 
summarizes the effects on pertinent re¬ 
sources for alternatives considered 
including designation or nondesignation 
of the area as wilderness. * 

Local Social and Economic Considerations 

Social and economic factors were not 
considered to be significant issues in 
the EIS. 

Summary of WSA-Specific Public Comments 

Public involvement has occurred through¬ 
out the wilderness review process. Com¬ 
ments received during the early stages 
of the EIS preparation were used to 
develop significant study issues and 
alternatives for the ultimate management 
of the WSA. 

During formal public review of the Draft 
EIS, a total of 57 inputs specifically 
addressing this WSA were received from 
74 commenters including oral statements 
received at 17 public hearings on the 
EIS. Each letter or oral testimony was 
considered to be one input. Duplicate 
letters or oral statements by the same 
commenter were not counted as additional 
inputs or signatures. Each individual 
was credited with one signature or tes¬ 
timony regardless of the number of in¬ 
puts . 

In general, 59 commenters supported wil¬ 
derness designation for part or all of 
the WSA, while 10 commenters were 
opposed. Five commenters addressed the 
relative merits of the EIS, but took no 
formal position on wilderness designa¬ 
tion. 

Those favoring wilderness commented on 
the special features in the WSA and the 
protection of wildlife and wildlife hab¬ 
itat that wilderness designation would 
offer. The majority of those commenting 
in favor of wilderness were from other 
states. Those opposing wilderness did 
not have a consensus opinion. The major¬ 
ity were from rural Utah. 

One Federal agency, the FS, commented 
that it concurs with a recommendation 
not to propose wilderness. 
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No comment letters were received on the 
Final EIS. 

There are no State in-holdings in the 
WSA. In commenting on the Draft EIS, the 
State of Utah expressed general opposi¬ 
tion to wilderness designation but did 
not take a definite position regarding 
wilderness designation of the WSA. The 
State of Utah commented that compared 
with other WSAs in the region, the 
Cougar Canyon WSA possesses moderate to 
low wilderness values, low conflicts, 
and high value scenery and special fea¬ 
tures. Wilderness protection would bene¬ 
fit recreation and wildlife values. The 
State of Utah noted some conflicts with 
livestock, management of the Nevada 
State Park, and with potential water re¬ 
source developments. 

The State of Nevada did not comment. 

The Washington County Commission (Utah) 
opposes wilderness designation for this 
WSA and has endorsed The Consolidated 
Local Government Response to Wilderness 
which opposes wilderness designation of 
BLM lands in Utah. 

The Lincoln (Nevada) County Commission 
opposes wilderness designation for this 
WSA. 
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RED MOUNTAIN/RED MOUNTAIN 202 WILDERNESS STUDY AREA 

1. THE STUDY AREA: 18,290 acres 

The Red Mountain/Red Mountain 202 Wil¬ 
derness Study Area (WSA) (UT-040-132/ 
UT-040-132A) is in west-central Washing¬ 
ton County, 9 miles northwest of St. 
George, Utah (population 11,350). The 
unit is about 7 miles from north to 
south and 6 miles from east to west (see 
Map). The WSA consists of 18,290 acres 
of public land administered by the 
Bureau of Land Management (BLM). It 
includes 745 acres of State land (see 
Table 1). The study area is bounded by 
State, Shivits Indian Reservation, and 
private land on the south. Snow Canyon 

State Park on the east, and the State 
Highway 18 right-of-way on the north¬ 
east. The WSA is defined by section and 
subsection lines on the north and the 
west, which exclude areas of use and 
development along the Santa Clara River. 

The study area includes almost all of 
Red Mountain, a sandstone tableland 
about 6 miles by 6 miles in extent, 
which rises from 3,240 feet at the base 
of the cliffs to an elevation of more 
than 5,500 feet on small promontories at 
the top of the mesa. Pinyon, juniper, 
and sagebrush are the dominant vegeta¬ 
tive types. 

TABLE 1 
LAND STATUS AND ACREAGE SUMMARY IN THE STUDY AREA 

WITHIN THE WSA ACRES 

BLM (surface and subsurface) 18,290 

Split-Estate (BLM surface only) 0 

In-holdings (State, Private) 745 

Total 19,035 

WITHIN THE RECOMMENDED WILDERNESS BOUNDARY 

BLM (within the WSA) 12,842 

BLM (outside the WSA) 0 

Split-Estate (within the WSA) 0 

Split-Estate (outside the WSA) 0 

Total BLM land recommended for wilderness 12,842 

In-holdings (State, private) 0 

WITHIN THE AREA NOT RECOMMENDED FOR WILDERNESS 

BLM 5,448 

Split-Estate 0 

Total BLM land not recommended for wilderness 5,448 

In-holdings (State, Private) 745 

Source: BLM File Data 

Forty acres of private land within the 
northeast portion of the WSA were ac¬ 
quired by exchange of public land under 
Section 202 of the Federal Land Policy 
and Management Act (FLPMA) and were des¬ 

ignated as the Red Mountain 202 WSA. 
This small WSA is now included as part 
of the Red Mountain/Red Mountain 202 
WSA. The combined WSA was studied under 
Sections 603 and 202 of FLPMA.and was 
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included in the Utah BLM Statewide 
Wilderness Environmental Impact State¬ 
ment (EIS) finalized in November 1990. 
Three alternatives were analyzed in the 
EIS: a partial wilderness alternative 
where 12,842 acres would be designated 
as wilderness and 5,448 acres would be 
released for uses other than wilderness, 
which is the recommendation in this 
report; a no wilderness (no action) 
alternative; and an all wilderness 
alternative. 

2. RECOMMENDATION AND RATIONALE: 
12,842 acres 
(recommended for wilderness) 
5,448 acres 
(recommended for nonwilderness) 

The recommendation for this WSA is to 
designate 12,842 acres as wilderness and 
to release the remaining 5,448 acres for 
uses other than wilderness. Designation 
of the entire area as wilderness is con¬ 
sidered to be the environmentally pre¬ 
ferable alternative as it would result 
in the least change from the natural 
environment over the long term. The 
alternative selected, however would be 
implemented in a manner which would 
utilize all practical means to avoid or 
minimize adverse environmental impacts. 

The portion recommended for wilderness 
designation would include the highest 
and best wilderness values in the WSA, 
while excluding areas with relatively 
intense off-road vehicular (ORV) rec¬ 
reation use and would make the 500-acre 
area at the south edge of the WSA avail¬ 
able for future community growth (see 
Map) . The boundary of the recommended 
portion is along breaks in slope, such 
as the base of the Red Cliffs, and lands 
under non-Federal ownership which deter¬ 
mine the WSA boundary (see Map). The WSA 
is easily accessible via paved and un¬ 
paved roads from St. George and nearby 
communities, yet the interior of the 
mesa is not easily reached and is a 
pristine "island" ecosystem that con¬ 
trasts with the surrounding area. The 
recommended area also includes all of 
the portions of the WSA with outstanding 
opportunities for solitude and primitive 
recreation. The entire WSA has outstand¬ 
ing scenery. The Red Mountain WSA pro¬ 
vides outdoor opportunities that are 
found elsewhere only in Snow Canyon 
State Park. 

The portion (Area A) not recommended is 
at the base of the cliffs. Here wilder¬ 
ness qualities are low and there is po¬ 
tential for needed community expansion. 
The landscape in this part of the WSA is 
common to the region. Areas A and B in 
the northern portion of the WSA, lack 
significant wilderness quality. 

Designation of the entire WSA would pre¬ 
clude off-highway vehicle use and deny 
the opportunity for community use and 
expansion. These uses could continue 
with the recommended partial wilderness 
designation. 

3. CRITERIA CONSIDERED IN DEVELOPING THE 
WILDERNESS RECOMMENDATION 

Wilderness Characteristics 

A. Naturalness 

Naturalness is defined as an attribute 
in which the evidence of man is substan¬ 
tially unnoticeable to the average visi¬ 
tor and where minor imprints of man ex¬ 
hibit no cumulative impact that is sub¬ 
stantially noticeable. All of the WSA 
appears to be natural. In close proxim¬ 
ity to the St. George urban area and 
displaying a red rock landscape, Red 
Mountain is perceived as an island of 
naturalness by residents and tourists 
alike. Imprints that existed at the time 
of wilderness inventory included 1 mile 
of road, 4 miles of way, a 0.5 mile of 
fence remnants, and a livestock watering 
trough. About 5 surface acres were 
affected, but the imprints are substan¬ 
tially unnoticeable. 

No surface-disturbing activities have 
occurred since the inventory. 

B. Solitude 

About 4,240 acres (23 percent of the 
WSA) meet the criteria for outstanding 
opportunities for solitude, and all of 
this area is within the portion recom¬ 
mended for wilderness designation. The 
WSA gives visitors a feeling of vastness 
and isolation which allows for the dis¬ 
persion of recreational activities and 
the opportunity to find seclusion. 

Approximately 14,050 acres do not pro¬ 
vide outstanding opportunities for sol¬ 
itude. Outside sights and sounds detract 
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from the feeling of solitude. The north¬ 
western portion of the WSA is as close 
as 1 mile from a military flight path 
used by Nellis Air Force Base near Las 
Vegas, Nevada. Flights of four aircraft 
fly this route at subsonic speeds, as 
low as 200 feet above ground, two or 
three times a week, detracting from 
opportunities for solitude in the WSA. 

C. Primitive and Unconfined Recreation 

Outstanding opportunities for primitive 
recreation exist on approximately 2,640 
acres (14 percent of the WSA), all of 
which are in the portion recommended for 
wilderness designation. Opportunities 
for hiking, backpacking, and horseback 
riding are above average for the area in 
which the WSA is located. 

Hiking in the WSA provides opportunities 
to view Snow Canyon State Park, to ob¬ 
serve sandstone terrain in the WSA, and 
to visit natural slickrock basins or 
tanks in a branch of Snow Canyon. 

Some parts of the WSA with high scenic 
value cannot be reached in 1-day hikes. 
Backpacking allows visitors to view the 
southern and western rims above the 
Santa Clara River and to spend more time 
in the WSA with greater opportunity for 
different experiences. Horseback riding 
similarly expands the visitor's range, 
although the lack of water generally 
limits the use of horses to 1-day rides. 
Demand for the WSA is geographically 
focused upon these outstanding opportu¬ 
nities. Recreation opportunities are not 
considered outstanding on the remaining 
15,650 acres. 

D. Special Features 

All of the WSA is rated as outstanding 
for scenic quality. 

The bald eagle, an endangered species, 
hunts in the WSA primarily in winter, 
but no roosting or special areas have 
been identified. 

Golden eagles, a BLM sensitive species, 
occasionally visit the WSA. 

The WSA has cougar habitat and is within 
a Utah cougar management unit from which 
the harvest over a recent 11-year period 

has averaged 20 animals annually, indi¬ 
cating a sizeable population. 

Although cougars are seldom seen, visi¬ 
tor awareness that they may be present 
in an area adds to the wilderness exper¬ 
ience. 

U.S. Fish and Wildlife Services (FWS) 
candidate threatened or endangered spe¬ 
cies which may inhabit the WSA include 
the Great Basin Silverspot butterfly, 
desert tortoise, gila monster, ferrugin¬ 
ous hawk, Swainson's hawk, southern 
spotted owl, long-billed curlew, moun¬ 
tain plover, western snowy plover, west¬ 
ern yellow-billed cuckoo, Merriam’s 
kangaroo rat, and Virgin River montane 
vole. 

Diversity in the National Wilderness 
Preservation System (NWPS) 

A. Expanding the Diversity of Natural 
Systems and Features as Represented by 
Ecosystems 

Wilderness designation of part of this 
WSA would not add an ecosystem that is 
not presently represented in the NWPS or 
BLM study areas outside of Utah. The 
potential natural vegetation (PNV) that 
would develop if the WSA remained undis¬ 
turbed is juniper-pinyon woodland. That 
is represented in the NWPS in Utah and 
in 75 other BLM study areas nationally. 

This information is summarized in Table 
2 from information compiled in December 
1989. 

B. Assessing the Opportunities for Soli- 
tude or Primitive Recreation within a 
Days Driving Time (5 Hours) of Manor 
Population Centers 

The WSA is within a 5-hour drive of Las 
Vegas, Nevada. Table 3 shows the number 
and acreage of designated wilderness 
areas and of other BLM study areas with¬ 
in a 5-hour drive of Las Vegas. 

C. Balancing the Geographic Distri¬ 
bution of Wilderness Areas 

The Red Mountain WSA would not contri¬ 
bute significantly to balancing the geo¬ 
graphic distribution of wilderness areas 
within the NWPS in the west-central 
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TABLE 2 
ECOSYSTEM REPRESENTATION 

NWPS AREAS OTHER BLM STUDIES 

BAILEY-KUCHLER CLASSIFICATION (PNV) AREAS ACRES AREAS ACRES 

NATIONWIDE (INTERMOUNTAIN SAGEBRUSH 
PROVINCE) 

Juniper-Pinyon Woodland 6 93,656 75 2,137,939 

UTAH (INTERMOUNTAIN SAGEBRUSH PROVINCE) 

Juniper-Pinyon Woodland 2 14,955 13 241,143 

Source: BLM File Data. 

TABLE 3 
WILDERNESS OPPORTUNITIES FOR RESIDENTS OF MAJOR POPULATION CENTERS 

NWPS AREAS OTHER BLM STUDIES 

POPULATION CENTERS AREAS ACRES AREAS ACRES 

Las Vegas, Nevada 38 3,132,130 55 2,176,498 

Source: BLM File Data. 

United States, but it could supplement 
the NWPS in the Great Basin. 

As of January 1987, the NWPS included 65 
wilderness areas comprising 2,898,972 
acres in Utah and the adjacent states of 
Arizona and Nevada. Ten designated wil¬ 
derness areas are within 100 miles of 
the WSA. In a clockwise direction, be¬ 
ginning to the northeast, are the 
50,000-acre Pine Valley Mountain Wilder¬ 
ness (Forest Service [FS]), the 7,000- 
acre Ashdown Gorge Wilderness (FS), the 
6,860-acre Cottonwood Point Wilderness 
(BLM), the 70,500-acre Kanab Creek Wil¬ 
derness (FS and BLM units), the 7,880- 
acre Mt. Trumbull Wilderness (BLM), the 
14,650-acre Mt. Logan Wilderness (BLM), 
and to the south, the 18,630-acre Beaver 
Dam Mountains Wilderness (BLM), the 
87,900-acre Paiute Wilderness (BLM), and 
the 37,300-acre Grand Wash Cliffs Wil¬ 
derness (BLM). No designated wilderness 
areas are within 100 miles to the west 
of the WSA. 

The portion of the WSA that is recom¬ 
mended for wilderness designation can be 
managed as wilderness to preserve values 
now present in the area. The area rec¬ 
ommended for wilderness designation does 
not include State land, mineral leases, 
or mining claims. No proposals for any 
kind of development have been made. 
Access into much of the area is rela¬ 
tively difficult, and current ORV use is 
in the portion of the WSA that is not 
being recommended for wilderness desig¬ 
nation. 

The portion of the WSA that would not be 
designated also could be managed as wil¬ 
derness, but some conflicts would result 
because of existing nearby ORV use and 
potential community use and expansion on 
500 acres. Transfer of lands or leasing 
for recreation and public purposes would 
alleviate some management problems re¬ 
lating to ORV use and community expan¬ 
sion. Military overflights would con¬ 
tinue to detract from opportunities for 
solitude. This conflict could not be 
controlled by BLM managers and could be 
resolved only at the Congressional 
level. 

Manageability (The area must be able to 
be managed effectively to preserve its 
wilderness character.) 
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Energy and Mineral Resource Values 

The U.S. Geological Survey (USGS) and 
the U.S. Bureau of Mines (USBM) prepared 
a mineral assessment report for the Red 
Mountain WSA (USGS Bulletin 1746-D, B.B. 
Houser, et al., 1988). The mineral re¬ 
sources study included 17,450 acres of 
the WSA. The report indicates that in¬ 
ferred subeconomic resources of common- 
variety building stone and silica sand 
are present at the surface. The resource 
potential for metallic minerals and for 
oil and gas is low. The energy resource 
potential for high-temperature geother¬ 
mal sources in the eastern part of the 
study area is moderate, whereas the en¬ 
tire study area has high potential for 
low-temperature geothermal sources. 
There is no energy resource potential 
for coal. 

Impacts on Resources 

The comparative impact table (Table 4) 
summarizes the effects on pertinent re¬ 
sources for alternatives considered 
including designation or nondesignation 
of the area as wilderness. 

Local Social and Economic Considerations 

Social and economic factors were not 
considered to be significant issues in 
the EIS. 

Summary of WSA-Specific Public Comments 

Public involvement has occurred through¬ 
out the wilderness review process. Com¬ 
ments received during the early stages 
of the EIS preparation were used to 
develop significant study issues and 
alternatives for the ultimate management 

of the WSA. 

During formal public review of the Draft 
EIS, a total of 37 inputs specifically 
addressing this WSA were received from 
86 commenters, including oral statements 
received at 17 public hearings on the 
EIS. Each letter or oral testimony was 
considered to be one input. Duplicate 
letters or oral statements by the same 
commenter were not counted as additional 
inputs or signatures. Each individual 
was credited with one signature or tes¬ 
timony regardless of the number of in¬ 

puts . 

In general, 34 commenters supported 
wilderness designation for part or all 
of the WSA, while 49 commenters were 
opposed. Three commenters addressed the 
relative merits of the EIS, but took no 
formal position on wilderness designa¬ 
tion. 

Those favoring wilderness commented on 
the presence of wilderness values, in¬ 
cluding special features, and that wil¬ 
derness designation would complement the 
adjacent Snow Canyon State Park. The 
majority of those commenting in favor of 
wilderness were from outside of Utah. Of 
particular concern was the need to pro¬ 
tect threatened, endangered, and sensi¬ 
tive species. 

Those opposing wilderness were concerned 
that wilderness would restrict public 
access in favor of the few, create con¬ 
flicts between vehicular and nonmotor- 
ized recreational use, and that wilder¬ 
ness designation is unnecessary and ex¬ 
isting management is adequate. Most of 
those opposing wilderness were from out¬ 
side Utah and were affiliated with rec¬ 
reation groups. 

Two Federal agencies, the National Park 
Service (NPS) and USBM commented on the 
Draft EIS. The NPS recommended that BLM 
identify the WSA as a proposed National 
Natural Landmark. 

The USBM noted that the BLM's Final EIS 
should include the findings of the USGS 
and USBM mineral investigations and 
those findings would be available in 
November 1988. These findings have been 
incorporated into the Final EIS and 
study report. 

No comment letters were received on the 
Final EIS. 

There are 745 acres of State land in the 
WSA. In commenting on the Draft EIS, the 
State of Utah expressed general opposi¬ 
tion to wilderness designation but did 
not take a definite position regarding 
wilderness designation of the WSA. The 
State noted that the WSA possesses mod¬ 
erate wilderness values and low con¬ 
flicts with other land uses except for a 
moderate potential for oil and gas and 
for aquifer development. The State be¬ 
lieves that the wilderness recommenda¬ 
tion mitigates potential conflicts with 

143 



RED MOUNTAIN/RED MOUNTAIN 202 WILDERNESS STUDY AREA 

nearby communities and with future com¬ 
munity expansion and development. 

The Washington County Commission is 
opposed to wilderness designation of the 
WSA and has endorsed The Consolidated 
Local Government Response to Wilderness 
which opposes wilderness designation for 
BLM lands in Utah. The Commission com¬ 
mented that the WSA is underlain by an 
aquifer that could provide municipal 
water for expanding communities in 
Washington County. 
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COTTONWOOD CANYON WILDERNESS STUDY AREA 

1. THE STUDY AREA; 11,330 acres 

The Cottonwood Canyon Wilderness Study 
Area (WSA) (UT-040-046) is in south- 
central Washington County, about 5 miles 
northeast of St. George, Utah (popula¬ 
tion 11,350). The unit is about 3 miles 
from north to south and 7 miles long 
from east to west (see Map). The WSA is 
entirely public lands administered by 
the Bureau of Land Management (BLM). 
There are no private. State, or split- 
estate lands within the WSA (see Table 
1). The study area is bounded on the 
north by Dixie National Forest, on the 
west by a jeep trail, on the south by a 
block of State land, and on the east by 
section and subsection lines (see Map). 
Interstate Highway 15 (1-15) is within 1 
mile of the eastern edge of the WSA. 

Elevations in the study area range from 
3,200 feet at the southeast edge to more 
than 4,800 feet in the northwest. The 
terrain is rugged and characterized by 
southeast trending canyons 500 to 1,200 
feet deep cut into the sandstone. Small 
mesas in the western part of the WSA are 
lava-capped. Blackbrush and desert shrub 
are the dominant vegetative type over 80 
percent of the WSA, with pinyon and jun¬ 
iper woodland over most of the remaining 
area. 

The WSA was studied under Section 603 of 
the Federal Land Policy and Management 
Act (FLPMA) and was included in the Utah 
BLM Statewide Wilderness Environmental 
Impact Statement (EIS) finalized in 
November 1990. 

TABLE 1 
LAND STATUS AND ACREAGE SUMMARY IN THE STUDY AREA 

WITHIN THE WSA ACRES 

BLM (surface and subsurface) 11,330 

Split-Estate (BLM surface only) 0 

In-holdings (State, Private) 0 

Total 11,330 

WITHIN THE RECOMMENDED WILDERNESS BOUNDARY 

BLM (within the WSA) 9,853 

BLM (outside the WSA) 0 

Split-Estate (within the WSA) 0 

Split-Estate (outside the WSA) 0 

Total BLM land recommended for wilderness 9,853 

In-holdings (State, private) 0 

WITHIN THE AREA NOT RECOMMENDED FOR WILDERNESS 

BLM 1,477 

Split-Estate '0 

Total BLM land not recommended for wilderness 1,477 

In-holdings (State, Private) 0 

Source: BLM File Data 
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Three alternatives were analyzed in the 
EIS: a partial wilderness alternative 
where 9,853 acres would be designated as 
wilderness and 1,477 acres would be re¬ 
leased for uses other than wilderness, 
which is the recommendation in this re¬ 
port; a no wilderness (no action) alter¬ 
native; and an all wilderness alterna¬ 
tive. 

2. RECOMMENDATION AND RATIONALE; 
9,853 acres 
(recommended for wilderness) 
1,477 acres 
(recommended for nonwilderness) 

The recommendation in this report is 
that 9,853 acres in the WSA be desig¬ 
nated as wilderness and the remaining 
1,477 acres be released for other uses. 
Designation of the entire area as wil¬ 
derness is considered to be the environ¬ 
mentally preferable alternative as it 
would result in the least change from 
the natural environment over the long 
term. The alternative selected, however 
would be implemented in a manner which 
would utilize all practical means to 
avoid or minimize adverse environmental 
impacts. 

The portion recommended for wilderness 
designation is the most rugged portion 
of the WSA which includes most of the 
best opportunities for solitude and 
primitive recreation, the highest scenic 
quality, and has less likelihood of be¬ 
ing proposed for nonwilderness uses. The 
WSA is also unusual in that three eco¬ 
system provinces are represented within 
a small, approximately 11,000-acre WSA. 

Designation of the recommended portion 
of the WSA would exclude Areas A, B, and 
C that may be proposed by St. George for 
municipal water development. The major¬ 
ity of the area recommended for nonwil¬ 
derness lacks outstanding opportunities 
for solitude and primitive recreation. 
Diversity of terrain and vegetation is 
limited. A large groundwater source is 
available in the area for use in nearby 
communities. 

3. CRITERIA CONSIDERED IN RECOMMENDING 
THE WILDERNESS RECOMMENDATION 

Wilderness Characteristics 

A. Naturalness 

Naturalness is defined as an attribute 
in which the evidence of man is substan¬ 
tially unnoticeable to the average visi¬ 
tor and where minor imprints of man ex¬ 
hibit no cumulative impact that is sub¬ 
stantially noticeable. Almost all of the 
WSA is natural, that is, with no notice¬ 
able imprints caused by human activity. 
For some users of the WSA, the value of 
the naturalness characteristic increases 
with the knowledge that this undisturbed 
WSA is adjacent to 1-15 and the nearby 
St. George urban area. One imprint is a 
water well just inside the southwest 
edge of the WSA, which was authorized by 
the BLM to provide municipal water to 
the City of St. George. BLM believes 
that the action did not permanently 
impair wilderness values. The well and 
associated structures are to be removed 
and the site restored to an unnoticeable 
condition. 

B. Solitude 

About 5,200 acres (46 percent of the 
WSA) meet the criteria for outstanding 
opportunities for solitude. Approxi¬ 
mately 4,800 acres are in the portion 
recommended for wilderness designation. 
The upper parts of the main canyons, 
divides between canyons, and some of the 
lower rim areas provide screening and a 
sense of isolation. 

Although the remaining 6,130 acres of 
the WSA do not meet the standards for 
outstanding opportunities for solitude, 
the sights and sounds of human activity 
are not obtrusive in most parts of the 
WSA. A few small aircraft fly over the 
WSA almost every day and traffic on 1-15 
is visible from the higher parts of the 
study area. 
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C. Primitive and Unconfined Recreation 

Hiking is the primitive recreational 
activity with outstanding opportunities. 
About 16 percent (1,800 acres) of the 
WSA is terrain suitable for hiking. 
About 1,600 of these acres are in the 
portion recommended for designation. The 
best opportunities for hiking are in the 
eastern half of the WSA in the Cotton¬ 
wood Canyon-Heath Canyon area. Opportu¬ 
nities are outstanding in the western 
portion as well, but in a smaller area. 
The remaining 9,530 acres of the WSA do 
not exhibit outstanding opportunities 
for recreation. 

D. Special Features 

All of the WSA exhibits outstanding vis¬ 
ual quality. Red sandstone exposures in 
approximately 5,300 acres of the WSA 
have weathered into rounded forms and 
alcoves which contrast aesthetically 
with the dark colors of the nearby Pine 
Valley Mountains. 

The endangered purple-spined hedgehog 
cactus lEchinocerus enqelmannii var. 
purpureus) may grow in the WSA. This 
plant is proposed by the U.S. Fish and 
Wildlife Service (FWS) for removal from 
the list of endangered species because 
of taxonomic uncertainties. However, the 
endangered bald eagle and peregrine 
falcon may occasionally visit the WSA. 
Both species have been sighted in the 
vicinity. Nesting sites of the sensitive 
prairie falcon and golden eagle have 
been reported in the WSA. 

FWS candidate threatened or endangered 
species that may inhabit the WSA include 
the desert tortoise, Merriam's kangaroo 
rat. Virgin River montane vole, ferru¬ 
ginous hawk, Swainson's hawk, southern 
spotted owl, long-billed curlew, moun¬ 
tain plover, western snowy plover, west¬ 
ern yellow-billed cuckoo, and Great 
Basin Silverspot butterfly. 

Gila monsters and chuckawallas inhabit 
rocky shelves and canyons of the WSA. 
Because of their restricted occurrence 
in Utah, these large lizards are includ¬ 
ed on the Utah State Sensitive Species 
List, and the gila monster is also a 
candidate species for listing as threat¬ 
ened or endangered. Southern Utah is the 

northernmost extent of both lizards' 
range. 

Diversity in the National Wilderness 
Preservation System (NWPS) 

A. Expanding the Diversity of Natural 
Systems and Features as Represented bv 
Ecosystems 

The Cottonwood Canyon WSA is in a 
transition zone between the American 
Desert, Colorado Plateau, and Intermoun¬ 
tain Sagebrush Province/Ecoregions. 

The potential natural vegetation (PNV) 
for the WSA, which is the vegetation 
type that would develop if the WSA re¬ 
mained undisturbed, is 5,330 acres of 
juniper-pinyon woodland and 6,000 acres 
of blackbrush. Juniper-pinyon woodland 
occupies 2,000 acres in the American 
Desert Province, 1,000 acres in the 
Intermountain Sagebrush Province, and 
2,330 acres in the Colorado Plateau 
Province. Blackbrush would be evenly 
distributed among the three provinces, 
with 2,000 acres in each. 

Wilderness designation of part of this 
WSA would add an ecosystem (blackbrush) 
that is not presently represented in the 
NWPS, although it is represented in BLM 
study areas outside of Utah. The WSA is 
also unusual in that three provinces are 
represented within a small area. 

This information is summarized in Table 
2 from information compiled in December 
1989. 

B. Assessing the Opportunities for Soli¬ 
tude or Primitive Recreation within a 
Days Driving Time (5 Hours) of Major 
Population Centers 

The WSA is within a 5-hour drive of Las 
Vegas, Nevada. Table 3 shows the number 
and acreage of designated wilderness 
areas and of other BLM study areas 
within a 5-hour drive of the population 
center. 

C. Balancing the Geographic Distribution 
of Wilderness Areas 

The Cottonwood Canyon WSA would not con¬ 
tribute significantly to balancing the 
geographic distribution of wilderness 
areas within the NWPS. 
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TABLE 2 
ECOSYSTEM REPRESENTATION 

NWPS AREAS OTHER BLM STUDIES 

BAILEY-KUCHLER CLASSIFICATION (PNV) AREAS ACRES AREAS ACRES 

NATIONWIDE (INTERMOUNTAIN SAGEBRUSH 
PROVINCE) 

Juniper-Pinyon Woodland 6 93,656 75 2,152,407 

Blackbrush 0 0 0 0 

NATIONWIDE (AMERICAN DESERT PROVINCE) 

Juniper-Pinyon Woodland 1 21,485 24 705,611 

Blackbrush 0 0 0 0 

NATIONWIDE (COLORADO PLATEAU PROVINCE) 

Juniper-Pinyon Woodland 11 1,401,745 84 2,141,675 

Blackbrush 0 0 11 228,064 

UTAH (INTERMOUNTAIN SAGEBRUSH PROVINCE) 

Juniper-Pinyon Woodland 2 14,955 13 257,933 

Sagebrush/Blackbrush 0 0 0 0 

UTAH (AMERICAN DESERT PROVINCE) 

Juniper-Pinyon Woodland 0 0 0 0 

Blackbrush 0 0 0 0 

UTAH (COLORADO PLATEAU PROVINCE) 

Juniper-Pinyon Woodland 1 26,000 53 1,073,868 

Blackbrush 0 0 11 228,064 

Source: BLM File Data. 

TABLE 3 
WILDERNESS OPPORTUNITIES FOR RESIDENTS OF MAJOR POPULATION CENTERS 

NWPS AREAS OTHER BLM STUDIES 

POPULATION CENTERS AREAS ACRES AREAS ACRES 

Las Vegas, Nevada 38 3,132,130 55 2,176,498 

Source: BLM File Data. 
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It would, however, add an unusual combi¬ 
nation of PNV ecosystems to the NWPS 
(see "Expanding the Diversity of Natural 
Systems..."). 

As of January, 1987, the NWPS included 
65 wilderness areas comprising 2,898,792 
acres in Utah and in Arizona and Nevada, 
the adjacent states nearest the WSA. Ten 
designated wilderness areas are within 
100 miles of the WSA. In a clockwise 
direction, beginning to the north, are 
the 50,000-acre Pine Valley Mountain 
Wilderness (Forest Service [FS]), the 
7,000-acre Ashdown Gorge Wilderness 
(FS), the 6,860-acres Cottonwood Point 
Wilderness (BLM), the 70,500-acre Kanab 
Creek Wilderness (FS and BLM units), the 
7,880-acre Mt. Trumbull Wilderness 
(BLM), the 14,650-acre Mt. Logan Wilder¬ 
ness (BLM), and to the south, the 
18,630-acre Beaver Dam Mountains Wilder¬ 
ness (BLM), the 87,900-acre Paiute Wil¬ 
derness (BLM), and the 37,300-acre Grand 
Wash Cliffs Wilderness (BLM). No desig¬ 
nated wilderness areas are within 100 
miles to the west of the WSA, however. 

Manageability (The area must be capable 
of being effectively managed to preserve 
its wilderness character.) 

The portion of the WSA that is recom¬ 
mended for wilderness designation can be 
managed as wilderness to preserve values 
now present in the area. No non-Federal 
land is within the recommended portion, 
and no proposals for any kind of use or 
development have been made that would 
conflict with wilderness management. 

The portion of the WSA that is not rec¬ 
ommended for wilderness designation 
could be managed as wilderness. Munici¬ 
pal water development for the City of 
St. George; current, relatively light 
off-road vehicular recreation; and ura¬ 
nium exploration are all more likely to 
be proposed or to occur in the nondesig- 
nated portion than in the area recom¬ 
mended for designation. If the area was 
designated as wilderness, these uses 
could be denied or managed without de¬ 
grading the existing wilderness char¬ 
acter. If demand for the all-terrain 
vehicle (ATV) type of ORV use increased 
significantly for the area recommended 
for nondesignation, it would be adminis¬ 
tratively difficult to effectively man¬ 

age that area to preserve wilderness 
character. 

Energy and Mineral Resource Values 

The U.S. Geological Survey (USGS) and 
the U.S. Bureau of Mines (USBM) prepared 
a mineral assessment report for the Cot¬ 
tonwood Canyon WSA (USGS Bulletin 1746- 
C, B.B. Houser, et al., 1988). The min¬ 
eral resource study included the 9,853- 
acre portion of the WSA that is recom¬ 
mended for wilderness designation. The 
report indicates that there are inferred 
subeconomic resources of building stone 
silica sand, and limestone at the sur¬ 
face. There is moderate mineral resource 
potential for silver, copper, gold, 
uranium, and vanadium beneath the study 
area. The resource potential for all 
other metallic minerals and for oil and 
gas is low. The energy resource poten¬ 
tial for low-temperature geothermal 
sources is high. There is no energy 
resource potential for coal. 

Impacts on Resources 

The comparative impact table (Table 4) 
summarizes the effects on pertinent 
resources for alternatives considered 
including designation or nondesignation 
of the area as wilderness. . 

Local Social and Economic Considerations 

Social and economic factors were not 
considered to be significant issues in 
the EIS. 

Summary of WSA-Specific Public Comments 

Public involvement has occurred through¬ 
out the wilderness review process. Com¬ 
ments received during the early stages 
of the EIS preparation were used to 
develop significant study issues and 
alternatives for the ultimate management 
of the WSA. 

During formal public review of the Draft 
EIS, a total of 31 inputs specifically 
addressing this WSA were received from 
33 commenters, including oral statements 
received at 17 public hearings on the 
EIS. Each letter or oral testimony was 
considered to be one input. Duplicate 
letters or oral statements by the same 
commenter were not counted as additional 
inputs or signatures. Each individual 
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was credited with one signature or tes¬ 
timony regardless of the number on in¬ 
puts . 

In general, 24 commenters supported 
wilderness designation for part or all 
of the WSA, while four commenters were 
opposed. Seven commenters addressed the 
relative merits of the EIS but took no 
formal position on wilderness designa¬ 
tion. 

Those favoring wilderness commented on 
the wilderness values in the WSA. The 
majority of those commenting in favor of 
wilderness were from outside of Utah, 
but nearly as many were from rural Utah. 

Those opposing wilderness were concerned 
that wilderness would inhibit flood and 
erosion control and interfere with water 
rights. Most of the commenters were 
local and rural. 

One Federal agency, USBM, commented on 
the Draft EIS. The USBM noted that the 
BLM's Final EIS should include the find¬ 
ings of the USGS and USBM mineral inves¬ 
tigations and those findings would be 
available in November 1988. These find¬ 
ings have been incorporated into the 
Final EIS and study report. 

No comment letters were received on the 
Final EIS. 

There are no State in-holdings in the 
WSA. In commenting on the Draft EIS, the 
State of Utah expressed general opposi¬ 
tion to wilderness designation but did 
not take a definite position regarding 
wilderness designation of the WSA. The 
State noted that both wilderness quality 
and the degree of conflict were consid¬ 
ered moderate except for a potential 
serious water development conflict with 
the city of St. George. The State be¬ 
lieves that the recommended 9,583-acre 
wilderness alternative would mitigate 
most conflicts except perhaps the water 
development conflict. The State recom¬ 
mends that an additional assessment of 
community water needs and the water 
resource be conducted prior to any wil¬ 
derness designation. The State also 
notes that gas company reports indicate 
that the WSA has potential for hydrocar¬ 
bon reservoirs. 

The Washington County Commission is 
opposed to wilderness designation of the 
Cottonwood Canyon WSA. The Commission 
has endorsed the Consolidated Local 
Government Response to Wilderness that 
opposes wilderness designation of BLM 
lands in Utah. The Commission commented 
that the WSA contains substantial and 
necessary culinary water sources for six 
local municipalities in Washington Coun¬ 
ty. 
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LAVERKIN CREEK CANYON WILDERNESS STUDY AREA 

1. THE STUDY AREA: 567 acres 

The LaVerkin Creek Canyon Wilderness 
Study Area (WSA) (UT-040-153) is in 
northeastern Washington County, on the 
north boundary of Zion National Park and 
adjacent to a National Park Service 
(NPS) administratively endorsed wilder¬ 
ness proposal encompassing 120,620 
acres. The study area is an ”L" shaped 
unit, about 1.5 miles from north to 
south and 1.5 miles from east to west 
(see Map). The WSA contains 567 acres of 
public lands; no State, private, or 
split-estate lands are included (see 
Table 1). The study area is bounded on 
the south by NPS lands and on all other 
sides by private land. 

The LaVerkin Creek Canyon WSA is on the 
Kolob Terrace, a high regional ledge in 
the "Grand Staircase", a series of step¬ 
like terraces at the southern edge of 
the High Plateaus Section of the Colo¬ 
rado Plateau Physiographic Province. The 
study area is predominantly a 1.5 mile 
long canyon cut by LaVerkin and Bear 
Creeks. The canyon is in sandstone and 
is 700 to 900 feet deep. Vegetation 
varies from brush and grasses and 
pinyon-juniper woodland to mixed coni¬ 
fers and aspen at higher elevations. 

The WSA was dropped from wilderness 
study status in December, 1982 due to 
its small size. 

TABLE 1 
LAND STATUS AND ACREAGE SUMMARY IN THE STUDY AREA 

WITHIN THE WSA ACRES 

BLM (surface and subsurface) 567 

Split-Estate (BLM surface only) 0 

In-holdings (State, Private) 0 

Total 567 

WITHIN THE RECOMMENDED WILDERNESS BOUNDARY 

BLM (within the WSA) 567 

BLM (outside the WSA) 0 

Split-Estate (within the WSA) 0 

Split-Estate (outside the WSA) 0 

Total BLM land recommended for wilderness 567 

In-holdings (State, private) 0 

WITHIN THE AREA NOT RECOMMENDED FOR WILDERNESS 

BLM 0 

Split-Estate 0 

Total BLM land not recommended for wilderness 0 

In-holdings (State, Private) 0 

Source: BLM File Data 

Because of its wilderness values, the 
WSA was studied under Section 202 of the 

Federal Land Policy and Management Act 
(FLPMA) and was included in the Utah 
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Bureau of Land Management (BLM) State¬ 
wide Wilderness Environmental Impact 
Statement (EIS) finalized in November 
1990. Two alternatives were analyzed in 
the EIS: an all wilderness alternative, 
which is the recommendation in this 
report, and a no wilderness (no action) 
alternative. 

2. RECOMMENDATION AND RATIONALE: 
567 acres 
(recommended for wilderness) 
0 acres 
(recommended for nonwilderness) 

The recommendation for this WSA is to 
designate the entire study area as wil¬ 
derness. This is the environmentally 
preferable alternative, as it would 
result in the least change from the 
natural environment over the long term. 
Little or no conflict with other uses 
exists. 

The WSA is small but can be effectively 
managed as wilderness. Although it is 
small, it is an extension of the high 
wilderness values found on adjacent NPS 
administered land in Zion National 
Park. The WSA has exceptional scenic 
values and cannot be visually disting¬ 
uished from the adjacent National Park. 

3. CRITERIA CONSIDERED IN DEVELOPING 
THE WILDERNESS RECOMMENDATION 

Wilderness Characteristics 

A. Naturalness 

Naturalness is defined as an attribute 
in which the evidence of man is substan¬ 
tially unnoticeable to the average visi¬ 
tor and where minor imprints of man ex¬ 
hibit no cumulative impact that is sub¬ 
stantially noticeable. The WSA basically 
appears as an untouched deep canyon sys¬ 
tem with outstanding scenic values equal 
in quality to those of Zion National 
Park. No known disturbance has occurred 
within the WSA since the wilderness in¬ 
ventory, and the imprint of man is sub¬ 
stantially unnoticeable. 

B. Solitude 

The narrow, sheer-walled canyons of the 
WSA extend into Zion National Park and 
offer opportunities for solitude. The 
unit by itself is not considered to have 

outstanding opportunities for solitude, 
but the combination of adjacent NPS 
lands with the WSA does offer outstand¬ 
ing opportunities for solitude. 

C. Primitive and Unconfined Recreation 

The canyon floors of LaVerkin Creek and 
Bear Canyon offer opportunities for hik¬ 
ing, backpacking, horseback riding, and 
photography. The WSA by itself does not 
have outstanding opportunities for prim¬ 
itive and unconfined recreation but 
would if managed in conjunction with the 
proposed wilderness area in Zion Nation¬ 
al Park. 

D. Special Features 

All of the WSA has exceptional scenic 
values. This WSA is an area with cougar 
which is a wildlife species associated 
with wilderness. The WSA may be habitat 
for or be visited by two endangered bird 
species (bald eagle and peregrine fal¬ 
con) and 13 other animal and four plant 
species that are considered sensitive. 
Although these species add to the wil¬ 
derness values of the WSA, they are not 
confined to the LaVerkin Creek Canyon 
study area. Refer to Appendix 4 and the 
Affected Environment, Vegetation and 
Wildlife Including Special Status Spe¬ 
cies sections of the Utah BLM Statewide 
Wilderness Final EIS for additional in¬ 
formation. 

Diversity in the National Wilderness 
Preservation System (NWPS! 

A. Expanding the Diversity of Natural 
Systems and Features as Represented by 
Ecosystems 

Wilderness designation of this WSA would 
not add a combination of potential natu¬ 
ral vegetation (PNV) ecosystems that is 
not presently represented in the NWPS, 
although one (Arizona pine forest) is 
not represented in the NWPS in Utah. 

PNV is the vegetation that would develop 
if the area remains undisturbed. The WSA 
is in a transition zone between the 
Rocky Mountain Forest Province/Ecoregion 
and the Colorado Plateau Province/Eco¬ 
region. The PNV types are juniper-pinyon 
woodland (360 acres) and Arizona pine 
forest (207 acres). Both types are well 
represented in other BLM WSAs, although 
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all WSAs with Arizona pine forest PNV C. Balancing the Geographic Distribution 
are in Utah. of Wilderness Areas 

This information is summarized in Table 
2 from information compiled in December 
1989. 

B. Assessing the Opportunities for Soli¬ 
tude or Primitive Recreation within a 
Days Driving Time (5 Hours) of Major 
Population Centers 

The WSA is within a 5-hour drive of Las 
Vegas, Nevada. Table 3 shows the number 
and acreage of designated wilderness 
areas and of other BLM study areas with¬ 
in a 5-hour drive of the population 
center. 

The LaVerkin Creek Canyon WSA would not 
contribute significantly to balancing 
the geographic distribution of wilder¬ 
ness areas within the NWPS. Its inclu¬ 
sion would, however, add a PNV ecosystem 
(Arizona pine forest) (see "Expanding 
the Diversity of Natural Systems . . . ") 
which is not now represented in the NWPS 
in Utah. 

As of January, 1987, the NWPS included 
65 wilderness areas comprising 2,898,792 
acres in Utah, Arizona, and Nevada. 
Twelve designated wilderness areas are 
within 100 miles of the WSA. 

TABLE 2 
ECOSYSTEM REPRESENTATION 

NWPS AREAS OTHER BLM STUDIES 

BAILEY-KUCHLER CLASSIFICATION (PNV) AREAS ACRES AREAS ACRES 

NATIONWIDE (ROCKY MOUNTAIN PROVINCE) 

Juniper-Pinyon Woodland 2 41,451 19 167,276 

NATIONWIDE (COLORADO PLATEAU PROVINCE) 

Arizona Pine Forest 3 26,300 8 19,843 

UTAH (ROCKY MOUNTAIN PROVINCE) 

Juniper-Pinyon Woodland 0 0 3 46,708 

UTAH (COLORADO PLATEAU PROVINCE) 

Arizona Pine Forest 0 0 8 19,843 

Source: BLM File Data. 

TABLE 3 
WILDERNESS OPPORTUNITIES FOR RESIDENTS OF MAJOR POPULATION CENTERS 

NWPS AREAS OTHER BLM STUDIES 

POPULATION CENTERS AREAS ACRES AREAS ACRES 

Las Vegas, Nevada 38 3,132,130 55 2,176,498 

Source: BLM File Data. 
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In a clockwise direction beginning to 
the north, are the 7,000-acre Ashdown 
Gorge Wilderness (Forest Service [FS]), 
the 25,751-acre Box-Death Hollow Wilder¬ 
ness (FS), the 112,400-acre Paria 
Canyon-Vermilion Cliffs Wilderness 
(BLM), the 40,539-acre Saddle Mountain 
Wilderness (FS), the 70,500-acre Kanab 
Creek Wilderness (FS and BLM units), the 
6,860-acre Cottonwood Point Wilderness 
(BLM), the 7,880-acre Mt. Trumbull Wil¬ 
derness (BLM), the 14,650-acre Mt. Logan 
Wilderness (BLM), the 37,030-acre Grand 
Wash Cliffs Wilderness (BLM), the 
87,900-acre Paiute Wilderness (BLM), the 
18,630-acre Beaver Dam Mountains Wilder¬ 
ness (BLM), and, to the west, the 
50,000-acre Pine Valley Mountain Wilder¬ 
ness (FS) . 

Manageability (The area must be capable 
of being managed effectively to preserve 
its wilderness character.) 

Overall the WSA could be effectively 
managed to preserve its wilderness char¬ 
acter. Administration of visitor access 
in Bear Creek and LaVerkin Creek Canyons 
would be difficult at the points where 
these canyons cross the boundary between 
private and BLM lands. Visitor use can 
be monitored and controlled through co¬ 
operative effort by BLM and NPS. 

The WSA receives relatively little use. 
One grazing permittee utilizes 20 animal 
unit months (AUMs) of forage a year, and 
recreational visitors spend about 100 
visitor days annually in the WSA. There 
are no private or State in-holdings to 
interfere with wilderness management, 
and there are no mineral leases, mining 
claims or other valid rights in the WSA. 

Energy and Mineral Resource Values 

The U.S. Geological Survey (USGS) and 
the U.S. Bureau of Mines (USBM) prepared 
a mineral assessment report for the 
Laverkin Creek Canyon WSA (USGS Bulletin 
1746-E, R.E. Van Loenen, et al., 1989). 
The report indicates that the mineral 
and energy potential for oil and gas is 
moderate, but is low for all metals and 
for geothermal sources. No resource 
potential exists for undiscovered coal 
or for undiscovered gypsum. 

Subeconomic resources of common-variety 
sandstone and inferred subeconomic re¬ 

sources of limestone are within the WSA, 
but these commodities have low unit val¬ 
ue and similar materials are available 
elsewhere in the region closer to trans¬ 
portation and to markets. 

Impacts on Resources 

The comparative impact table (Table 4) 
summarizes the effects on wilderness 
values. Wilderness values are considered 
to be the only pertinent resource that 
would be significantly affected by des¬ 
ignation or nondesignation of the area 
as wilderness. 

Local Social and Economic Considerations 

Social and economic factors were not 
considered to be significant issues in 
the EIS. 

Summary of WSA-Specific Public Comments 

Public involvement has occurred through¬ 
out the wilderness review process. Com¬ 
ments received during the early stages 
of the EIS preparation were used to 
develop significant study issues and 
alternatives for the ultimate management 
of the WSA. 

During formal public review of the Draft 
EIS, a total of 33 inputs specifically 
addressing this WSA were received from 
47 commenters, including oral statements 
received at 17 public hearings on the 
EIS. Each letter or oral testimony was 
considered to be one input. Duplicate 
letters or oral statements by the same 
commenter were not counted as additional 
inputs or signatures. Each individual 
was credited with one signature or tes¬ 
timony regardless of the number of in¬ 
puts . 

In general, 41 commenters supported wil¬ 
derness designation for part or all of 
the WSA, while two commenters were 
opposed. Four commenters addressed the 
relative merits of the EIS but took no 
formal position on wilderness designa¬ 
tion. 

Those favoring wilderness commented on 
the wilderness values in the WSA and how 
wilderness designation would complement 
wilderness proposals for adjacent por¬ 
tions of Zion National Park. The major- 
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ity of those commenting in favor of wil¬ 
derness were from outside of Utah. 

Those opposing wilderness were concerned 
that the WSA is too small to be desig¬ 
nated as wilderness. Both commenters 
were from rural Utah. 

Two Federal agencies, the USBM and NPS, 
commented on the Draft EIS for this WSA. 
The USBM indicated that the Draft EIS 
was written without the findings of the 
USGS and USBM mineral reports, and that 
the reports would be ready for use in 
the Final EIS. Their report was utilized 
in preparation of the Final EIS and 
study report. The USBM also stated that 
BLM had underestimated the petroleum 
potential of the WSA. 

The NPS supported wilderness designation 
for the WSA, and provided information on 
potential for endangered species in the 
area. 

No comment letters were received on the 
Final EIS. 

There are no State sections in the WSA. 
In commenting on the Draft EIS, the 
State of Utah expressed general opposi¬ 
tion to wilderness designation but did 
not take a definite position regarding 
wilderness designation of the WSA. The 
State commented that the less than 
5,000-acre areas surrounding Zion Na¬ 
tional Park, including the LaVerkin 
Creek Canyon WSA, are natural, logical 
extensions of Zion National Park. The 
State noted that there are land use 
conflicts found in gas company reports 
on the area. These reports identify oil 
and gas potential in LaVerkin Creek 
Canyon, Deep Creek, North Fork Virgin 
River, Red Butte, Spring Creek Canyon, 
The Watchman, Taylor Creek Canyon, Goose 
Creek Canyon, and Beartrap Canyon WSAs. 
The State suggested that given the small 
size of the units and their adjacency to 
Zion National Park, additional study 
should be given to the potential of 
transferring most of these WSAs from BLM 
to NPS management. The BLM and NPS agree 
that transferral of administration is a 
separate issue, independent of the wil¬ 
derness review. 

The LaVerkin Creek Canyon WSA is in 
Washington County. The Washington County 
Master Plan identifies the WSA an open 

space zone, and the Washington County 
Commission has indicated that they do 
not support wilderness designated for 
this WSA. The County Commission has 
endorsed the Consolidated Local Govern¬ 
ment Response to Wilderness that opposes 
wilderness designation of BLM lands in 
Utah. In commenting on the Draft EIS, a 
County Commissioner stated that the 
LaVerkin Creek Canyon WSA is an isolated 
parcel of BLM land that should be trans¬ 
ferred to the jurisdiction of the NPS. 
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DEEP CREEK WSA 

R. 10 W. October 1991 



DEEP CREEK WILDERNESS STUDY AREA 

1. THE STUDY AREA; 3,320 acres 

The Deep Creek Wilderness Study Area 
(WSA) (UT-040-146) is in northeastern 
Washington County and adjoins the north¬ 
ern boundary of Zion National Park for 
three miles. The study area is shaped 
like a letter "L" turned to the left, 
and is 3 miles from northwest to south¬ 
east and 3 miles across (see Map). The 
WSA encloses 3,320 of public land admin¬ 
istered by the Bureau of Land Management 
(BLM) but no State, private, or split- 
estate lands. The unit is nearly sur¬ 
rounded by private lands, except on the 
south (see Table 1). The WSA is com¬ 
prised of a vertical-walled section of 
Deep Creek Canyon almost 2,000 feet 
deep. 

The WSA also contains portions of the 
canyons of the North Fork of the Virgin 
River and Kolob Creek. Dominant vegeta¬ 
tive types are pinyon-juniper woodland, 
coniferous, and riparian, with an inter¬ 
mixed variety of forbs, grasses, and 
shrubs. 

The WSA was dropped from wilderness 
study status in December, 1982 due to 
its small size, but because of its wil¬ 
derness values the WSA was studied under 
Section 202 of the Federal Land Policy 
and Management Act (FLPMA) and was in¬ 
cluded in the Utah BLM Statewide Wilder¬ 
ness Environmental Impact Statement 
(EIS) finalized in November 1990. 

TABLE 1 
LAND STATUS AND ACREAGE SUMMARY IN THE STUDY AREA 

WITHIN WILDERNESS STUDY AREA ACRES 

BLM (surface and subsurface) 3,320 

Split-Estate (BLM surface only) 0 

In-holdings (State, Private) 0 

Total 3,320 

WITHIN THE RECOMMENDED WILDERNESS BOUNDARY 

BLM (within WSA) 3,320 

BLM (outside WSA) 0 

Split-Estate (within WSA) 0 

Split-Estate (outside WSA) 0 

Total BLM land recommended for wilderness 3,320 

In-holdings (State, private) 0 

WITHIN THE AREA NOT RECOMMENDED FOR WILDERNESS 

BLM 0 

Split-Estate 0 

Total BLM land not recommended for wilderness 0 

In-holdings (State, Private) 0 

Source: BLM File Data 

Two alternatives were analyzed in the 
EIS: an all wilderness alternative, 
which is the recommendation in this re¬ 

port, and a no wilderness (no action) 
alternative. 
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2. RECOMMENDATION AND RATIONALE: 
3,320 acres 
(recommended for wilderness) 
0 acres 
(recommended for nonwilderness) 

The recommendation in this report is to 
designate the entire study area as wil¬ 
derness. Designation of the entire area 
as wilderness is considered to be the 
environmentally preferable alternative 
as it would result in the least change 
in natural environment over the long 
term. Little or no conflict with other 
uses exists. 

The WSA is small but can be effectively 
managed as wilderness. Although it is 
small, it is an extension of the high 
wilderness values found on adjacent NPS 
administered land in Zion National Park. 
The WSA has exceptional scenic values 
and cannot be visually distinguished 
from the adjacent National Park. 

The WSA includes a variety of wilderness 
values of high quality. Designation of 
the WSA would add two potential ecosys¬ 
tems which are not now represented in 
the National Wilderness Preservation 
System in Utah (see "Expanding the Di¬ 
versity of Natural Systems . . .") . 

3. CRITERIA CONSIDERED IN DEVELOPING THE 
WILDERNESS RECOMMENDATION 

Wilderness Characteristics 

A. Naturalness 

Naturalness is defined as an attribute 
in which the evidence of man is substan¬ 
tially unnoticeable to the average visi¬ 
tor and where minor imprints of man 
exhibit no cumulative impact that is 
substantially noticeable. All of the WSA 
is in a natural condition. 

The WSA basically appears as an un¬ 
touched deep canyon system with out¬ 
standing scenic values equal in quality 
to those of Zion National Park. 

B. Solitude 

Opportunities for solitude are available 
throughout the WSA in the deep, serpen¬ 
tine canyons of Deep Creek, the North 
Fork and Kolob Creek, which essentially 
compose the whole study area. Vegetation 

in the canyons provides additional 
screening. Combined with the opportuni¬ 
ties available in the adjacent Zion 
National Park, the opportunity to seek 
and experience solitude is outstanding. 

C. Primitive and Unconfined Recreation 

The canyon bottoms provide unconfined 
recreation opportunities for backpack¬ 
ing, bird watching, and photography. 
These opportunities are outstanding in 
quality when considered as opportunities 
in association with the adjacent canyons 
in Zion National Park. For example, the 
Deep Creek and North Fork of the Virgin 
River Canyons are associated with the 
18-mile North Fork of the Virgin River 
hiking route through the Zion Narrows. 

D. Special Features 

The landscapes in the WSA are natural 
extensions of Zion National Park. The 
abundance of water in deep canyons pro¬ 
vides for a wide variety of ecological 
zones with unusual fauna and flora. 

The WSA may be habitat for or be visited 
by two endangered bird species (bald 
eagle and peregrine falcon) and 13 ani¬ 
mal and four plant species that are 
considered sensitive (refer to Appendix 
4 and the Affected Environment, Vegeta¬ 
tion and Wildlife Including Special 
Status Species sections of the Utah BLM 
Statewide Wilderness Final EIS for addi¬ 
tional information). Although these 
species add to the wilderness values of 
the WSA, they are not confined to the 
Deep Creek study area. 

Diversity in the National Wilderness 
Preservation System (NWPS) 

A. Expanding the Diversity of Natural 
Systems and Features as Represented bv 
Ecosystems 

Wilderness designation of this WSA would 
not add a combination of potential natu¬ 
ral vegetation (PNV) ecosystems not 
presently represented in the NWPS, but 
it would add two ecosystems or a combi¬ 
nation of ecosystems not represented in 
the NWPS in Utah. The WSA is in a tran¬ 
sition zone between the Colorado Plateau 
Province/Ecoregion and the Rocky Moun¬ 
tain Forest Province/Ecoregion and has a 
combination of four PNV types. 
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PNV is the vegetative type that would 
eventually become climax vegetation if 
not altered by human interference. The 
PNV types in the WSA are Arizona pine 
forest (1,160 acres in the Colorado 
Plateau Province and 1,150 acres in the 
Rocky Mountain Forest Province) and 
mountain mahogany-oak scrub (500 acres 
each in both Provinces). Neither of the 
PNV types in the Colorado Plateau Prov¬ 
ince is represented in the NWPS in Utah. 
All other WSAs in which these PNV types 
would occur are represented are in Utah, 
however. 

This information is summarized in Table 
2, from data compiled in December 1989. 

B. Assessing the Opportunities for 
Solitude or Primitive Recreation within 
a Davs Driving Time (5 Hours) of Major 
Population Centers 

The WSA is within a 5-hour drive of Las 
Vegas, Nevada. Table 3 shows the number 
and acreage of designated wilderness 
areas and of other BLM study areas with¬ 
in 5-hours drive of Las Vegas. 

TABLE 2 
ECOSYSTEM REPRESENTATION 

NWPS AREAS OTHER BLM STUDIES 

BAILEY-KUCHLER CLASSIFICATION (PNV) AREAS ACRES AREAS ACRES 

NATIONWIDE (COLORADO PLATEAU PROVINCE) 

Arizona Pine Forest 3 26,300 8 18,880 

Mountain Mahogany-Oak Scrub 0 0 4 31,361 

NATIONWIDE (ROCKY MOUNTAIN PROVINCE) 

Arizona Pine Forest 2 24,902 3 83 

Mountain Mahogany-Oak Scrub 7 80,852 5 32,970 

UTAH (COLORADO PLATEAU PROVINCE) 

Arizona Pine Forest 0 0 8 18,880 

Mountain Mahogany-Oak Scrub 0 0 4 31,361 

UTAH (ROCKY MOUNTAIN PROVINCE) 

Arizona Pine Forest 2 24,902 3 83 

Mountain Mahogany-Oak Scrub 7 80,852 1 4,845 

Source: BLM File Data. 

TABLE 3 
WILDERNESS OPPORTUNITIES FOR RESIDENTS OF MAJOR POPULATION CENTERS 

NWPS AREAS OTHER BLM STUDIES 

POPULATION CENTERS AREAS ACRES AREAS ACRES 

Las Vegas, Nevada 38 3,132,130 55 2,176,498 

Source: BLM File Data. 
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C. Balancing the Geographic Distribu¬ 

tion of Wilderness Areas 

The Deep Creek WSA would not contribute 

significantly to balancing the geograph¬ 

ic distribution of wilderness areas 

within the NWPS. Including the Deep 

Creek WSA in the NWPS would, however, 

contribute to the diversity of wilder¬ 

ness areas in Utah by providing an un¬ 

usual combination of potential natural 

vegetation ecosystems (see Expanding the 

Diversity of Natural Systems . . ."). 

As of January, 1987, the NWPS included 

65 wilderness areas comprising 2,898,792 

acres in Utah, Arizona, and Nevada. 

Twelve designated wilderness areas are 

within 100 miles of the WSA. In a clock¬ 

wise direction beginning to the north, 

are the 7,000-acre Ashdown Gorge Wilder¬ 

ness (Forest Service [FS]), the 25,751- 

acre Box-Death Hollow Wilderness (FS), 

the 112,400-acre Paria Canyon-Vermilion 

Cliffs Wilderness (BLM), the 40,539-acre 

Saddle Mountain Wilderness (FS), the 

70,500-acre Kanab Creek Wilderness (FS 

and BLM units), the 6,860-acre Cotton¬ 

wood Point Wilderness (BLM), the 7,880- 

acre Mt. Trumbull Wilderness (BLM), the 

14,650-acre Mt. Logan Wilderness (BLM), 

the 37,030-acre Grand Wash Cliffs Wil¬ 

derness (BLM), the 87,900-acre Paiute 

Wilderness (BLM), the 18,630-acre Beaver 

Dam Mountains Wilderness (BLM), and, to 

the west, the 50,000-acre Pine Valley 

Mountain Wilderness (FS). 

Manageability (The area must be capable 

of being managed effectively to preserve 

its wilderness character.) 

Overall the WSA could be effectively 

managed to preserve its wilderness char¬ 

acter. Administration of visitor access 

would be difficult because the WSA is 

partially surrounded by private lands. 

Visitor use can be monitored and con¬ 

trolled through cooperative effort by 

BLM and National Park Service (NPS). BLM 

has or is in the process of acquiring 

three easements across private land 

which will allow public access to the 

west side of the WSA. 

The WSA receives relatively little use. 

Three grazing permittees utilize 201 

animal unit months (AUMs) of forage a 

year, and recreational visitors spend 

about 2,000 visitor days annually in the 

WSA. There are no private or State in¬ 

holdings to interfere with wilderness 

management, and there are no mineral 

leases, mining claims or other valid 

rights in the WSA. 

Energy and Mineral Resource Values 

The U.S. Geological Survey (USGS) and 

the U.S. Bureau of Mines (USBM) prepared 

a mineral assessment report for the Deep 

Creek WSA (USGS Bulletin 1746-E, R.E. 

Van Loenen, et al., 1989). The report 

indicates that the mineral and energy 

potential for oil and gas is moderate, 

but is low for all metals and for geo¬ 

thermal sources. No resource potential 

exists for undiscovered coal or for 

undiscovered gypsum. 

Subeconomic resources of common-variety 

sandstone and inferred subeconomic re¬ 

sources of limestone are within the WSA, 

but these commodities have low unit 

value and similar materials are avail¬ 

able elsewhere in the region closer to 

transportation and to markets. 

Impacts on Resources 

The comparative impact table (Table 4) 

summarizes the effects on wilderness 

values. Wilderness values are considered 

to be the only pertinent resource that 

would be significantly affected by des¬ 

ignation or nondesignation of the area 

as wilderness. 

Local Social and Economic Considerations 

Social and economic factors were not 

considered to be significant issues in 

the EIS. 

Summary of WSA-Specific Public Comments 

Public involvement has occurred through¬ 

out the wilderness review process. Com¬ 

ments received during the early stages 

of the EIS preparation were used to 

develop significant study issues and 

alternatives for the ultimate management 

of the WSA. 

During formal public review of the Draft 

EIS, a total of 49 inputs specifically 

addressing this WSA were received from 

66 commenters, including oral statements 

received at 17 public hearings on the 

EIS. Each letter or oral testimony was 
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considered to be one input. Duplicate 

letters or oral statements by the same 

commenter were not counted as additional 

inputs or signatures. Each individual 

was credited with one signature or tes¬ 

timony regardless of the number of in¬ 

puts. 

In general, 59 commenters supported 

wilderness designation for part or all 

of the WSA, while 6 addressed the rela¬ 

tive merits of the EIS but took no for¬ 

mal position on wilderness designation. 

One of the commenters was opposed to 

wilderness designation. 

Those favoring wilderness commented on 

the wilderness values present in the WSA 

and how designation would complement 

management of adjacent lands in Zion 

National Park. The majority of those 

commenting in favor of wilderness were 

from outside of Utah. Of particular 

concern was the need to protect wild¬ 

life, wildlife habitat, and other re¬ 

source values. 

The commenter who opposed wilderness 

designation was concerned that wilder¬ 

ness would preclude public access and 

constrain livestock management. The 

commenter was from rural Utah and was 

affiliated with grazing. 

Two Federal agencies, the USBM and NPS, 

commented on the Draft EIS for the Deep 

Creek WSA. The USBM indicated that the 

Draft EIS was written without the find¬ 

ings of the USGS and USBM mineral re¬ 

ports, and that the reports would be 

ready for use in the Final EIS. Their 

report was utilized in preparation of 

the Final EIS. The USBM also stated that 

BLM had underestimated the petroleum 

potential of the WSA. 

The NPS supported wilderness designation 

for the WSA, provided information on 

potential for endangered species in the 

area, noted the need to address Deep 

Creek as a Nationwide Rivers Inventory 

stream, and questioned changes in forage 

allocations in the WSA between 1982 and 

publication of the Draft EIS. 

No comment letters were received on the 

Final EIS. 

There are no State sections in the WSA. 

In commenting on the Draft EIS, the 

State of Utah expressed general opposi¬ 

tion to wilderness designation but did 

not take a definite position regarding 

wilderness designation of the WSA. The 

State commented that the less than 

5,000-acre areas surrounding Zion Na¬ 

tional Park, including the Deep Creek 

WSA, are natural, logical extensions of 

Zion National Park. The State noted that 

there are land use conflicts found in 

gas company reports on the area. These 

reports identify oil and gas potential 

in LaVerkin Creek Canyon, Deep Creek, 

North Fork Virgin River, Red Butte, 

Spring Creek Canyon, The Watchman, Tay¬ 

lor Creek Canyon, Goose Creek Canyon, 

and Beartrap Canyon WSAs. The State 

suggested that given the small size of 

the units and their adjacency to Zion 

National Park, additional study should 

be given to the potential of transfer¬ 

ring most of these WSAs from BLM to NPS 

management. The BLM and NPS agree that 

transferral of administration is a sepa¬ 

rate issue, independent of the wilder¬ 

ness review. 

The Deep Creek WSA is in Washington 

County. The Washington County Master 

Plan identifies the WSA as an open space 

zone, and the Washington County Commis¬ 

sion has indicated that they do not 

support wilderness designation for this 

WSA. The County Commission has endorsed 

the Consolidated Local Government Re¬ 

sponse to Wilderness that opposes wil¬ 

derness designation of BLM lands in 

Utah. In commenting on the Draft EIS, 

the county has stated that the WSA 

should be transferred from BLM to NPS 

jurisdiction through legislative enact¬ 

ment of a park expansion bill. 
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NORTH FORK VIRGIN RIVER WILDERNESS STUDY AREA 

1. THE STUDY AREA: 1,040 acres 

The North Fork Virgin River Wilderness 
Study Area (WSA) (UT-040-150) is in 
western Kane County along the eastern 
boundary of Zion National Park, about 45 
miles from Kanab, Utah (population 
2,148). The unit is 2 miles long from 
north to south and 1 mile wide, east to 
west (see Map). The WSA is entirely 
public land administered by the Bureau 
of Land Management (BLM) and does not 
include any State, private, or split- 
estate lands (see Table 1). The study 
area is bordered entirely by State and 
private land, except on the southwest 
where it adjoins Zion National Park for 
0.50 mile. 

The WSA is in the Grand Staircase, the 
southern end of the High Plateaus Sec¬ 
tion of the Colorado Plateau Physio¬ 
graphic Province. 

The North Fork of the Virgin River flows 
eastward through a canyon in the south¬ 
ern part of the WSA. The segment of the 
Virgin River within the WSA is 1.5 miles 
long. Elevations range from about 5,400 
feet on the canyon floor to 6,900 feet 
in the northern part of the WSA. Most of 
the area is covered by mountain shrub 
vegetation, consisting of pinyon, juni¬ 
per, scrub oak, other kinds of brush, 
and bunch grasses. The remainder of the 
WSA is dominated by pinyon-juniper wood¬ 
land with brush, forbs, and some Ponder- 
osa pine. 

The study area was dropped from wilder¬ 
ness status by the Secretary of the 
Interior in December, 1987, due to its 
small size, but because of its wilder¬ 
ness values and proximity to Zion 
National Park it was studied under Sec¬ 
tion 202 of the Federal Land Policy and 
Management Act (FLPMA). 

TABLE 1 
LAND STATUS AND ACREAGE SUMMARY IN THE STUDY AREA 

WITHIN THE WSA ACRES 

BLM (surface and subsurface) 1,040 

Split-Estate (BLM surface only) 0 

In-holdings (State, Private) 0 

Total 1,040 

WITHIN THE RECOMMENDED WILDERNESS BOUNDARY 

BLM (within the WSA) 1,040 

BLM (outside the WSA) 0 

Split-Estate (within the WSA) 0 

Split-Estate (outside the WSA) 0 

Total BLM land recommended for wilderness 1,040 

In-holdings (State, private) 0 

WITHIN THE AREA NOT RECOMMENDED FOR WILDERNESS 

BLM 0 

Split-Estate 0 

Total BLM land not recommended for wilderness 0 

In-holdings (State, Private) 0 

Source: BLM File Data 
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The study area was included in the Utah 
BLM Statewide Wilderness Environmental 
Impact Statement (EIS) finalized in 
November 1990. Two alternatives were 
analyzed in the EIS: an all wilderness 
alternative, which is the recommendation 
in this report, and a no wilderness (no 
action) alternative. 

2. RECOMMENDATION AND RATIONALE: 
1,040 acres 
(recommended for wilderness) 
0 acres 
(recommended for nonwilderness) 

The recommendation in this report is to 
designate the entire area as wilderness. 
Designation of the entire area as wil¬ 
derness is considered to be the environ¬ 
mentally preferable alternative as it 
would result in the least change from 
the natural environment over the long 
term. Little or no conflict with other 
uses exists. 

The WSA is small but can be effectively 
managed as wilderness. Although it is 
small, it is an extension of the high 
wilderness values found on an adjacent 
National Park Service (NPS)-administered 
land in Zion National Park. The WSA has 
exceptional scenic values and cannot be 
visually distinguished from the adjacent 
National Park. 

3. CRITERIA CONSIDERED IN DEVELOPING THE 
WILDERNESS RECOMMENDATION 

Wilderness Characteristics 

A. Naturalness 

Naturalness is defined as an attribute 
in which the evidence of man is substan¬ 
tially unnoticeable to the average visi¬ 
tor and where minor imprints of man ex¬ 
hibit no cumulative impact that is sub¬ 
stantially noticeable. The WSA basically 
appears as an untouched bench cut by a 
deep canyon system with outstanding 
scenic values equal in quality to those 
of Zion National Park. The area is cov¬ 
ered with mountain shrubs intermixed 
with pinyon and juniper trees and some 
Ponderosa pine. The WSA is essentially 
natural. 

A vehicular way traverses the northwest¬ 
ern portion of the area for 0.25 mile. 
It provided access to a timber harvest 

area outside the unit and is occasion¬ 
ally used to monitor livestock. The way 
is not maintained, however, and is sub¬ 
stantially unnoticeable. 

B. Solitude 

About 150 acres (14 percent of the WSA) 
on the canyon floor provide outstanding 
opportunities for solitude. Screening by 
vegetation and terrain is excellent, as 
the canyon floor is well below the upper 
benchlands, the canyon is sinuous, and 
thick vegetation covers parts of the 
canyon floor. 

The remaining portion of the WSA slopes 
gently southward and provides little 
topographic screening. 

C. Primitive and Unconfined Recreation 

Much the same land, about 150 acres, 
provides outstanding opportunities for 
primitive and unconfined recreation, 
especially backpacking, bird watching, 
photography, and sightseeing. The North 
Fork of the Virgin River WSA is part of 
the upper access to the deep, very nar¬ 
row Zion Narrows gorge which is a major 
attraction in Zion National Park. 

Approximately 1.6 miles of the 13-mile 
hike to the Zion Narrows trailhead are 
within the WSA. 

The upper benchlands, comprising the re¬ 
maining 86 percent of the WSA, do not 
provide opportunities for recreational 
activities comparable to the Zion Nar¬ 
rows hike. 

D. Special Features 

The endangered bald eagle and peregrine 
falcon; as well as 12 additional animal 
species and four plant species that are 
considered to be sensitive, occur or may 
occur in the WSA. Elk and cougar also 
use the WSA. Although these species add 
to the wilderness values of the WSA, 
they are not confined to the North Fork 
Virgin River study area. 

Refer to Appendix 4 and the Affected En¬ 
vironment, Vegetation and Wildlife In¬ 
cluding Special Status Species sections 
of the Utah BLM Statewide Wilderness 
Final EIS for additional information. 
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Diversity in the National Wilderness 
Preservation System (NWPS) 

A. Expanding the Diversity of Natural 
Systems and Features as Represented by 
Ecosystems 

Wilderness designation of this WSA would 
not add a potential natural vegetation 
(PNV) ecosystem that is not presently 
represented in the NWPS or other BLM 
study areas outside of Utah. The WSA is 
in the Colorado Plateau/Ecoregion. 
Juniper-pinyon woodland, the PNV that 
would develop if the WSA remained undis¬ 
turbed, is represented in the NWPS in 
Utah in one area (Box-Death Hollow Wil¬ 
derness, Dixie National Forest) and is 
represented in 53 other BLM study areas 
in Utah. This information is summarized 
in Table 2 from information compiled in 
December 1989. 

B. Assessing the Opportunities for Soli¬ 
tude or Primitive Recreation within a 
Days Driving Time (5 Hours) of Major 
Population Centers 

The WSA is within a 5-hour drive of Las 
Vegas, Nevada. Table 3 shows the number 
and acreage of designated wilderness 
areas and of other BLM study areas with¬ 
in a 5-hour drive of this population 
center. 

C. Balancing the Geographic Distribution 
of Wilderness Areas 

The North Fork of the Virgin River WSA 
would not contribute significantly to 
balancing the geographic distribution of 
wilderness areas within the NWPS. As of 
January, 1987, the NWPS included 65 wil¬ 
derness areas comprising 2,898,792 acres 
in Utah, Arizona, and Nevada. 

TABLE 2 
ECOSYSTEM REPRESENTATION 

NWPS AREAS OTHER BLM STUDIES 

BAILEY-KUCHLER CLASSIFICATION (PNV) AREAS ACRES AREAS ACRES 

NATIONWIDE (COLORADO PLATEAU PROVINCE) 

Juniper-Pinyon Woodland 11 1,401,745 84 2,142,965 

UTAH (COLORADO PLATEAU PROVINCE) 

Juniper-Pinyon Woodland 1 26,000 53 1,657,895 

Source: BLM File Data. 

TABLE 3 
WILDERNESS OPPORTUNITIES FOR RESIDENTS OF MAJOR POPULATION CENTERS 

NWPS AREAS OTHER BLM STUDIES 

POPULATION CENTERS AREAS ACRES AREAS ACRES 

Las Vegas, Nevada 38 3,132,130 55 2,176,498 

Source: BLM File Data. 

Twelve designated wilderness areas are 
within 100 miles of the WSA. In a clock¬ 
wise direction beginning to the north, 
are the 7,000-acre Ashdown Gorge Wilder¬ 
ness (Forest Service [FS]), the 25,751 

-acre Box-Death Hollow Wilderness (FS), 
the 112,400-acre Paria Canyon-Vermilion 
Cliffs Wilderness (BLM), the 40,539-acre 
Saddle Mountain Wilderness (FS), the 
70,500-acre Kanab Creek Wilderness (FS 
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and BLM units), the 6,860-acre Cotton¬ 
wood Point Wilderness (BLM), the 7,880- 
acre Mt. Trumbull Wilderness (BLM), the 
14,650-acre Mt. Logan Wilderness (BLM), 
the 37,030-acre Grand Wash Cliffs Wil¬ 
derness (BLM), the 87,900-acre Paiute 
Wilderness (BLM), the 18,630-acre Beaver 
Dam Mountains Wilderness (BLM), and, to 
the west, the 50,000-acre Pine Valley 
Mountain Wilderness (FS). 

Manageability (The area must be capable 
of being managed effectively to preserve 
its wilderness character.) 

Overall, the WSA could be effectively 
managed to preserve its wilderness char¬ 
acter. Visitor access to the North Fork 
of the Virgin River canyon could become 
a manageability problem because the can¬ 
yon enters private lands at both the 
upstream and downstream boundaries to 
the WSA. Visitor use associated with the 
Zion Narrows hike can be monitored and 
controlled through the cooperative 
efforts of the BLM and NPS. 

The WSA receives relatively little graz¬ 
ing use. Two grazing permittees utilize 
17 animal unit months (AUMs) of forage a 
year. Recreational use is higher, with 
recreational visitors spending about 
4,000 visitor days annually in the WSA. 
There are no private or State inholdings 
to interfere with wilderness management, 
and there are no mineral leases in the 
WSA. Approximately eight mining claims 
cover 160 acres in the WSA, but there 
are no prospects, deposits or any other 
evidence of mineralization known to 
occur in the area. There are no other 
valid rights in the study area. 

Energy and Mineral Resource Values 

The U.S. Geological Survey (USGS) and 
the U.S. Bureau of Mines (USBM) prepared, 
a mineral assessment report for the 
North Fork Virgin River WSA (USGS Bul¬ 
letin 1746-E, R.E. Van Loenen, et al., 
1989). The report indicates that the 
mineral and energy potential for oil and 
gas is moderate, but is low for all met¬ 
als and for geothermal sources. No re¬ 
source potential exists for undiscovered 
coal or for undiscovered gypsum. 

Subeconomic resources of common-variety 
sandstone and inferred subeconomic re¬ 
sources of limestone are within the WSA, 

but these commodities have low unit val¬ 
ue and similar materials are available 
elsewhere in the region closer to trans¬ 
portation and to markets. 

Impacts on Resources 

The comparative impact table (Table 4) 
summarizes the effects on wilderness 
values which is considered to be the 
only pertinent resource that would be 
significantly affected by designation or 
nondesignation of the area as wilder¬ 
ness. 

Local Social and Economic Considerations 

Social and economic factors were not 
considered to be significant issues in 
the EIS. 

Summary of WSA-Specific Public Comments 

Public involvement has occurred through¬ 
out the wilderness review process. Com¬ 
ments received during the early stages 
of the EIS preparation were used to 
develop significant study issues and 
alternatives for the ultimate management 
of the WSA. 

During formal public review of the Draft 
EIS, a total of 41 inputs specifically 
addressing this WSA were received from 
49 commenters, including oral statements 
received at 17 public hearings on the 
EIS. Each letter or oral testimony was 
considered to be one input. Duplicate 
letters or oral statements by the same 
commenter were not counted as additional 
inputs or signatures. Each individual 
was credited with one signature or tes¬ 
timony regardless of the number of in¬ 
puts . 

In general, 39 commenters supported wil¬ 
derness designation for part or all of 
the WSA, while one commenter was 
opposed. Nine commenters addressed the 
relative merits of the EIS but took no 
formal position on wilderness designa¬ 
tion. 

Those favoring wilderness commented on 
the primitive recreational opportunities 
and special features. Those favoring 
wilderness in their comments were almost 
evenly divided among rural and urban 
Utah and those from outside the state. 
Of particular concern was the need to 
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protect wilderness values and complement 
proposed NPS Wilderness. 

The commenter opposing wilderness was 
concerned that wilderness would preclude 
mineral exploration, cause problems in 
water rights and use, conflict with 
other land use plans, and also stated 
that the WSA lacks naturalness. 

Two Federal agencies, the USBM and NPS, 
commented on the Draft EIS for the North 
Fork Virgin River WSA. The USBM indicat¬ 
ed that the Draft EIS was written with¬ 
out the findings of the USGS and USBM 
mineral reports, and that the reports 
would be ready for use in the Final EIS. 
Their report was utilized in preparation 
of the Final EIS and study report. 

The NPS supported wilderness designation 
for the WSA and provided information on 
the potential for endangered species in 
the area. 

No comment letters were received on the 
Final EIS. 

There are no State sections in the WSA. 
In commenting on the Draft EIS, the 
State of Utah expressed general opposi¬ 
tion to wilderness designation but did 
not take a definite position regarding 
wilderness designation of the WSA. The 
State commented that the less than 
5,000-acre areas surrounding Zion 
National Park, including the North Fork 
Virgin River WSA, are natural, logical 
extensions of Zion National Park. The 
State noted that there are land use con¬ 
flicts found in gas company reports on 
the area. These reports identify oil and 
gas potential in LaVerkin Creek Canyon, 
Deep Creek, North Fork Virgin River, Red 
Butte, Spring Creek Canyon, The Watch¬ 
man, Taylor Creek Canyon, Goose Creek 
Canyon, and Beartrap Canyon WSAs. The 
State suggested that given the small 
size of the units and their adjacency to 
Zion National Park, additional study 
should be given to the potential of 
transferring most of these WSAs from the 
BLM to the NPS management. The BLM and 
NPS agree that transferral of admini¬ 
stration is a separate issue, indepen¬ 
dent of the wilderness review. 

The North Fork Virgin River WSA is in 
Kane County. The Kane County Master Plan 
supports the total concept of multiple 

use of lands and rejects wilderness as 
an exclusionary recreational form that 
cannot be used by the average recreation 
visitor. The County Commission has indi¬ 
cated that they do not support wilder¬ 
ness designation for this WSA. In com¬ 
menting on the Draft EIS, Kane County 
opposed designation of the North Fork 
Virgin River WSA and questioned its WSA 
status because it is less than 5,000 
acres. 

The Washington County Water Conservancy 
District has identified and conducted 
limited feasibility studies on a reser¬ 
voir site immediately upstream of the 
WSA on the North Fork of the Virgin 
River. The Conservancy District opposes 
wilderness designation of the WSA be¬ 
cause it could affect the potential for 
construction of the reservoir. BLM's 
position is that reservation of water is 
already required for Zion National Park 
downstream of the WSA, and that wilder¬ 
ness designation would not significantly 
add to the constraints already placed on 
the river. 
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ORDERVILLE CANYON WILDERNESS STUDY AREA 

1. THE STUDY AREA: 1,750 acres 

The Orderville Canyon Wilderness Study 
Area (WSA) (UT-040-145) is in western 
Kane County along the eastern boundary 
of Zion National Park, about 40 miles 
from Kanab, Utah (see Map). The WSA is 
entirely public land administered by the 
Bureau of Land Management (BLM). The WSA 
does not include any State, private, or 
split-estate lands (see Table 1). The 
study area is bordered by private land 
on the east. On the north and south, the 
boundary generally excludes the old 
logging areas and logging trails found 
at the edges of the upper canyon rims. 
The boundary is contiguous with the 
boundary of Zion National Park for about 
1.5 miles. 

The WSA is on the Grand Staircase at the 
southern end of the High Plateaus sec¬ 
tion of the Colorado Plateau Physio¬ 
graphic Province. 

The WSA constitutes a 2-mile long seg¬ 
ment of the upper Orderville Canyon 
(Orderville Gulch) and its several trib¬ 
utary canyons. Orderville Canyon falls 
upon a nearly exact east-west axis in 
the study area. Elevations range from 
about 5,100 feet on the canyon floor to 
6,600 feet at the southwest edge of the 
WSA. Most of the area is covered by 
pinyon-juniper woodland with a sparse 
understory of brush, forbs, and grasses. 
The remainder of the WSA is dominated by 
mountain shrub. 

The study area was dropped from wilder¬ 
ness status by the Secretary of the 
Interior in December, 1987, due to its 
small size, but because of its wilder¬ 
ness values and proximity to Zion Na¬ 
tional Park, including a National Park 
Service (NPS) endorsed wilderness pro¬ 
posal of 120,620 acres, it was studied 
under Section 202 of the Federal Land 
Policy and Management Act (FLPMA). 

TABLE 1 
LAND STATUS AND ACREAGE SUMMARY IN THE STUDY AREA 

WITHIN WILDERNESS STUDY AREA ACRES 

BLM (surface and subsurface) 1,750 

Split-Estate (BLM surface only) 0 

In-holdings (State, Private) 0 

Total 1,750 

WITHIN THE RECOMMENDED WILDERNESS BOUNDARY 

BLM (within WSA) 1,750 

BLM (outside WSA) 0 

Split-Estate (within WSA) 0 

Split-Estate (outside WSA) 0 

Total BLM land recommended for wilderness 1,750 

In-holdings (State, private) 0 

WITHIN THE AREA NOT RECOMMENDED FOR WILDERNESS 

BLM 0 

Split-Estate 0 

Total BLM land not recommended for wilderness 0 

In-holdings (State, Private) 0 

Source: BLM File Data 
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The study area was included in the Utah 

BLM Statewide Wilderness Environmental 

Impact Statement (EIS) finalized in 

November 1990. 

Two alternatives were analyzed in the 

EIS: an all wilderness alternative, 

which is the recommendation in this 

report, and a no wilderness (no action) 

alternative. 

2. RECOMMENDATION AND RATIONALE: 

1,750 acres 

(recommended for wilderness) 

0 acres 

(recommended for nonwilderness) 

The recommendation in this report is to 

designate the study area as wilderness. 

Designation of the entire area as wil¬ 

derness is considered to be the environ¬ 

mentally preferable alternative as it 

would result in the least change from 

the natural environment over the long 

term. Little or no conflict with other 

uses exists. 

The WSA is small but can be effectively 

managed as wilderness. Although it is 

small, it is an extension of the high 

wilderness values found on adjacent NPS 

administered land in Zion National Park. 

Although the WSA has exceptional scenic 

values, these values are not as high as 

those displayed inside the National Park 

in the extremely rugged lower canyon as 

it confluences with the Zion Narrows of 

the North Fork of the Virgin River. 

3. CRITERIA CONSIDERED IN DEVELOPING THE 

WILDERNESS RECOMMENDATION 

A. Naturalness 

Naturalness is defined as an attribute 

in which the evidence of man is substan¬ 

tially unnoticeable to the average visi¬ 

tor and where minor imprints of man 

exhibit no cumulative impact that is 

substantially noticeable. 

The WSA is in a natural condition. The 

WSA is an untouched deep canyon system 

with outstanding scenic values reminis¬ 

cent of those of Zion National Park. The 

topography is rugged. 

The majority of the vegetation cover is 

pinyon-juniper woodland with scattered 

Ponderosa pine. Cottonwood trees and 

mountain shrubs grow in the canyon bot¬ 

toms . 

No surface-disturbing activities have 

occurred since the wilderness inventory 

in 1980. 

B. Solitude 

The opportunity to experience outstand¬ 

ing solitude is available in the deeply 

entrenched Orderville Canyon on 1,167 

acres. 

Some of the side canyons are narrow and 

moderately vegetated with oak brush, 

Ponderosa pine, and pinyon and juniper, 

providing both topographic and vegeta¬ 

tive screening. 

The upper bench areas, comprising about 

583 acres (33 percent of the WSA) do not 

offer comparable outstanding opportuni¬ 

ties for solitude. 

C. Primitive and Unconfined Recreation 

Outstanding opportunities for backpack¬ 

ing, rock climbing, and sightseeing are 

available on about 1,167 acres (about 67 

percent) of the WSA. Hiking and back¬ 

packing opportunities are associated 

with Zion National Park opportunities. 

Orderville Canyon is a route variation 

of the Zion Narrows hike of the North 

Fork of the Virgin River in the National 

Park. 

The remaining 583 acres of the WSA lack¬ 

ing canyons do not provide outstanding 

opportunities for primitive and uncon¬ 

fined recreation. 

D. Special Features 

The endangered bald eagle and peregrine 

falcon, as well as 13 additional animal 

species and four plant species that are 

considered to be sensitive, occur or may 

occur in the WSA (see Appendix 4 and the 

Affected Environment, Vegetation and 

Wildlife Including Special Status Spe¬ 

cies sections of the Utah BLM Statewide 

Wilderness Final EIS). Cougar also use 

the WSA. Although these species add to 

the wilderness values of the WSA, they 

are not confined to the Orderville Can¬ 

yon study area. 
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Diversity in the National Wilderness 
Preservation System (NWPS) 

A. Expanding the Diversity of Natural 
Systems and Features as Represented by 
Ecosystems 

Wilderness designation of this WSA would 
not add an ecosystem that is not pres¬ 
ently represented in the NWPS or other 
BLM study areas outside of Utah. This 
WSA is in the Colorado Plateau Prov- 
ince/Ecoregion. Juniper-pinyon woodland, 
the potential natural vegetation (PNV) 
that would develop if the WSA remained 
undisturbed, is represented in the NWPS 
in Utah in one wilderness area (Box- 
Death Hollow Wilderness, Dixie National 
Forest) and is represented in 53 other 
BLM study areas. This information is 
summarized in Table 2, from information 
compiled in December 1989. 

B. Assessing the Opportunities for 
Solitude or Primitive Recreation within 
a Days Driving Time (5 Hours) of Major 
Population Centers 

The WSA is within a 5-hour drive of Las 
Vegas, Nevada. Table 3 shows the number 
and acreage of designated wilderness 
areas and of other BLM study areas with¬ 
in a 5-hour drive of Las Vegas. 

C. Balancing the Geographic Distribu¬ 
tion of Wilderness Areas 

The Orderville Canyon WSA would not 
contribute significantly to balancing 
the geographic distribution of wilder¬ 
ness areas within the NWPS. 

As of January, 1987, the NWPS included 
65 wilderness areas comprising 2,898,792 
acres in Utah, Arizona, and Nevada. 

TABLE 2 
ECOSYSTEM REPRESENTATION 

NWPS AREAS OTHER BLM STUDIES 

BAILEY-KUCHLER CLASSIFICATION (PNV) AREAS ACRES AREAS ACRES 

NATIONWIDE (COLORADO PLATEAU PROVINCE) 

Juniper-Pinyon Woodland 11 1,401,745 84 2,142,255 

UTAH (COLORADO PLATEAU PROVINCE) 

Juniper-Pinyon Woodland 1 26,000 53 1,704,448 

Source: BLM File Data. 

TABLE 3 
WILDERNESS OPPORTUNITIES FOR RESIDENTS OF MAJOR POPULATION CENTERS 

NWPS AREAS OTHER BLM STUDIES 

POPULATION CENTERS AREAS ACRES AREA ACRES 

Las Vegas, Nevada 38 3,132,130 55 2,176,498 

Source: BLM File Data. 

Twelve designated wilderness areas are 
within 100 miles of the WSA. In a clock¬ 
wise direction beginning to the north, 
are the 7,000-acre Ashdown Gorge Wilder¬ 

ness (Forest Service [FS]), the 25,751- 
acre Box-Death Hollow Wilderness (FS), 
the 112,400-acre Paria Canyon-Vermilion 
Cliffs Wilderness (BLM), the 40,539-acre 
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Saddle Mountain Wilderness (FS), the 
70,500-acre Kanab Creek Wilderness (FS 
and BLM units), the 6,860-acre Cotton¬ 
wood Point Wilderness (BLM), the 7,880- 
acre Mt. Trumbull Wilderness (BLM), the 
14,650-acre Mt. Logan Wilderness (BLM), 
the 37,030-acre Grand Wash Cliffs Wil¬ 
derness (BLM), the 87,900-acre Paiute 
Wilderness (BLM), the 18,630-acre Beaver 
Dam Mountains Wilderness (BLM), and, to 
the west, the 50,000-acre Pine Valley- 
Mountain Wilderness (FS). 

Manageability (The area must be capable 
of being managed effectively to preserve 
its wilderness character.) 

Overall the WSA could be effectively 
managed to preserve its wilderness char¬ 
acter. Visitor access to Orderville 
Canyon and most of its tributary canyons 
is from private and public lands adja¬ 
cent to the North Fork road and present¬ 
ly does not constitute a manageability 
problem. Visitor use associated with the 
Orderville Canyon route version of the 
Zion Narrows hike can be monitored and 
controlled through the cooperative ef¬ 
forts of the BLM and NPS. 

The WSA receives relatively little graz¬ 
ing use. Two grazing permittees utilize 
24 animal unit months (AUMs) of forage a 
year in the WSA. Recreational visitors 
spend between 500 and 1,000 visitor days 
annually in the WSA. Most of this use is 
in conjunction with use of Zion National 
Park. The WSA provides an access point 
to the park. There are no private or 
State in-holdings to interfere with 
wilderness management, and there are no 
mineral leases in the WSA. There is one 
mining claim in the WSA, but there are 
no prospects, deposits or any other 
evidence of mineralization known to 
occur in the area. There are no other 
valid rights in the study area. 

Energy and Mineral Resource Values 

The U.S. Geological Survey (USGS) and 
the Bureau of Mines (USBM) prepared a 
mineral assessment report for the Order¬ 
ville Canyon WSA (USGS Bulletin 1746-E, 
R.E. Van Loenen, et al., 1989). The 
report indicates that the mineral and 
energy potential for oil and gas is 
moderate, but is low for all metals and 
for geothermal sources. No resource 
potential exists for undiscovered coal. 

Inferred, subeconomic deposits of about 
20 million tons of surface-minable gyp¬ 
sum and of common sandstone and lime¬ 
stone are present within the WSA. 

Subeconomic resources of common-variety 
sandstone and inferred subeconomic re¬ 
sources of limestone are within the WSA, 
but these commodities have low unit 
value and similar materials are avail¬ 
able elsewhere in the region closer to 
transportation and to markets. 

Impacts on Resources 

The comparative impact table (Table 4) 
summarizes the effects on wilderness 
values. These values are considered to 
be the only pertinent resource that 
would be significantly affected by des¬ 
ignation or nondesignation of the area 
as wilderness. 

Local Social and Economic Considerations 

Social and economic factors were not 
considered to be significant issues in 
the EIS. 

Summary of WSA-Specific Public Comments 

Public involvement has occurred through¬ 
out the wilderness review process. Com¬ 
ments received during the early stages 
of the EIS preparation were used to 
develop significant study issues and 
alternatives for the ultimate management 
of the WSA. 

During formal public review of the Draft 
EIS, a total of 54 inputs specifically 
addressing this WSA were received from 
62 commenters, including oral statements 
received at 17 public hearings on the 

EIS. Each letter or oral testimony was 
considered to be one input. Duplicate 
letters or oral statements by the same 
commenter were not counted as additional 
inputs or signatures. Each individual 
was credited with one signature or tes¬ 
timony regardless of the number of in¬ 
puts . 

In general, 55 commenters supported 
wilderness designation for part or all 
of the WSA, while six addressed the 
relative merits of the EIS but took no 
formal position on wilderness designa¬ 
tion. One of the commenters was opposed 
to wilderness designation. 
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Those favoring wilderness commented on 
the wilderness values, including special 
features and opportunities for primitive 
recreation. The majority of those com¬ 
menting in favor of wilderness were from 
rural and urban Utah and outside the 
state, in almost equal numbers. Of par¬ 
ticular concern was the need to protect 
wilderness values and to complement 
proposals for wilderness in the adjacent 
Zion National Park. 

Two Federal agencies, the USBM and NPS, 
commented on the Draft EIS for the 
Orderville Canyon WSA. The USBM indicat¬ 
ed that the Draft EIS was written with¬ 
out the findings of the USGS and USBM 
mineral reports, and that the reports 
would be ready for use in the Final EIS. 
Their report was utilized in preparation 
of the Final EIS. The USBM also stated 
that BLM had underestimated the petro¬ 
leum potential of the WSA. 

The NPS supported wilderness designation 
for the WSA, provided information on 
potential for endangered species in the 
area and questioned changes in forage 
allocations and mining claims in the WSA 
between 1982 and publication of the 
Draft EIS. 

No comment letters were received on the 
Final EIS. 

There are no State sections in the WSA. 
In commenting on the Draft EIS, the 
State of Utah expressed general opposi¬ 
tion to wilderness designation but did 
not take a definite position regarding 
wilderness designation of the WSA. The 
State commented that the less than 
5,000-acre areas surrounding Zion Na¬ 
tional Park, including the Orderville 
Canyon WSA, are natural, logical exten¬ 
sions of Zion National Park. The State 
noted that there are land use conflicts 
found in gas company reports on the 
area. These reports identify oil and gas 
potential in LaVerkin Creek Canyon, Deep 
Creek, North Fork Virgin River, Red 
Butte, Spring Creek Canyon, The Watch¬ 
man, Taylor Creek Canyon, Goose Creek 
Canyon and Beartrap Canyon WSAs. The 
State suggested that given the small 
size of the units and their adjacency to 
Zion National Park, additional study 
should be given to the potential of 
transferring most of these WSAs from BLM 
to NPS management. The BLM and NPS agree 

that transferral of administration is a 
separate issue, independent of the wil¬ 
derness review. 

The State also suggested wording changes 
in the geology section of the EIS. 

The Orderville Canyon WSA is in Kane 
County. The Kane County Master Plan 
supports the total concept of multiple 
use of lands and rejects wilderness as 
an exclusionary recreational form that 
cannot be used by the average recreation 
visitor. The County Commission has indi¬ 
cated that they do not support wilder¬ 
ness designation for this WSA. In com¬ 
menting on the Draft EIS, Kane County 
opposed designation of the WSA and ques¬ 
tioned its WSA status because it is less 
than 5,000 acres. They suggested that 
inclusion of the Orderville Canyon WSA 
in a national park expansion bill would 
be the most appropriate management mea¬ 
sure. 
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PARUNUWEAP CANYON WILDERNESS STUDY AREA 

1. THE STUDY AREA: 30,800 acres 

The Parunuweap Canyon Wilderness Study 
Area (WSA) (UT-040-230) is in western 
Kane County, about 25 miles northwest of 
Kanab, Utah (population 2,148). The WSA 
is an irregularly shaped unit, 10 miles 
at the maximum from north to south and 
10 miles from east to west. The study 
area includes 30,800 acres of public 
land administered by the Bureau of Land 
Management (BLM) (see Map). Two sections 
(1,253 acres) of State land are inside 
the WSA boundaries (see Table 1). No 
private or split-estate lands are within 
the study area. The western boundary of 
the WSA is contiguous with Zion National 
Park for approximately 4.8 miles. 

The northern boundary is partly along 
fields, chainings, and topographic con¬ 
tours and partly along the periphery of 
State and private lands. The southern 
boundary generally follows roads. The 
WSA includes the portion of the East 
Fork of the Virgin River between Mt. 
Carmel Junction and Zion National Park. 
The area is characterized by the main, 
east-west oriented canyon (Parunuweap) 
and steep tributary canyons, surrounded 
by buttes and mesas. The southwestern 
part of the WSA, south of Parunuweap 
Canyon, is a relatively flat area. Ele¬ 
vations range from about 4,800 feet in 
the East Fork of the Virgin River Canyon 
to 6,600 feet on Harris Mountain at the 
southern end of the WSA. 

TABLE 1 
LAND STATUS AND ACREAGE SUMMARY IN THE STUDY AREA* 

WITHIN THE WSA ACRES 

BLM (surface and subsurface) 30,800 

Split-Estate (BLM surface only) 0 

In-holdings (State, Private) 1,253 

Total 32,053 

WITHIN THE RECOMMENDED WILDERNESS BOUNDARY 

BLM (within the WSA) 17,888 

BLM (outside the WSA) 0 

Split-Estate (within the WSA) 0 

Split-Estate (outside the WSA) 0 

Total BLM land recommended for wilderness 17,888 

In-holdings (State, private) 613 

WITHIN THE AREA NOT RECOMMENDED FOR WILDERNESS 

BLM 12,912 

Split-Estate 0 

Total BLM land not recommended for wilderness 12,912 

In-holdings (State, Private) 640 

Source: BLM File Data 

* The Appendix is a detailed table of in-holdings included within the portion of the 

WSA recommended for designation. 
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Vegetation is almost entirely pinyon- 

juniper woodland with a sparse under¬ 

story of shrubs, and a few scattered 

stands of Ponderosa pine. 

The WSA was studied under Section 603 of 

the Federal Land Policy and Management 

Act (FLPMA) and was included in the Utah 

BLM Statewide Wilderness Environmental 

Impact Statement (EIS) finalized in 

November 1990. 

Four alternatives were analyzed in the 

EIS: a partial wilderness where 17,888 

acres would be recommended as wilderness 

and 12,912 acres would be released for 

uses other than wilderness, which is the 

recommendation in this report; a no wil¬ 

derness (no action) alternative; an all 

wilderness alternative; and a smaller 

partial wilderness alternative of 7,400 

acres. 

2. RECOMMENDATION AND RATIONALE: 

17,888 acres 

(recommended for wilderness) 

12,912 acres 

(recommended for nonwilderness) 

The recommendation for this WSA is to 

designate 17,888 acres in the WSA as 

wilderness and to release the remaining 

12,192 acres for uses other than wil¬ 

derness. Designation of the entire area 

as wilderness is considered to be the 

environmentally preferable alternative 

as it would result in the least change 

from the natural environment over the 

long term. The alternative selected, 

however would be implemented in a manner 

which would utilize all practical means 

to avoid or minimize adverse environ¬ 

mental impacts. 

The 17,888-acre wilderness alternative 

is recommended because it would include 

the best wilderness values of the WSA 

and exclude Areas A, B, and C in which 

possible developments, including 300 

acres of land treatment for rangeland 

improvement, are proposed. The recom¬ 

mended alternative would also exclude 

all State lands except for one section 

(see Table 1). The recommended area 

includes the site of a proposed reser¬ 

voir for the East Fork of the Virgin 

River. Wilderness designation would 

prevent development of the reservoir. 

However, the reservoir may not be con¬ 

structed regardless of wilderness des¬ 

ignation because of its close proximity 

to Zion National Park, problems regard¬ 

ing Federal water rights, and the endan¬ 

gered fish species in the Virgin River. 

Wilderness designation would also com¬ 

plement the National Park Service (NPS) 

administratively endorsed wilderness 

proposal for the adjacent portion of 

Zion National Park (see Map) and the NPS 

preference that adjacent lands be man¬ 

aged in a manner consistent with wil¬ 

derness preservation in the Park. Little 

or no conflicts with other uses exist, 

and the high wilderness potential in the 

recommended portion outweigh potential 

uses of other resources. 

3. CRITERIA CONSIDERED IN DEVELOPING THE 

WILDERNESS RECOMMENDATION 

Wilderness Characteristics 

A. Naturalness 

Naturalness is defined as an attribute 

in which the evidence of man is substan¬ 

tially unnoticeable to the average visi¬ 

tor and where minor imprints of man ex¬ 

hibit no cumulative impact that is sub¬ 

stantially noticeable. More than 99 per¬ 

cent of the WSA meets the criteria for 

naturalness. Much of the WSA resembles 

the lands within the adjacent Zion 

National Park. The WSA exhibits natural¬ 

ness that closely corresponds with the 

remote character of the southeastern 

area of the National Park. A total of 16 

miles of ways and fences, reservoirs, 

and corrals are visible in the WSA, dis¬ 

turbing less than 1 percent of the area. 

In 1987, 10 to 12 acres of pinyon- 

juniper woodland was cleared in the 

eastern part of the WSA. This action 

trespassed from adjacent private land. 

The disturbance was reclaimed. 

B. Solitude 

Approximately 17,600 acres (57 percent 

of the WSA) provide opportunities for 

outstanding solitude. About 17,000 acres 

would be included in the portion recom¬ 

mended for wilderness designation. 

Opportunities for solitude vary consid¬ 

erably within the WSA. In general, the 

deeper, more irregular canyons and areas 

of eroded sandstone offer the best op¬ 

portunities for solitude, but small 
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areas with sand dunes and the more 

densely vegetated parts of the WSA also 

provide seclusion. 

Some locations provide both topographic 

and vegetative screening from outside 

sights and sounds and other visitors. 

Although solitude is present on the re¬ 

maining 13,200 acres of the WSA, the 

opportunity is not considered to be of 

the exceptional quality found in the 

area adjacent to the National Park or in 

areas such as the Parunuweap Canyon on 

the East Fork of the Virgin River. 

C. Primitive and Unconfined Recreation 

Primitive recreation opportunities are 

outstanding on 17,500 acres, or 57 per¬ 

cent of the WSA. 

About 17,000 acres are in the portion 

recommended for wilderness. Portions of 

the WSA are excellent for a diversity of 

recreational activities, including back¬ 

packing, rock climbing, photography, and 

sightseeing. 

Hiking through Parunuweap Canyon and 

into Zion National Park is the objective 

of backpacking. Several access routes 

are possible through tributary canyons 

north and south of the main canyon. Rock 

climbing opportunities are best on the 

White Cliffs in the northern and eastern 

parts of the WSA and in The Barracks of 

the lower part of Parunuweap Canyon. 

Numerous scenic areas for sightseeing 

and photography include the main canyon 

and main tributaries, bare rock expos¬ 

ures adjacent to the National Park, and 

the White Cliffs. The opportunities for 

primitive recreation on the remaining 

13,200 acres are not considered to be 

outstanding in the context of the excep¬ 

tional opportunities present in the 

areas discussed above. 

D. Special Features 

Fifty-eight percent of the WSA (17,800 

acres) is considered to exhibit out¬ 

standing scenic quality that is com¬ 

parable to scenery in Zion National 

Park. About 14,100 acres are within the 

portion recommended for wilderness des¬ 

ignation. 

A major historical feature is the Ele¬ 

phant Gap or Foote Ranch Road, believed 

to follow the pioneer route between Pipe 

Springs, Arizona, and Long Valley, Utah. 

About 4.5 miles of this route are 

cherry-stemmed from the WSA and 4 miles 

are considered to be a way within the 

WSA. 

The endangered bald eagle occasionally 

roosts in the WSA in winter. The endan¬ 

gered peregrine falcon may occasionally 

visit the WSA. The sensitive golden 

eagle may also sometimes inhabit or nest 

in the WSA. 

Other sensitive U.S. Fish and Wildlife 

Service (FWS) candidate threatened or 

endangered animal species that may in¬ 

habit the WSA the include Merriam's kan¬ 

garoo rat. Virgin River montane vole, 

ferruginous hawk, Swainson's hawk, 

southern spotted owl, long-billed cur¬ 

lew, mountain plover, western snowy 

plover, western yellow-billed cuckoo, 

Arizona Bell's vireo, white-faced ibis, 

and Great Basin Silverspot butterfly. 

FWS candidate threatened or endangered 

plant species that may occur in the WSA 

are Asplenium andrewsii, Eriqeron 

sionis, Heterotheca ionesii, and 

Sphaeromeria ruthiae. Refer to Appendix 

4 and the Affected Environment, Vegeta¬ 

tion and Wildlife Including Special 

Status Species sections of the Utah BLM 

Statewide Wilderness Final EIS for addi¬ 

tional information. 

Diversity in the National Wilderness 

Preservation System (NWPS) 

A. Expanding the Diversity of Natural 

Systems and Features as Represented bv 

Ecosystems 

Wilderness designation of this WSA would 

not add a combination of potential natu¬ 

ral vegetation (PNV) ecosystems not 

presently represented in Utah or in the 

NWPS. The WSA is in the Colorado Plateau 

Province/Ecoregion. The PNV type in the 

WSA is juniper-pinyon woodland. This 

type is represented nationally in the 

NWPS, is widely represented in other BLM 

study areas both in and outside of Utah, 

and is represented in the NWPS in one 

wilderness in Utah. This information is 

summarized in Table 2 from data compiled 

in December 1989. 
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TABLE 2 
ECOSYSTEM REPRESENTATION 

NWPS AREAS OTHER BLM STUDIES 

BAILEY-KUCHLER CLASSIFICATION (PNV) AREAS ACRES AREAS ACRES 

NATIONWIDE (COLORADO PLATEAU PROVINCE) 

Juniper-Pinyon Woodland 11 1,401,745 84 2,113,205 

UTAH (COLORADO PLATEAU PROVINCE) 

Juniper-Pinyon Woodland 1 26,000 53 1,675,398 

Source: BLM File Data. 

B. Assessing the Opportunities for Soli¬ 

tude or Primitive Recreation within a 

Days Driving Time (5 Hours) of Major 

Population Centers 

The WSA is within a 5-hour drive of Salt 

Lake City-Ogden, Utah; Provo-Orem, Utah; 

and Las Vegas, Nevada. Table 3 shows the 

number and acreage of designated wilder¬ 

ness areas and of other BLM study areas 

within a 5-hour drive of these popula¬ 

tion centers. 

C. Balancing the Geographic Distribution 

of Wilderness Areas 

The Parunuweap Canyon WSA would not con¬ 

tribute significantly to balancing the 

geographic distribution of wilderness 

areas within the NWPS. As of January, 

1987, the NWPS included 65 wilderness 

areas comprising 2,898,792 acres in 

Utah, Arizona, and Nevada. Twelve desig¬ 

nated wilderness areas are within 100 

miles of the WSA. 

TABLE 3 
WILDERNESS OPPORTUNITIES FOR RESIDENTS OF MAJOR POPULATION CENTERS 

NWPS AREAS OTHER BLM STUDIES 

POPULATION CENTERS AREAS ACRES AREAS ACRES 

Salt Lake City-Ogden, Utah 11 1,099,962 78 2,258,871 

Provo-Orem, Utah 11 721,793 90 2,786,064 

Las Vegas, Nevada 38 3,132,130 54 2,175,694 

Source: BLM File Data. 

In a clockwise direction beginning to 

the north, are the 7,000-acre Ashdown 

Gorge Wilderness (Forest Service [FS]), 

the 25,751-acre Box-Death Hollow Wil¬ 

derness (FS), the 112,400-acre Paria 

Canyon-Vermilion Cliffs Wilderness 

(BLM), the 40,539-acre Saddle Mountain 

Wilderness (FS), the 70,460-acre Kanab 

Creek Wilderness (FS and BLM units), the 

6,860-acre Cottonwood Point Wilderness 

(BLM), the 7,880-acre Mt. Trumbull 

Wilderness (BLM), the 14,650-acre Mt. 

Logan Wilderness (BLM), the 37,030-acre 

Grand Wash Cliffs Wilderness (BLM), the 

87,900-acre Paiute Wilderness (BLM), the 

18,630-acre Beaver Dam Mountains 

Wilderness (BLM), and, to the west, the 

50,00-acre Pine Valley Mountain 

Wilderness (FS). 

Manageability (The area must be capable 

of being effectively managed to preserve 

its wilderness character.) 

The portion of the WSA that is recom¬ 

mended for wilderness designation can be 
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managed as wilderness to preserve values 

now present in the area. Only one sec¬ 

tion of State land is within the recom¬ 

mended portion, but it is at the north- 

central edge of the recommended area and 

providing access would not present prob¬ 

lems . 

The Washington County Water Conservancy 

District has proposed a 40,000 acre-foot 

reservoir on the East Fork of the Virgin 

River within the WSA. Seven possible 

construction sites have been identified 

within the WSA. Preliminary studies of 

the project have been completed, but 

detailed feasibility and engineering 

studies have not been undertaken and 

applications have not been filed with 

the BLM. Wilderness designation would 

preclude construction within the WSA and 

wilderness designation of the adjacent 

portion of Zion National Park would 

prevent construction within that portion 

of the Park. Further, construction of a 

dam in these areas is unlikely because 

of the proximity of Zion National Park, 

because Federal reserved water rights 

are being asserted by the NPS downstream 

from the proposed sites and because 

there are endangered fish in the Virgin 

River downstream of the WSA. 

No mineral leases or mining claims are 

held in the WSA. The portion recommended 

for wilderness designation would include 

a little more than half (184) of the 331 

animal unit months of usable livestock 

forage, but wilderness designation would 

do little more than cause minor inconve¬ 

nience to eight grazing permittees due 

to closure of ways. Livestock management 

would continue essentially as it is 

without affecting the wilderness quali¬ 

ties of the recommended area. Recreation 

management could also continue as at 

present. No other development proposals 

have been made for lands or resources 

within the proposed portion of the WSA. 

The portion of the WSA that is not rec¬ 
ommended for wilderness designation 
could also be managed as wilderness. 
Administration and control of such ac¬ 
tivities as off-highway vehicle use 
(OHV) and firewood cutting would be more 
difficult in this part of the WSA be¬ 
cause it is flatter and more accessible 

than the recommended areas. 

Energy and Mineral Resource Values 

The U.S. Geological Survey (USGS) and 

the U.S. Bureau of Mines (USBM) prepared 

a mineral assessment report for this WSA 

(USGS Bulletin 1746-B, R.E. Van Loenen, 

et al., 1988). The report indicates that 

the mineral and energy potential for oil 

and gas is moderate, but is low for 

undiscovered resources of silver, urani¬ 

um, coal, and geothermal energy. Six 

million tons of gypsum are just inside 

the northern boundary of the WSA, but 

this resource is unlikely to be devel¬ 

oped because larger and more accessible 

deposits are known elsewhere in the 

region, including reserves just outside 

the study area. The likelihood of addi¬ 

tional gypsum within the WSA is low. 

Large quantities of inferred common- 

variety sandstone, gravel, and limestone 

exist in the study area, but they are 

classified as inferred subeconomic re¬ 

sources . 

Impacts on Resources 

the comparative impact table (Table 4) 

summarizes the effects on pertinent 

resources for alternatives considered 

including designation or nondesignation 

of the area as wilderness. 

Local Social and Economic Considerations 

Social and economic factors were not 

considered to be significant issues in 

the EIS. 

Summary of WSA-Specific Public Comments 

Public involvement has occurred through¬ 

out the wilderness review process. Com¬ 

ments received during the early stages 

of the EIS preparation were used to 

develop significant study issues and 

alternatives for the ultimate management 

of the WSA. 

During formal public review of the Draft 

EIS, a total of 287 inputs specifically 

addressing this WSA were received from 

302 commenters, including oral state¬ 

ments received at 17 public hearings on 

the EIS. Each letter or oral testimony 

was considered to be one input. Dupli¬ 

cate letters or oral statements by the 

195 



PARUNUWEAP CANYON WILDERNESS STUDY AREA 

same commenter were not counted as addi¬ 

tional inputs or signatures. Each indi¬ 

vidual was credited with one signature 

or testimony regardless of the number of 

inputs. 

In general, 274 commenters supported 

wilderness designation for part or all 

of the WSA while 14 commenters were 

opposed. Fourteen commenters addressed 

the relative merits of the EIS, but took 

no formal position on wilderness desig¬ 

nation. 

Those favoring wilderness commented on 

the wilderness values and special fea¬ 

tures in the WSA, how wilderness values 

in the WSA outweigh nonwilderness 

values, and the absence or relative lack 

of conflicts with mineral interests. The 

majority of those commenting in favor of 

wilderness were from outside the State, 

but significant numbers were from rural 

and urban Utah. Of particular concern 

was the need to complement proposed 

wilderness areas in adjacent Zion Na¬ 

tional Park and that BLM had overstated 

the problems of managing the area as 

wilderness. 

Those opposing wilderness were concerned 

that wilderness designation would re¬ 

strict access by the general public in 

favor of providing access for special 

groups, harm local economy, and cause 

water rights and use problems. The ma¬ 

jority of those were from rural Utah. 

Two Federal agencies, the NPS and USBM, 

commented on the Draft EIS. The NPS 

stated that either the all wilderness or 

large partial wilderness alternatives 

would afford the benefit of congruous 

NPS/BLM management. The NPS notes that 

the net effect would be greater protec¬ 

tion of the Virgin River through Parunu- 

weap Canyon because the NPS/BLM users of 

the canyon are typically one and the 

same. 

The USBM noted that the BLM's Final EIS 

should include the findings of the USGS 

and USBM mineral investigations and 

those findings would be available in 

November 1989. These findings have been 

incorporated into the Final EIS and 

study report. 

No comment letters were received on the 

Final EIS. 

There are two sections (1,253 acres) of 

State land in the WSA. In commenting on 

the Draft EIS, the State of Utah ex¬ 

pressed general opposition to wilderness 

designation but did not take a definite 

position regarding wilderness designa¬ 

tion of the WSA. The State noted that 

the WSA is considered to be the WSA with 

the highest wilderness values and high¬ 

est conflicts in the region. The out¬ 

standing wilderness values associated 

with Parunuweap Canyon are among the 

best of their kind and these same re¬ 

sources create major conflicts associat¬ 

ed with proposed dame sites in Parunu¬ 

weap Canyon. The State noted that the 

high degree of controversy over the 

mutually exclusive land uses requires an 

extensive public input and analysis of 

the competing uses. 

The Kane County Commission is opposed to 

wilderness designation of the Parunuweap 

Canyon WSA. The Commission has endorsed 

the Consolidated Local Government Re¬ 

sponse to Wilderness that opposes wil¬ 

derness designation of BLM lands in 

Utah. The Commission commented that 

wilderness designation would preclude a 

proposed reservoir that is necessary to 

meet future irrigation needs of the 

rapidly expanding Washington County 

area. The Commission is also opposed to 

wilderness designation because "wilder¬ 

ness limits visitor utilization possi¬ 

bilities and rejects the multiple use 

concept." 
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CANAAN MOUNTAIN WILDERNESS STUDY AREA 

1. THE STUDY AREA; 47,170 acres 

The Canaan Mountain Wilderness Study 
Area (WSA) (UT-040-143) is in southeast¬ 
ern Washington County -and southwestern 
Kane County, about 70 miles east of St. 
George, Utah (population 11,350). About 
42,858 acres are in Washington County 
and 4,312 acres are in Kane County. The 
WSA is 10 miles from north to south and 
10 miles from east to west (see Map). 

It borders the Bureau of Land Management 
(BLM) Cottonwood Point Wilderness in 
northwestern Arizona for about 5 miles 
along the Arizona state line, and ad¬ 
joins Zion National Park on the WSA's 
northeast boundary for about 4 miles. 
The WSA consists of 47,170 acres of 
public land administered by BLM and in¬ 
cludes five sections (3,249 acres) of 
State land and one section (640 acres) 
of split-estate land (Federal surface 
State minerals). 

TABLE 1 
LAND STATUS AND ACREAGE SUMMARY IN THE STUDY AREA® 

WITHIN WILDERNESS STUDY AREA ACRES 

BLM (surface and subsurface) 47,170 

Split-Estate (BLM surface only)b 640 

In-holdings (State, Private) 3,249 

Total 51,059 

WITHIN THE RECOMMENDED WILDERNESS BOUNDARY 

BLM (within WSA) 33,800 

BLM (outside WSA) 0 

Split-Estate (within WSA) 0 

Split-Estate (outside WSA) 0 

Total BLM land recommended for wilderness 34,440 

In-holdings (State, private) 1,969 

WITHIN THE AREA NOT RECOMMENDED FOR WILDERNESS 

BLM 13,370 

Split-Estate 640 

Total BLM land not recommended for wilderness 13,370 

In-holdings (State, Private) 1,280 

Source: BLM File Data 

4 The Appendix is a detailed table of in-holdings and/or split-estate tracts included 
within the portion of the WSA recommended for designation. 

b In this report, split-estate lands are defined as only those lands with Federal 
surface and non-Federal subsurface (minerals). Lands that have Federal minerals but 
non-Federal surface are classified according to the owner of the surface. 

203 



CANAAN MOUNTAIN WILDERNESS STUDY AREA 

No private land is in the WSA. Three 
sections (1,969 acres) of State land are 
in the portion recommended for wilder¬ 
ness (see Table 1). The split-estate 
land is not within the recommended wil¬ 
derness portion. The study area is bor¬ 
dered by public (BLM), State, National 
Park Service (NPS), and private lands, 
and a road along part of the eastern 
boundary. 

The WSA is in the Vermilion Cliffs por¬ 
tion of the Grand Staircase, a series of 
terraces and colored cliffs at the 
southern edge of the High Plateaus Sec¬ 
tion of the Colorado Plateau Physio¬ 
graphic Province. Canaan Mountain, a 
sheer plateau that rises 2,000 feet 
above surrounding land to an elevation 
of 7,340 feet, is the dominant feature 
of the WSA. Within the WSA are shallow 
lakes, springs, and 4 miles of perennial 
streams, 3 miles of which are in the 
portion recommended for wilderness. Most 
of the surface of the WSA is rock and 
bare soil; vegetation covers only about 
20 percent of the WSA. Ponderosa pine- 
mountain shrub is the dominant vegeta¬ 
tive type, occupying about 75 percent of 
the vegetated portion of the WSA. Pin- 
yon-juniper woodland covers approximate¬ 
ly 19 percent, and sagebrush and ripari¬ 
an plants occupy the remainder of the 
vegetated portion of the study area. 

The WSA was studied under Section 603 of 
the Federal Land Policy and Management 
Act (FLPMA) and was included in the Utah 
BLM Statewide Wilderness Environmental 
Impact Statement (EIS) finalized in 
November 1990. Three alternatives were 
analyzed in the EIS: a partial wilder¬ 
ness alternative where 33,800 acres 
would be designated as wilderness and 
13,370 acres would be released for uses 
other than wilderness, which is the 
recommendation in this report; a no 
wilderness (no action) alternative; and 
an all wilderness alternative. 

2. RECOMMENDATION AND RATIONALE: 
33,800 acres 
(recommended for wilderness) 
13,370 acres 
(recommended for nonwilderness) 

The recommendation for this WSA is to 
designate 33,800 acres as wilderness. 
The remaining 13,370 acres would be 
released for uses other than wilderness. 
Designation of the entire area as wil¬ 
derness is considered to be the environ¬ 
mentally preferable alternative as it 
would result in the least change from 
the natural environment over the long 
term. The alternative selected, however 
would be implemented in a manner which 
would utilize all practical means to 
avoid or minimize environmental impacts. 

The objectives of recommending the par¬ 
tial alternative of 33,800 acres are to 
avoid conflicts with rangeland, wildlife 
and municipal water improvements, and 
water developments while preserving the 
best wilderness values. Those portions 
of the WSA with outstanding opportuni¬ 
ties for solitude, primitive recreation, 
and special features would be included 
where possible within a manageable wil¬ 
derness boundary. The boundary of the 
recommended portion is mostly at the 
base of the highest and most rugged 
terrain, and excludes two sections of 
State land and the split estate land 
(see Map). Most of the WSA is closed to 
off-highway vehicle (OHV) use, but much 
of the recommended portion is too rugged 
for such activity. 

Much of the land not recommended for 
wilderness designation, such as Areas A, 
B, and C, lack a diversity of terrain 
and vegetation and the consequent out¬ 
standing opportunities for solitude and 
primitive recreation. Areas A and E have 
good potential for projects to improve 
wildlife habitat, woodland harvest, and 
nonprimitive recreation. Area B is geo¬ 
graphically congruent with the Arizona 
lands released along the east boundary 
of the Cottonwood Point Wilderness. Area 
C is critical to meeting the water sup¬ 
ply and recreation needs of the communi¬ 
ties of Hildale and Colorado City. Area 
D includes the developed springs, water 
rights, and right-of-way associated with 
the natural springline below the rim of 
the Canaan Mountain and is critical to 
meeting the water supply needs of the 
private Canaan Ranch northwest of 
Hildale. 
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3. CRITERIA CONSIDERED IN DEVELOPING THE 
WILDERNESS RECOMMENDATION 

Wilderness Characteristics 

A. Naturalness 

Naturalness is defined as an attribute 
in which the evidence of man is substan¬ 
tially unnoticeable to the average visi¬ 
tor and where minor imprints of man 
exhibit no cumulative impact that is 
substantially noticeable. Canaan Moun¬ 
tain is the largest undisturbed plateau 
top or tableland remaining in southwest¬ 
ern Utah. It possesses a quality of 
remoteness and naturalness not found 
elsewhere in the immediate region. The 
WSA is in a natural condition with minor 
exceptions. Imprints of past human ac¬ 
tivity include vehicular tracks on Ca¬ 
naan Mountain and in the main channel of 
Cottonwood Canyon, a house trailer, 
fences, several spring developments, 
reservoirs, 4 miles of ways, and rem¬ 
nants of a sawmill operation. These 
imprints combined affect 470 acres, or 
about 1 percent of the WSA. A baseball 
field with access road, wooden booths, 
and restrooms are on a Recreation and 
Public Purposes Act lease that has been 
cherry-stemmed from the WSA. Approxi¬ 
mately 2 acres of disturbance resulting 
from feasibility and archaeological 
studies for the once proposed South 
Creek Reservoir have been rehabilitated. 

B. Solitude 

The WSA affords outstanding opportuni¬ 
ties for solitude on 37,000 acres, 78 
percent of the study area, due to topo¬ 
graphic screening and, in some loca¬ 
tions, a combination of topographic and 
vegetative screening. All of the portion 
recommended for wilderness designation 
easily meets the criteria for outstand¬ 
ing opportunities for solitude. 

The summit of Canaan Mountain is a 
large, rough sandstone area that gives 
the visitor a feeling of isolation. 
Slotted walls of the Vermilion Cliffs 
and talus slopes at the base of the 
cliffs also provide for solitude. Sever¬ 
al deep, narrow and thickly vegetated 
canyons that penetrate the plateau pro¬ 
vide seclusion. Although the sights and 
sounds of human activity can be observed 
from some of the rims, an "island in the 

sky" perception diminishes their dis¬ 
traction. 

The remaining 10,170 acres of the WSA, 
all of which are in the 13,370 acre area 
not recommended for wilderness, lack 
such outstanding opportunities for soli¬ 
tude. 

C. Primitive and Unconfined Recreation 

About 28,000 acres, or 59 percent of the 
WSA, provide outstanding opportunities 
for hiking, backpacking, horseback rid¬ 
ing, rock climbing, photography, bird 
watching, and sightseeing. All of the 
outstanding opportunities for primitive 
recreation are within the portion recom¬ 
mended for wilderness and constitute 
about 83 percent of the recommended 
area. 

Areas suitable for backpacking are the 
most extensive, but backpacking is nev¬ 
ertheless limited to canyon and plateau 
top areas because of the rugged terrain. 
Cottonwood Canyon in the Cottonwood 
Point Wilderness is a major access to 
the plateau tops of the southeastern 
portion of the WSA. Horseback riding is 
more limited because some locations are 
passable only on foot. 

9 

Scenic quality is considered to be out¬ 
standing throughout the WSA, and is a 
main objective of hiking. About 36,000 
acres exhibit exceptional scenic fea¬ 
tures. Among the scenic features that 
make the WSA outstanding are the Vermil¬ 
ion Cliffs and fractured, towering 
cliffs of Canaan Mountain; large expans¬ 
es of slickrock; waterfalls; abrupt rock 
rims with superb views of Zion National 
Park and the Arizona strip south of the 
WSA; and sandy sagebrush parks with 
scattered groves of ponderosa pine and 
aspen. 

D. Special Features 

Scenery similar to that of Zion National 
Park and Cottonwood Point Wilderness is 
a significant characteristic of the WSA. 
An important difference, however, is 
that the summit of Canaan Mountain is an 
essentially intact expanse, unlike the 
smaller, separated plateau remnants in 
Zion National Park. There are waterfalls 
on perennial streams in deep, narrow 
canyons. The edges of Canaan Mountain 
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are finger-like projections that fall 
away abruptly; in the vicinity of The 
Pines, the rim of Canaan Mountain is a 
spectacular 1,400-foot wall. 

A lumbering operation that existed on 
Canaan Mountain from 1915 to 1928 has 
significant local historical value. A 
windlass and pulley system on the south 
edge of the mountain was used to lift 
men, equipment, and supplies 2,000 feet 
to the top of Canaan Mountain. As many 
as 25 men were employed. Logs as large 
as 4 feet in diameter were harvested, 
and several million board feet of lumber 
may have been cut and removed. The oper¬ 
ation extended only 2 to 3 miles from 
the sawmill because of the difficulty of 
access from one area on the Mountain to 
another and because of the primitive 
means of transport. The logging opera¬ 
tion ceased in 1928 with the removal of 
the sawmill. Deteriorating portions of 
the cable and windlass and a few sawed 
slabs, a small building, and some ma¬ 
chinery parts remain as evidence of the 
operation. 

No threatened or endangered plant spe¬ 
cies are known to grow in the WSA, but 
four Fish and Wildlife Service (FWS) 
candidate threatened or endangered plant 
species, may grow in the WSA. These are 
Asplenium andrewsii, Eriqeron sionis, 
Heterotheca ionesii, and Sphaeromeria 
ruthiae. The known and projected habitat 
of these special status species extends 
beyond the WSA. 

The endangered bald eagle and peregrine 
falcon may occasionally visit the WSA; 
both species have been sighted in the 
vicinity. Nesting sites of the sensitive 
prairie falcon and golden eagle have 
been reported in the WSA. The WSA has 
populations of cougar and bobcat, and 
the habitat could support desert bighorn 
sheep. 

Other sensitive and FWS candidate 
threatened or endangered animal species, 
that may inhabit the WSA include 
Merriam's kangaroo rat. Virgin River 
montane vole, ferruginous hawk, 
Swainson's hawk, southern spotted owl, 
long-billed curlew, mountain plover, 
western snowy plover, western yellow¬ 
billed cuckoo, Arizona Bell's vireo, 
white-faced ibis, and Great Basin 
silverspot butterfly. Refer to Appendix 

4 and the Affected Environment, Vegeta¬ 
tion and Wildlife Including Special 
Status Species sections of the Utah BLM 
Statewide Wilderness EIS for additional 
information. 

Diversity in the National Wilderness 
Preservation System (NWPS) 

A. Expanding the Diversity of Natural 
Systems and Features as Represented by 
Ecosystems 

Wilderness designation of this WSA would 
not add a combination of potential natu¬ 
ral vegetation (PNV) ecosystems not 
presently represented in Utah or in the 
NWPS. PNV is the vegetation that would 
develop to climax in an area if not dis¬ 
turbed by human interference. The WSA is 
in the Colorado Plateau Province/Ecore- 
gion. The PNV in the WSA is entirely 
juniper-pinyon woodland (47,170 acres), 
a type which is represented nationally 
in the NWPS and in BLM study areas both 
in and outside of Utah, but is repre¬ 
sented in the NWPS in Utah in only one 
wilderness (Box-Death Hollow in the 
Dixie National Forest). It also is the 
PNV type for the contiguous Cottonwood 
Point Wilderness in Arizona. 

This information is summarized in Table 
2, from data compiled in December 1989. 

B. Assessing the Opportunities for Soli¬ 
tude or Primitive Recreation within a 
Days Driving Time (5 Hours) of Major 
Population Centers 

The WSA is within a 5-hour drive of Las 
Vegas, Nevada. Table 3 shows the number 
and acreage of designated wilderness 
areas and of other BLM study areas with¬ 
in a 5-hour drive of this population 
center. 

C. Balancing the Geographic Distribution 
of Wilderness Areas 

The Canaan Mountain WSA would not con¬ 
tribute significantly to balancing the 
geographic distribution of wilderness 
areas within the NWPS. 

As of January, 1987, the NWPS included 
65 wilderness areas comprising 2,898,792 
acres in Utah, Arizona, and Nevada. 
Twelve designated wilderness areas are 
within 100 miles of the WSA. 
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TABLE 2 
ECOSYSTEM REPRESENTATION 

- NWPS AREAS OTHER BLM STUDIES 

BAILEY-KUCHLER CLASSIFICATION (PNV) AREAS ACRES AREAS ACRES 

NATIONWIDE (COLORADO PLATEAU PROVINCE) 

Juniper-Pinyon Woodland 11 1,401,745 84 2,095,935 

UTAH (COLORADO PLATEAU PROVINCE) • 

Juniper-Pinyon Woodland 1 26,000 53 1,659,028 

Source: BLM File Data. 

TABLE 3 
WILDERNESS OPPORTUNITIES FOR RESIDENTS OF MAJOR POPULATION CENTERS 

NWPS AREAS OTHER BLM STUDIES 

POPULATION CENTERS AREAS ACRES AREA ACRES 

Las Vegas, Nevada 38 3,131,130 55 2,176,498 

Source: BLM File Data. 

In a clockwise direction beginning to 
the north are the 7,000-acre Ashdown 
Gorge Wilderness (Forest Service [FS]), 
the 26,000-acre Box-Death Hollow Wilder¬ 
ness (FS), the 112,000-acre Paria Can¬ 
yon-Vermilion Cliffs Wilderness (BLM), 
the 6,860-acre Cottonwood Point Wilder¬ 
ness (BLM), the 70,500-acre Kanab Creek 
Wilderness (FS and BLM units), the 
40,600-acre Saddle Mountain Wilderness 
(FS), the 7,880-acre Mt. Trumbull Wil¬ 
derness (BLM), the 14,650-acre Mt. Logan 
Wilderness (BLM), the 18,630-acre Beaver 
Dam Mountains Wilderness (BLM), the 
87,900-acre Paiute Wilderness (BLM), the 
37,300-acre Grand Wash Cliffs Wilderness 
(BLM), and the 50,000-acre Pine Valley 
Mountain Wilderness (FS). 

Manageability (The area must be capable 
of being managed effectively to preserve 
its wilderness character.) 

All of the WSA can be effectively man¬ 
aged to preserve values now present in 
the area. In the area recommended for 
wilderness up to 2 acres would be dis¬ 
turbed by construction of a livestock 
trail and three spring developments, but 

these developments would be designed and 
installed consistent with standards for 
wilderness protection. No additional 
rangeland, wildlife habitat, watershed 
projects, or other developments are 
planned in the area that would be desig¬ 
nated. There are 71 existing mining 
claims in the portion of the WSA recom¬ 
mended as wilderness, but exploration or 
development are not projected in the 
foreseeable future. There also are 920 
acres of post-FLPMA oil and gas leases. 
These leases are subject to the non¬ 
impairment stipulation and would not be 
allowed to impair wilderness quality. 

Continuation of livestock grazing and 
maintenance of rangeland facilities as 
presently practiced would not signifi¬ 
cantly affect wilderness management. 
There are no other valid rights inside 
the recommended area that would threaten 
wilderness characteristics. 

There are 3,249 acres in six sections of 
State land scattered throughout the WSA. 
Provision of reasonable access to these 
lands could reduce wilderness values and 
complicate wilderness management. 
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However, the need to access these lands 
for development is not expected in the 
foreseeable future. 

The portion of the WSA not recommended 
for wilderness also could be managed for 
wilderness. There are mining claims and 
mineral leases in this portion of the 
WSA, but development is not expected in 
the foreseeable future. There are four 
rights-of-way for water pipelines and a 
canal, but maintenance would not reduce 
the wilderness quality of the area as a 
whole. Use of this part of the WSA would 
be administratively more difficult for 
BLM to manage than the recommended area 
because this part of the WSA is around 
the fringes of the unit and is more 
accessible to the public, including the 
adjacent communities. 

Energy and Mineral Resource Values 

The U.S. Geological Survey (USGS) and 
the U.S. Bureau of Mines (USBM) prepared 
a mineral assessment report on 32,800 
acres in the Canaan Mountain WSA (USGS 
Bulletin 1746-A, R.E. Van Loenen, et 
al., 1988). The area that was investi¬ 
gated corresponds with the portion of 
the WSA that is recommended for wilder¬ 
ness. The area was evaluated in 1985 and 
1986. 

The report indicates that no identified 
mineral resources occur in the area that 
was studied. The mineral and energy 
potential for oil and gas is moderate, 
and is low for undiscovered copper, 
gold, lead, silver, zinc, manganese, 
uranium, coal, and geothermal energy. 
Sand, gravel, and clay in the Canaan 
Mountain WSA have no unique qualities 
that make them more valuable than the 
large quantities of similar materials in 
surrounding areas. 

Impacts on Resources 

The comparative impact table (Table 4) 
summarizes the effects on pertinent 
resources for alternatives considered 
including designation or nondesignation 
of the area as wilderness. 

Local Social and Economic Considerations 

Social and economic factors were not 
considered to be significant issues in 
the EIS. 

Summary of WSA-Specific Public Comments 

Public involvement has occurred through¬ 
out the wilderness review process. Com¬ 
ments received during the early stages 
of the EIS preparation were used to 
develop significant study issues and 
alternatives for the ultimate management 
of the WSA. 

During formal public review of the Draft 
EIS, a total of 91 inputs specifically 
addressing this WSA were received from 
100 commenters, including oral state¬ 
ments received at 17 public hearings on 
the EIS. Each letter or oral testimony 
was considered to be one input. Dupli¬ 
cate letters or oral statements by the 
same commenter were not counted as addi¬ 
tional inputs or signatures. Each indi¬ 
vidual was credited with one signature 
or testimony regardless of the number of 
inputs. 

In general, 82 commenters supported 
wilderness designation for part or all 
of the WSA, while 12 commenters were 
opposed. Six commenters addressed the 
relative merits of the EIS, but took no 
formal position on wilderness. 

Those favoring wilderness commented on 
special features of the WSA. The majori¬ 
ty of those commenting in favor of wil¬ 
derness were from outside the state, but 
there were nearly as many from urban 
Utah. Of particular concern was the need 
to protect wilderness values and to 
complement potential wilderness in adja¬ 
cent Zion National Park. 

Those opposing wilderness were concerned 
that wilderness would preclude water use 
and control and felt that the WSA lacks 
outstanding opportunities for primitive 
recreation and solitude. Most of the 
commenters were from rural Utah, but two 
were from outside the state. 

Two Federal agencies, the NPS and the 
USBM commented on the Draft EIS. The NPS 
stated that either the all wilderness or 
partial wilderness alternatives would be 
compatible with Zion National Park man¬ 
agement. The NPS noted that the all 
wilderness alternative would enhance and 
protect wilderness opportunities in the 
Transview Mountain area in the National 
Park by limiting possible ORV access. 
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The USBM noted that the BLM's Final EIS portunities for solitude or primitive 
should include the findings of the USGS recreation. 
and USBM mineral investigations and 
those findings would be available in 
November 1989. These findings have been 
incorporated into the Final EIS and 
study report. 

No comment letters were received on the 
Final EIS. 

There are five sections (3,249 acres) of 
State land and one section (640 acres) 
of split-estate land with Federal sur¬ 
face and State minerals in the WSA. In 
commenting on the Draft EIS, the State 
of Utah expressed general opposition to 
wilderness designation but did not take 
a definite position regarding wilderness 
designation of the WSA. The State noted 
that the high quality wilderness values 
are all retained in the partial wilder¬ 
ness alternative. Wilderness management 
of the Canaan Mountain WSA would comple¬ 
ment and enhance wilderness values in 
the adjacent Zion National Park and 
Cottonwood Point Wilderness. The State 
believes that the alternative eliminates 
most conflicts and that negative impacts 
are low. The State cites potential con¬ 
flicts with an uranium resource. The 
State noted that oil company reports 
indicate moderate potential for economic 
accumulations of hydrocarbon reservoirs 
and that the Town of Hildale receives 
some of its public water supply from the 
WSA. 

The Canaan Mountain WSA is in Washington 
and Kane Counties. The Washington County 
Master Plan identifies the WSA as an 
open space zone. The Kane County Master 
Plan supports the total concept of mul¬ 
tiple use of lands and rejects wilder¬ 
ness as an exclusionary recreational 
form that cannot be used by the average 
recreation visitor. Both County Commis¬ 
sions have indicated that they do not 
support wilderness designation for this 
WSA and have endorsed the Consolidated 
Local Government Response to Wilderness 
that opposes wilderness designation of 
BLM lands in Utah. In commenting on the 
Draft EIS, the Counties stated that this 
WSA includes important sources of culi¬ 
nary water and that wilderness designa¬ 
tion would impede water developments. In 
their opinion, significant portions of 
the WSA do not provide outstanding op- 
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MOQUITH MOUNTAIN WILDERNESS STUDY AREA 

1. THE STUDY AREA: 14,830 acres 

The Moquith Mountain Wilderness Study 
Area (WSA) (UT-040-217) is in southwest¬ 
ern Kane County just north of the Arizo¬ 
na state line and about 4 miles west of 
Kanab, Utah (population 2,148). The WSA 
includes 14,830 acres of public land 
administered by the Bureau of Land Man¬ 
agement (BLM). Within the boundaries of 
the WSA are, 680 acres of State land, 
including 40 acres of private land with 
State-owned mineral rights (see Table 
1). No split-estate lands (Federal sur¬ 
face ownership with non-Federal mineral 
ownership) are in the study area. The 
Coral Pink Sand Dunes State Park borders 
most of the WSA on the west, the Kaibab 
Indian Reservation in Arizona borders 
the WSA for 5.25 miles on the south, and 
roads and non-Federal lands border the 
unit on the north and east (see Map). 

Five distinct landforms comprise the 
WSA. In the central part are the Vermil¬ 
ion Cliffs, a "step" in the Grand Stair¬ 
case, the southern end of the High Pla¬ 
teaus of Utah Section of the Colorado 
Plateau Physiographic Province. The 
north side of the Vermilion Cliffs ter¬ 
race includes a portion of the Coral 
Pink Sand Dunes and an escarpment above 
the dunes. Several canyons cut into the 
WSA. The upper part of the study area is 
a rocky tableland covered with pinyon- 
juniper woodland. Elevations range from 
5,000 feet in the southeast, at the foot 
of the cliffs, to 7,000 feet on Moquith 
Mountain in the southwest corner of the 
WSA. 

The WSA was studied under Section 603 of 
the Federal Land Policy and Management 
Act (FLPMA) and was included in the Utah 

TABLE 1 
LAND STATUS AND ACREAGE SUMMARY IN THE STUDY AREA 

WITHIN WILDERNESS STUDY AREA ACRES 

BLM (surface and subsurface) 14,830 

Split-Estate (BLM surface only) 0 

In-holdings (State, Private) 680 

Total 15,510 

WITHIN THE RECOMMENDED WILDERNESS BOUNDARY 

BLM (within WSA) 0 

BLM (outside WSA) 0 

Split-Estate (within WSA) 0 

Split-Estate (outside WSA) 0 

Total BLM land recommended for wilderness 0 

In-holdings (State, private) 0 

WITHIN THE AREA NOT RECOMMENDED FOR WILDERNESS 

BLM 14,830 

Split-Estate 0 

Total BLM land not recommended for wilderness 14,830 

In-holdings (State, Private) 680 

Source: BLM File Data 
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MOQUITH MOUNTAIN WILDERNESS STUDY AREA 

BLM Statewide Wilderness Environmental 
Impact Statement (EIS) finalized in 
November 1990. Two alternatives were 
analyzed in the EIS: a no wilderness (no 
action) alternative which is the recom¬ 
mendation in this report, and an all 
wilderness alternative. 

2. RECOMMENDATION AND RATIONALE: 
0 acres 
(recommended for wilderness) 
14,830 acres 
(recommended for nonwilderness) 

The recommendation for this WSA is to 
release the entire area for uses other 
than wilderness. Designation of the 
entire area as wilderness is considered 
to be the environmentally preferable 
alternative as it would result in the 
least change from the natural environ¬ 
ment over the long term. The alternative 
selected, however would be implemented 
in a manner which would utilize all 
practical means to avoid or minimize 
environmental impacts. 

Essentially all of the WSA is natural 
and includes special features. More than 
half of the area has outstanding oppor¬ 
tunities for solitude, and almost half 
has outstanding opportunities for primi¬ 
tive and unconfined recreation. However, 
nonprimitive recreational uses and users 
frequently overflow into the WSA from 
the adjacent Coral Pink Sand Dunes State 
Park. The need to accommodate what has 
become established use associated with 
developed facilities and vehicle recre¬ 
ation, including off-highway vehicle 
(OHV) use, outweighs the wilderness 
values present in the WSA. Current ve¬ 
hicular recreational use is estimated at 
5,700 visitor days annually, compared 
with about 300 visitor days attributed 
to nonvehicular recreation. Sights and 
sounds of vehicle activities in the 
adjacent State Park detract from soli¬ 
tude in portions of the WSA. 

3. CRITERIA CONSIDERED IN DEVELOPING THE 
WILDERNESS RECOMMENDATION 

Wilderness Characteristics 

A. Naturalness 

Naturalness is defined as an attribute 
in which the evidence of man is substan¬ 

tially unnoticeable to the average visi¬ 
tor and where minor imprints of man 
exhibit no cumulative impact that is 
substantially noticeable. Approximately 

14,760 acres (99.5 percent) of the WSA 
are in a natural condition. Although the 
visible evidence of man is found on only 
a very small total acreage of the WSA, 
individual imprints can be encountered 
throughout much of this relatively small 
WSA. The effect is to reduce the overall 
quality of the naturalness attribute. In 
certain of the more remote and scenic 
canyon systems such as Water Canyon, the 
naturalness characteristic is of very 
high quality. There are substantially 
noticeable imprints on a 70-acre flat in 
the northwest part of the WSA adjacent 
to Coral Pink Sand Dunes State Park. The 
imprints consist of trails and distur¬ 
bance caused by camping associated with 
recreation in the State Park and have 
probably been occurring since the 1960s. 
A water well with associated reservoir, 
access road, and trail have been in the 
same area since 1976. Construction of a 
culinary water line, including cutting 
down several trees and leaving the 
stumps, disturbed a small portion of the 
WSA. Altogether these disturbances com¬ 
prise about 70 acres (0.5 percent of the 
WSA) . 

B. Solitude 

Approximately 8,800 acres, 59 percent of 
the WSA, contain outstanding opportuni¬ 
ties for solitude. Areas that provide 
solitude include the 1,500 acres of 
Coral Pink Sand Dunes within the WSA; 
short steep canyons in the cliffs on the 
western side of Moquith Mountain above 
the Coral Pink Sand Dunes; and the sum¬ 
mit of Moquith Mountain where isolation, 
sandstone outcroppings, and ponderosa 
pines provide screening. The areas are 
dispersed throughout the WSA, but in 
general, the southern portion and parts 
of the eastern segment of the WSA pro¬ 
vide solitude. 

The remaining 6,030 acres of the study 
area do not contain outstanding opportu¬ 
nities for solitude. Vehicles can be 
seen and heard in the northern parts of 
the WSA, and sights and sounds from the 
sand dunes in the State Park detract 
from solitude in the northwest. 
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MOQUITH MOUNTAIN WILDERNESS STUDY AREA 

C. Primitive and Unconfined Recreation 

Opportunities are outstanding for hik¬ 
ing, backpacking, horseback riding, 
hunting, photography, and sightseeing on 
7,300 acres, or 49 percent of the WSA. 
Some activities, such as horseback rid¬ 
ing and visiting archaeological fea¬ 
tures, are limited by terrain or by 
location. Opportunities for other activ¬ 
ities, such as photography and hiking, 
are available virtually throughout the 
study area, hampered only by sheer 
cliffs and the possible difficulty of 
traversing the sand dunes. Backpacking 
opportunities are more limited because 
of the relatively small size of the WSA. 

Criteria for outstanding opportunities 
for primitive recreation are not met on 
7,530 acres or about 51 percent of the 
WSA. 

D. Special Features 

About 7,300 acres in the WSA are of 
outstanding scenic quality. In addition, 
there are perennial streams, hanging 
gardens, isolated stands of Ponderosa 
pine and aspen, large alcoves, shifting 
sand dunes, and prehistoric sites, in¬ 
cluding the South Fork Indian Canyon 
Pictograph. As well as providing oppor¬ 
tunities for photography, the diverse 
features of the WSA are relatively ac¬ 
cessible, have scientific value, and the 
potential for environmental education 
and natural history interpretation. 

A threatened plant species, Asclepias 
welshii, that grows in active sand dune 
areas in association with sagebrush, 
juniper, and Ponderosa pine, is found in 
the northwest part of the WSA. Astraga¬ 
lus ampullaris, a U.S. Fish and Wildlife 
Service (FWS) Category 2 candidate spe¬ 
cies, which is a species that may become 
listed as threatened or endangered pend¬ 
ing more information, may also be found 
in the WSA, as it is known to occur in 
the vicinity. 

The endangered bald eagle and peregrine 
falcon may occasionally visit the WSA, 
but neither species is believed to nest 
in the study area. Other FWS candidate 

species which may inhabit the WSA in¬ 
clude ferruginous hawk, Swainson's hawk, 
southern spotted owl, long-billed cur¬ 
lew, western snowy plover, western yel¬ 
low-billed cuckoo, white-faced ibis, 
Coral Pink Sand Dunes tiger beetle, and 
Great Basin silverspot butterfly. The 
Utah Division of Wildlife Resources 
lists roadrunners, Lewis woodpeckers, 
and fox sparrows as sensitive species. 
All of these species inhabit the WSA. 

Diversity in the National Wilderness 
Preservation System (NWPS1 

A. Expanding the Diversity of Natural 
Systems and Features as Represented by 
Ecosystems 

Wilderness designation of this WSA would 
not add a combination of ecosystems not 
presently represented in Utah or in the 
NWPS. Potential natural vegetation (PNV) 
is vegetation that would develop to a 
climax state if an area remains undis¬ 
turbed by human interference. The WSA is 
in the Colorado Plateau Province/Eco- 
region. The PNV type in the WSA is juni- 
per-pinyon woodland which is represented 
nationally in the NWPS and is well rep¬ 
resented in BLM study areas both in and 
outside of Utah. This information is 
summarized in Table 2, from data com¬ 
piled in February 1989 and from BLM 
files. 

B. Assessing the Opportunities for Soli- 
tude or Primitive Recreation within a 
Davs Driving Time (5 Hours) of Maior 
Population Centers 

The WSA is within a 5-hour drive of 
Provo-Orem, Utah, and Las Vegas, Nevada. 
Table 3 shows the number and acreage of 
designated wilderness areas and of other 
BLM study areas within a 5-hour drive of 
these population centers. 

C. Balancing the Geographic Distribution 
of Wilderness Areas 

Designation of the Moquith Mountain WSA 
would not contribute significantly to 
balancing the geographic distribution of 
wilderness areas within the NWPS. 
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TABLE 2 
ECOSYSTEM REPRESENTATION 

NWPS AREAS OTHER BLM STUDIES 

BAILEY-KUCHLER CLASSIFICATION (PNV) AREAS ACRES AREAS ACRES 

NATIONWIDE (COLORADO PLATEAU PROVINCE) 

Juniper-Pinyon Woodland 10 1,393,647 84 2,128,275 

UTAH (COLORADO PLATEAU PROVINCE) 

Juniper-Pinyon Woodland 1 26,000 53 1,691,368 

Source: BLM File Data. 

TABLE 3 
WILDERNESS OPPORTUNITIES FOR RESIDENTS OF MAJOR POPULATION CENTERS 

NWPS AREAS OTHER BLM STUDIES 

POPULATION CENTERS AREAS ACRES AREA ACRES 

Las Vegas, Nevada 38 3,132,130 54 2,129,328 

Provo-Orem 11 721,793 90 2,772,038 

Source: BLM File Data. 

As of January, 1987, the NWPS included 

65 wilderness areas comprising 2,898,792 

acres in Utah, Arizona, and Nevada. 

Twelve designated wilderness areas are 

within 100 miles of the WSA. In a clock¬ 

wise direction beginning to the north, 

are the 7,000-acre Ashdown Gorge Wilder¬ 

ness (Forest Service [FS]), the 26,000- 

acre Box-Death Hollow Wilderness (FS), 

the 112,000-acre Paria Canyon-Vermilion 

Cliffs Wilderness (BLM), the 6,860-acre 

Cottonwood Point Wilderness (BLM), the 

70,500-acre Kanab Creek Wilderness (FS 

and BLM units), the 40,600-acre Saddle 

Mountain Wilderness (FS), the 7,880-acre 

Mt. Trumbull Wilderness (BLM), the 

14,650-acre Mt. Logan Wilderness (BLM), 

the 18,630-acre Beaver Dam Mountains 

Wilderness (BLM), the 87,900-acre Paiute 

Wilderness (BLM), the 37,300-acre Grand 

Wash Cliffs Wilderness (BLM), and the 

50,000-acre Pine Valley Mountain Wilder¬ 

ness (FS) . 

Portions of the WSA such as Water Canyon 

could be effectively managed as wilder¬ 

ness. In other areas such as the Coral 

Pink Sand Dunes, effective management 

would be difficult. It would be neces¬ 

sary to prevent the increasing recre¬ 

ational demand in the adjacent Coral 

Pink Sand Dunes State Park from affect¬ 

ing about 3,200 acres in the northwest¬ 

ern part of the study area. The terrain 

changes little and the boundary of the 

WSA is indistinct to sand dune visitors 

in this area. 

Livestock grazing and maintenance of 

existing facilities would continue and 

would not significantly reduce wilder¬ 

ness values. Maintenance of an existing 

water line to Fredonia, Arizona also 

would not unduly affect wilderness val¬ 

ues or management. 

There are no mineral leases or mining 

claims in the WSA to interfere with 

wilderness management. There are 680 

acres of in-held lands, but the need for 

access is not expected in the foresee¬ 

able future. 

Manageability (The area must be capable 

of being managed effectively to preserve 

its wilderness character.) 
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Energy and Mineral Resource Values 

Because the WSA is not recommended for 

wilderness designation, the U.S. Geolog¬ 

ical Survey (USGS) and -the U.S. Bureau 

of Mines (USBM) did not prepare a miner¬ 

al assessment report for the area. Ac¬ 

cording to BLM geologists, the mineral 

and energy potential for oil and gas and 

uranium is moderate, but is low for all 

metals, geothermal sources, and undis¬ 

covered coal. Deposits of stream gravel 

and other loose rocks are present within 

the WSA, but these deposits are not 

economically significant because ample 

supplies of similar materials exist 

elsewhere. 

Impacts on Resources 

The comparative impact table (Table 4) 

summarizes the effects on pertinent 

resources for alternatives considered 

including designation or nondesignation 

of the area as wilderness. 

Local Social and Economic Considerations 

Social and economic factors were not 

considered to be significant issues in 

the EIS. 

Summary of WSA-Specific Public Comments 

Public involvement has occurred through¬ 

out the wilderness review process. Com¬ 

ments received during the early stages 

of the EIS preparation were used to 

develop significant study issues and 

alternatives for the ultimate management 

of the WSA. 

During formal public review of the Draft 

EIS, a total of 42 inputs specifically 

addressing this WSA were received from 

55 commenters, including oral statements 

received at 17 public hearings on the 

EIS. Each letter or oral testimony was 

considered to be one input. Duplicate 

letters or oral statements by the same 

commenter were not counted as additional 

inputs or signatures. Each individual 

was credited with one signature or tes¬ 

timony regardless of the number of in¬ 

puts. 

In general, 41 commenters supported 

wilderness designation for part or all 

of the WSA, while 11 commenters were 

opposed. Three commenters addressed the 

relative merits of the EIS, but took no 

formal position on wilderness designa¬ 

tion. 

Those favoring wilderness commented on 

special features in the WSA. Those com¬ 

menting in favor of wilderness were from 

outside the state. Of particular concern 

was the need to protect wilderness val¬ 

ues from off road vehicle use. 

Those opposing wilderness were concerned 

that wilderness would harm local econo¬ 

my. All but two commenters, who were 

from outside Utah, were from rural Utah. 

One Federal agency, the Environmental 

Protection Agency (EPA), commented on 

the Draft EIS. The EPA took no formal 

position on wilderness designation but 

suggested that additional consideration 

be given to off-road vehicle controls in 

the Moquith Mountain WSA as deemed ap¬ 

propriate by BLM. 

No comment letters were received on the 

Final EIS. 

There is one section (680 acres) of 

State land in the WSA. In commenting on 

the Draft EIS, the State of Utah ex¬ 

pressed general opposition to wilderness 

designation but did not take a definite 

position regarding wilderness designa¬ 

tion of the WSA. The State considers the 

WSA to have low-quality wilderness val¬ 

ues and moderately high conflicts. The 

conflicts are associated with water and 

nonwilderness recreational developments 

planned for areas within and adjacent to 

the WSA. The State noted that Fredonia, 

Arizona uses water from the WSA for 

culinary purposes. 

The Kane County Commission is opposed to 

wilderness designation of the Moquith 

Mountain WSA. In commenting on the Draft 

EIS the County Commission expressed 

support for BLM's No Action/No Wilder¬ 

ness proposal. The Kane County Master 

Plan rejects wilderness as an exclu¬ 

sionary recreational form that cannot be 

used by the average recreational visi¬ 

tor. 
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THE BLUES WILDERNESS STUDY AREA 

1. THE STUDY AREA; 19,030 acres 

The Blues Wilderness Study Area (WSA) 
(UT-040-268) is in southern Garfield 
County, about 5 miles northeast of Hen- 
rieville, Utah (population 167). The WSA 
is 6 miles from north to south and 11 
miles wide, from east to west, along the 
northern boundary (see Map). It includes 
19,030 acres of public land administered 
by the Bureau of Land management (BLM). 
One section (640 acres) of State land, 
but no private or split-estate lands are 
inheld within the WSA (see Table 1). 
Bryce Canyon National Park is about 10 
to 15 miles west of the WSA. The WSA is 
bordered by the Dixie National Forest on 
the north and east for about 10.5 miles, 
by State Highway 12 and a powerline on 
the southeast for about 10 miles, and by 
roads, ways, and non-Federal land on the 
south and west (see Map). 

Mud Spring Canyon WSA (UT-040-077) is 
adjacent to the southeast, separated 
from The Blues WSA by State Highway 12. 

Elevation ranges from 6,400 feet at the 
western edge of the WSA to 8,200 feet 
near the National Forest boundary, on 
the northwest. Cliffs, hills, and the 
blue-gray shale badlands for which the 
WSA is named, characterize the study 
area. The dominant vegetation is pinyon- 
juniper woodland with a sparse under¬ 
story. 

The WSA was studied under Section 603 of 
the Federal Land Policy and Management 
Act (FLPMA) and was included in the Utah 
BLM Statewide Wilderness Environmental 
Impact Statement (EIS) finalized in 
November 1990. 

TABLE 1 
LAND STATUS AND ACREAGE SUMMARY IN THE STUDY AREA 

WITHIN THE WSA ACRES 

BLM (surface and subsurface) 19,030 

Split-Estate (BLM surface only) 0 

In-holdings (State, Private) 640 

Total 19,030 

WITHIN THE RECOMMENDED WILDERNESS BOUNDARY 

BLM (within the WSA) 0 

BLM (outside the WSA) 0 

Split-Estate (within the WSA) 0 

Split-Estate (outside the WSA) 0 

Total BLM land recommended for wilderness 0 

In-holdings (State, private) 0 

WITHIN THE AREA NOT RECOMMENDED FOR WILDERNESS 

BLM 19,030 

Split-Estate 0 

Total BLM land not recommended for wilderness 19,030 

In-holdings (State, Private) 640 

Source: BLM File Data 
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Two alternatives were analyzed in the 
EIS: a no wilderness (no action) alter¬ 
native, which is the recommendation in 
this report, and an all wilderness 
alternative. 

2. RECOMMENDATION AND RATIONALE; 
0 acres 

(recommended for wilderness) 
19,030 acres 
(recommended for nonwilderness) 

The recommendation for this WSA is to 
release the entire area for uses other 
than wilderness. Designation of the 
entire area as wilderness is considered 
to be the environmentally preferable 
alternative as it would result in the 
least change from the natural environ¬ 
ment over the long term. The alternative 
selected, however, would be implemented 
in a manner which would utilize all 
practical means to avoid or minimize 
adverse environmental impacts. 

BLM believes that the long-term poten¬ 
tial for coal development outweighs the 
wilderness values of the WSA. The WSA 
contains an estimated 270 million tons 
of coal, about half of which could be 
recovered by underground mining. Some 
potential also exists for the discovery 
of small amounts of oil and gas. 

Although exploration and development of 
coal and possibly of oil and gas is not 
expected in the short term, in view of 
the long term potential and the rela¬ 
tively low quality of wilderness values. 
The Blues should not be designated as 
wilderness. Wilderness designation would 
curtail mineral development. 

Under existing laws and regulations, all 
special status plant and animal species 
and cultural resources would be pro¬ 
tected. 

The Blues WSA does not include high 
scenic qualities and only 8 and 16 
percent of the study area include areas 
with outstanding opportunities for soli¬ 
tude and primitive recreation, respec¬ 
tively. 

Current nonmotorized recreational use is 
estimated to be only 10 visitor days 
annually. 

3. CRITERIA CONSIDERED IN DEVELOPING THE 
WILDERNESS RECOMMENDATION 

Wilderness Characteristics 

A. Naturalness 

Naturalness is defined as an attribute 
in which the evidence of man is substan¬ 
tially unnoticeable to the average visi¬ 
tor and where minor imprints of man ex¬ 
hibit no cumulative impact that is sub¬ 
stantially noticeable. The appearance of 
naturalness in the WSA is influenced by 
the proximity of the study area to the 
Table Cliffs plateau and amphitheater on 
the adjacent Dixie National Forest. Much 
of the badlands area is immediately 
below the pink escarpment of the Table 
Cliffs. West of Henderson Canyon, the 
cliffs and buttes are an extension of 
formations on the National Forest. The 
perception of naturalness gained by 
sightseers and hiking visitors to the 
WSA is that of WSA natural scenes ser¬ 
ving as foreground to and in combination 
with a larger natural area in the Table 
Cliffs region. The criteria for natural¬ 
ness are substantially met on more than 
99 percent of the WSA. The only imprints 
of human activity are about 5 miles of 
way and 4 miles of fence, affecting less 
than 1 percent of the study area. 

B. Solitude 

A total of about 1,600 acres (8 percent 
of the WSA) include scattered areas that 
provide outstanding opportunities for 
solitude. These areas are all small and 
are in the western portion of the WSA, 
in the northern part near the boundary 
with Dixie National Forest, a portion of 
the east side of Henderson Canyon, the 
central portion, and an area in the 
Blues badlands. 

The remaining 17,430 acres (92 percent) 
of the WSA do not provide opportunities 
for visitors to avoid the sights, 
sounds, and evidence of others. Sights 
and sounds of human activities are not 
generally present in or from most places 
in the WSA, however. An exception is on 
the elevated south rim of the Blues 
amphitheater, where sights and sounds of 
trucks on the steep grades of Highway 12 
and activities at a nearby oil docking 
facility could detract from the feeling 
of solitude. 
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C. Primitive and Unconfined Recreation 

Approximately 3,000 acres, or 16 per¬ 
cent, of the WSA include outstanding 
opportunities for primitive recreation. 
Diverse activities for which there are 
exceptional opportunities are hiking, 
backpacking, rock climbing, hunting, and 
sightseeing. 

Opportunities for hiking and hunting ex¬ 
ist throughout the WSA, and there are 
few if any parts of the WSA where these 
activities could not be pursued. Rock 
climbing, on the other hand, is limited 
to three sites on sheer sandstone 
cliffs, and the most interesting botani¬ 
cal sightseeing is limited to plant 
associations in The Blues badlands. 

Backpacking and geological sightseeing 
opportunities are in the same locations. 
Opportunities for backpacking exist be¬ 
cause the complete range of stratigraphy 
and variety of landforms in the WSA can¬ 
not be seen in a day's hike, for exam¬ 
ple. Some backpacking and geological 
sightseeing involve traversing parts of 
Dixie National Forest and the inheld 
State section. Excellent opportunities 
for exploration are also found in cer¬ 
tain remote and dissected parts of the 
WSA. 

The remaining 16,030 acres (84 percent 
of the WSA) do not exhibit outstanding 
opportunities for recreation. 

D. Special Features 

Peregrine falcons, an endangered spe¬ 
cies, may visit or inhabit the WSA. U.S. 
Fish and Wildlife Service (FWS) candi¬ 
date threatened or endangered animal 
species that may be found in the WSA 
include the ferruginous hawk, Swainson's 
hawk, southern spotted owl, long-billed 
curlew, white-faced ibis, and Great 
Basin Silverspot butterfly. The golden 
eagle, a BLM sensitive species, may also 
occur in the study area. 

One plant species which is eligible to 
be listed and that may grow in the WSA 
is Lepidium montanum var. stellae. 

FWS candidate plant species which may 
occur in the WSA are Lepidium montanum 
var. neeseae. Heterotheca ionesii, 
Coryphantha missouriensis var marstonii, 

and Psoralea pariensis. Xvlorhiza con- 
fertifolia. considered by some to be a 
sensitive species, may also grow in the 
WSA. The known and potential habitats 
for all these special status species 
extends beyond the WSA boundaries. 

Diversity in the National Wilderness 
Preservation System (NWPS) 

A. Expanding the Diversity of Natural 
Systems and Features as Represented by 
Ecosystems 

Wilderness designation of this WSA would 
not add a combination of potential natu¬ 
ral vegetation (PNV) ecosystems not 
presently represented in Utah or in the 
NWPS. PNV is the vegetation that would 
develop in an area if not disturbed by 
human activities. The WSA is in the 
Colorado Plateau Province/Ecoregion, and 
the PNV would be juniper-pinyon wood¬ 
land. Because of conditions in the WSA, 
however, juniper-pinyon woodland 
probably would never cover more than 40 
percent (7,600 acres) of the surface. 

Juniper-pinyon woodland PNV is repre¬ 
sented nationally in the NWPS, is well 
represented in BLM study areas both in 
and outside of Utah, and is represented 
in one wilderness, the Box-Death Hollow 
Wilderness in the Dixie National Forest 
in Utah. 

This information is summarized in Table 
2 from data compiled in December 1989. 

B. Assessing the Opportunities for Soli¬ 
tude or Primitive Recreation within a 
Days Driving Time (5 Hours) of Major 
Population Centers 

The WSA is within a 5-hour drive of the 
Provo-Orem, Utah, standard metropolitan 
statistical area. Table 3 summarizes the 
number and acreage of designated wilder¬ 
ness and other BLM study areas within a 
5-hour drive of this population center. 

C. Balancing the Geographic Distribution 
of Wilderness Areas 

The Blues WSA would not contribute sig¬ 
nificantly to balancing the geographic 
distribution of wilderness areas within 
the NWPS. As of January, 1987, the NWPS 
included 64 wilderness areas comprising 
2,834,115 acres in Utah and Arizona. 
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TABLE 2 
ECOSYSTEM REPRESENTATION 

NWPS AREAS OTHER BLM STUDIES 

BAILEY-KUCHLER CLASSIFICATION (PNV) AREAS ACRES AREAS ACRES 

NATIONWIDE (COLORADO PLATEAU PROVINCE) 

Juniper-Pinyon Woodland 11 1,401,745 84 2,124,168 

UTAH (COLORADO PLATEAU PROVINCE) 

Juniper-Pinyon Woodland 1 26,000 53 1,687,168 

Source: BLM File Data. 

TABLE 3 
WILDERNESS OPPORTUNITIES FOR RESIDENTS OF MAJOR POPULATION CENTERS 

NWPS AREAS OTHER BLM STUDIES 

POPULATION CENTERS AREAS ACRES AREAS ACRES 

Provo-Orem, Utah 11 721,793 90 2,767,838 

Source: BLM File Data. 

Twelve designated wilderness areas are 
within 100 miles of the WSA. In a clock¬ 
wise direction beginning to the north¬ 
east, are the 26,000-acre Box-Death Hol¬ 
low Wilderness (Forest Service [FS]), 
the 112,000-acre Paria Canyon-Vermilion 
Cliffs Wilderness (BLM), the 6,860-acre 
Cottonwood Point Wilderness (BLM), the 
70,500-acre Kanab Creek Wilderness (FS 
and BLM units), the 40,600-acre Saddle 
Mountain Wilderness (FS), the 7,880-acre 
Mt. Trumbull Wilderness (BLM), the 
14,650-acre Mt. Logan Wilderness (BLM), 
the 18,630-acre Beaver Dam Mountains 
Wilderness (BLM), the 87,900-acre Paiute. 
Wilderness (BLM), the 37,300-acre Grand 
Wash Cliffs Wilderness (BLM), the 7,000- 
acre Ashdown Gorge Wilderness, and the 
50,000-acre Pine Valley Mountain Wilder¬ 
ness (FS) . 

Manageability (The area must be capable 
of being effectively managed to preserve 
its wilderness character.) 

The Blues WSA could be effectively man¬ 
aged as wilderness. There are 70 acres 
of coal lease and 480 acres of oil and 
gas leases in the WSA, but it is expect¬ 

ed that these leases would expire and 
would not be renewed. There are no min¬ 
ing claims in the WSA and development of 
locatable minerals is not projected in 
the foreseeable future. 

Livestock grazing and maintenance of 4 
miles of fence would continue, and would 
not significantly affect the wilderness 
values of the WSA. There is one section 
(640 acres) of State land inheld in the 
WSA. Because of the known coal resources 
in the WSA, it is projected that about 1 
mile of new access road to the State 
land would be required through the area 
following wilderness designation. Addi¬ 
tionally, any coal mining operations on 
the State lands would reduce wilderness 
values on the adjacent wilderness. 

Energy and Mineral Resource Values 

Because the WSA is not recommended for 
wilderness designation, the U.S. Geo¬ 
logical Survey (USGS) and the U.S. Bur¬ 
eau of Mines (USBM) did not prepare a 
mineral assessment report for the area. 
According to BLM geologists, the poten¬ 
tial for coal resources is high. The WSA 
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is in the Kaiparowits Known Recoverable 
Coal Resource Area (KRCRA) . Up to 270 
million tons of coal, about half of 
which is recoverable by underground 
mining, are within the WSA at depths of 
1,000 to 3,000 feet beneath the surface. 
The coal is of moderate quality, with an 
average heat value of 11,683 Btu's and 
low sulfur content. 

Favorability that oil and gas resources 
are within the WSA is moderate for medi¬ 
um size deposits in the north-central 
part of the study area and for small 
deposits in the remainder of the WSA, 
but the degree of certainty that these 
exist is low. 

The potential for recoverable deposits 
of metallic minerals is low. Small de¬ 
posits of stream gravel and other loose 
rock in the WSA are usable in construc¬ 
tion but are not economically signifi¬ 
cant because of ample supplies of simi¬ 
lar materials elsewhere in the vicinity. 

Impacts on Resources 

The comparative impact table (Table 4) 
summarizes the effects on pertinent 
resources for alternatives considered 
including designation or nondesignation 
of the area as wilderness. 

Local Social and Economic Considerations 

With BLM's recommendation, the WSA would 
not be designated as wilderness but 
would be released for other uses. The 
recommended action would not result in a 
loss of local employment or income. 
Opportunity to explore and develop min¬ 
eral and energy resources would remain 
as at present. Oil and gas leasing would 
be open on 18,550 acres which are cur¬ 
rently not leased, and exploration could 
occur. The effects on local economy 
would be relatively minor and temporary. 
Total employment would not exceed 40 and 
would last about 2 years. 

Coal leasing would be open on 18,960 
acres. No coal mining is anticipated in 
the short term, but exploration and min¬ 
ing could occur in the next 30 years. If 
coal mining occurs, the effects on the 
local economy would be significant, but 
it cannot be predicted whether one or 
more mines would be within the WSA 
boundaries. 

Livestock-related economic conditions 
would not change, because there would be 
no effect on livestock grazing manage¬ 
ment. Recreation-related local expendi¬ 
tures directly attributable to the use 
of the WSA would not be significant to 
the local economy. 

Summary of WSA-Specific Public Comments 

Public involvement has occurred through¬ 
out the wilderness review process. Com¬ 
ments received during the early stages 
of the EIS preparation were used to 
develop significant study issues and 
alternatives for the ultimate management 
of the WSA. 

During formal public review of the Draft 
EIS, a total of 42 inputs specifically 
addressing this WSA were received from 
53 commenters, including oral statements 
received at 17 public hearings on the 
EIS. Each letter or oral testimony was 
considered to be one input. Duplicate 
letters or oral statements by the same 
commenter were not counted as additional 
inputs or signatures. Each individual 
was credited with one signature or tes¬ 
timony regardless of the number of in¬ 
puts. 

In general, 30 commenters supported wil¬ 
derness designation for part or all of 
the WSA, while 20 commenters were 
opposed. Three commenters addressed the 
relative merits of the EIS, but took no 
formal position on wilderness designa¬ 
tion. 

Those favoring wilderness commented on 
the special features in the WSA and 
opportunities for primitive recreation. 
The majority of those commenting were 
from outside of Utah. 

Those opposing wilderness were concerned 
that enough wilderness has already been 
designated and more wilderness would 
harm State and local economies, and that 
mineral exploration and development 
would be precluded. Most of those com¬ 
menting in favor of wilderness were from 
outside the state, but a significant 
number of those opposed to wilderness 
designation were from rural Utah. 

Three Federal agencies, the FS, USBM, 
and the Environmental Protection Agency 
(EPA) commented on the Draft EIS. The FS 
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stated that the Dixie National Forest 
concurs with the recommendation to not 
propose wilderness in the WSA. The USBM 
did not take a position regarding des¬ 
ignation or nondesignation but commented 
that BLM had understated the petroleum 
potential of the WSA. The EPA took no 
formal position on wilderness designa¬ 
tion but suggested that an estimate be 
developed to evaluate the long-term coal 
development feasibility of the WSA as 
the potential for coal development may 
not be a real factor in recommending the 
area as unsuitable. 

No comment letters were received on the 
Final EIS. 

There is one section (640 acres) of 
State land in the WSA. In commenting on 
the Draft EIS, the State of Utah ex¬ 
pressed general opposition to wilderness 
designation but did not take a definite 
position regarding wilderness designa¬ 
tion of the WSA. The State believes that 
the relatively low-quality wilderness 
values found in the WSA are not signif¬ 
icant enough to override the relatively 
high degree of conflicts. The conflicts 
do not seem to be resolvable by boundary 
adjustment. The State suggests that a 
scenic area or Area of Critical Environ¬ 
mental Concern (ACEC) designation would 
help preserve the scenic values of the 
badlands. 

The Garfield County Commission is op¬ 
posed to wilderness designation of The 
Blues WSA and has endorsed the Consoli¬ 
dated Local Government Response to Wil¬ 
derness that opposes wilderness designa- 
ton of BLM lands in Utah. Garfield Coun¬ 
ty previously proposed to the Utah Con¬ 
gressional Delegation that 111,053 acres 
of BLM lands in three WSAs and 31,600 
acres in one FS unit in the county be 
recommended as wilderness. The Garfield 
County Master Plan recommends that the 
remaining lands in the county, including 
the Blues WSA, be retained for multiple 
uses. 
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MUD SPRING CANYON WILDERNESS STUDY AREA 

1. THE STUDY AREA: 38,075 acres 

The Mud Spring Canyon Wilderness Study 
Area (WSA) (UT-040-077) is in south- 
central Garfield County and north- 
central Kane County, about 4 miles east 
of Henrieville, Utah (population 167). 
The WSA contains 38,075 acres of public 
land administered by the Bureau of Land 
Management (BLM) (see Map). 

Approximately 22,500 acres are in Gar¬ 
field County and 15,575 acres are in 
Kane County. The WSA is 12 miles long, 
from north to south, and 11 miles wide 
from east to west, and includes four 
sections (2,402 acres) of State land, 
but no private or split-estate lands 
(see Table 1). Bryce Canyon National 
Park is about 13 miles west of the WSA. 

The WSA is bordered for about 6 miles on 
the northeast by the Dixie National For¬ 
est, by State Highway 12 and other roads 
on the northwest, secondary roads on the 
east, section and subsection lines on 
the southeast, and roads and a powerline 
on the west (see Map). Two State sec¬ 
tions in the western part of the WSA are 
excluded from the study area because 
both sections are accessible from a 
short, unimproved road. The Blues WSA 
(UT-040-268) is adjacent to the north¬ 
west, separated from the Mud Spring WSA 
by State Highway 12. 

The eastern part of the WSA is predomi¬ 
nantly badlands composed of soft sand¬ 
stones and the blue-gray Kaiparowits 
Formation. 

TABLE 1 
LAND STATUS AND ACREAGE SUMMARY IN THE STUDY AREA 

WITHIN THE WSA ACRES 

BLM (surface and subsurface) 38,075 

Split-Estate (BLM surface only) 0 

In-holdings (State, Private) 2,402 

Total 40,477 

WITHIN THE RECOMMENDED WILDERNESS BOUNDARY 

BLM (within the WSA) 0 

BLM (outside the WSA) 0 

Split-Estate (within the WSA) 0 

Split-Estate (outside the WSA) 0 

Total BLM land recommended for wilderness 0 

In-holdings (State, private) 0 

WITHIN THE AREA NOT RECOMMENDED FOR WILDERNESS 

BLM 38,075 

Split-Estate 0 

Total BLM land not recommended for wilderness 38,075 

In-holdings (State, Private) 2,402 

Source: BLM File Data 

233 



MUD SPRING CANYON WILDERNESS STUDY AREA 

The southern part of the WSA includes 
the north end of The Cockscomb, a north- 
south oriented ridge, prominent in 
south-central Utah. The western portion 
consists of cliffs and benches dissected 
by southwesterly trending drainages. 
Wahweap Creek drains southward for 4 
miles in the central part of the WSA. 
The dominant vegetative type is pinyon- 
juniper woodland with a sparse 
understory. 

The WSA was studied under Section 603 of 
the Federal Land Policy and Management 
Act (FLPMA) and was included in the Utah 
BLM Statewide Wilderness Environmental 
Impact Statement (EIS) finalized in 
November 1990. Two alternatives were 
analyzed in the EIS: a no wilderness (no 
action) alternative, which is the rec¬ 
ommendation in this report, and an all 
wilderness alternative. 

2. RECOMMENDATION AND RATIONALE 
0 acres 
(recommended for wilderness) 
38,075 acres 
(recommended for nonwilderness) 

The recommendation for this WSA is to 
release the entire area for uses other 
than wilderness. Designation of the 
entire area as wilderness is considered 
to be the environmentally preferable 
alternative as it would result in the 
least change from the natural environ¬ 
ment over the long term. The alternative 
selected, however would be implemented 
in a manner which would utilize all 
practical means to avoid or minimize 
adverse environmental impacts. 

Long-term potential for coal development 
outweighs the value of wilderness in the 
WSA. The WSA contains an estimated 270 
million tons of coal, about half of 
which could be recovered by underground 
mining. 

Wilderness values in the WSA are not ex¬ 
ceptional or of generally high quality. 
Mud Spring Canyon WSA does not include 
any high quality scenery and less than 
half of the WSA provides outstanding 
opportunities for solitude and primitive 
recreation (47 and 38 percent, respec¬ 
tively) . Current primitive, or nonmotor- 
ized, recreational use is estimated to 
be only 5 visitor days annually. 

Although exploration and development of 
coal is not expected in the short term, 
in view of the long-term potential and 
the relatively low quality of wilderness 
values BLM believes that Mud Spring Can¬ 
yon WSA should not be designated as wil¬ 
derness. Wilderness designation would 
curtail mineral development. 

3. CRITERIA CONSIDERED IN DEVELOPING THE 
WILDERNESS RECOMMENDATION 

Wilderness Characteristics 

A. Naturalness 

Naturalness is defined as an attribute 
in which the evidence of man is substan¬ 
tially unnoticeable to the average visi¬ 
tor and where minor imprints of man ex¬ 
hibit no cumulative impact that is sub¬ 
stantially noticeable. The naturalness 
attributes of the WSA are considered to 
be very diverse with discrete areas of 
natural character found in the badlands 
of the upper Wahweap and Right Hand Col¬ 
let Canyon areas, in the Cockscomb For¬ 
mation, and in the escarpment of canyons 
and benches northwest of the Cockscomb. 
The criteria for naturalness are sub¬ 
stantially met on more than 99 percent 
of the WSA. The only imprints of human 
activity are 3 miles of ways, 2.5 miles 
of livestock fences, seven reservoirs, 
and a reclaimed oil and gas exploration 
site. These imprints are substantially 
unnoticeable. 

B. Solitude 

About 18,000 acres (47 percent of the 
WSA) include terrain or vegetative 
screening that provides outstanding 
opportunities for solitude. 

Solitude can be found in the badlands. 
The Cockscomb, and the dissected cliffs 
from Henrieville Creek to Horse Creek. 
Although the remaining 20,075 acres (53 
percent) of the WSA provide opportuni¬ 
ties for solitude, these opportunities 
are not comparable to the outstanding 
opportunities found in areas such as the 
badlands or The Cockscomb. 

C. Primitive and Unconfined Recreation 

Approximately 14,600 acres, or 38 per¬ 
cent of the WSA, include outstanding 
opportunities for primitive recreation. 
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Diverse activities for which there are 
exceptional opportunities are hiking, 
backpacking, horseback riding, rock 
climbing, and hunting. 

Opportunities for hiking and hunting, 
exist throughout the WSA, and there are 
few if any parts of the WSA where these 
activities could not be pursued. 

Rock climbing, on the other hand, is 
limited to the western and central por¬ 
tions of the WSA where there are cliffs. 

The badlands, The Cockscomb, escarpments 
and benches in the northwest, and sever¬ 
al canyons provide backpacking opportu¬ 
nities. The terrain somewhat limits rid¬ 
ing opportunities, but several areas can 
be negotiated on horseback. 

The remaining 23,475 acres (62 percent) 
of the WSA lack either the diversity of 
opportunities or the type of opportunity 
for a specific activity which would meet 
the standards for outstanding opportuni¬ 
ties for primitive recreation. 

D. Special Features 

A waterfall on a perennial stream blocks 
the entrance to Dry Valley Creek Canyon, 
which remains in its natural condition 
and may be a relict ecosystem. About 200 
acres are within this area, which may 
have important scientific values. 

Peregrine falcons, an endangered spe¬ 
cies, may inhabit the WSA. 

U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service (FWS) 
candidate threatened or endangered 

animal species that may be found in the 
WSA include the ferruginous hawk, 
Swainson's hawk, southern spotted owl, 
long-billed curlew, white-faced ibis, 
and Great Basin Silverspot butterfly. A 
FWS candidate plant species that may 
grow in the WSA is Lepidium montanum 
var. stellae. 

Other FWS candidate plant species that 
may occur in the WSA are Lepidium 
montanum var. neeseae, Heterotheca 
ionesii, Coryphantha missouriensis var 
marstonii, and Psoralea pariensis♦ 

Diversity in the National Wilderness 
Preservation System (NWPS) 

A. Expanding the Diversity of Natural 
Systems and Features as Represented by 
Ecosystems 

Wilderness designation of this WSA would 
not add a combination of potential natu¬ 
ral vegetation (PNV) ecosystems not 
presently represented in Utah or in the 
NWPS. PNV is the vegetation that would 
develop over time if undisturbed by 
human interference. The WSA is in the 
Colorado Plateau Province/Ecoregion, and 
the PNV is juniper-pinyon woodland. 
Potential juniper-pinyon woodland is 
represented nationally in the NWPS, is 
well represented in BLM study areas both 
in and outside of Utah, and is repre¬ 
sented in the Box-Death Hollow Wilder¬ 
ness in the Dixie National Forest in 
Utah. This information is summarized in 
Table 2 from data compiled in December 
1989. 

TABLE 2 
ECOSYSTEM REPRESENTATION 

NWPS AREAS OTHER BLM STUDIES 

BAILEY-KUCHLER CLASSIFICATION (PNV) AREAS ACRES AREAS ACRES 

NATIONWIDE (COLORADO PLATEAU PROVINCE) 

Juniper-Pinyon Woodland 11 1,401,745 84 2,105,930 

UTAH (COLORADO PLATEAU PROVINCE) 

Juniper-Pinyon Woodland 1 26,000 53 1,668,123 

Source: BLM File Data. 
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B. Assessing the Opportunities for Soli- 
tude or Primitive Recreation within a 
Davs Driving Time (5 Hours) of Manor 
Population Centers 

The WSA is within a 5-hour drive of the 
Provo-Orem, Utah standard metropolitan 
statistical area. Table 3 summarizes the 
number and acreage of designated wilder¬ 
ness and other BLM study areas within a 
5-hour drive of this population center. 

C. Balancing the Geographic Distribution 
of Wilderness Areas 

The Mud Spring WSA would not contribute 
significantly to balancing the geograph¬ 
ic distribution of wilderness areas 
within the NWPS. 

As of January, 1987, the NWPS included 
64 wilderness areas comprising 2,834,115 
acres in Utah and Arizona. 

TABLE 3 
WILDERNESS OPPORTUNITIES FOR RESIDENTS OF MAJOR POPULATION CENTERS 

NWPS AREAS OTHER BLM STUDIES 

POPULATION CENTERS AREAS ACRES AREAS ACRES 

Provo-Orem, Utah 11 721,793 90 2,748,793 

Source: BLM File Data. 

Twelve designated wilderness areas are 
within 100 miles of the WSA. In a clock¬ 
wise direction beginning to the north¬ 
east are the 26,000-acre Box-Death Hol¬ 
low Wilderness (Forest Service [FS]), 
the 112,000-acre Paria Canyon-Vermilion 
Cliffs Wilderness (BLM), the 6,860-acre 
Cottonwood Point Wilderness (BLM), the 
70,500-acre Kanab Creek Wilderness (FS 
and BLM units), the 40,600-acre Saddle 
Mountain Wilderness (FS), the 7,880-acre 
Mt. Trumbull Wilderness (BLM), the 
14,650-acre Mt. Logan Wilderness (BLM), 
the 18,630-acre Beaver Dam Mountains 
Wilderness (BLM), the 87,900-acre Paiute 
Wilderness (BLM), the 37,300-acre Grand 
Wash Cliffs Wilderness (BLM), the 7,000- 
acre Ashdown Gorge Wilderness (FS), and 
the 50,000-acre Pine Valley Mountain 
Wilderness (FS). 

Manageability (The area must be capable 
of being effectively managed to preserve 
its wilderness character.) 

The Mud Spring Canyon WSA could be 
effectively managed as wilderness in the 
foreseeable future. There are no 
existing coal leases in the study area. 
There are 680 acres of post-FLPMA oil 
and gas leases in the WSA, but these 
leases are subject to nonimpairment of 
wilderness values and it is expected 
that they will expire and not be renewed 

if the area is designated wilderness. 
There are no mining claims in the WSA 
and development of locatable minerals is 
not projected in the foreseeable future. 

Livestock grazing and maintenance of 
seven livestock reservoirs and 2.5 miles 
of fence would continue, and would not 
significantly affect the wilderness val¬ 
ues of the WSA. Maintenance of about a 
0.25 mile of water pipeline in two ex¬ 
isting rights-of-way also would not 
unduly reduce wilderness values in the 
area as a whole. Thee are four sections 
(2,402 acres) of State land inheld in 
the WSA. Because of the known coal re¬ 
sources in the WSA, it is projected that 
in the long term new access roads to the 
State land would be required through the 
area following wilderness designation. 
Additionally, any coal mining operations 
on the State Lands would reduce wilder¬ 
ness values on the adjacent wilderness. 

Energy and Wilderness Resource Values 

Because the WSA is not recommended for 
wilderness designation, the U.S. Geo¬ 
logical Survey (USGS) and the U.S. Bur¬ 
eau of Mines (USBM) did not prepare a 
mineral assessment report for the area. 
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According to BLM geologists, the 

potential for coal resources is high. 

The WSA is in the Kaiparowits Known 

Recoverable Coal Resource Area (KRCRA). 

Up to 270 million tons of coal, about 

half of which is recoverable by under¬ 

ground mining, are within the WSA at 

depths of 1,000 to 3,000 feet beneath 

the surface. The coal is of moderate 

quality, with an average heat value of 

11,000 Btus and low sulfur content. 

Favorability that oil and gas resources 

are within the WSA is low to moderate, 

and the degree of certainty that these 

exist is very low. The potential for the 

recovery of uranium and other metallic 

minerals is low. The energy potential 

for geothermal sources is also low. 

Small deposits of stream gravel and 

other loose rock usable in construction 

are in the WSA but are not economically 

significant because of ample supplies of 

similar materials elsewhere in the 

vicinity. 

Impacts on Resources 

The comparative impact table (Table 4) 

summarizes the effects on pertinent 

resources for alternatives considered 

including designation or nondesignation 

of the area as wilderness. 

Local Social and Economic Considerations 

BLM's recommendation is to release the 

WSA for uses other than wilderness. With 

implementation of the recommended 

action, there would be no loss of local 

employment or income. Opportunity to 

explore and develop mineral and energy 

resources would remain as at present. 

Oil and gas leasing would be open on 

37,395 acres which currently are not 

leased, and exploration could occur. The 

effects on local economy would be rela¬ 

tively minor and temporary, however: 

total employment would not exceed 40 and 

would last about 2 years. 

Coal could be leased without considera¬ 

tion for wilderness values. No coal min¬ 

ing is anticipated in the short term, 

but exploration and mining could occur 

in the next 30 years. If coal mining 

occurs, the effects on the local economy 

would be significant, but it is not pos¬ 

sible to predict if any mines actually 

would be within the WSA boundaries. 

Local communities would be expected to 

provide housing and infrastructures and 

some local people might be employed. 

Mineral leasing would bring revenues to 

the Federal government and, if produc¬ 

tion of resources results, would also 

bring royalties. Half of these monies 

would be returned to the State of Utah, 

and a portion of that may reach local 

economies. 

Livestock-related economic conditions 

would not change, because there would be 

no effect on livestock grazing manage¬ 

ment. Rangeland improvements are expect¬ 

ed to increase carrying capacity for 

grazing by 50 percent, which would be a 

small but noticeable benefit to live¬ 

stock permittees. Recreation-related 

local expenditures could increase if 

recreational use increases regionally 

and nationally for the next 30 years, as 

it is predicted to, but local expendi¬ 

tures directly attributable to use of 

the WSA would not be significant. 

Summary of WSA-Specific Public Comments 

Public involvement has occurred through¬ 

out the wilderness review process. Com¬ 

ments received during the early stages 

of the EIS preparation were used to 

develop significant study issues and 

alternatives for the ultimate management 

of the WSA. 

During formal public review of the Draft 

EIS, a total of 60 inputs specifically 

addressing this WSA were received from 

70 commenters including oral statements 

received at 17 public hearings on the 

EIS. Each letter or oral testimony was 

considered to be one input. Duplicate 

letters or oral statements by the same 

commenter were not counted as additional 

inputs or signatures. Each individual 

was credited with one signature or 

testimony regardless of the number of 

inputs. 

In general, 44 commenters supported wil¬ 

derness designation for part or all of 

the WSA, while 21 commenters were 

opposed. Five commenters addressed the 

relative merits of the EIS, but took no 

formal position on wilderness designa¬ 

tion. 

237 



MUD SPRING CANYON WILDERNESS STUDY AREA 

Those favoring wilderness commented on 

special features in the WSA, general 

wilderness values, and lack of conflict 

with mineral values. The majority of 

those commenting in favor of wilderness 

were from outside of Utah. Of particular 

concern was the need to protect wilder¬ 

ness values from development. 

Those opposing wilderness were concerned 

that wilderness would preclude mineral 

exploration and development and harm 

local economy. Some felt that there is 

no need to designate more wilderness. 

Most of the commenters opposing wilder¬ 

ness were from rural Utah, but a signif¬ 

icant number were from outside the 

state. 

Two Federal agencies, the FS and Envi¬ 

ronmental Protection Agency (EPA) com¬ 

mented on the Draft EIS. The FS stated 

that the Dixie National Forest concurs 

with the recommendation to not propose 

wilderness in the WSA. The EPA took no 

formal position on wilderness desig¬ 

nation but suggested that transportation 

proposals are important factors in the 

evaluation of the long-term coal devel¬ 

opment feasibility of the WSA. 

No comment letters were received on the 

Final EIS. 

There are two sections (2,402 acres) of 

State land in the WSA. In commenting on 

the Draft EIS, the State of Utah 

expressed general opposition to wilder¬ 

ness designation but did not take a 

definite position regarding wilderness 

designation of the WSA. The State con¬ 

siders the relatively low-quality wil¬ 

derness values to be outweighed by the 

high degree of conflict associated with 

minerals, land treatments, and transpor¬ 

tation corridors. The State suggests 

that special features be given an alter¬ 

native management designation such as 

Research Natural Area (RNA) for Dry 

Valley Creek Canyon and Scenic Area 

designation for the Cockscomb area. 

Both the Garfield and Kane County Com¬ 

missions are opposed to wilderness des¬ 

ignation of the Mud Spring Canyon WSA 

and have endorsed the Consolidated Local 

Government Response to Wilderness that 

opposes wilderness designation of BLM 

lands in Utah. In commenting on the 

Draft EIS the Counties supported BLM's 

no action/no wilderness proposed action. 

The Kane County Master Plan rejects 

wilderness as an exclusionary form of 

recreation that cannot be used by the 

average visitor. Garfield County pre¬ 

viously proposed to the Utah Congres¬ 

sional Delegation that 111,053 acres of 

BLM lands in three WSAs and 31,600 acres 

in one FS unit in the County be recom¬ 

mended as wilderness. The Garfield 

County Master Plan recommends that the 

remaining lands in the County, including 

the Mud Spring Canyon WSA, be retained 

for multiple uses. 
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PARIA-HACKBERRY/PARIA-HACKBERRY 202 WILDERNESS STUDY AREA 

1. THE STUDY AREA: 136,222 acres 

The Paria-Hackberry/Paria-Hackberry 202 

Wilderness Study Area (WSA) (UT-040-247/ 

UT-040-247A) is in central Kane County, 

30 miles east of Kanab, Utah (population 

2,148). The study area includes 136,222 

acres of public land administered by the 

Bureau of Land Management (BLM) (see 

Map) . Inheld within the boundaries of 

the WSA are fourteen sections (9,019 

acres) of State land, and 40 acres of 

private land (see Table 1). 

A 400-acre parcel of State land in the 

eastern portion of the WSA was recon¬ 

veyed to the Federal government with the 

State retaining mineral ownership. This 

split-estate land was analyzed under 

Section 202 of the Federal Land Policy 

and Management Act (FLPMA) as UT-040- 

247A and is included as part of the 

Paria-Hackberry/Paria-Hackberry 202 WSA. 

Five State sections and 4 parcels of 

private land are excluded from the WSA 

by a cherrystem that includes a road 

which provides access to those lands. 

TABLE 1 
LAND STATUS AND ACREAGE SUMMARY IN THE STUDY AREA4 

WITHIN THE WSA ACRES 

BLM (surface and subsurface) 135,822 

Split-Estate (BLM surface only)b 400 

In-holdings (State, Private) 9,059 

Total 145,281 

WITHIN THE RECOMMENDED WILDERNESS BOUNDARY 

BLM (within the WSA) 95,042 

BLM (outside the WSA) 0 

Split-Estate (within the WSA) 400 

Split-Estate (outside the WSA) 0 

Total BLM land recommended for wilderness 95,442 

In-holdings (State, private) 5,120 

WITHIN THE AREA NOT RECOMMENDED FOR WILDERNESS 

BLM 41,180 

Split-Estate 0 

Total BLM land not recommended for wilderness 41,180 

In-holdings (State, Private) 3,939 

Source: BLM File Data 

* The Appendix is a detailed table of in-holdings and/or split-estate tracts included 

within the portion of the WSA recommended for designation. 

b In this report, split-estate lands are defined as only those lands with Federal 

surface and non-Federal subsurface (minerals). Lands that have Federal minerals but 

non-Federal surface are classified according to the owner of the surface. 
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Eight sections of State land (5,120 
acres) and the 400 acres of split-estate 
land are within the portion of the WSA 
that is recommended for wilderness. 

West of the WSA and separated by a Coun¬ 
ty road is the Wahweap WSA (UT-040-248) . 
The WSA also is contiguous with The 
Cockscomb WSA (UT-040-175) on the south¬ 
east. The eastern boundary of the WSA is 
defined by the county road along Cotton¬ 
wood Creek and The Cockscomb. Other 
boundaries are determined by many fac¬ 
tors including the mixed presence of 
roads, utility lines, and private and 
State lands. Portions of the study area 
boundary avoid areas with chainings and 
other surface disturbances that would 
not meet the wilderness inventory stan¬ 
dards for naturalness. 

The study area includes much of the 
Paria River and Hackberry Creek drain¬ 
ages between U.S. Highway 89 on the 
south and Cannonville on the north. 
Elevation ranges from 4,700 feet on the 
Paria River at the south end of the WSA 
to 7,200 feet in the west-central and 
the northern part of the study area. The 
varied terrain includes plateaus, 
benches, a portion of The Cockscomb 
ridge, scattered sand dunes, rock knobs 
and domes, and natural arches. The pre¬ 
dominant vegetation type is pinyon- 
juniper woodland. 

The WSA was studied under Sections 202 
and 603 of FLPMA and was included in the 
Utah BLM Statewide Wilderness Environ¬ 
mental Impact Statement (EIS) finalized 
in November 1990. Four alternatives were 
analyzed in the EIS: a partial wilder¬ 
ness alternative where 95,042 acres 
would be designated as wilderness and 
the remaining 41,180 acres would be 
released for uses other than wilderness, 
which is the recommendation in this re¬ 
port; a no wilderness (no action) alter¬ 
native; an all wilderness alternative; 
and a smaller partial wilderness alter¬ 
native of 59,670 acres of public land. 

2. Recommendation and Rationale 
95,042 acres 
(recommended for wilderness) 

41,180 acres 
(recommended for nonwilderness) 

The recommendation for this WSA is to 
designate 95,042 acres of the WSA 

as wilderness, and to release the 
remaining 41,180 acres for uses other 
than wilderness. Designation of the 
entire area as wilderness is considered 
to be the environmentally preferable 
alternative as it would result in the 
least change from the natural environ¬ 
ment over the long term. The alternative 
selected, however would be implemented 
in a manner which would utilize all 
practical means to avoid or minimize 
adverse environmental impacts. 

The recommendation would include eight 
sections (5,120 acres) of State lands 
and 400 acres of split-estate. It would 
also include 88 percent (83,730 acres) 
of the portion of the WSA with outstand¬ 
ing opportunities for solitude, 90 per¬ 
cent (85,530 acres) of the portion with 
outstanding opportunities for primitive 
recreation, and 97 percent (95,042 
acres) of the portion with exceptional 
scenic values. Other special features 
would be preserved, including the scien¬ 
tific values on No Man's Mesa. The boun¬ 
dary of the recommended area would 
essentially be a "reduced" version of 
the WSA in the western part (see Map), 
splitting the WSA into two parts to 
provide for a north-south transportation 
corridor (Areas A, J, and E) near the 
center of the WSA, and would retain most 
of the eastern part of the study area. 

The portion of the WSA that would be re¬ 
leased for uses other than wilderness 
includes areas with the most likelihood 
of conflicts with wilderness management. 
Current BLM land use plans provide for 
use of the nondesignated portion in a 
manner which would protect wilderness 
and other special values, while allowing 
nonwilderness uses. Those parts of the 
WSA with fewer wilderness values would 
be available for rangeland improvements 
(Areas A, B, C, G, H, and I), off- 
highway vehicle use (Area J), and min¬ 
eral and energy exploration and devel¬ 
opment (Areas F and G) . Potential routes 
for future transportation of coal 
through the region have been identified 
in at least two studies of coal develop¬ 
ment in the Kaiparowits Plateau and 
these routes would include Areas D, E, 
and J, and A of the WSA. The recommended 
portion of the WSA excludes a strip of 
land area that could accommodate a cor¬ 
ridor for coal transportation. Vehicular 
use along the dry bed of the Paria River 
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in Areas A and J also could continue, 
where seasonal stream flows would remove 
signs of disturbance from the riverbed. 

3. CRITERIA CONSIDERED IN DEVELOPING THE 
WILDERNESS RECOMMENDATION 

Wilderness Characteristics 

A. Naturalness 

Naturalness is defined as an attribute 
in which the evidence of man is substan¬ 
tially unnoticeable to the average visi¬ 
tor and where minor imprints of man ex¬ 
hibit no cumulative impact that is sub¬ 
stantially noticeable. Situated upstream 
from the Paria Canyon-Vermilion Cliffs 
Wilderness, the Paria-Hackberry WSA is 
the largest block of undisturbed lands 
on the Paria River drainage between U.S. 
Highway 89 and Bryce Canyon National 
Park. The naturalness attribute is of 
extremely high quality. Large size con¬ 
tributes to the remoteness of the WSA. 
Located at the eastern edge of the Grand 
Staircase, the naturalness character of 
the WSA is enhanced with high scenic 
values. More than 99 percent of the WSA 
is in a natural condition. Short drift 
fences, vehicular ways, log skid trails, 
corrals, cabins, sheds, a buried 0.75- 
mile long pipeline, and mining prospects 
affect the naturalness on a total area- 
of less than 100 acres. These features 
have weathered or have been reclaimed so 
that they are substantially unnotice¬ 
able. 

B. Solitude 

Outstanding opportunities to find soli¬ 
tude exist on about 89,700 acres, or 66 
percent of the WSA. Approximately 88 
percent of the portion recommended for 
wilderness designation, 83,730 acres, 
have this quality. Most of these oppor¬ 
tunities are due to screening by the 

terrain. 

The White and Vermilion Cliffs are an 
irregular but continuous barrier that 
provides isolation. No Man's Mesa is an 
island-like landform that is completely 
isolated by the White Cliffs and pro¬ 
vides exceptional opportunity for soli¬ 
tude. Many of the canyons provide oppor¬ 
tunities for solitude, enhanced in some 
areas by vegetative screening. Benches 
provide solitude where sandstone expo¬ 

sures have eroded and formed domes, 
fins, and bare rock flats. 

The remaining 46,522 acres (34 percent 
of the WSA) do not provide outstanding 
opportunities for solitude, particularly 
in open areas where sandstone is not 
exposed. 

C. Primitive and Unconfined Recreation 

Outstanding opportunities for primitive 
and unconfined recreation can be found 
on approximately 90,100 acres, or 66 
percent of the WSA. Approximately 87,400 
acres have outstanding opportunities for 
both solitude and primitive recreation. 
Ninety percent, or 85,530 acres, of the 
recommended portion would provide out¬ 
standing opportunities for primitive 
recreation. 

Primitive recreation activities with 
exceptional attributes include hiking, 
backpacking, horseback riding, explor¬ 
ing, rock climbing, rockhounding for 
petrified wood and agate, and sightsee¬ 
ing for geology and photography. 

Hiking, backpacking, and exploring 
opportunities are exceptional in the 
winding canyons and in rock outcrops 
which are scenic and dissected. Horse¬ 
back riding is somewhat more limited 
because of rough terrain in some areas. 
Rock climbing is limited to cliff faces, 
but cliffs are common in the WSA and are 
in parts of the WSA which can be reached 
relatively easily on foot. Rockhounding 
areas are found below the Vermilion 
Cliffs and extend up the Paria River 
Canyon to Starlight Canyon. 

D. Special Features 

A relict plant association on top of No 
Man's Mesa has scientific value. Inas¬ 
much as thi3 community is undisturbed, 
it provides a "living museum" of pris¬ 
tine vegetation and standards with which 
to compare nearby plant communities 
affected by land management practices. 
No Man's Mesa has been designated by the 
BLM as a Research Natural Area for its 
scientific value. 

All of the portion recommended for wil¬ 
derness designation is of outstanding 
scenic quality. The Paria River marks 
the eastern edge of the Grand Staircase, 
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the southern edge of the High Plateaus 
of Utah Section of the Colorado Plateau 
Physiographic Province. The Grand 
Staircase was so named by early geolo¬ 
gists because it is an ascending series 
of colored cliffs and terraces. At Bull 
Valley Gorge and Deer Creek Canyon, in 
the northwestern part of the WSA, the 
eastern end of the White Cliffs of the 
Grand Staircase is 600 to 1,000 feet 
high and is cut by eight canyons. East 
of the Paria River, the same sandstone 
as in the White Cliffs is exposed but is 
more sculptured and dissected. A portion 
of the terrace of the Vermilion Cliffs, 
the "Grand Stair" below the White 
Cliffs, is in the southwestern portion 
of the WSA. Below the cliffs are multi¬ 
colored badlands. 

No threatened or endangered plant spe¬ 
cies are known to grow in the WSA. Five 
U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service (FWS) 
candidate threatened or endangered plant 
species which may occur in the WSA are 
Psoralea epipsila, Psoralea pariensis, 
Penstemon ammophilum, Lescruerella 
tumulosa, and Xvlorhiza croncruistii. 

Diversity in the National Wilderness 
Preservation System (NWPS) 

A. Expanding the Diversity of Natural 
Systems and Features as Represented by 
Ecosystems 

Wilderness designation of this WSA would 
not add a combination of potential natu¬ 
ral vegetation (PNV) ecosystems not 
presently represented in Utah or in the 
NWPS. The PNV of the WSA, which would 
develop if the area remains undisturbed 
by human interference, is in the Colo¬ 
rado Plateau Province/Ecoregion and in¬ 
cludes juniper-pinyon woodland (111,000 
acres) and saltbush-greasewood (25,222 
acres). Both types are well represented 
in other BLM WSAs. Juniper-pinyon wood¬ 
land is also widely represented in WSAs 
outside of Utah, but would develop in 
only one designated wilderness in Utah. 
Saltbush-greasewood is represented in 
the NWPS in only one area, which is in 
Utah. 

This information is summarized in Table 
2 from data compiled in December 1989. 

The endangered bald eagle and peregrine 
falcon and the golden eagle, considered 
by the BLM to be a sensitive species, 
may occasionally visit the WSA. Other 
animal species that may inhabit the WSA 
include the FWS candidate ferruginous 
hawk, Swainson’s hawk, southern spotted 
owl, long-billed curlew, Arizona Bell's 
vireo, western snowy plover and white¬ 
faced ibis. 

B. Assessing the Opportunities for Soli¬ 
tude or Primitive Recreation within a 
Days Driving Time (5 Hours) of Major 
Population Centers 

The WSA is within a 5-hour drive of Las 
Vegas, Nevada. Table 3 summarizes the 
number and acreage of designated wilder¬ 
ness and other BLM study areas within a 
5-hour drive of this population center. 

TABLE 2 
ECOSYSTEM REPRESENTATION 

NWPS AREAS OTHER BLM STUDIES 

BAILEY-KUCHLER CLASSIFICATION (PNV) AREAS ACRES AREAS ACRES 

NATIONWIDE (COLORADO PLATEAU PROVINCE) 

Juniper-Pinyon Woodland 11 1,401,745 84 2,033,005 

Saltbush-Greasewood 1 20,000 17 368,781 

UTAH (COLORADO PLATEAU PROVINCE) 

Juniper-Pinyon Woodland 1 26,000 53 1,606,198 

Saltbush-Greasewood 1 20,000 17 368,781 

Source: BLM File Data. 
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TABLE 3 
WILDERNESS OPPORTUNITIES FOR RESIDENTS OF MAJOR POPULATION CENTERS 

NWPS AREAS OTHER BLM STUDIES 

POPULATION CENTERS AREAS ACRES AREAS ACRES 

Las Vegas, Nevada 38 3,132,130 54 2,040,276 

Source: BLM File Data. 

C. Balancing the Geographic Distribution 
of Wilderness Areas 

The Paria-Hackberry WSA would not con¬ 
tribute significantly to balancing the 
geographic distribution of wilderness 
areas within the NWPS. 

As of January, 1987, the NWPS included 
64 wilderness areas comprising 2,834,115 
acres in Utah and Arizona. Twelve desig¬ 
nated wilderness areas are within 100 
miles of the WSA. In a clockwise direc¬ 
tion beginning to the northeast are the 
26,000-acre Box-Death Hollow Wilderness 
(Forest Service [FS]), the 112,000-acre 
Paria Canyon-Vermilion Cliffs Wilder¬ 
ness (BLM), the 6,860-acre Cottonwood 
Point Wilderness (BLM), the 70,500-acre 
Kanab Creek Wilderness (FS and BLM 
units), the 40,600-acre Saddle Mountain 
Wilderness (FS), the 7,880-acre Mt. 
Trumbull Wilderness, (BLM), the 14,650- 
acre Mt. Logan Wilderness (BLM), the 
18,630-acre Beaver Dam Mountains Wilder¬ 
ness (BLM), the 87,900-acre Paiute Wil¬ 
derness (BLM), the 37,300-acre Grand 
Wash Cliffs Wilderness (BLM), the 7,000- 
acre Ashdown Gorge Wilderness (FS), and 
the 50,000-acre Pine Valley Mountain 
Wilderness (FS). 

Manageability (The area must be capable 
of being effectively managed to preserve 
its wilderness character.) 

The entire WSA could be managed as wil¬ 
derness. In the portion of the WSA that 
is recommended for wilderness designa¬ 
tion closure to most surface-disturbing 
activities would preserve wilderness 
values, and projects designed to produce 
minimal impacts would enhance wildlife 
habitat by providing more water and veg¬ 
etation. Elimination of off-road vehicle 
use would improve opportunities for sol¬ 
itude and primitive recreation. 

There are 16,560 acres of post-FLPMA oil 
and gas leases in this part of the WSA, 
but these leases are subject to nonim¬ 
pairment of wilderness values and it is 
expected that they will expire and not 
be renewed if the area is designated 
wilderness. There also are 80 acres of 
mining claims in this part of the WSA, 
but development of locatable minerals is 
not projected in the foreseeable future. 

Livestock grazing and maintenance of ex¬ 
isting rangeland developments would con¬ 
tinue in the WSA, but would not signifi¬ 
cantly affect the wilderness values. 

There are 14 sections (9,019 acres) of 
State land, 400 acres of split-estate 
land with State minerals, and 40 acres 
of private land scattered throughout the 
WSA (see Table 1). Provision of access 
to these lands would interfere with wil¬ 
derness management, but access to these 
lands would likely not be required in 
the foreseeable future. 

The portion of the WSA released for uses 
other than wilderness also could be man¬ 
aged as wilderness. However, protection 
of wilderness values in the nondesig- 
nated area would be more difficult than 
in the recommended area. Because the 
Paria Riverbed has traditionally been 
used as an access route, constant moni¬ 
toring by BLM would be required to pre¬ 
vent the use of vehicles along the 
riverbed. 

There are 8,640 acres of post-FLPMA 
leases in this part of the WSA, but 
these leases are subject to nonimpair¬ 
ment requirements and are not expected 
to be developed. 
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Energy and Mineral Resource Values 

The U.S. Bureau of Mines (USBM) conduc¬ 
ted a study of 59,270 acres in the WSA 
(USBM Open File Report 34-86, S. Brown 
and B.J. Hannigan, 34-86). In October 
1988, the USBM studied an additional 
35,372 acres in the WSA (USBM Mineral 
Land Assessment Open File Report 34-89, 
John. R. Thompson, 1989). The total 
acreage of these studies, 94,642 acres, 
is essentially the portion of the WSA 
that is recommended for wilderness des¬ 
ignation. The reports concluded that the 
study area may contain oil and gas de¬ 
posits because the stratigraphy of the 
study area closely resembles that of the 
Upper Valley oil field, and the struc¬ 
tural setting is similar. Coal occurs 
nearby, but there are no coal-bearing 
formations near the surface inside the 
study area. There are no indications of 
uranium occurring near the surface in 
the study area. No other energy materi¬ 
als are present in the study area. 

Sandstone and sand occur in the study 
area, but will probably never be ex¬ 
ploited. No occurrences of metals were 
found on the surface in the study area, 
although copper, lead, and manganese 
were found outside the study area. 
Gypsum occurs just outside the northern 
part of the study area. Gypsum does not 
occur on the surface in the study area, 
but may be found at depth. 

Impacts on Resources 

The comparative impact table (Table 4) 
summarizes the effects on pertinent re¬ 
sources for alternatives considered in¬ 
cluding designation or nondesignation of 
the area as wilderness. 

Local Social and Economic Considerations 

Social and economic factors were not 
considered to be significant issues in 
the EIS. 

Summary of WSA-Specific Public Comments 

Public involvement has occurred through¬ 
out the wilderness review process. Com¬ 
ments received during the early stages- 
of the EIS preparation were used to 
develop significant study issues and 
alternatives for the ultimate management 
of the WSA. 

During formal public review of the Draft 
EIS, a total of 278 inputs specifically 
addressing this WSA were received from 
545 commenters including oral statements 
received at 17 public hearings on the 
EIS. Each letter or oral testimony was 
considered to be one input. Duplicate 
letters or oral statements by the same 
commenter were not counted as additional 
inputs or signatures. Each individual 
was credited with one signature or tes¬ 
timony regardless of the number of in¬ 

puts . 

In general, 514 commenters supported 
wilderness designation for part or all 
of the WSA, while 23 commenters were 
opposed. Eight commenters addressed the 
relative merits of the EIS, but took no 
formal position on wilderness designa¬ 
tion. 

The majority of those commenting in 
favor of wilderness designation were 
from outside of Utah. Of particular 
concern was the need to protect wilder¬ 
ness values from development, preserve 
wilderness values for future genera¬ 
tions, and add the diversity of Utah 
landforms to the NWPS. 

Those opposing wilderness were concerned 
that wilderness would restrict access by 
the general public, harm State and local 
economies, prohibit mineral exploration 
and development, and curtail livestock 
and wildlife management. Most of the 
commenters were from rural Utah. 

Two Federal agencies, the FS and USBM 
commented on the Draft EIS. The FS 
stated that the Dixie National Forest 
concurs with the proposed wilderness in 
the Paria-Hackberry WSA. The USBM did 
not take a position regarding designa¬ 
tion or nondesignation but commented 
that BLM has overstated the uranium 
potential of the Chinle and Moenave 
Formations. The USBM also commented that 
their investigations indicated that as 
of October 1984, there were no mining 
claims in the WSA. 

No comment letters were received on the 
Final EIS. 

There are 14 sections (9,019 acres) of 
State land in the WSA and 400 acres of 
split-estate land with State owned 
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minerals. In commenting on the Draft 
EIS, the State of Utah expressed general 
opposition to wilderness designation but 
did not take a definite position regard¬ 
ing wilderness designation of the WSA. 
The State commented that the WSA is con¬ 
sidered to rank high in both wilderness 
values and conflicts. The 59,670-acre 
partial alternative would mitigate many 
of the conflicts while retaining most of 
the high wilderness values. Conflicts 
that would not be mitigated include oil 
and gas potential and land treatment for 
livestock and wildlife. The 59,670-acre 
partial alternative would allow for fur¬ 
ther consideration of coal transporta¬ 
tion corridors and the improvement of 
the Cottonwood Canyon road. The State 
comment supports the designation of No 
Mans Mesa as a Research Natural Area 
(RNA). 

The Kane County Commission is opposed to 
wilderness designation of the Paria- 
Hackberry WSA and has endorsed the Con¬ 
solidated Local Government Response to 
Wilderness that opposes wilderness des¬ 
ignation of BLM lands in Utah. The Kane 
County Master Plan rejects wilderness as 
an exclusionary form of recreation that 
cannot be used by the average visitor. 
In commenting on the Draft EIS, the 
County noted that the WSA should not be 
designated as wilderness because it has 
been found to contain favorable condi¬ 
tions for recovery of oil and natural 
gas in the north and eastern sections; 
truck and rail corridors for transporta¬ 
tion of Alton and Kaiparowits coal 
traverse the WSA and are important to 
the economic well-being of the region; 
and the No Mans Mesa has been protected 
as a RNA. 
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THE COCKSCOMB WILDERNESS STUDY AREA 

1. THE STUDY AREA: 10,080 acres 

The Cockscomb Wilderness Study Area 
(WSA) (UT-040-275) is in central Kane 
County, about 40 miles east of Kanab, 
Utah (population 2,148). The study area 
is crescent-shaped, 6 miles long from 
north to south and 6 miles wide, from 
east to west (see Map). The WSA is 
bounded on the south by U.S. Highway 89 
and State and private land, on the west 
by private land, and on the north and 
east by State lands and a powerline 
right-of-way. 

The Cockscomb WSA is about 5 miles di¬ 
rectly north of the northern boundary of 
the Paria Canyon-Vermilion Cliffs Wil¬ 
derness (BLM) in Utah and Arizona, and 
is south of the Paria-Hackberry/Paria- 
Hackberry 202 WSA (UT-040-247). The unit 
encompasses 10,080 acres of public land 
administered by the Bureau of Land Man¬ 
agement (BLM). No State or private lands 
are present in the WSA. Parts of three 
sections of split-estate (Federal sur¬ 
face and State minerals), comprising 747 
acres, are in the study area (see Table 

1). 

TABLE 1 
LAND STATUS AND ACREAGE SUMMARY IN THE STUDY AREA* 

WITHIN THE WSA ACRES 

BLM (surface and subsurface) 10,080 

Split-Estate (BLM surface only)*5 747 

In-holdings (State, Private) 0 

Total 10,827 

WITHIN THE RECOMMENDED WILDERNESS BOUNDARY 

BLM (within the WSA) 5,100 

BLM (outside the WSA) 0 

Split-Estate (within the WSA) 200 

Split-Estate (outside the WSA) 0 

Total BLM land recommended for wilderness 5,300 

In-holdings (State, private) 0 

WITHIN THE AREA NOT RECOMMENDED FOR WILDERNESS 

BLM 4,980 

Split-Estate 547 

Total BLM land not recommended for wilderness 4,980 

In-holdings (State, Private) 0 

Source: BLM File Data 

* The Appendix is a detailed table of in-holdings and/or split-estate tracts included 

within the portion of the WSA recommended for designation. 

b In this report, split-estate lands are defined as only those lands with Federal 

surface and non-Federal subsurface (minerals). Lands that have Federal minerals but 
non-Federal surface are classified according to the owner of the surface. 
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THE COCKSCOMB WILDERNESS STUDY AREA 

The western edge of the WSA includes 
about 4.5 miles of The Cockscomb, a dis¬ 
tinct, north-south trending ridge in 
south-central Utah. The Cockscomb is 
part of the East Kaibab monocline and is 
a notable local landmark because its 
near vertical sandstone beds form a sin¬ 
uous hogsback of prominent, multicolored 
ridges. The eastern portion of the WSA 
consists of the tilted and horizontal 
sedimentary rocks of The Rimrocks. The 
intervening area includes the floodplain 
and terraces of the Paria River and the 
low hills west of the river. Three miles 
of the Paria River and a perennial 
stream flow through the WSA. Elevation 
within the WSA ranges from about 4,500 
feet along the Paria River to more than 
5,700 feet on The Cockscomb. Pinyon- 
juniper woodland is the dominant vege¬ 
tative type on about half the study area 
and desert shrub is dominant on the re¬ 
mainder. Vegetation is sparse throughout 
the unit. 

The WSA was studied under Section 603 of 
the Federal Land Policy and Management 
Act (FLPMA) and was included in the Utah 
BLM Statewide Wilderness Environmental 
Impact Statement (EIS) finalized in 
November 1990. Three alternatives were 
analyzed in the EIS: a partial wilder¬ 
ness alternative where 5,100 acres would 
be designated as wilderness and 4,980 
acres would be released for uses other 
than wilderness, which is the recommen¬ 
dation in this report; a no wilderness 
(no action) alternative; and an all wil¬ 
derness alternative. 

2. RECOMMENDATION AND RATIONALE: 
5,100 acres 
(recommended for wilderness) 
4,980 acres 
(recommended for nonwilderness) 

The recommendation for this WSA is to 
designate 5,100 acres of the WSA as 
wilderness and to release the remaining 
4,980 acres for uses other than wilder¬ 
ness. Designation of the entire area as 
wilderness is considered to be the 
environmentally preferable alternative 
as it would result in the least change 
from the natural environment over the 
long term. The alternative selected, 
however would be implemented in a manner 
which would utilize all practical means 
to avoid or minimize adverse environ¬ 
mental impacts. 

The portion recommended for wilderness 
designation includes most of the total 
area with outstanding opportunities for 
solitude, almost half of the total area 
with outstanding opportunities for prim¬ 
itive and unconfined recreation, and all 
of the area with exceptional scenic 
quality. It would also reduce or avoid 
conflicts with wilderness preservation 
by allowing in the nondesignated portion 
the possibility of siting a reservoir on 
the Paria River and by leaving a portion 
of the Paria River drainage open for 
off-highway vehicle (OHV) recreation. In 
general, the more inaccessible northwest 
portion of the WSA would be wilderness 
and the more accessible southeast por¬ 
tion, which is bordered by roads, would 
be released for uses other than wilder¬ 
ness, including possible future coal 
transportation routes. Nondesignation of 
this portion would be commensurate with 
providing a vehicular use or right-of- 
way corridor along the Paria River in 
the adjacent Paria-Hackberry/Paria- 
Hackberry 202 WSA. 

3. CRITERIA CONSIDERED IN DEVELOPING THE 
WILDERNESS RECOMMENDATION 

Wilderness Characteristics 

A. Naturalness 

Naturalness is defined as an attribute 
in which the evidence of man is substan¬ 
tially unnoticeable to the average visi¬ 
tor and where minor imprints of man ex¬ 
hibit no cumulative impact that is sub¬ 
stantially noticeable. The more remote 
areas of the Cockscomb and the rough 
terrain in The Rimrocks west of the 
Paria River offer the best opportunities 
to experience the naturalness of the 
WSA. More than 99 percent of the WSA is 
in a natural condition with respect to 
Wilderness Act criteria. About 51 acres 
are substantially affected by an open 
pit coal prospect, two livestock reser¬ 
voirs, an irrigation reservoir on the 
Paria River, a coal mine, and a 300-foot 
gap fence. 

B. Solitude 

In about 4,319 acres or 43 percent of 
the WSA, the screening from terrain 
features provides outstanding opportuni¬ 
ties for solitude. Approximately 2,650 
acres of the outstanding opportunities 
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occupy about 52 percent of the portion 
recommended for wilderness designation. 
The terrain in The Cockscomb and The 
Rimrocks blocks the sight of powerlines 
and roads along the edge of the WSA and 
muffles outside sounds. The portion 
recommended for wilderness would include 
all of The Cockscomb and the western 
portion of The Rimrocks. 

The remaining 5,761 acres, or 57 percent 
of the WSA, do not meet the criteria for 
outstanding solitude. Except in the 
areas with features that provide soli¬ 
tude, the WSA is too small and too open 
for visitors to avoid sights and sounds 
of Highway 89 and the County road on the 
east side of the WSA. 

C. Primitive and Unconfined Recreation 

Opportunities for hiking, photography, 
and sightseeing are outstanding on about 
5,600 acres (56 percent of the WSA),. 
almost entirely in The Cockscomb and The 
Rimrocks portions of the WSA. No hiking 
trails are in the study area, but hiking 
is not difficult and the WSA can be 
hiked in 1 day. Approximately 2,750 
acres with outstanding opportunities for 
primitive and unconfined recreation 
occupy about 54 percent of the portion 
recommended for designation. 

The remainder of the WSA, 4,480 acres, 
does not have outstanding primitive rec¬ 
reational opportunities. 

D. Special Features 

More than 2,000 acres and about 41 per¬ 
cent of the area being recommended pos¬ 
sess scenic special features. No threat¬ 
ened or endangered plant species are 
known to occur in the WSA. Six U.S. Fish 
and Wildlife Service (FWS) candidate 
threatened or endangered plant species 
that may grow in the study area are the 
Psoralea epipsila, Psoralea pariensis, 
Penstemon ammophilum, Lesguerella 
tumulosa, Xvlorhiza cronguistii, and- 
Astragalus ampullarius♦ 

The endangered bald eagle and peregrine 
falcon have been reported in the WSA. 
Both species are present along Lake 
Powell, 20 miles east of the WSA, and 
can be expected to migrate through the 
study area. FWS candidate animal spe¬ 
cies, which may be present in the study 

area include the ferruginous hawk, 
Swainson's hawk, southern spotted owl, 
long-billed curlew, Arizona Bell's 
vireo, western snowy plover, white-faced 
ibis, and Great Basin Silverspot butter¬ 
fly. 

Diversity in the National Wilderness 
Preservation System (NWPS) 

A. Expanding the Diversity of Natural 
Systems and Features as Represented by 
Ecosystems 

Wilderness designation of this WSA would 
add a potential natural vegetation (PNV) 
ecosystem not presently represented in 
the NWPS. PNV is the vegetation that 
would develop over time if an area re¬ 
mains free of disturbance by human 
interference. The WSA is in the Colorado 
Plateau Province/Ecoregion, and the PNV 
would be entirely saltbush-greasewood 
(10,080 acres). 

The PNV of the WSA is represented in the 
NWPS and in BLM study areas in Utah. 
This information is summarized in Table 
2 from data compiled in December 1989. 

B. Assessing the Opportunities for Soli¬ 
tude or Primitive Recreation within a 
Days Driving Time (5 Hours) of Major 
Population Centers 

The WSA is within a 5-hour drive of Las 
Vegas, Nevada. 

Table 3 summarizes the number and acre¬ 
age of designated wilderness and other 
BLM study areas within a 5-hour drive of 
this population center. 

C. Balancing the Geographic Distribution 
of Wilderness Areas 

The Cockscomb WSA would not contribute 
significantly to balancing the geograph¬ 
ic distribution of wilderness areas 
within the NWPS. 

As of January, 1987, the NWPS included 
64 wilderness areas comprising 2,834,115 
acres in Utah and Arizona. 

Twelve designated wilderness areas are 
within 100 miles of the WSA. 
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TABLE 2 
ECOSYSTEM REPRESENTATION 

NWPS AREAS OTHER BLM STUDIES 

BAILEY-KUCHLER CLASSIFICATION (PNV) AREAS ACRES AREAS ACRES 

NATIONWIDE (COLORADO PLATEAU PROVINCE) 

Saltbush-Greasewood 1 20,000 17 383,923 

UTAH (COLORADO PLATEAU PROVINCE) 

Saltbush-Greasewood 1 20,000 17 383,923 

Source: BLM File Data. 

TABLE 3 
WILDERNESS OPPORTUNITIES FOR RESIDENTS OF MAJOR POPULATION CENTERS 

NWPS AREAS OTHER BLM STUDIES 

POPULATION CENTERS AREAS ACRES AREAS ACRES 

Las Vegas, Nevada 38 3,132,130 54 2,166,418 

Source: BLM File Data. 

In a clockwise direction beginning to 
the northeast, are the 26,000-acre Box- 
Death Hollow Wilderness (Forest Service 
[FS]), the 112,000-acre Paria Canyon- 
Vermilion Cliffs Wilderness (BLM), the 
6,860-acre Cottonwood Point Wilderness 
(BLM),the 70,500-acre Kanab Creek Wil¬ 
derness (FS), the 40,600-acre Saddle 
Mountain Wilderness (FS), the 7,880-acre 
Mt. Trumbull Wilderness (BLM), the 
14,650-acre Mt. Logan Wilderness (BLM), 
the 18,630-acre Beaver Dam Mountains 
Wilderness (BLM), the 87,900-acre Paiute 
Wilderness (BLM),the 37,300-acre Grand 
Wash Cliffs wilderness (BLM), the 7,000- 
acre Ashdown Gorge Wilderness (FS), and 
the 50,000-acre Pine Valley Mountain 
Wilderness (FS). 

Manageability (The area must be capable 
of being managed effectively to preserve 
its wilderness character.) 

Both the designated portion and the non- 
designated portion could be managed as 
wilderness. To do so in the nondesig- 
nated portion, however, would require 
prohibiting or constraining other uses 
related to water rights or to pub¬ 

lic benefit, such as vehicular rec¬ 
reation and rights of way, which would 
conflict with wilderness preservation. 

With designation, the 5,100 acres would 
be withdrawn from mineral location. Some 
detraction from solitude would result 
from construction and use of a coal 
transportation corridor and a dam and 
reservoir in the nondesignated portion. 
Special management would be required to 
mitigate the visual, noise, and air 
quality disturbances that would result 
during construction. 

There are 340 acres of post-FLPMA oil 
and gas leases in the portion of the WSA 
recommended as wilderness, but these 
leases are subject to the nonimpairment 
stipulation and likely will expire and 
not be renewed. There are 100 acres of 
mining claims in the recommended area 
and 300 acres of mining claims in the 
area not recommended for wilderness des¬ 
ignation. However, the potential for 
significant amounts of locatable min¬ 
erals is low, and development is not 
expected in the foreseeable future. 
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The 747 acres of split-estate land in 
the WSA is along the southern boundary 
of the area. Therefore, provision of 
access to these sections would not cre¬ 
ate wilderness management problems. 

Energy and Mineral Resource Values 

The U.S. Geological Survey (USGS) and 
the U.S. Bureau of Mines (USBM) assessed 
the mineral resource potential of 5,100 
acres of the portion of the WSA recom¬ 
mended for wilderness, and prepared a 
mineral assessment report (USGS Bulletin 
1748-A, Henry Bell III, et al., 1990). 
The report indicates that no identified 
resources of metallic or nonmetallic 
minerals occur, but about 1.8 million 
tons of identified subbituminous coal 
resources are estimated in the WSA. The 
mineral resource potential for all met¬ 
als, including gold and uranium, is low. 
Gravel deposits have been mined nearby, 
and the mineral resource potential is 
high for additional deposits of sand and 
gravel in the southern end of the WSA. A 
moderate energy resource potential ex¬ 
ists for coal. The resource potential is 
moderate for oil and gas, and is low for 
geothermal energy. 

Impacts on Resources 

The comparative impact table (Table 4) 
summarizes the effects on pertinent re¬ 
sources for alternatives considered in¬ 
cluding designation or nondesignation of 
the area as wilderness. 

Local Social and Economic Considerations 

Social and economic factors were not 
considered to be significant issues in 
the EIS. 

Summary of WSA-Specific Public Comments 

Public involvement has occurred through¬ 
out the wilderness review process. Com¬ 
ments received during the early stages 
of the EIS preparation were used to 
develop significant study issues and 
alternatives for the ultimate management 
of the WSA. 

During formal public review of the Draft 
EIS, a total of 37 inputs specifically 
addressing this WSA were received from 
42 commenters, including oral state¬ 
ments received at 17 public hearings on 

the EIS. Each letter or oral testimony 
was considered to be one input. Dupli¬ 
cate letters or oral statements by the 
same commenter were not counted as addi¬ 
tional inputs or signatures. Each indi¬ 
vidual was credited with one signature 
or testimony regardless of the number of 
inputs. 

In general, 24 commenters supported wil¬ 
derness designation for part or all of 
the WSA, while 12 commenters were 
opposed. Six commenters addressed the 
relative merits of the EIS, but took no 
formal position on wilderness designa¬ 
tion. 

Those favoring wilderness commented on 
the special features in the WSA. The 
majority of those commenting in favor of 
wilderness were from outside the state. 

Those opposing wilderness were concerned 
that wilderness would restrict public 
access to the benefit of special groups, 
interfere with water control and uses, 
and the WSA would not be manageable as 
wilderness. The majority of those com¬ 
menting were from rural Utah. 

One Federal agency, the USBM commented 
on the Draft EIS. The USBM noted that 
the BLM's Final EIS should include the 
findings of the USGS and USBM mineral 
investigations and those findings would 
be available in November 1988. These 
findings have been incorporated into the 
Final EIS and study report. 

No comment letters were received on the 
Final EIS. 

There are no State lands in the WSA. In 
commenting on the Draft EIS, the State 
of Utah expressed general opposition to 
wilderness designation but did not take 
a definite position regarding wilderness 
designation of the WSA. The State com¬ 
mented that the WSA is considered to 
have high wilderness values that are a 
natural continuation of the values found 
in the adjacent Paria-Hackberry/Paria- 

Hackberry 202 WSA (UT-040-247/UT-040- 
247A). The State commented that it 
appears that the moderate conflicts 
would have a low impact under a partial 
wilderness designation. The State sug¬ 
gested that manageability of the entire 
WSA as wilderness might be a problem. 
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The Kane County Commission is opposed to 
wilderness designation of The Cockscomb 
WSA and has endorsed the Consolidated 
Local Government Response to Wilderness 
that opposes wilderness designation of 
BLM lands in Utah. The Kane County Mas¬ 
ter Plan rejects wilderness as an exclu¬ 
sionary form of recreation that cannot 
be used by the average visitor. In com¬ 
menting on the Draft EIS, the County 
noted that the Cockscomb area is sur¬ 
rounded by numerous activities and land 
uses which make effective wilderness 
management difficult. The conflicts 
include Highway 89, Cottonwood Canyon 
Road, power transmission lines, and 
mining areas. In their opinion, the BLM 
proposed action is barely large enough 
to meet wilderness criteria, but does 
not exclude all of the conflicts. The 
County is concerned that designation of 
this WSA would interfere with possible 
coal transportation corridors which are 
essential to the development of coal in 
Kane County. 
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Wahweap WSA 

Burning Hills WSA 

Death Ridge WSAHHHHHHHHHHHHHHHIHBHHi 

Phipps-Death Hollow ISA Complex 

Steep Creek WSA 

North Escalante Canyons/The Gulch ISA Complex 

Carcass Canyon 

Scorpion WSAHBHHHBHHBBHHHMHIHHi 

Escalante Canyons Tract 5 ISA Complex 

Fifty Mile Mountain WSA 

Red Butte WSA 

Spring Creek Canyon WSA 

The Watchman WSA 

Taylor Creek Canyon WSAHHHBHHiHMHHBHi 

Goose Creek Canyon WSAHHl^^HHHBHBHl 

Beartrap Canyon WSA 
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SOUTH-WEST REGION 

LOCATION MAP 
MAP REFERENCE NUMBER/STUDY AREA 

12 Cougar Canyon WSA 
13 Red Mountain / Red Mountain 202 WSA 
14 Cottonwood Canyon WSA 
15 LaVerkin Creek Canyon WSA 
16 Deep Creek WSA 
17 North Fork Virgin WSA 
18 Orderville Canyon WSA 
19 Parunuweap Canyon WSA 
20 Canaan Mountain WSA 
21 Moquith Mountain WSA 
22 The Blues WSA 
23 Mud Spring Canyon WSA 
24 Paria-Hackberry / Paria-Hackberry 202 WSA 
25 The Cockscomb WSA 
26 Wahweap WSA 
27 Burning Hills WSA 
28 Death Ridge WSA 
29 Phipps-Death Hollow ISA Complex 
30 Steep Creek WSA 
31 North Escalante Canyons / The 

Gulch ISA Complex 
32 Carcass Canyon WSA 
33 Scorpion WSA 
34 Escalante Canyons Tract 5 ISA Complex 
35 Fifty Mile Mountain WSA 
A Red Butte WSA 
B Spring Creek Canyon WSA 
C The Watchman WSA 
D Taylor Creek Canyon WSA 
E Goose Creek Canyon WSA 
F Beartrap Canyon WSA 

nix it 

FOREST 
WTiONAC 

DSSEfci 

'C.wlar<'i>v 

GLEN Dixit: ‘i 

'FOREST 
CANYON 

NATIONAL NATIONAL 

Iationv 
FOREST' 

NATfONAI 

AREU,'. 

UTAH 
ARIZONA 

' J k .V. ”•/? 

BLM RECOMMENDATION 

BLM WSAs or portions of WSAs 
that would be designated wilderness 

BLM WSAs or portions of WSAs 
that would NOT be designated wilderness 

A BLM WSAs under study by adjacent state 







R. 1 W. R. 1 E. 
WA 

T. 39 S. 

T. 40 S. 

T. 41 S. 

T. 42 S. 



■ 

- 



T. 39 S. 

T. 40 S. 

T. 41 S. 

T. 42 S. 

Wahweap WSA 
Proposal 

UT-040-248 

SCALE IN KILOMETERS 

ELEVATION EXPRESSED IN METERS 

-ourmile 

. ytto 

i 
x > 

RECOMMENDED FOR 
WILDERNESS 

NONE 

MLr» 

RECOMMENDED FOR 
NON-WILDERNESS 

0! tie ~r<tipple 
Butte LAND OUTSIDE WSA 

RECOMMENDED FOR 
WILDERNESS 

1503p 

SPLIT ESTATE LAND 
WITHIN WSA BOUNDARY 

NONE 
Corral 

STATE LAND WITHIN 
WSA BOUNDARY 

PRIVATE LAND WITHIN 
WSA BOUNDARY 

WAHWEAP WSA 
R. 2 E. 

October 1991 



' 

. 



WAHWEAP WILDERNESS STUDY AREA 

1. THE STUDY AREA: 134,400 acres 

The Wahweap Wilderness Study Area (WSA) 
(UT-040-248) is in eastern Kane County, 
about 40 miles east of Kanab, Utah (pop¬ 
ulation 2,148). The study area is irreg¬ 
ularly shaped, and is approximately 20 
miles long from north to south and 15 
miles wide from east to west. A road 
separates the WSA from the Paria- 
Hackberry/Paria-Hackberry 202 WSA (UT- 
040-247), to the west. The northeastern 
portion of the WSA is adjacent to the 
Burning Hills WSA (UT-040-079). Most of 
the WSA boundary is along roads (see 
Map). A large portion of the boundary in 
areas such as Fourmile Bench and Reyn¬ 
olds Point is along the roads and dis¬ 
turbed areas from exploration associated 
with the Kaiparowits Coal Project. 

In the northwestern portion of the WSA, 
the boundary avoids a large chained area 
on Horse Flat. Several cherry-stemmed 
roads and exclusions containing—Q£h- 
Federal lands and public lands with few 
or no wilderness characteristiqs pene¬ 
trate the WSA. The WSA contains 134,400 
acres of public land administered by the 
Bureau of Land Management (BLM). Sixteen 
State sections (10,361 acres) are inheld 
in the WSA (see Table 1). 

The WSA is part of the Kaiparowits Pla¬ 
teau, in the Canyonlands Section of the 
Colorado Plateau Physiographic Province. 
The surface of the WSA slopes generally 
northward, and consists of benches and 
south-facing cliffs. 

TABLE 1 
LAND STATUS AND ACREAGE SUMMARY IN THE STUDY AREA 

WITHIN THE WSA ACRES 

BLM (surface and subsurface) 134,400 

Split-Estate (BLM surface only) 0 

In-holdings (State, Private) 10,361 

Total 144,761 

WITHIN THE RECOMMENDED WILDERNESS BOUNDARY 

BLM (within the WSA) 0 

BLM (outside the WSA) 0 

Split-Estate (within the WSA) 0 

Split-Estate (outside the WSA) 0 

Total BLM land recommended for wilderness 0 

In-holdings (State, private) 0 

WITHIN THE AREA NOT RECOMMENDED FOR WILDERNESS 

BLM 134,400 

Split-Estate 0 

Total BLM land not recommended for wilderness 134,400 

In-holdings (State, Private) 10,361 

Source: BLM File Data 
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The study area is like a giant stair- 
steppe, which rises from an elevation of 
4,040 feet on Wahweap Creek at the 
southern edge of the WSA, to more than 
6,500 feet along high points on The 
Cockscomb, at the northwestern edge of 
the WSA. There are no perennial streams 
in the WSA. Vegetation is predominantly 
pinyon-juniper and desert shrubs, but 
there are small areas of sagebrush and 
grass. 

The WSA was studied under Section 603 of 
the Federal Land Policy and Management 
Act (FLPMA) and was included in the Utah 
BLM Statewide Wilderness Environmental 
Impact Statement (EIS) finalized in 
November 1990. Three alternatives were 
analyzed in the EIS: a no wilderness (no 
action) alternative which is the recom¬ 
mendation in this report, an all wilder¬ 
ness alternative, and a partial wilder¬ 
ness alternative of 70,380 acres. 

2. RECOMMENDATION AND RATIONALE: 
0 acres 
(recommended for wilderness) 
134,400 acres 
(recommended for nonwilderness) 

The recommendation for this WSA is to 
release the entire area for uses other 
than wilderness. Designation of the en¬ 
tire area as wilderness is considered 
to be the environmentally preferable 
alternative as it would result in the 
least change from the natural environ¬ 
ment over the long term. The alternative 
selected, however would be implemented 
in a manner which would utilize all 
practical means to avoid or minimize 
adverse environmental impacts. 

All of the study area is in a natural 
state, but only about 10 percent of the 
WSA has outstanding opportunities for 
solitude. About 17 percent of the WSA 
has high scenic values, in six scattered 
locations. Opportunities for primitive 
recreation are not outstanding. About 
1,000 acres of comparatively old pinyon 
and juniper trees and 11,700 acres of 
features with geologic interest that are 
found in the WSA are not considered to 
be of national or regional significance. 

In contrast with the relatively low wil¬ 
derness values, the WSA has comparative¬ 
ly high potential for oil and gas devel¬ 
opment in the long-term future. The WSA 

is in the southern part of the Kaiparo- 
wits Coal Field and within the Kaiparo- 
wits Known Recoverable Coal Resource 
Area. About 12 percent of the WSA is 
currently leased for coal, with pre¬ 
existing rights. Extraction of coal from 
the Kaiparowits Coal Field is not ex¬ 
pected in the short term, but the most 
likely location for mining would be on 
the existing leases, which may include 
those in the Wahweap WSA. 

Because of the WSA's large size, BLM re¬ 
viewed several partial wilderness alter¬ 
natives that could preserve those por¬ 
tions of the WSA with the greatest wil¬ 
derness attributes and avoid conflicts 
with other uses. None of these were 
found to be suitable for wilderness man¬ 
agement. The recommendation for no wil¬ 
derness designation in the Wahweap WSA 
is based on overall low wilderness qual¬ 
ities and long-term future potential for 
energy mineral extraction. 

3. CRITERIA CONSIDERED IN DEVELOPING THE 
WILDERNESS RECOMMENDATION 

Wilderness Characteristics 

A. Naturalness 

Naturalness is defined as an attribute 
in which the evidence of man is substan¬ 
tially unnoticeable to the average visi¬ 
tor and where minor imprints of man ex¬ 
hibit no cumulative impact that is sub¬ 
stantially noticeable. More than 99 per¬ 
cent of the WSA meets the criteria for 
naturalness. Imprints of human activity 
evident in the WSA are approximately 40 
miles of ways, including ways created 
during exploration for coal on and below 
Reynolds Point, Fourmile Bench, and John 
Henry Bench; short fences in Wahweap and 
Tommy Smith Creeks; impoundments on Jack 
Riggs Bench and near Chimney Rock; and 
ways and fences in Coyote Creek. These 
imprints combined involve less than 1 
percent (46 acres) of the total WSA 
area. However, the naturalness attri¬ 
butes of the WSA are tempered by the 
wide distribution of these imprints of 
man. There are no large blocks of land 
totally devoid of human disturbance. 

Since BLM defined the WSA, approximately 
1 acre of the area has been disturbed. 
This disturbance resulted from (1) non¬ 
mechanical, nonimpairing construction of 
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a 500-foot livestock gap fence on Jack 
Riggs Bench in 1984; (2) nonmechanical, 
nonimpairing redevelopment of a spring 
also on Jack Riggs Bench in 1984; and 
(3) an unauthorized alabaster mining 
operation on the west side of The Gut, 
just inside the WSA, in 1985. The 
required reclamation was completed in 
1988. Success of reclamation of the 
mining will result in nonimpairment and 
the entire WSA meets the Wilderness Act 
criteria for naturalness. 

B. Solitude 

In all, about 10 percent (13,440 acres) 
of the WSA meets the outstanding oppor¬ 
tunities for solitude criterion for 
areas under wilderness review. Benches, 
such as Fourmile Bench, Jack Riggs 
Bench, and Horse Flat, do not provide 
opportunities for solitude because they 
lack adequate screening. The WSA is not 
compact in configuration, and numerous 
cherry-stemmed intrusions penetrate the 
unit and lessen the opportunities for 
solitude. Approximately 120,960 acres do 
not meet the standard for outstanding 
opportunities for solitude. 

The dendritic upper reaches of drainages 
such as Wahweap and Coyote Creeks, John 
Henry Canyon, Drip Tank Canyon, and 
Wesses Canyon provide screening. In the 
lower benches and canyons in the south¬ 
ern portion of the WSA, hoodoos, bal¬ 
anced rocks, and the sheer walls of the 
canyons also provide screening. Coves 
are eroded into a group of narrow can¬ 
yons in this area. 

C. Primitive and Unconfined Recreation 

Opportunities for primitive and uncon¬ 
fined recreation are not outstanding 
within the WSA. The unit does not con¬ 
tain features or conditions that would 
provide excellent opportunities for rec¬ 
reation activities or for a single 
activity with outstanding quality. 

D. Special Features 

The Fourmile Bench Old Tree Area is a 
unique area of 1,400-year old pinyon and 
juniper trees. Prior to identification 
of the area as a WSA, it was generally 
thought that the area's trees did not 
exceed 600 to 800 years of age. Protec¬ 
tion for further scientific study has 

been considered for the area. The scien¬ 
tific values extend over approximately 
1,000 acres of the WSA. 

Some specific locations in the WSA pro¬ 
vide exceptional scenic geologic fea¬ 
tures. The lower portions of Wahweap 
Creek and Coyote Creek have exposed the 
Dakota Sandstone Formation. The sand¬ 
stone is most evident in the Coyote 
Creek drainage in the White Rocks and 
the Rimrocks. Big White Rock Canyon, 
Little White Rock Canyon, Chimney Rock 
Canyon, and Chimney Rock are scenic 
features. The red Entrada Formation is 
also exposed in this area and lends 
visual contrast to the white Dakota 
Formation. Within this area are sheer- 
walled canyons, hoodoos, balanced rocks, 
and coves with narrow canyons. BLM has 
identified approximately 7,007 acres of 
scenic features in this portion of the 
WSA. 

The East Kaibab monocline, or The Cocks¬ 
comb, extends along the western boundary 
of the WSA. The monocline contains a 
feature known as Cads Crotch which is a 
trough on the crest of the structure. 
Approximately 4,728 acres of scenic fea¬ 
tures are present in the Cads Crotch 
portion of the monocline. 

The upper portions of the Coyote Creek 
drainage, the inner canyon of the middle 
segment of the Wahweap Creek drainage 
including the West Fork of Ty Hatch Can¬ 
yon, and the upper reaches of the Wah¬ 
weap drainage are also scenic. The upper 
portion of the Wahweap system includes 
Tommy Smith Creek, Fourmile, Tommy, Wah¬ 
weap, and Long Canyons. In contrast to 
the Warm Creek drainage canyons in the 
WSA, the Wahweap Creek drainage canyons 
exhibit some riparian vegetation such as 
cottonwood groves. The vegetation con¬ 
tributes to the landscape qualities of 
the canyon systems. Scenic features in 
these portions of the WSA are found in 
approximately 10,546 acres. 

Peregrine falcons and bald eagles, list¬ 
ed as endangered, may occasionally visit 
the WSA. Cougar, which is a wildlife 
species associated with wilderness, is 
found in the WSA. Nine other animal spe¬ 
cies and six plant species that are con¬ 
sidered sensitive may inhabit the WSA. 
Refer to Appendix 4 and the Affected 
Environment, Vegetation and Wildlife 
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Including Special Status Species sec¬ 
tions of the Utah BLM Statewide Wilder¬ 
ness Final EIS for additional informa¬ 
tion. 

Diversity in the National Wilderness 
Preservation System (NWPS) 

A. Expanding the Diversity of Natural 
Systems and Features as Represented bv 
Ecosystems 

Wilderness designation of this WSA would 
not add a combination of potential nat¬ 
ural vegetation (PNV) ecosystems not 
presently represented in the NWPS. 

PNV is the vegetative type that would 
eventually become climax vegetation if 
not altered by human interference, and 
is not necessarily the vegetation that 
is currently present in an area. 

The WSA is in the Colorado Plateau 
Province/Ecoregion. The PNV in the WSA 
is juniper-pinyon woodland (100,000 
acres) and saltbush-greasewood (34,400 
acres). The PNV in the WSA is repre¬ 
sented in the NWPS nationally and in 
Utah and in other BLM study areas both 
in and outside of Utah. This information 
is summarized in Table 2 from data 
compiled in December 1989. 

TABLE 2 
ECOSYSTEM REPRESENTATION 

NWPS AREAS OTHER BLM STUDIES 

BAILEY-KUCHLER CLASSIFICATION (PNV) AREAS ACRES AREAS ACRES 

NATIONWIDE (COLORADO PLATEAU PROVINCE) 

Juniper-Pinyon Woodland 11 1,401,745 84 2,044,005 

Saltbush-Greasewood 1 20,000 17 359,603 

UTAH (COLORADO PLATEAU PROVINCE) 

Juniper-Pinyon Woodland 1 26,000 53 1,606,198 

Saltbush-Greasewood 1 20,000 17 359,603 

Source: BLM File Data. 

B. Assessing the Opportunities for Soli¬ 
tude or Primitive Recreation within a 
Days Driving Time (5 Hours) of Major 
Population Centers 

The WSA is not within a 5-hour drive of 
any major population centers. 

C. Balancing the Geographic Distribution 
of Wilderness Areas 

The Wahweap WSA would not contribute 
significantly to balancing the geograph¬ 
ic distribution of wilderness areas 
within the NWPS. As of January 1987, the 
NWPS included 64 areas comprising 
2,834,115 acres in Utah and Arizona. 

wise direction beginning to the north, 
are the 26,000-acre Box-Death Hollow 
Wilderness (Forest Service [FS]), the 
45,000-acre Dark Canyon Wilderness (FS), 
the 112,000-acre Paria Canyon-Vermilion 
Cliffs Wilderness (BLM), the 6,860-acre 
Cottonwood Point Wilderness (BLM), the 
70,500-acre Kanab Creek Wilderness (FS 
and BLM units), the 40,600-acre Saddle 
Mountain Wilderness (FS), and the 7,000- 
acre Ashdown Gorge Wilderness (FS). 

Manageability (The area must be capable 
of being managed effectively to preserve 
its wilderness character.) 

BLM believes that the study area could 
be managed as wilderness in the short¬ 
term future. There are 1,225 acres of 
post-FLPMA oil and gas leases in the 

Eight designated wilderness areas are 
within 100 miles of the WSA. In a clock¬ 
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WSA, but these leases are subject to 
nonimpairment of wilderness values and 
will likely expire and not be renewed if 
the area is designated as wilderness. 
There are 640 acres of raining claims, 
but the probability of development of 
locatable minerals also is low. There 
are 12 coal leases covering 17,628 acres 
of the WSA. These leases could be 
legally developed following wilderness 
designation, rendering the northeast 
portion of the WSA unmanageable as wil¬ 
derness. However, these leases may ex¬ 
pire before diligence requirements are 
met, and would not be renewed if the 
area is designated as wilderness. In 
addition to the influence of existing 
cherry-stemmed roads, the presence of 16 
sections of in-held State lands distri¬ 
buted throughout the WSA further compli¬ 
cates the question of manageability. Of 
the 10,361 acres of State land in the 
WSA, 9,037 are under leases for oil, 
gas, hydrocarbons, and grazing. 

Although grazing is the only activity 
occurring on these lands at present, the 
known coal values of the region along 
with some potential for oil and gas may 
lead to proposals that would require 
provision of many additional access 
roads through the wilderness in the 
long-term future. 

Energy and Mineral Resource Values 

The U.S. Geological Survey (USGS) and 
the U.S. Bureau of Mines (USBM) assessed 
the mineral resource potential of 70,380 
acres in the WSA, and prepared a mineral 
assessment report (USGS Bulletin 1748-A, 
Henry Bell III, et al., 1990). The re¬ 
port indicates that no identified re¬ 
sources of metallic or nonmetallic min¬ 
erals occur, but about 350,000 tons of 
identified subbituminous coal resources 
are estimated to be in the WSA. The min¬ 
eral resource potential for all metals, 
including gold and uranium, is low. 
Gravel deposits have been mined nearby, 
and the mineral resource potential is 
high for additional deposits of sand and 
gravel in the southern end of the WSA. A 
moderate energy resource potential ex¬ 
ists for coal. The resource potential is 
moderate for oil and gas, and is low for 

geothermal energy. 

Impacts on Resources 

The comparative impact table (Table 3) 
summarizes the effects on pertinent re¬ 
sources for alternatives considered in¬ 
cluding designation or nondesignation of 
the area as wilderness. 

Local Social and Economic Considerations 

No loss of local employment or income 
would occur. Federal and State revenues 
would not be reduced. Economic opportu¬ 
nities could be realized through mineral 
and energy resource exploration and 
eventual development of coal in the long 
term. There would be major beneficial 
and adverse affects in Kane County. 

Summary of WSA-Specific Public Comments 

Public involvement has occurred through¬ 
out the wilderness review process. Com¬ 
ments received during the early stages 
of the EIS preparation were used to 
develop significant study issues and 
alternatives for the ultimate management 
of the WSA. 

During formal public review of the Draft 
EIS, a total of 115 inputs specifically 
addressing this WSA were received from 
146 commenters, including oral state¬ 
ments received at 17 public hearings on 
the EIS. Each letter or oral testimony 
was considered to be one input. Dupli¬ 
cate letters or oral statements by the 
same commenter were not counted as addi¬ 
tional inputs or signatures. Each indi¬ 
vidual was credited with one signature 
or testimony regardless of the number of 
inputs. 

In general, 104 commenters supported 
wilderness designation for part or all 
of the WSA, while 35 commenters were 
opposed. Seven commenters addressed the 
relative merits of the EIS, but took no 
formal position on wilderness designa¬ 
tion. 

Those favoring wilderness commented on 
special features in the WSA and unspeci¬ 
fied wilderness values. The majority of 
those commenting in favor of wilderness 
were from outside of Utah. Of particular 
concern was the need to protect wilder¬ 
ness values. 
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Those opposing wilderness were concerned 
that wilderness would preclude mineral 
exploration and development. The major¬ 
ity of those opposed were from rural 
Utah, but a significant proportion were 
from other states. 

Two Federal agencies, the National Park 
Service (NPS) and the USBM commented on 
the Draft EIS. The NPS did not take a 
position regarding designation or non¬ 
designation, but did recommend that the 
EIS identify The Jewel Box along The 
Cockscomb as a proposed National Natural 
Landmark (NNL). The USBM commented that 
the BLM's Final EIS should include the 
findings of the USGS and USBM mineral 
investigations and those findings would 
be available in November 1988. These 
findings have been incorporated into the 
EIS and study report. 

No comment letters were received on the 
Final EIS. 

There are 16 sections (10,361 acres) of 
State land in the WSA. In commenting on 
the Draft EIS, the State of Utah ex¬ 
pressed general opposition to wilderness 
designation but did not take a definite 
position regarding wilderness designa¬ 
tion of this WSA. The State considers 
the WSA to have moderate wilderness val¬ 
ues and conflicts. In its evaluation of 
the partial wilderness alternative, the 
State suggested that further boundary 
adjustments to exclude all mesa tops and 
the upper reaches of Fourmile Canyon 
would mitigate much of the livestock and 
coal resource conflicts. The State sug¬ 
gested that the juniper tree area on 
Fourmile Bench be designated as a Re¬ 
search Natural Area (RNA) and noted that 
the bottom of Cottonwood Creek must be 
reserved for the alignment of an im¬ 
proved highway between US Highway 89 and 
Cannonville. 

The Kane County Commission is opposed to 
wilderness designation of the Wahweap 
WSA and has endorsed the Consolidated 
Local Government Response to Wilderness 
that opposes wilderness designation of 
BLM lands in Utah. The Kane County 
Master Plan rejects wilderness as an 
exclusionary form of recreation that 
cannot be used by the average visitor. 
In commenting on the Draft EIS the 
County noted that the Wahweap WSA is 
located on a very important, known coal 

resource and that it would be unwise to 
create a conflict with such a known re¬ 
source. The County also stated that the 
area should be open to improvement of 
livestock grazing. In their opinion the 
area lacks outstanding opportunities for 
solitude and primitive recreation. The 
County believes that scientific and 
scenic areas in the WSA can be protected 
under current BLM directives. 
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BURNING HILLS WILDERNESS STUDY AREA 

1. THE STUDY AREA: 61,550 acres 

The Burning Hills Wilderness Study Area 

(WSA) (UT-040-079) is in eastern Kane 

County, about 60 miles east of Kanab, 

Utah (population 2,148). The study area , 

is an elongated, irregularly shaped unitj^ 

about 4 miles from north to south and 

2.25 miles wide, from east to west (see 

Map). The WSA is separated by roads from 

the Wahweap WSA (UT-040-248) on the west 

and the Fiftymile Mountain WSA (UT-040- 

080) on the east. The northern boundary 

of the WSA is also defined by roads (see 

Map). The Glen Canyon National Recrea¬ 

tion Area (GCNRA) is adjacent to the WSA 

on the south. There are 61,550 acres of 

public land administered by the Bureau 

of Land Management (BLM) in the WSA. Six 

sections of State land (3,840 acres) are 

inheld in the WSA (see Table 1)’. 

The WSA is part of the Kaiparowits Pla¬ 

teau in the Canyonlands Section of the 

Colorado Plateau Physiographic Province. 

The study area is a plateau remnant 

deeply incised by canyons. The highest 

areas in the WSA are knolls that have 

been reddened by natural coal fires. 

Elevations in the WSA range from less 

than 4,100 feet to more than 6,300 feet. 

Desert shrub is the dominant vegetation. 

The WSA was studied under Section 603 of 

the Federal Land Policy and Management 

Act (FLPMA) and was included in the Utah 

BLM Statewide Wilderness Environmental 

Impact Statement' (EIS) finalized in 

November 1990. /Two alternatives were 

analyzed in the EIS: a no wilderness (no 

action) alternative, which is the recom¬ 

mendation in this report, and an all 

wilderness alternative. 

TABLE 1 
LAND STATUS AND ACREAGE SUMMARY IN THE STUDY AREA 

WITHIN THE WSA ACRES 

BLM (surface and subsurface) 61,550 

Split-Estate (BLM surface only) 0 

In-holdings (State, Private) 3,840 

Total 62,390 

WITHIN THE RECOMMENDED WILDERNESS BOUNDARY 

BLM (within the WSA) 0 

BLM (outside the WSA) 0 

Split-Estate (within the WSA) 0 

Split-Estate (outside the WSA) 0 

Total BLM land recommended for wilderness 0 

In-holdings (State, private) 0 

WITHIN THE AREA NOT RECOMMENDED FOR WILDERNESS 

BLM 61,550 

Split-Estate 0 

Total BLM land not recommended for wilderness 61,550 

In-holdings (State, Private) 3,840 

Source: BLM File Data 

285 



BURNING HILLS WILDERNESS STUDY AREA 

2. RECOMMENDATION AND RATIONALE: 
0 acres 
(recommended for wilderness) 
61,550 acres 
(recommended for nonwilderness) 

The recommendation for this W^A is to 
release the entire area for uses other 
than wilderness. Designatiorv-^ of the 
entire area as wilderness is considered 
to be the environmentally preferable 
alternative as it would result in the 
least change from the natural environ¬ 
ment over the long term. The alternative 
selected, however would be implemented 
in a manner which would utilize all 
practical means to avoid or minimize 
adverse environmental impacts. 

Valley; an abandoned stock tank and 
other grazing-related items in Reese 
Canyon; a trailer and old corral in Last 
Chance Creek at the mouth of Reese Can¬ 
yon, and ways in the Burning Hills west 
of Navajo Canyon. These artifacts and 
impressions are substantially unnotice- 
able in the area as a whole and total 
less than 610 acres. 

The natural quality of the WSA has not 
changed since 1980. No additional im¬ 
prints have occurred in the WSA as a 
result of impairing uses or activities 
allowed under the BLM's Interim Manage¬ 
ment Policy (IMP). 

B. Solitude 

All of the study area is in a natural 
state. Less than half of the WSA has 
outstanding opportunities for solitude 
and portions have scenic values, but 

* nowhere are the opportunities for 
primitive recreation considered to be 
outstanding. 

Overall, about 45 percent (27,700 acres) 
of the WSA meets the solitude criterion 
for areas under wilderness review. The 
size and configuration of the WSA, in 
combination with topographic and vegeta¬ 
tion screening, provide outstanding 
opportunities for solitude in this area. 

The WSA is within the Kaiparowits Coal 
Field and about 21 percent of the study 
area is leased for coal, with pre- 

( existing rights. Extraction of coal in 
the Kaiparowits Coal Field is not ex- 

\ pected in the short-term, but any future 
development would most likely occur on 
existing leases, including those in the 
Burning Hills area. The long-term future 
potential for coal mining in the WSA is 
given precedence over the wilderness 
values. 

Outstanding opportunities for solitude 
occur in Dry Wash Canyon, Last Chance 
Creek Canyon, and the extreme upper por¬ 
tion of Reese Canyon because of the com¬ 
bination of terrain and screening by ri¬ 
parian vegetation. Outstanding opportu¬ 
nities for solitude also can be found 
between the canyons, on Window Sash 
Bench and Dry Bench, due to the size of 
the benches and the extensive pinyon- 
juniper woodland forest which grows on 
them. 

3. CRITERIA CONSIDERED IN DEVELOPING THE 
WILDERNESS RECOMMENDATION 

Wilderness Characteristics 

A. Naturalness 

Naturalness is defined as an attribute 
in which the evidence of man is substan- 
tially unnoticeable to the average visi¬ 
tor and where minor imprints of man ex¬ 
hibit no cumulative impact that is sub¬ 
stantially noticeable. Although the WSA 
is in an essentially natural condition, 
some imprints of human activity can be 
found in the unit. These imprints in¬ 
clude drill pads and access ways on Dry 
Bench and in the upper Reese Canyon 
drainage; a cabin in Drip Tank Canyon, 
ways in Reese Canyon below Surprise 

A system of canyons with no intervening 
benches, south of Smoky Hollow, forms an 
escarpment which concentrates and en¬ 
hances the topographic screening and 
makes the opportunity outstanding for 
solitude. 

Areas within the WSA that lack both veg¬ 
etation and topographic screening are 
not considered to have outstanding 
opportunities for solitude. Such areas 
are commonly found on outward-facing 
slopes that have a desert shrub vegeta¬ 
tion cover. 

C. Primitive and Unconfined Recreation 

Opportunities for primitive and uncon¬ 
fined recreation are not outstanding 
within the WSA. 
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D. Special Features 

The Burning Hills portion of the WSA 
illustrates the geological changes over 
the ages that have resulted from natu¬ 
rally occurring coal fires. Approxi¬ 
mately 13,000 acres of the Burning Hills 
are within the WSA. The Burning Hills 
portion of the WSA is also a scenic 
area. Red colorations in the landscape 
are the result of geological changes 
attributed to coal burning underground. 
Scenic values are also present in the 
lower Last Chance Creek Canyon area 
below Smoky Mountain. The escarpment at 
the tip of Smoky Mountain exhibits the 
same colorations as the Burning Hills. 
This landscape includes badlands areas 
at the foot of the cliffs on the GCNRA 
boundary. These scenic features cover a 
total area of about 27,500 acres. 
Approximately 15,690 acres (25 percent 
of the WSA) are rated outstanding for 
scenic quality. Peregrine falcons and 
bald eagles, listed as endangered spe¬ 
cies, may occasionally visit the WSA. 
The WSA also has a small resident cougar 
population. Desert bighorn sheep may 
migrate into the area. Nine other animal 
species and seven plant species that are 
considered sensitive may occur, in the 
WSA. Refer to Appendix 4 and the Af¬ 
fected Environment, Vegetation and 
Wildlife Including Special Status Spe¬ 
cies sections of the Utah BLM Statewide 
Wilderness Final EIS for additional 
information. 

Diversity in the National Wilderness 
Preservation System (NWPS) 

A. Expanding the Diversity of Natural 
Systems and Features as Represented by 
Ecosystems 

Wilderness designation of this WSA would 
not add a potential natural vegetation 
(PNV) ecosystem not presently repre¬ 
sented in the NWPS. 

PNV is the vegetative type that would 
eventually become climax vegetation if 
not altered by human interference, and 
is not necessarily the vegetation that 
is currently present in an area. 

The WSA is in the Colorado Plateau 
Province/Ecoregion. The PNV in the WSA 
is entirely juniper-pinyon woodland 
(61,550 acres). The PNV in the WSA is 
represented in the NWPS nationally and 
in Utah and in BLM study areas in Utah 
and other states. This information is 
summarized in Table 2 from data compiled 
in December 1989. 

B. Assessing the Opportunities for Soli¬ 
tude or Primitive Recreation within a 
Days Driving Time (Five Hours) of Major 
Population Centers 

The WSA is not within a 5-hour drive of 
any major population centers. 

TABLE 2 
ECOSYSTEM REPRESENTATION 

NWPS AREAS OTHER BLM STUDIES 

BAILEY-KUCHLER CLASSIFICATION (PNV) AREAS ACRES AREAS ACRES 

NATIONWIDE (COLORADO PLATEAU PROVINCE) 

Juniper-Pinyon Woodland 11 1,401,745 84 2,082,455 

UTAH (COLORADO PLATEAU PROVINCE) 

Juniper-Pinyon Woodland 1 26,000 53 1,644,648 

Source: BLM File Data. 
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C. Balancing the Geographic Distribution 
of Wilderness Areas 

The Burning Hills WSA would not con¬ 
tribute significantly to balancing the 
geographic distribution of wilderness 
areas within the NWPS. As of January 
1987, the NWPS included 64 areas com¬ 
prising 2,834,115 acres in Utah and 
Arizona. 

There are nine designated wilderness 
areas within 100 miles of the WSA. In a 
clockwise direction beginning to the 
north, are the 26,000-acre Box-Death 
Hollow Wilderness (U.S. Forest Service 
[FS]), the 45,000-acre Dark Canyon Wil¬ 
derness (FS), the 112,000-acre Paria 
Canyon-Vermilion Cliffs Wilderness 
(BLM), the 40,600-acre Saddle Mountain 
Wilderness (FS), the 70,500-acre Kanab 
Creek Wilderness (FS and BLM units), the 
6,860-acre Cottonwood Point Wilderness 
(BLM) and, to the northwest, the 7,000- 
acre Ashdown Gorge Wilderness (FS). 

Manageability (The area must be capable 
of being managed effectively to preserve 
its wilderness character.) 

The Burning Hills WSA could be effec¬ 
tively managed as wilderness in the 
foreseeable future. Even though there 
are 12,650 acres of coal lease and 40 
acres of oil and gas lease in the WSA, 
it is expected that these leases would 
expire and would not be renewed if the 
area is designated as wilderness. There 
are 1,300 acres of mining claims in the 
WSA but development of locatable min¬ 
erals is not projected in the foresee¬ 
able future. 

The presence of six in-held sections of 
State land in the WSA could complicate 
wilderness management in the long-term 
future. Of the 3,840 acres of in-held 
State land, 1,280 acres are leases for 
oil and gas and 640 are leased for coal. 
Because of the known coal resources in 
the WSA, and some potential for oil and 
gas, it is projected that new access 
roads to the State land would be re¬ 
quired through the area following wil¬ 
derness designation. Additionally, any 
coal mining operations on the State 
lands would reduce wilderness values on 
the adjacent wilderness lands. 

Livestock grazing and maintenance of ex¬ 
isting facilities including five spring 
developments, 1.5 miles of fence, one 
reservoir, six miles of trail, three 
corrals and one cabin, would continue, 
but would not significantly affect the 
wilderness values of the WSA. 

Energy and Mineral Resource Values 

Because the WSA is not recommended for 
wilderness designation, the U.S. Geo¬ 
logical Survey (USGS) and the U.S. Bur¬ 
eau of Mines (USBM) did not prepare a 
mineral assessment report for the area. 

The entire WSA has a high mineral poten¬ 
tial for coal. About 928 million tons of 
coal, of which 1/3 to 1/2 is recover¬ 
able, lies beneath the WSA. The entire 
WSA has a high mineral potential for 
titanium, and a moderate mineral poten¬ 
tial for oil, gas, carbon dioxide, and 
geothermal sources in the subsurface. 
The mineral potential is moderate for 
thin beds of gypsum and for uranium in 
the surface and subsurface. Uranium 
could exist at depths of 1,500 feet and 
4,000 feet. The surface area has a low 
mineral resource potential for all other 
metals other than uranium and titanium. 

Impacts on Resources 

The comparative impact table (Table 3) 
summarizes the effects on pertinent 
resources for alternatives considered 
including designation or nondesignation 
of the area as wilderness. 

Local Social and Economic Considerations 

With BLM's no wilderness recommendation, 
no loss of local employment would occur. 
Federal and State revenues would not be 
reduced. Economic opportunities could be 
realized through mineral and energy re¬ 
source exploration and eventual develop¬ 
ment in the long term. There would be 
major beneficial and adverse effects in 
Kane County. 

Summary of WSA-Specific Public Comments 

Public involvement has occurred through¬ 
out the wilderness review process. Com¬ 
ments received during the early stages 
of the EIS preparation were used to 
develop significant study issues and 
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alternatives for the ultimate management 
of the WSA. 

During formal public review of the Draft 
EIS, a total of 79 inputs specifically 
addressing this WSA were received from 
121 commenters, including oral state¬ 
ments received at 17 public hearings on 
the EIS. Each letter or oral testimony 
was considered to be one input. Dupli¬ 
cate letters or oral statements by the 
same commenter were not counted as addi¬ 
tional inputs or signatures. Each indi¬ 
vidual was credited with one signature 
or testimony regardless of the number of 
inputs. 

In general, 60 commenters supported wil¬ 
derness designation for part or all of 
the WSA while 53 commenters were 
opposed. Eight commenters addressed the 
relative merits of the EIS, but took no 
formal position on wilderness designa¬ 
tion. 

Those favoring wilderness commented on 
the special features in the WSA. Those 
commenting in favor of wilderness were 
almost equally from urban Utah and from 
other states. 

Those opposing wilderness were concerned 
that wilderness would preclude mineral 
exploration and development. Those op¬ 
posed were about equally from rural and 
urban Utah. 

Two Federal agencies, the National Park 
Service (NPS) and USBM commented on the 
Draft EIS. The NPS concurred with the 
proposed action. The USBM did not take a 
position regarding designation or non¬ 
designation but commented that BLM had 
understated the petroleum potential of 

the WSA. 

No comment letters were received on the 
Final EIS. 

There are six State sections (3,840 
acres) in the WSA. In commenting on the 
Draft EIS, the State of Utah expressed 
general opposition to wilderness desig¬ 
nation but did not take a definite posi¬ 
tion regarding wilderness designation of 
the WSA. The State ranks the WSA as low 
in wilderness quality with a high sig¬ 
nificance of conflicts in the region. 
The State commented that further study 
is needed to determine the best methods 

to protect cultural resources and big¬ 

horn sheep. 

The Kane County Commission is opposed to 
wilderness designation of the Burning 
Hills WSA and has endorsed the Consoli¬ 
dated Local Government Response to Wil¬ 
derness that opposes wilderness designa¬ 
tion of BLM lands in Utah. The Kane 
County Master Plan rejects wilderness as 
an exclusionary form of recreation that 
cannot be used by the average visitor. 
In commenting on the Draft EIS the Coun¬ 
ty supported BLM's no wilderness pro¬ 
posed action alternative. 
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DEATH RIDGE WILDERNESS STUDY AREA 

1. THE STUDY AREA: 62,870 acres 

The Death Ridge Wilderness Study Area 
(WSA) (UT-040-078) is in- central Gar¬ 
field and Kane Counties, about 10 miles 
south of Escalante, Utah (population 
662). The unit is a kidney-shaped area 
about 9 miles from north to south and 8 
miles from east to west (see map). The 
unit is bounded by roads, and is adja¬ 
cent to Mud Spring Canyon WSA (UT-040- 
077) to the west and Carcass Canyon WSA 
(UT-040-076) to the northeast. The WSA 
includes 62,870 acres of public land 
administered by the Bureau of Land Man¬ 
agement (BLM) . Six sections of State 
land (3,841 acres) are inheld in the WSA 
(see Table 1). 

The WSA is part of Kaiparowits Plateau 
in the Canyonlands Section of the Colo¬ 
rado Plateau Physiographic Province. 

The southern part of the WSA consists of 
benches and canyons and the northern 
portion is composed of ridges divided by 
canyons. Elevations in the WSA range 
from 5,240 feet in the south to almost 
8,000 feet in the north. Pinyon-juniper 
is the main type of vegetation, with 
scattered sagebrush areas and isolated 
communities of oak and ponderosa pine. 

The WSA was studied under Section 603 of 
the Federal Land Policy and Management 
Act (FLPMA) and was included in the Utah 

TABLE 1 
LAND STATUS AND ACREAGE SUMMARY IN THE STUDY AREA 

WITHIN THE WSA 
ACRES 

BLM (surface and subsurface) 62,870 

Split-Estate (BLM surface only)* 797 

In-holdings (State, Private) 3,841 

Total 67,508 

WITHIN THE RECOMMENDED WILDERNESS BOUNDARY 

BLM (within the WSA) 0 

BLM (outside the WSA) 0 

Split-Estate (within the WSA) 0 

Split-Estate (outside the WSA) 0 

Total BLM land recommended for wilderness 0 

In-holdings (State, private) 0 

WITHIN THE AREA NOT RECOMMENDED FOR WILDERNESS * t 

BLM 62,870 

Split-Estate 797 

Total BLM land not recommended for wilderness 63,667 

In-holdings (State, Private) 3,841 

Source: BLM File Data 

a In this report, split-estate lands are defined as only those lands with Federal 
surface and non-Federal subsurface (minerals). Lands that have Federal minerals but 
non-Federal surface are classified according to the owner of the surface. 
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DEATH RIDGE WILDERNESS STUDY AREA 

BLM Statewide Wilderness Environmental 
Impact Statement (EIS) finalized in 
November 1990. Two alternatives were 
analyzed in the EIS: a no wilderness (no 
action) alternative, which is the recom¬ 
mendation in this report, and an all 
wilderness alternative. 

2. RECOMMENDATION AND RATIONALE: 
0 acres 
(recommended for wilderness) 
62,870 acres 
(recommended for nonwilderness) 

The recommendation for this WSA is to 
release the entire area for uses other 
than wilderness. Designation of the en¬ 
tire area as wilderness is considered to 
be the environmentally preferable alter¬ 
native as it would result in the least 
change from the natural environment over 
the long term. The alternative selected, 
however would be implemented in a manner 
which would utilize all practical means 
to avoid or minimize environmental 
impacts. 

All of the study area is in a natural 
state. About half of the WSA has out¬ 
standing opportunities for solitude but 
none of the study area is considered to 
have outstanding opportunities for prim¬ 
itive recreation. 

The WSA is in the central part of the 
Kaiparowits Coal Field and about 34 per¬ 
cent (23,244 acres) of the area is 
leased for coal, with pre-existing 
rights. Extraction of coal from the Kai¬ 
parowits Plateau is not expected in the 
short term, but any future coal mining 
would most likely occur on existing 
leases, including those in the Death 
Ridge WSA. The long-term future poten¬ 
tial for coal extraction is considered 
to outweigh the wilderness values in the 
WSA. 

3. CRITERIA CONSIDERED IN DEVELOPING THE 
WILDERNESS RECOMMENDATION 

Wilderness Characteristics 

A. Naturalness 

Naturalness is defined as an attribute 
in which the evidence of man is substan¬ 
tially unnoticeable to the average visi¬ 
tor and where minor imprints of man ex¬ 
hibit no cumulative impact that is sub¬ 

stantially noticeable. All 62,870 acres 
in the WSA meet the criteria for 
naturalness. Less than 1 percent of the 
WSA, 628 acres, is affected by imprints, 
which are substantially unnoticeable. 
The minor overall disturbances are most¬ 
ly the result of coal exploration drill¬ 
ing. A helicopter was used to conduct 
geophysical exploration in 1984, but no 
surface disturbance or impairment 
occurred that affected the WSA's natur¬ 
alness. Also during 1987, a spring de¬ 
velopment on Horse Spring was author¬ 
ized. It consisted of developing a seep 
area, laying 200 feet of plastic pipe¬ 
line, and placing two water troughs. 
Approximately one-third acre was dis¬ 
turbed. All work was completed with hand 
tools and did not impair naturalness. No 
additional imprints have occurred in the 
WSA as the result of impairing uses or 
activities allowed under BLM's Interim 
Management Policy (IMP). 

B. Solitude 

Overall, about 50 percent (31,435 acres) 
of the WSA meets the criterion of soli¬ 
tude for areas under wilderness review. 
These areas are found in canyons and on 
divides between drainages. The size and 
configuration of the WSA, in combination 
with terrain and vegetation, provide 
opportunities for solitude. The incised 
canyon drainages and rugged terrain be¬ 
tween some canyons, such as Right Hand 
Collet Canyon and Escalante Canyon, pro¬ 
vides screening. Vegetation screening 
consists of a dense pinyon-juniper wood¬ 
land cover in rough areas and small 
stands of Ponderosa pine elsewhere. Rock 
outcrops on the plateau also provide 
screening. 

Vegetation complements terrain in pro¬ 
viding for solitude in most of the WSA. 
However, the lower portion of the unit 
lacks sufficient vegetation or isolating 
terrain and consequently lacks outstand¬ 
ing opportunities for solitude. 

C. Primitive and Unconfined Recreation 

Opportunities for primitive and uncon¬ 
fined recreation are not outstanding in 
the WSA. Hiking is the only activity of 
any importance, but it is rated as mod¬ 
erate rather than outstanding in qual¬ 
ity. 
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D. Special Features 

The diversity of plant life, ranging 
from low desert shrub to Ponderosa pine, 
enhances the study and observation of 
ecology. Three small stands of Ponderosa 
pine grow in the Alvey Wash drainage in 
the northeastern portion of the WSA. The 
Ponderosa pine is adjacent to desert 
shrub in Alvey Wash and in a tributary 
to Little Valley Wash. Elevations range 
from 7,505 feet to 6,500 feet, and pine 
and desert shrub types can be found in 
locations less than 1 mile apart. Educa¬ 
tional values are present on approxi¬ 
mately 2,000 acres. At least two stands 
of Ponderosa pine also are above the 
Right Hand Collet Canyon and in the 
Relish Seep area. Elevations range from 
7,526 feet to 6,240 feet, and the dis¬ 
tance between the desert shrub and pine 
types is often less than 1 mile. 

The WSA has no known National Register 
sites, but there is a high potential 
that such sites exist. 

Scenic values are superb in approximate¬ 
ly 1,500 acres in the WSA. In the upper 
portion of Paradise Canyon, the most 
colorful sandstones in the WSA form the 
cliffs. The Ponderosa pines growing in 
the sandstone enhance the scenic value 
of the area. The canyon in upper Trap 
Canyon Wash, in the northwestern portion 
of the WSA, is highly scenic. Two un¬ 
named sandstone monoliths or fins above 
Alvey Wash are prominent scenic land¬ 
marks in the northeastern portion of the 
WSA. South of Right Hand Collet Canyon, 
a high sandstone outcrop, an unnamed box 
canyon immediately below the outcrop, 
and an adjacent stand of Ponderosa pine 
provide an area with scenic value. 

Peregrine falcons and bald eagles, list¬ 
ed as endangered species, have been re¬ 
ported in the WSA. The WSA has a limited 
population of cougar. 

Nine other animal species and seven 
plant species that are considered sensi¬ 
tive occur or may occur in the WSA. 

Refer to Appendix 4 and the Affected 
Environment, Vegetation and Wildlife 
Including Special Status Species sec¬ 
tions of the Utah BLM Statewide Wilder¬ 
ness Final EIS for additional informa¬ 
tion. 

Diversity in the National Wilderness 
Preservation System (NWPS) 

A. Expanding the Diversity of Natural 
Systems and Features as Represented by 
Ecosystems 

Wilderness designation of this WSA would 
not add a potential natural vegetation 
(PNV) ecosystem not presently repre¬ 
sented in the NWPS. 

PNV is the vegetative type that would 
eventually become climax vegetation if 
not altered by human interference, and 
is not necessarily the vegetation that 
is currently present in an area. 

The WSA is in the Colorado Plateau Pro- 
vince/Ecoregion. The PNV in the WSA is 
entirely juniper-pinyon woodland (62,870 
acres). The PNV in the WSA is repre¬ 
sented in the NWPS nationally and in 
Utah, and in other BLM study areas in 
Utah and other states. 

This information is summarized in Table 
2 from data compiled in December 1989. 

TABLE 2 
ECOSYSTEM REPRESENTATION 

NWPS AREAS OTHER BLM STUDIES 

BAILEY-KUCHLER CLASSIFICATION (PNV) AREAS ACRES AREAS ACRES 

NATIONWIDE (COLORADO PLATEAU PROVINCE) 

Juniper-Pinyon Woodland 11 1,401,745 84 2,081,135 

UTAH (COLORADO PLATEAU PROVINCE) 

Juniper-Pinyon Woodland 1 26,000 53 1,643,328 

Source: BLM File Data. 
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B. Assessing the Opportunities for Soli¬ 
tude or Primitive Recreation within a 
Days Driving Time (5 Hours) of Manor 
Population Centers 

The WSA is not within a 5-hour drive of 
any major population centers. 

C. Balancing the Geographic Distribution 
of Wilderness Areas 

The Death Ridge WSA would not contribute 
significantly to balancing the geograph¬ 
ic distribution of wilderness areas 
within the NWPS. As of January 1987, the 
NWPS included 64 areas comprising 
2,834,115 acres in Utah and Arizona. 

There are nine designated wilderness 
areas within 100 miles of the WSA. In a 
clockwise direction, beginning to the 
north, are the 26,000-acre Box-Death 
Hollow Wilderness (Forest Service [FS]), 
the 45,000-acre Dark Canyon Wilderness 
(FS), the 112,000-acre Paria Canyon- 
Vermilion Cliffs Wilderness (BLM), the 
40,600-acre Saddle Mountain Wilderness 
(FS), the 70,500-acre Kanab Creek Wil¬ 
derness (FS and BLM units),the 6,800- 
acre Cottonwood Point Wilderness (BLM), 
and to the west, the 7,000-acre Ashdown 
Gorge Wilderness (FS), and the 50,000- 
acre Pine Valley Mountain Wilderness 
(FS). 

Manageability (The area must be capable 
of being managed effectively to preserve 
its wilderness character.) 

Cherry-stemmed roads penetrate the WSA 
at several places, resulting in an awk¬ 
ward boundary configuration that would 
be difficult to survey, recognize on the 
ground, and manage. The Death Ridge WSA 
could be effectively managed as wilder¬ 
ness in the foreseeable future. Even 
though there are 19,381 acres of coal 
lease, 1,378 acres of pre-FLPMA oil and 
gas leases and 2,485 acres of post-FLPMA 
oil and gas lease in the WSA, it is ex¬ 
pected that these leases would expire 
and would not be renewed if the area is 
designated as wilderness. There are no 
mining claims in the WSA and development 
of locatable minerals is not projected 
in the foreseeable future. 

The presence of eight in-held sections 
of State land in the WSA, including 
split-estate, could complicate wilder¬ 

ness management in the long-term future. 
Of the 4,638 acres of in-held State 
land, 1,921 acres are leased for oil and 
gas and 1,280 are leased for coal. Be¬ 
cause of the known coal resources in the 
WSA, and some potential for oil and gas, 
it is projected that new access roads to 
the State land would be required through 
the area following wilderness designa¬ 
tion. Additionally, any coal mining op¬ 
erations on the State lands and cherry- 
stems would reduce wilderness values on 
the adjacent wilderness lands. 

Livestock grazing and maintenance of ex¬ 
isting facilities including one spring 
development, 2 miles of fence, two res¬ 
ervoirs, two troughs, and 6 miles of 
pipeline would continue, but would not 
significantly affect the wilderness val¬ 
ues of the WSA. 

Energy and Mineral Resource Values 

Because the WSA is not recommended for 
wilderness designation, the U.S. Geo¬ 
logical Survey (USGS) and the U.S. Bur¬ 
eau of Mines (USBM) did not prepare a 
mineral assessment report for the area. 

The entire WSA has a high mineral poten¬ 
tial for coal. The entire WSA has a mod¬ 
erate mineral potential for oil, gas, 
carbon dioxide, geothermal sources, ura¬ 
nium, and gypsum in the subsurface, and 
a low mineral resource potential for all 
metals other than titanium and uranium. 

According to BLM geologists, the poten¬ 
tial for undiscovered oil and gas re¬ 
sources is high, although oil and gas 
deposits in the WSA are not expected to 
be large. Minable coal-bearing strata 
underlie the entire WSA. An estimated 
1.587 billion tons of coal are in the 
WSA, of which about 1.5 billion tons are 
less than 2,000 feet beneath the sur¬ 

face. The coal is of relatively high 
quality. 

Impacts on Resources 

The comparative impact table (Table 3) 
summarizes the effects on pertinent 
resources for alternatives considered 
including designation or nondesignation 
of the area as wilderness. 
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Local Social and Economic Considerations 

With BLM's no wilderness recommendation, 
no loss of employment or income would 
occur. Federal and State revenues would 
not be reduced. Economic opportunities 
could be realized through mineral and 
energy exploration and eventual develop¬ 
ment in the long term. There would be 
major beneficial and adverse effects in 
Garfield and Kane Counties. 

Summary of WSA-Specific Public Comments 

Public involvement has occurred through¬ 
out the wilderness review process. Com¬ 
ments received during the early stages 
of the EIS preparation were used to 
develop significant study issues and 
alternatives for the ultimate management 
of the WSA. 

During formal public review of the Draft 
EIS, a total of 64 inputs specifically 
addressing this WSA were received from 
341 commenters including oral statements 
received at 17 public hearings on the 
EIS. Each letter or oral testimony was 
considered to be one input. Duplicate 
letters or oral statements by the same 
commenter were not counted as additional 
inputs or signatures. Each individual 
was credited with one signature or tes¬ 
timony regardless of the number of 
inputs. 

In general, 43 commenters supported 
wilderness designation for part or all 
of the WSA, while 293 commenters were 
opposed. Five commenters addressed the 
relative merits of the EIS, but took no 
formal position on wilderness designa¬ 
tion . 

Those favoring wilderness commented on 
the specific features in the WSA, oppor¬ 
tunities for solitude, and the value of 
wilderness as equal to or greater than 
the existing nonwilderness values. The 
majority of those commenting in favor of 
wilderness were from other states. Of 
particular concern was the need to pro¬ 
tect the area from development. 

Those opposing wilderness were concerned 
that wilderness would conflict with or 
preclude mineral exploration and devel¬ 
opment, livestock operations, flood con¬ 
trol and water rights, public access, or 
other uses; is not compatible with mul¬ 

tiple use; would harm State/local econo¬ 
mies; and that designation is not neces¬ 
sary to protect the WSA. The great ma¬ 
jority of those opposed were from rural 
Utah. 

No Federal agencies commented on this 
WSA. 

No comment letters were received on the 
Final EIS. 

There are six State sections (3,841 
acres) and two sections (797 acres) of 
split-estate lands with State minerals 
in the WSA. In commenting on the Draft 
EIS, the State of Utah expressed general 
opposition to wilderness designation but 
did not take a definite position regard¬ 
ing wilderness designation of the WSA. 
The State considers the Death Ridge WSA 
to have low wilderness values and very 
high conflicts with potential coal 
development. 

The Kane and Garfield County Commissions 
are opposed to wilderness designation of 
the Death Ridge WSA and have endorsed 
the Consolidated Local Government Re¬ 
sponse to Wilderness that opposes wil¬ 
derness designation of BLM lands in 
Utah. In commenting on the Draft EIS the 
Counties supported BLM's no action/no 
wilderness proposed action. 

The Kane County Master Plan rejects wil¬ 
derness as an exclusionary form of rec¬ 
reation that cannot be used by the aver¬ 
age visitor. Garfield County previously 
proposed to the Utah Congressional Dele¬ 
gation that 111,053 acres of BLM lands 
in three WSAs and 31,600 acres in one FS 
unit in the County be recommended as 
wilderness. The Garfield County Master 
Plan recommends that the remaining lands 
in the County, including the Death Ridge 
WSA, be retained for multiple uses. 
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PHIPPS-DEATH HOLLOW INSTANT STUDY AREA 

1. THE STUDY AREA; 42,731 acres 

The Phipps-Death Hollow Instant Study 
Area (ISA) is in eastern Garfield Coun¬ 
ty, about 1 mile east of Escalante, Utah 
(population 652). The ISA is approxi¬ 
mately 9 miles from north to south by 11 
miles from east to west (see Map). The 
study area is adjacent to the Box-Death 
Hollow Wilderness of the Dixie National 
Forest on the north and northwest. The 
study area is bounded by Highway 12, 
utility lines. State lands, and a camp¬ 
ground on the east. On the west, the 
study area is bounded by State and pri¬ 
vate lands and the Pine Creek road. The 
southern boundary is along section 
lines. 

There are 42,731 acres of public land 
administered by the Bureau of Land Man¬ 
agement (BLM) in the ISA. Four State 
sections (2,559 acres) are inheld in the 
ISA and would be included in the portion 
recommended for wilderness (see Table 

1). 
The Escalante River crosses the extreme 
southern portion of the ISA from west to 
east. Steep walled canyons, mesas, 
benches, natural bridges, and arches 
characterize the ISA. Elevations range 
from 5,400 feet on the Escalante River, 
in the southeastern corner of the study 
area, to about 7,600 feet on the north¬ 
western side of the unit. 

TABLE 1 
LAND STATUS AND ACREAGE SUMMARY IN THE STUDY AREA* 

WITHIN THE WSA ACRES 

BLM (surface and subsurface) 42,731 

Split-Estate (BLM surface only) 0 

In-holdings (State, Private) 2,559 

Total 45,290 

WITHIN THE RECOMMENDED WILDERNESS BOUNDARY 

BLM (within the ISA) 39,256 

BLM (outside the ISA) 0 

Split-Estate (within the ISA) 0 

Split-Estate (outside the ISA) 0 

Total BLM land recommended for wilderness 39,256 

In-holdings (State, private) 2,559 

WITHIN THE AREA NOT RECOMMENDED FOR WILDERNESS 

BLM 3,475 

Split-Estate 0 

Total BLM land not recommended for wilderness 3,475 

In-holdings (State, Private) 0 

Source: BLM File Data 

a The Appendix is a detailed table of in-holdings included within the portion of the 

ISA recommended for designation. 
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Approximately 40 miles of perennial 

streams, including the Escalante River, 
flow through the ISA. All of the portion 
of the Escalante River in the ISA is in 
the area recommended for wilderness des¬ 
ignation. Most of the vegetation is 
pinyon-juniper, with some ponderosa pine 
in the higher elevations and riparian 
vegetation along the Escalante River. 

The ISA was studied under Section 603 of 
the Federal Land Policy and Management 
Act (FLPMA) and was included in the Utah 
BLM Statewide Wilderness Environmental 
Impact Statement (EIS) finalized in 
November 1990. Three alternatives were 
analyzed in the EIS: a partial wilder¬ 
ness alternative where 39,256 acres 
would be designated as wilderness and 
the remaining 3,475 acres would be re¬ 
leased for other uses, which is the rec¬ 
ommendation in this report; a no wilder¬ 
ness (no action) alternative; and an all 
wilderness alternative. 

2. RECOMMENDATION AND RATIONALE: 
39,256 acres 
(recommended for wilderness) 
3,475 acres 
(recommended for nonwilderness) 

The recommendation for the ISA is to 
designate 39,256 acres as wilderness and 
to release the remaining 3,475 acres for 
uses other than wilderness. Designation 
of the entire area as wilderness is con¬ 
sidered to be the environmentally pre¬ 
ferable alternative as it would result 
in the least change from the natural 
environment over the long term. The 
alternative selected, however, would be 
implemented in a manner which would uti¬ 
lize all practical means to avoid or 
minimize adverse environmental impacts. 

The portion recommended for wilderness 
designation would include the highest 
wilderness values in the ISA. All of the 
proposed area is natural. About 92 per¬ 
cent has outstanding solitude and 94 
percent has outstanding opportunities 
for primitive recreation. Special fea¬ 
tures include scenic, geologic, his¬ 
toric, and archaeological values and the 
recommended area includes Upper and 
Lower Calf Creek Falls, which have high 
interest for visitors. About 87 percent 
of the area was designated as an Out¬ 
standing Natural Area (ONA) in 1970, and 

about 99 percent of the area is current¬ 
ly closed to off-road vehicle (ORV) use. 

Part of the recommended portion is in a 
known geologic structure with high 
potential for carbon dioxide, but the 
proven discovery is north of the ISA. 
The high wilderness values are consid¬ 
ered to outweigh potential gas produc¬ 
tion in the ISA. Wilderness designation 
would be compatible with the U.S. Forest 
Service (FS) management of the adjacent 
Box-Death Hollow Wilderness established 

in 1984. 

Areas A, B, and C not proposed for 
wilderness designation are at the 
northeast corner and along the southern 
boundary of the ISA. These areas lack 
outstanding opportunities for solitude 
and primitive recreation. 

3. CRITERIA CONSIDERED IN DEVELOPING THE 
WILDERNESS RECOMMENDATION 

Wilderness Characteristics 

A. Naturalness 

Naturalness is defined as an attribute 
in which the evidence of man is substan¬ 
tially unnoticeable to the average visi¬ 
tor and where minor imprints of man ex¬ 
hibit no cumulative impact that is sub¬ 
stantially noticeable. The entire ISA 
meets the Wilderness Act criteria for 
naturalness, although the imprints of 
human activity can be detected. The ISA 
is an undisturbed area of deep canyons 
and slickrock benches. Together, the ISA 
and adjacent Box-Death Hollow Wilderness 
combine to create a very remote and high 
quality area of naturalness at the head¬ 
waters of the Escalante River. Imprints 
of man in the ISA include a gauging sta¬ 
tion on the Escalante River about 1 mile 
east of Escalante and 10 miles of his¬ 
torical routes. These imprints affect 
less than 1 percent of the ISA (5 acres) 
and are substantially unnoticeable. In 
the Phipps-Death Hollow ISA, the high 
quality of naturalness has not changed 
since 1980. No additional imprints have 
occurred in the ISA as a result of im¬ 
pairing uses or activities allowed under 
the BLM Interim Management Policy (IMP). 
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C. Primitive and Unconfined Recreation B. Solitude 

Conditions in approximately 36,000 acres 
or 84 percent of the ISA meet the cri¬ 
terion for outstanding solitude in lands 
under wilderness review. The remaining 
6,731 acres do not meet the outstanding 
criterion. 

Outstanding opportunities for solitude 
in the ISA occur particularly in the 
deep winding canyons of five major 
drainages. The Escalante River, Calf 
Creek, Sand Creek, and three tributaries 
(Mamie Creek, Death Hollow, and Right 
Fork of Death Hollow) all flow in en¬ 
trenched, winding canyons. Although each 
of the canyon drainages is characterized 
by bare rock surfaces, a variety of can-- 
yon landscapes exist. Some canyons, such 
as Calf Creek, have inner gorges in 
slickrock bowls or basins. The Escalante 
River Canyon is a very deep, large can¬ 
yon. The Mamie Creek-Death Hollow drain¬ 
age contains inner gorges and narrows, 
perched canyons, and numerous slots and 
ridges. The North Fork-Death Hollow area 
is similar to the Mamie Creek area, but 
the inner gorge is deeper, with more 
narrows. The canyon areas in the ISA all 
provide outstanding opportunities for 
solitude. Canyons and adjacent terrain 
where there are outstanding opportuni¬ 
ties for solitude total approximately 
19,900 acres of the ISA. 

The opportunity for solitude on the 
benches is outstanding where the benches 
are isolated. The Antone Flat Bench, for 
example, includes the entire Mamie 
Creek-Pine Creek divide from Antone Flat 
to the Box-Death Hollow Wilderness boun¬ 
dary. This bench and Slickrock Saddle 
Bench below Slickrock Saddle are very 
isolated. The opportunity for solitude 
on Slickrock Saddle Bench above Slick¬ 
rock Saddle diminishes toward the Dixie 
National Forest boundary. Below the con¬ 
fluence of Sweetwater and Sand Creeks, 
the canyon cliffs provide outstanding 
solitude. Bowington Bench is completely 
isolated by the Calf Creek and Sand 
Creek Canyon cliffs and the McGrath 
Point Bench cliff. All of Bowington 
Bench has outstanding opportunities for 
solitude. Outstanding opportunities for 
solitude exist on 16,100 acres of the 

benches. 

Opportunities for primitive recreation 
are outstanding on 36,800 acres or 86 
percent of the ISA, but 5,931 acres do 
not meet the outstanding criterion. 
Opportunities in the ISA are outstanding 
for camping, backpacking, hiking, horse¬ 
back riding, and sightseeing for cultur¬ 
al and geological features. 

Foot and horseback recreation are of 
high quality throughout most of the ISA. 
Scenic geology in the ISA is excellent. 
In this sense, most of the ISA repre¬ 
sents a sightseeing destination, espe¬ 
cially to the Upper and Lower Calf Creek 
Falls, Death Hollow Canyon, Escalante 
Natural Bridge, and the Escalante River 
Canyon. 

Sightseeing for historical and archaeo¬ 
logical features is also excellent in 
much of the ISA because of the number, 
wide distribution, and linear configura¬ 
tion of many of these features. Historic 
routes include the Boulder Mail Trail, 
first Boulder-Escalante telephone line, 
Old Boulder Road, and the Boynton Road. 
Archaeological sites have been identi¬ 
fied in Calf Creek, Death Hollow, Sand 
Creek, and the Escalante River. 

A variety of experiences also enhances 
hiking and backpacking. Fishing opportu¬ 
nities in Calf Creek and Death Hollow 
augment hiking, backpacking, and horse¬ 
back riding. The variety of routes con¬ 
tributes to the outstanding quality of 
hiking, backpacking, and horseback rid¬ 
ing. The ISA provides an array of canyon 
routes for hikers and horseback riders. 
Because it is not limited by time or by 
riding terrain, backpacking has the most 
route options. These options include all 
of the canyon systems and the Pine 
Creek-Death Hollow divide, Slickrock 
Saddle Bench, Bowington Bench, Upper 
Calf Creek Basin, and a portion of Big 
Flat. Some portions of these bench areas 
are also within the range of hikers. 
Backpacking in the ISA is further en¬ 
hanced by the continuation of the Death 
Hollow Canyon hiking routes into the 
Box-Death Hollow Wilderness in the Dixie 
National Forest. 
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D. Special Features 

The Lower Calf Creek Falls trail in Calf 
Creek Canyon includes the area of the 
Calf Creek Canyon between the Lower 
Falls and the campground. This portion 
of Calf Creek Canyon includes approxi¬ 
mately 200 acres with significant educa¬ 
tional values. 

The Phipps-Death Hollow ISA, in the 
upper part of the Escalante River, has 
landscape features not found in the 
middle and lower portions of this drain¬ 
age. For example, white-and-yellow Nava¬ 
jo sandstones are in greater abundance 
in the landscape and the canyons are the 
deepest in the drainage system. Approxi¬ 
mately 38,931 acres in the ISA exhibit 
outstanding scenery. The Escalante River 
Canyon within the ISA is 1,100 feet deep 
between the mouth of Mamie Creek and the 
community of Escalante. The canyon walls 
are rough and broken, and the canyon is 
narrow and it meanders. The canyon is 
impressive throughout its length. Esca¬ 
lante Natural Bridge, a 130-foot-high 
bridge with a span of 100 feet, is in 
the south wall of the canyon. Four other 
natural bridges and arches are in the 
ISA. 

Scenic values are excellent in the bench 
and canyon areas between Slickrock 
Saddle Bench and Calf Creek Canyon. 
Where sandstone outcroppings and points 
are present on the benches, scenic val¬ 
ues are high. Very high quality scenic 
features are in the Calf Creek Canyon 
area, where red walls, alcoves, two 
waterfalls, and extensive expanses of 
white slickrock are present. Lower Calf 
Creek Falls is 126 feet high and Upper 
Calf Creek Falls is 86 feet high. 

The Death Hollow portion of the ISA is 
one of the most scenic parts of the 
Escalante River drainage. Death Hollow- 
Canyon is deep and meandering, with 
narrows 1,000 feet deep in some sections 
of the canyon. Above the canyon, the 
basin through which Mamie Creek flows is 
a dissected area of canyons, tanks, and 
other features. Ponderosa pine grows in 
places. Antone Flat, a sagebrush park in 
the southern portion of this area, is 
one of the few places in the ISA where 
soil cover remains. The Escalante mono¬ 
cline forms the divide between Mamie 
Creek and Pine Creek. The Pine Creek 

side is a scenic, dissected, 1,000-foot 
rock face. The top of the monocline is a 
narrow ridge covered with ponderosa 

pine. 

Historical values include the Boulder 
Mail Trail, Boynton Road, Old Boulder 
Road, Washington Phipps Grave, and the 
Escalante-Boulder telephone line. The 
Boulder Mail Trail was used to carry 
mail and goods between the Towns of ' 
Escalante and Boulder. Much of the trail 
is still visible, especially where it 
was necessary to construct the trail 
through slickrock. The trail has been 
nominated to the National Register of 
Historic Places and is becoming a popu¬ 
lar backpacking route in the ISA. Ap¬ 
proximately 13 miles of the trail are 
present in the ISA. 

The Boynton Road was constructed in 1909 
as a shortcut between Escalante and Salt 
Gulch. The road was abandoned after 2 
years when water washed away portions of 
the road, but it is still visible in 
approximately 90 percent of the 10-mile 
route. The Old Boulder Road was the main 
route between Escalante and Boulder 
until the Civilian Conservation Corps 
built the Hell’s Backbone Road and High¬ 
way 12 in the 1930s. Approximately 1.5 
miles of the road are within the ISA. In 
1911, the FS constructed the first tele¬ 
phone line between Escalante and Boul¬ 
der. This line provided the first tele¬ 
phone service to ,the area and was used 
until 1955 when it was replaced by a 
microwave system. Most of the line be¬ 
tween Antone Flat and Sand Creek is 
still visible. The wire is missing be¬ 
tween Sand Creek and Boulder. Approxi¬ 
mately 7.5 miles of the route are within 
in the ISA but are only partially evi¬ 
dent . 

The Friendship Cove Pictograph is an 
archaeological site that has been nomi¬ 
nated to the National Register of His¬ 
toric Places. 

Bald eagles and peregrine falcons, list¬ 
ed as endangered or threatened species, 
may occur in the ISA. Seven other animal 
species and eight plant species that are 
considered sensitive may occur in the 
ISA. Refer to Appendix 4 and the 
Affected Environment, Vegetation and 
Wildlife Including Special Status Spe¬ 
cies sections of the Utah BLM Statewide 
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Wilderness Final EIS for additional 

information. 

The Escalante River through the ISA is 

part of a longer segment nominated for 

study under Section 5(d) of the Wild and 

Scenic Rivers Act of 1968 by the Secre¬ 

taries of the Interior and Agriculture 

on September 11, 1970. 

Diversity in the National Wilderness 

Preservation System (NWPS) 

A. Expanding the Diversity of Natural 

Systems and Features as Represented by 

Ecosystems 

Wilderness designation of this ISA would 

not add a potential natural vegetation 

(PNV) ecosystem not presently repre¬ 

sented in the NWPS. PNV is the vege¬ 

tative type that would eventually become, 

the climax vegetation if not altered by 

human interference, and is not neces¬ 

sarily the vegetation that is currently 

present in an area. 

The ISA is in the Colorado Plateau Pro- 

vince/Ecoregion. The PNV in the ISA is 

entirely juniper-pinyon woodland (42,731 

acres). The PNV in the ISA is well rep¬ 

resented in the NWPS nationally and in 

BLM study areas in Utah and other 

states. This information is summarized 

in Table 2 from data compiled in 

December 1989. 

B. Assessing the Opportunities for Soli¬ 

tude or Primitive Recreation within a 

Days Driving Time (5 Hours) of Major 

Population Centers 

The ISA is not within a 5-hour drive of 

any major population centers. 

C. Balancing the Geographic Distribution 

of Wilderness Areas 

The Phipps-Death Hollow ISA would not 

contribute significantly to balancing 

the geographic distribution of wilder¬ 

ness areas within the NWPS. As of Janu¬ 

ary, 1987, the NWPS included 64 areas 

comprising 2,834,115 acres in Utah and 

Arizona. 

There are eight designated wilderness 

areas within 100 miles of the ISA. The 

ISA is immediately south and southeast 

of the 26,000-acre Box-Death Hollow Wil¬ 

derness (Forest Service [FS]). Within 

100 miles to the east is the 45,000-acre 

Dark Canyon Wilderness (FS). To the 

south is the 112,000-acre Paria Canyon- 

Vermilion Cliffs Wilderness (BLM), and 

to the southwest of the ISA, the 40,600- 

acre Saddle Mountain Wilderness (FS), 

the 70,500-acre Kanab Creek Wilderness 

(FS and BLM units), and 6,860-acre Cot¬ 

tonwood Point Wilderness (BLM), and to 

the west, the 7,000-acre Ashdown Gorge 

Wilderness (FS) and 50,000-acre Pine 

Valley Mountain Wilderness (FS). 

TABLE 2 
ECOSYSTEM REPRESENTATION 

NWPS AREAS OTHER BLM STUDIES 

BAILEY-KUCHLER CLASSIFICATION (PNV) AREAS ACRES AREAS ACRES 

NATIONWIDE (COLORADO PLATEAU PROVINCE) 

Juniper-Pinyon Woodland 11 1,401,745 84 2,101,274 

UTAH (COLORADO PLATEAU PROVINCE) 

Juniper-Pinyon Woodland 1 26,000 53 1,663,467 

Source: BLM File Data. 
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Manageability (The area must be capable 
of being managed effectively to preserve 
its wilderness character.) 

The entire ISA, including the portion 
recommended for wilderness designation 
can be managed as wilderness to preserve 
values now present in the area. There 
are 3,225 acres of pre-FLPMA oil and gas 
leases in the ISA. It is likely that at 
least a portion of these leases will be 
explored or developed for oil and gas or 
carbon dioxide. It is estimated that 
development would cause 20 acres of sur¬ 
face disturbance inside the ISA. This 
situation would be similar to the man¬ 
ageability scenario in the adjacent Box- 
Death Hollow Wilderness which is effec¬ 
tively managed by the FS to preserve its 
wilderness character. 

Management of the recommended area could 
be somewhat complicated by the presence 
of four in-held sections of State land. 
Of the 2,559 acres of in-held land, 640 
acres are presently leased for oil, gas 
and hydrocarbons. Because of the poten¬ 
tial for carbon dioxide in the ISA it is 
likely that access will be required for 
exploration of State lands. Addition¬ 
ally, development and production on 
these lands would reduce the quality of 
wilderness values in the adjacent wil¬ 
derness. 

There are no mining claims in the ISA. 
There is some potential for uranium in 
the area, but because of poor economic 
conditions, development of uranium is 
not expected. Livestock grazing and 
maintenance of 1 mile of fence would 
continue in the recommended area and 
would not affect wilderness values. 

Energy and Mineral Resource Values 

The U.S. Geological Survey (USGS) and 
the U.S. Bureau of Mines (USBM) prepared 
a mineral resource potential open file 
report for the Phipps-Death Hollow ISA 
(USGS Open File Report 81-558, Gordon W. 
Weir and Michael E. Lane, 1981). The 
report indicates that the mineral and 
energy resource potential in the ISA is 
low. A manganese deposit in the south¬ 
western corner of the ISA is too small 
to yield ore in commercial quantities. 
Oil and gas test wells near the ISA were 
dry, and the oil and gas potential of 
the area appears to be low. 

Additional study by BLM geologists indi¬ 
cate that the potential for coal and 
geothermal resources is also low. The 
potential for undiscovered resources of 
carbon dioxide is moderate, however, as 
indicated by discovery of a large depos¬ 
it about 7 miles north of the ISA. The 
rock structure that contains carbon di¬ 
oxide reserves may not be so extensive 
as to include the ISA, therefore there 
is no certainty that this resource ex¬ 
ists in the study area. 

The potential for undiscovered uranium 
resources is moderate, but any deposits 
of uranium that may exist in the ISA 
would be well beneath the surface, lim¬ 
iting the likelihood of their develop¬ 
ment . 

The potential for recovery of gypsum 
from the ISA is low. A small deposit of 
gypsum exists on the southwestern side 
of the ISA, but better and larger depos¬ 
its are nearby, outside the ISA. Gravel 
and stone in the ISA have no unique or 
special qualities, and similar materials 
are found elsewhere in the region. 

Impacts on Resources 

The comparative impact table (Table 3) 
summarizes the effects on pertinent re¬ 
sources for alternatives considered in¬ 
cluding designation or nondesignation of 
the area as wilderness. 

Local Social and Economic Considerations 

Partial designation would result in a 
temporary (2 to 3 year) increase of 25 
jobs due to development of the carbon 
dioxide resource. This would be 175 jobs 
less than the increase which could occur 
from implementation of the No Action/No 
Wilderness Alternative. Other local eco¬ 
nomic conditions would not be affected. 
Increases in recreational use could pro¬ 
vide up to $822,000 to the local econ¬ 
omy. 

Summary of ISA-Specific Public Comments 

Public involvement has occurred through¬ 
out the wilderness review process. Com¬ 
ments received during the early stages 
of the EIS preparation were used to 
develop significant study issues and 
alternatives for the ultimate management 
of the ISA. 
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During formal public review of the Draft 

EIS, a total of 117 inputs specifically 

addressing this ISA were received from 

435 commenters, including oral state¬ 

ments received at 17 public hearings on 

the EIS. Each letter or oral testimony 

was considered to be one input. Dupli¬ 

cate letters or oral statement by the 

same commenter were not counted as addi¬ 

tional inputs or signatures. Each indi¬ 

vidual was credited with one signature 

or testimony regardless of the number of 

inputs. 

In general, 116 commenters supported 

wilderness designation for part or all 

of the ISA, while 311 were opposed. 

Eight commenters addressed the relative 

merits of the EIS, but took no formal 

position on wilderness designation. 

Those favoring wilderness commented that 

the value of wilderness equals or ex¬ 

ceeds that of nonwilderness resources, 

noted special features and opportunities 

for primitive recreation. The majority 

of those commenting in favor of wilder¬ 

ness were from other states. Of particu¬ 

lar concern was the need to protect the 

area from development. 

Those opposing wilderness were concerned 

that wilderness would conflict with or 

preclude mineral exploration and devel¬ 

opment, livestock operations, flood con¬ 

trol and water rights, public access, or 

other uses; is not compatible with mul¬ 

tiple use; would harm State/local econo¬ 

mies; and that designation is not neces¬ 

sary to protect the ISA. Almost all of 

those opposed were from rural Utah. 

Three Federal agencies, the FS, USBM, 

and the U.S. Bureau of Reclamation 

(USBR) commented on the Draft EIS. The 

FS concurred with BLM's proposed partial 

wilderness alternative. The FS further 

noted that there is no trailhead at the 

top of Death Hollow and that hikers were 

traversing dangerous, steep talus slopes 

and cliffs into the ISA. 

The USBM commented that BLM had underes¬ 

timated the petroleum potential of the 

ISA. The USBR pointed out that designa¬ 

tion of the ISA would conflict with 

their Escalante Project, but planning on 

the project has been inactive for sever¬ 

al years and will likely remain inactive 

in the foreseeable future. 

No comment letters were received on the 

Final EIS. 

There are four State sections (2,559 

acres) in the ISA. In commenting on the 

Draft EIS, the State of Utah expressed 

general opposition to wilderness desig¬ 

nation but did not take a definite posi¬ 

tion regarding wilderness designation of 

the ISA. The State considers the ISA to 

have high wilderness values as part of 

the Escalante River system and moderate 

conflicts compared with WSAs in this 

part of the region. The State commented 

that the carbon dioxide and oil and gas 

resource potential requires further 

assessment before any conflict can be 

adequately characterized. 

The Garfield County Commission is 

opposed to wilderness designation of the 

Phipps-Death Hollow ISA and has endorsed 

the Consolidated Local Government Re¬ 

sponse to Wilderness that opposes wil¬ 

derness designation of BLM lands in 

Utah. Garfield County previously pro¬ 

posed to the Utah Congressional Delega¬ 

tion that 111,053 acres of BLM lands in 

three study areas including 39,256 acres 

in the Phipps-Death Hollow ISA, and 

31,600 acres in one FS unit in the Coun¬ 

ty be recommended as wilderness. In com¬ 

menting on the Draft EIS, the County 

noted that only 180 acres of the ISA are 

projected to be disturbed with the no 

action alternative, and existing BLM 

controls, such as ONA designation are 

adequate to protect the area while 

allowing for development of carbon 

dioxide. 
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STEEP CREEK WILDERNESS STUDY AREA 

1. THE STUDY AREA; 21,896 acres 

The Steep Creek Wilderness Study Area 
(WSA) (UT-040-061) is in eastern Gar¬ 
field County, about 3 miles east of 
Boulder, Utah (population 130). The 
study area is about 9 miles from north 
to south and 8 miles wide, from east to 
west. The WSA adjoins the Dixie National 
Forest on the north. It is bounded on 
the southwest, south, and southeast by 
the Burr Trail Road. The western boun¬ 
dary is formed by the Dixie National 
Forest and private lands. The eastern¬ 
most boundary is at the edge of the 
disturbances and human imprints created 
by past uranium activities in the Circle 
Cliffs. The WSA is separated from the 
North Escalante Canyons/The Gulch 
Instant Study Area (ISA) by the Burr- 
Trail Road (see Map). 

The WSA contains 21,896 acres of public 
land administered by the Bureau of Land 
Management (BLM). Three sections (1,907 
acres) of State land are inheld in the 
WSA. None of the inheld lands would be 
included in the portion recommended for 
wilderness designation (see Table 1). 

The WSA consists of five parallel, 
south-trending canyons separated by 
benches. Numerous winding side canyons 
and steep cliffs isolate the benches. 
Fifteen miles of perennial streams flow 
in the WSA and 14.5 miles would be in 
the portion recommended for wilderness 
designation. Elevations range from 5,600 
feet where Steep Creek leaves the south¬ 
western portion of the WSA to about 
7,600 feet on top of the benches in the 
northeastern part of the WSA. The predo¬ 
minant vegetation is pinyon-juniper 
woodland. 

TABLE 1 
LAND STATUS AND ACREAGE SUMMARY IN THE STUDY AREA 

WITHIN THE WSA ACRES 

BLM (surface and subsurface) 21,896 

Split-Estate (BLM surface only) 0 

In-holdings (State, Private) 1,907 

Total 23,803 

WITHIN THE RECOMMENDED WILDERNESS BOUNDARY 

BLM (within the WSA) 20,806 

BLM (outside the WSA) 0 

Split-Estate (within the WSA) 0 

Split-Estate (outside the WSA) 0 

Total BLM land recommended for wilderness 20,806 

In-holdings (State, private) 0 

WITHIN THE AREA NOT RECOMMENDED FOR WILDERNESS 

BLM 1,090 

Split-Estate 0 

Total BLM land not recommended for wilderness 1,090 

In-holdings (State, Private) 1,907 

Source: BLM File Data 
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STEEP CREEK WILDERNESS STUDY AREA 

The WSA was studied under Section 603 of 
the Federal Land Policy and Management 
Act (FLPMA) and was included in the Utah 
BLM Statewide Wilderness Environmental 
Impact Statement (EIS) finalized in 
November 1990. Four alternatives were 
analyzed in the EIS: a partial wilder¬ 
ness alternative where 20,806 acres 
would be designated as wilderness and 
the remaining 1,090 acres would be re¬ 
leased for uses other than wilderness, 
which is the recommendation in this re¬ 
port; a no wilderness (no action) alter¬ 
native; an all wilderness alternative; 
and a smaller partial wilderness alter¬ 
native of 18,350 acres. 

2. RECOMMENDATION AND RATIONALE: 
20,806 acres 
(recommended for wilderness) 
1,090 acres 
(recommended for nonwilderness) 

The recommendation for this WSA is that 
20,806 acres be designated as wilderness 
and the remaining 1,090 acres be re¬ 
leased for uses other than wilderness. 
Designation of the entire area as wil¬ 
derness is considered to be the envi¬ 
ronmentally preferable alternative as it 
would result in the least change from 
the natural environment over the long 
term. The alternative selected, however, 
would be implemented in a manner which 
would utilize all practical means to 
avoid or minimize adverse environmental 
impacts. 

The portion of the WSA recommended for 
wilderness includes Slickrock, Cotton¬ 
wood, Hot, Deer Creek, Steep Creek, 
Water, and The Gulch Canyons and inter¬ 
vening benches such as Rattlesnake and 
Steep Creek Benches. The recommended 
area includes the western escarpment of 
the Circle Cliffs and the north wall of 
Long Canyon. About 15,500 acres (74 per¬ 
cent) of the 20,806 acres recommended 
for wilderness have outstanding oppor¬ 
tunities for solitude and 12,270 acres 
(83 percent) have outstanding opportuni¬ 
ties for primitive recreation. The rec¬ 
ommended portion includes all of the 
opportunities for solitude and 95 per¬ 
cent of the opportunities for primitive 
recreation found in the entire WSA. All 
of the WSA is in a natural state. Wil¬ 
derness values in the recommended por¬ 
tion are considered to outweigh the low 

potential mineral values and the poten¬ 
tial for improvement of elk habitat. 

The portion recommended for nonwilder¬ 
ness includes a transportation and util¬ 
ity corridor in Areas A and B along the 
Burr Trail road and includes Area C 
which lacks outstanding opportunities 
for primitive recreation and solitude. 
Nonwilderness in the Areas A and B cor¬ 
ridor and in Area C would not adversely 
affect wilderness use values or signif¬ 
icantly affect management in adjacent 
recommended portions of the WSA. 

3. CRITERIA CONSIDERED IN DEVELOPING THE 
WILDERNESS RECOMMENDATION 

Wilderness Characteristics 

A. Naturalness 

Naturalness is defined as an attribute 
where the evidence of man is substan¬ 
tially unnoticeable to the average visi¬ 
tor and where individual minor imprints 
of man exhibit no cumulative impact that 
is substantially noticeable. The scenery 
in the WSA is the most important influ¬ 
ence upon the quality of the naturalness 
characteristic. The WSA includes scenic 
features such as the Circle Cliffs, The 
Gulch Canyon, the high domes south of 
Impossible Peak, and the Cottonwood- 
Slickrock Canyons area. All of these 
diverse scenic features contribute to a 
WSA with high quality natural condi¬ 
tions. The WSA is in an essentially nat¬ 
ural condition. Imprints of human activ¬ 
ity that remain in the WSA include 2.5 
miles of vehicular ways, 2.7 miles of 
fence, and three existing rights-of-way. 
These imprints affected a total of 20 
acres of the WSA, but they are not sub¬ 
stantially noticeable in the WSA as a 
whole. 

Less than 1 acre has been disturbed 
since 1980. This resulted from a private 
residential trespass with associated 
outbuildings and some landscaping which 
caused less than 1 acre of total dis¬ 
turbance. Upon consummation of due pro¬ 
cess concerning the trespass, the area 
will be reclaimed to a substantially un¬ 
noticeable condition or the immediate 
site exchanged, sold, or otherwise re¬ 
moved from Federal ownership. No addi¬ 
tional impacts on naturalness have 
occurred in the WSA. 
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B. Solitude 

Approximately 15,500 acres (71 percent) 
of the WSA provide outstanding opportu¬ 
nities for solitude. The remaining 6,396 
acres (29 percent) of the WSA does not 
meet this criterion. Opportunities for 
solitude are provided by both terrain 
and vegetative screening. Neither the 
size nor the configuration of this WSA 
enhance or detract from the outstanding 
opportunities for solitude in the WSA. 

Because of terrain and vegetative cover, 
visitors can find secluded spots 
throughout the WSA. The opportunities 
for solitude in the deep, winding can¬ 
yons with riparian vegetation are out¬ 
standing. 

Some benches in the WSA, such as Rattle¬ 
snake Bench and East Steep Creek Bench, 
provide opportunities for solitude be¬ 
cause they are isolated by steep cliffs. 
The quality of the opportunity for sol¬ 
itude on the benches depends on the de¬ 
gree of isolation from the surrounding 
canyon walls and the amount that the 
benches are dissected by erosion. 

Outstanding opportunities for solitude 
exist throughout the western portion of 
the WSA because the canyons are en¬ 
trenched and winding, with alcoves, nar¬ 
row side canyons, and dense growths of 
riparian vegetation. 

In the lower Hot Canyon drainage, the 
landscape is relatively undifferentiated 
and has little relief and a moderate 
pinyon-juniper cover. The opportunity 
for solitude is less than outstanding in 
this area. In the extreme southwestern 
portion of the WSA, an almost detached 
area includes a 600-foot slickrock mesa 
surrounded by scattered pinyon-juniper 
and Ponderosa pine. This area also lacks 
the outstanding opportunity for soli¬ 

tude . 

The sights and sounds of human activ¬ 
ities are not generally evident within 

the WSA. 

C. Primitive and Unconfined Recreation 

Opportunities for hiking, backpacking, 
and horseback riding are outstanding on 
approximately 18,100 acres. Portions of 
the west Steep Creek Bench, and most of 

Long Canyon lack these outstanding 
activity opportunities. 

Backpacking, hiking, and horseback rid¬ 
ing are of exceptional quality in this 
WSA. Each of the major canyons in the 
WSA intersects the Burr Trail Road, thus 
hiking and horseback riding opportuni¬ 
ties are accessible in each canyon. The 
presence of a road nearby also enhances 
opportunities for backpacking, as over¬ 
night loop trips in different canyons 
and on the benches can be conducted from 
the same staging area along the road. 
The Gulch is an exception because access 
to its benches is very difficult. 

Although BLM policy does not consider 
the availability of water to be a con¬ 
straint upon wilderness recreation, 
water sources are a convenience to back¬ 
packers on extended trips. In the case 
of extended horseback trips, the availa¬ 
bility of water often determines whether 
this activity could occur at all. Be¬ 
cause of the availability of water in 
the Steep Creek WSA, backpacking is en¬ 
hanced and horse packing is possible. 
The limiting factor to horseback activ¬ 
ities is difficult terrain rather than 
water. Most of the WSA, other than sev¬ 
eral benches east of The Gulch, is 
accessible to horses. 

All of the canyons and many bench areas 
in the WSA are highly scenic. The por¬ 
tion of The Gulch Canyon within the WSA 
is one of the important backpacking des¬ 
tinations on the Escalante River drain¬ 
age because of the impressive scenery of 
this section of The Gulch. Because seven 
individual canyons are in the WSA, there 
are many optional routes available to 
hikers and riders. This repetitive 
canyon-and-bench configuration increases 
both the visitor capacity and diversity 
of foot and horseback experiences within 
the WSA. 

In general, the WSA is of uniformly high 
scenic quality, and the same areas con¬ 
ducive to hiking, backpacking, and 
horseback opportunities are also excel¬ 
lent for photography and sightseeing. 
The Gulch, Water Canyon, Egg Canyon, 
Upper Long Canyon and the Circle Cliffs, 
Lamanite Natural Bridge and its canyon, 
the Upper Steep Creek-The Gulch divide, 
and the Slickrock Canyon-Cottonwood 
Canyon-Upper Hot Canyon all provide 
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excellent opportunities for photography 
and sightseeing. 

Rockhounding opportunities for the well- 
known Circle Cliffs petrified wood is 
limited to the northeastern portion of 
the WSA where the Chinle Formation is 
exposed. Approximately 2,300 acres con¬ 
tain exposed Chinle strata. 

D. Special Features 

Scenic values are directly related to 
the geological features of the WSA. In a 
large portion of the Steep Creek WSA, 
landscapes are distinctive to the degree 
that they are easily identified as 
types. The Circle Cliffs landscape type 
is found in the northeastern portion of 
the WSA. This is the best known and rec¬ 
ognized landscape in the WSA. Within the 
WSA, the upper end of The Gulch, Egg 
Canyon, an unnamed canyon south of Egg 
Canyon, and the upper end of Long Canyon 
have attributes typical of this land¬ 
scape. The landscape type also extends 
south along the western Circle Cliffs 
escarpment to Big Bown Bench and is not 
therefore confined to the WSA. Charac¬ 
teristic features include the intensive¬ 
ly colored red, orange, and purple 
Chinle mounds and ledges at the base of 
Wingate Sandstone cliffs; vertically 
jointed cliffs banded with red, yellow, 
and white colors; and bench tops and 
upper cliff faces possessing innumerable 
orange-red Kayenta Sandstone knobs. This 
is one of the most spectacular and dis¬ 
tinctive landscapes on the Colorado Pla¬ 
teau . 

The section of The Gulch in the WSA is 
different from The Gulch downstream in 
The Gulch Outstanding Natural Area. In 
the WSA, The Gulch is a deep trench in 
sheer red sandstone walls. The canyon 
does not meander and the straightline 
visual effect is broken only by tribu¬ 
tary canyons. The lower two-thirds of 
the Long Canyon tributary also has these 
attributes. The drainage divide between 
the upper ends of Steep Creek and The 
Gulch is a series of high ridges and 
slickrock peaks. The ridges drop fairly 
abruptly to the canyons below. The peaks 
resemble the adjacent Impossible Peak 
area on the Dixie National Forest. 
Slickrock domes on the Steep Creek side 
of the divide have alcoves and are heav¬ 
ily forested. The Gulch side of the di¬ 

vide is cut deeply by an unnamed canyon 
containing Lamanite Natural Bridge. 

Much of the Steep Creek-Steep Creek 
Bench area is a distinct landscape type 
within the WSA, characterized by the 
straight, shallow Steep Creek Canyon and 
relatively flat, unbroken benches cover¬ 
ed with pinyon and juniper on either 
side of Steep Creek. This landscape 
lacks colorful rock strata and offers 
little of scenic value. 

The remaining landscape type is the 
slickrock and canyons complex in the 
western portion of the WSA. Canyons tri¬ 
butary to Deer Creek, including ter¬ 
races, are characteristic of the predom¬ 
inantly white sandstone. Distinct 
benches between the streams are absent. 
The concentration of canyons, slickrock 
formations, and large areas of exposed 
rock are esthetic elements that con¬ 
tribute to the scenery in this section 
of the WSA. 

The Steep Creek WSA includes several 
features with scenic value. Lamanite 
Natural Bridge is actually a large, 
symmetrical arch in a deep side canyon 
tributary to The Gulch. The upper Gulch- 
Circle Cliffs area contains large, un¬ 
broken logs of petrified wood. The scen¬ 
ic value of these logs is enhanced by 
their colorful surroundings. In total, 
approximately 15,000 acres have scenic 
special features and values. Within the 
portion recommended for wilderness des¬ 
ignation, approximately 19,100 acres (87 
percent) are rated as Class A scenic 
quality under the BLM visual management 
system. 

The WSA has populations of cougar and 
elk. Peregrine falcons and bald eagles, 
listed as endangered species, may occa¬ 
sionally use the WSA. 

Seven other animal species and eight 
plant species that are considered sen¬ 
sitive occur or may occur in the WSA. 
Refer to Appendix 4 and the Affected 
Environment, Vegetation and Wildlife 
Including Special Status Species sec¬ 
tions of the Utah BLM Statewide Wilder¬ 
ness Final EIS for additional informa¬ 
tion. 
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Diversity in the National Wilderness 
Preservation System (NWPS) 

A. Expanding the Diversity of Natural 
Systems and Features as Represented by 
Ecosystems 

Wilderness designation of this WSA would 
not add a potential natural vegetation 
(PNV) ecosystem not presently repre¬ 
sented in the NWPS. 

PNV is the vegetative type that would 
eventually become climax vegetation if 
not altered by human interference, and 
is not necessarily the vegetation that 
is currently present in an area. 

The WSA is in the Colorado Plateau Pro- 
vince/Ecoregion. The PNV in the WSA is 
entirely juniper-pinyon woodland (21,896 
acres). The PNV in the WSA is represent¬ 
ed in the NWPS both nationally and in 
Utah and in other BLM study areas both 
in and outside of Utah. This information 
is summarized in Table 2 from data com¬ 
piled in December 1989. 

B. Assessing the Opportunities for 
Solitude or Primitive Recreation Within 
a Days Driving Time 5 Hours of Major 
Population Centers 

The WSA is not within a 5-hour drive of 
any major population centers. 

TABLE 2 
ECOSYSTEM REPRESENTATION 

NWPS AREAS OTHER BLM STUDIES 

BAILEY-KUCHLER CLASSIFICATION (PNV) AREAS ACRES AREAS ACRES 

NATIONWIDE (COLORADO PLATEAU PROVINCE) 

Juniper-Pinyon Woodland 11 1,401,745 84 2,121,209 

UTAH (COLORADO PLATEAU PROVINCE) 

Juniper-Pinyon Woodland 1 26,000 53 1,684,302 

Source: BLM File Data. 

C. Balancing the Geographic Distribution 
of Wilderness Areas 

The Steep Creek WSA would not contribute 
significantly to balancing the geograph¬ 
ic distribution of wilderness areas 
within the NWPS. As of January 1987, the 
NWPS included 64 areas totaling 
2,834,115 acres in Utah and Arizona. 

There are seven designated wilderness 
areas within 100 miles of the WSA. 

In a clockwise direction beginning to 
the north are the 26,000-acre Box-Death- 
Hollow Wilderness (Forest Service [FS]), 
the 45,000-acre Dark Canyon Wilderness 
(FS), the 112,000-acre Paria Canyon- 
Vermilion Cliffs Wilderness (BLM), the 
6,860-acre Cottonwood Point Wilderness 
(BLM), the 70,500-acre Kanab Creek 
Wilderness (FS and BLM units), the 
40,600-acre Saddle Mountain Wilderness 

(FS), and the 7,000-acre Ashdown Gorge 
Wilderness (FS). 

Manageability (The area must be capable 
of being managed effectively to preserve 
its wilderness character.) 

The portion of the WSA that is recom¬ 
mended for wilderness designation can be 
managed as wilderness to preserve the 
values now present in the area. There 
are 2,532 acres in a post-FLPMA oil and 
gas in the recommended area. However, 
this lease is subject to nonimpairment 
of wilderness values and likely will ex¬ 
pire and not be renewed. There are 440 
acres of mining claims in the recom¬ 
mended area. It is projected that a 
portion of these and future claims 
existing at the time of designation 
would be disturbed for exploration 
purposes. Wilderness management would be 
further complicated by the presence of 
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three sections of State land that would 
be cherry-stemmed from the wilderness 
area. Because of uranium potential in 
the vicinity of the WSA, there will 
likely be some mineral activity on these 
lands that would detract from wilderness 
values in the adjacent wilderness. 

Livestock grazing and maintenance of ex¬ 
isting rangeland facilities would con¬ 
tinue and would not significantly affect 
wilderness values. Other resource and 
land use conflicts are not now a problem 
in the portion recommended for designa¬ 
tion and are not anticipated to be so in 
the future. 

In areas A and B that are not recom¬ 
mended for designation, management to 
effectively preserve wilderness char¬ 
acter would be difficult. Development of 
scenic overlooks, the Deer Creek camp¬ 
ground, and backpacker trailheads with 
parking and overnight facilities along 
the Burr Trail Road would effectively 
preclude Areas A and B and much of Area 
C from being managed to preserve wilder¬ 
ness character. Area C is also isolated 
by private lands and rights-of-ways from 
the remainder of the WSA. As an isolated 
area. Area C would be administratively 
difficult to independently manage to 
preserve wilderness character. 

Energy and Mineral Resource Values 

The U.S. Geological Survey (USGS) and 
the U.S. Bureau of Mines (USBM) studied 
the 20,806 acres recommended for wilder¬ 
ness designation and prepared a mineral 
assessment report for the Steep Creek 
WSA (USGS Bulletin 1747-B, Susan 
Bartsch-Winkler, et al., 1988). The 
report indicates that inferred subeco- 
nomic resources of bentonite and of 
decorative and dimension stone are pres¬ 
ent in the portion of the WSA that was 
studied. Petrified wood is also present, 
but it does not constitute a resource. 
The mineral resource potential for un¬ 
discovered bentonite, oil, gas, and car¬ 
bon dioxide is moderate throughout the 
area that was studied, and is moderate 
for undiscovered uranium in the north¬ 
eastern part of the area but is unknown 
in the western part of the area. The 
mineral resource potential for undiscov¬ 
ered iron, cobalt, nickel, copper, lead, 
molybdenum, tin, cadmium, strontium, and 
vanadium is low, as is the potential for 

geothermal energy. There is no potential 
for undiscovered gypsum resources. 

Impacts on Resources 

The comparative impact table (Table 4) 
summarizes the effects on pertinent 
resources for alternatives considered 
including designation or nondesignation 
of the area as wilderness. 

Local Social and Economic Considerations 

Social and economic factors were not 
considered to be significant issues in 
the EIS. 

Summary of WSA-Specific Public Comments 

Public involvement has occurred through¬ 
out the wilderness review process. Com¬ 
ments received during the early stages 
of the EIS preparation were used to de¬ 
velop significant study issues and 
alternatives for the ultimate management 
of the WSA. 

During formal public review of the Draft 
EIS, a total of 70 inputs specifically 
addressing this WSA were received from 
385 commenters, including oral state¬ 
ments received at 17 public hearings on 
the EIS. Each letter or oral testimony 
was considered to be one input. Dupli¬ 
cate letters or oral statement by the 
same commenter were not counted as addi¬ 
tional inputs or signatures. Each indi¬ 
vidual was credited with one signature 
or testimony regardless of the number of 
inputs. 

In general, 68 commenters supported wil¬ 
derness designation for part or all of 
the WSA, while 311 were opposed. Six 
commenters addressed the relative merits 
of the EIS, but took no formal position 
on wilderness designation. 

Those favoring wilderness commented on 
the need to protect wilderness values in 
the WSA and to complement proposed wil¬ 
derness in the Glen Canyon National Rec¬ 
reation Area. The majority of those com¬ 
menting in favor of wilderness were from 
other states. 

Those opposing wilderness were concerned 
that wilderness would conflict with or 
preclude mineral exploration and devel¬ 
opment, livestock operations, flood con- 
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trol and water rights, public access, or 
other uses; is not compatible with mul¬ 
tiple use; would harm State and local 
economies; and that designation is not 
necessary to protect the WSA. The great 
majority of those opposed were from 
rural Utah. 

Two Federal agencies, the FS and USBM 
commented on the Draft EIS. The FS 
stated that the Dixie National Forest 
concurs with the proposed wilderness 
recommendation. The USBM did not take a 
position regarding designation or non¬ 
designation but commented that BLM had 
understated the petroleum potential of 
the WSA. The USBM also commented that 
the BLM's Final EIS should include the 
findings of the USGS and USBM mineral 
investigations and those findings would 
be available in November 1988. The find¬ 
ings have been incorporated into the EIS 
and study report. 

No comment letters were received on the 
Final EIS. 

There are three sections (1,907 acres) 
of State land in the WSA. In commenting 
on the Draft EIS, the State of Utah ex¬ 
pressed general opposition to wilderness 
designation but did not take a definite 
position regarding wilderness designa¬ 
tion of the WSA. The State considers the 
WSA to have moderately high wilderness 
values and moderately low conflicts. 
Conflicts include potential uranium re¬ 
sources and vegetation manipulation to 
reduce the problem of Boulder Mountain 
elk migrating to graze on ranch lands in 
and around the town of Boulder. The 
State believes that uranium potential 
requires further analysis. The State of 
Utah recommended that the transportation 
corridor along the Burr Trail Road be 
sufficiently wide, at a minimum of a 
0.25 mile, to accommodate planned future 
upgrading and maintenance. 

The Garfield County Commission is 
opposed to wilderness designation of the 
Steep Creek WSA and has endorsed the 
Consolidated Local Government Response 
to Wilderness that opposes wilderness 
designation of BLM lands in Utah. Gar¬ 
field County previously proposed to the 
Utah Congressional Delegation that 
111,053 acres of BLM lands in three 
WSAs, including 18,350 acres of the 
Steep Creek WSA, and 31,600 acres in one 

FS unit in the County be recommended as 
wilderness. The Garfield County Master 
Plan recommends that the remaining lands 
in the County, including 3,546 acres of 
the WSA, be retained for multiple uses. 

In commenting on the Draft EIS the Coun¬ 
ty noted that only 250 acres of the WSA 
would be disturbed if it is not desig¬ 
nated wilderness, and nondesignation 
would continue the possibility of devel¬ 
oping oil, natural gas, and uranium. 
Land treatments to improve elk habitat 
would also be allowed, to reduce impacts 
to private fields near Boulder. 
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NORTH ESCALANTE CANYONS/THE GULCH INSTANT STUDY AREA 

1. THE STUDY AREA; 119,752 acres 

The North Escalante/The Gulch Instant 
Study Area (ISA) is in eastern Garfield 
County, about 5 miles east of Escalante, 
Utah (population 652). The study area is 
irregularly shaped, more than 20 miles 
long from north to south and 20 miles 
wide from east to west. The ISA is adja¬ 
cent to Glen Canyon National Recreation 
Area (GCNRA) to the southeast and is 
separated from the Steep Creek Wilder¬ 
ness Study Area (WSA) (UT-040-061) on 
the north by the Burr Trail, a road be¬ 
tween Boulder and Capitol Reef National 
Park east of the ISA. 

State Highway 12 divides the ISA from 
the Phipps-Death Hollow ISA, to the west 
(see Map). The ISA contains 119,752 
acres of public land administered by the 
Bureau of Land Management (BLM). Twelve 
State sections (7,623 acres) and 452 
acres of split-estate land (Federal sur¬ 
face and State-owned minerals) are in- 
held in the ISA (see Table 1). The por¬ 
tion of the ISA recommended for wilder¬ 
ness includes nine State sections (5,701 
acres) but does not include the split- 
estate lands (see Appendix). The study 
area includes eight specially designated 
BLM areas totaling 13,195 acres. 

TABLE 1 
LAND STATUS AND ACREAGE SUMMARY IN THE STUDY AREA4 

WITHIN THE ISA ACRES 

BLM (surface and subsurface) 119,752 

Split-Estate (BLM surface only)b 452 

In-holdings (State, Private) 7,623 

Total 127,827 

WITHIN THE RECOMMENDED WILDERNESS BOUNDARY 

BLM (within the ISA) 91,558 

BLM (outside the ISA) 0 

Split-Estate (within the ISA) 0 

Split-Estate (outside the ISA) 0 

Total BLM land recommended for wilderness 91,558 

In-holdings (State, private) 5,701 

WITHIN THE AREA NOT RECOMMENDED FOR WILDERNESS 

BLM 28,194 

Split-Estate 452 

Total BLM land not recommended for wilderness 28,646 

In-holdings (State, Private) 1,922 

Source: BLM File Data 

* The Appendix is a detailed table of in-holdings and/or split-estate tracts included 

within the portion of the ISA recommended for designation. 

b In this report, split-estate lands are defined as only those lands with Federal 
surface and non-Federal subsurface (minerals). Lands that have Federal minerals but 
non-Federal surface are classified according to the owner of the surface. 
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Most of the ISA is characterized by pla¬ 
teaus or benches and canyons. The Esca¬ 
lante River has cut a deep, winding can¬ 
yon from west to east through the ISA. 
Elevations range from about 4,800 feet 
on the Escalante River at the southeast 
corner of the ISA to about 6,800 feet 
atop King Bench in the northeastern part 
of the study area. Pinyon-juniper is the 
most common vegetative type, but about 
20 percent of the ISA is barren or has 
sparse vegetative cover. 

The ISA was studied under Section 603 of 
the Federal Land Policy and Management 
Act (FLPMA) and was included in the Utah 
BLM Statewide Wilderness Environmental 
Impact Statement (EIS) finalized in 
November 1990. Four alternatives were 
analyzed in the EIS: a partial wilder¬ 
ness alternative where 91,558 acres 
would be designated as wilderness and 
28,194 acres would be released for uses 
other than wilderness, which is the rec¬ 
ommendation in this report; a no wilder¬ 
ness (no action) alternative; a smaller 
partial wilderness alternative of 54,500 
acres; and an all wilderness alterna¬ 
tive . 

2. RECOMMENDATION AND RATIONALE: 
91,558 acres 
(recommended for wilderness) 
28,194 acres 
(recommended for nonwilderness) 

The recommendation for this ISA is to 
designate 91,558 acres as wilderness and 
to release the remaining 28,194 acres 
for uses other than wilderness (see 
Map). Designation of the entire area as 
wilderness is considered to be the envi¬ 
ronmentally preferable alternative as it 
would result in the least change from 
the natural environment over the long 
term. The alternative selected, however 
would be implemented in a manner which 
would utilize all practical means to 
avoid or minimize adverse environmental 
impacts. 

All of the ISA is in a natural state. 
Approximately 89 percent of the out¬ 
standing opportunities for solitude in 
the ISA are included within the recom¬ 
mended area. Approximately 91 percent of 
the ISA's outstanding opportunities for 
primitive recreation are in the area 
recommended for designation. About 11 
percent (10,082 acres) of the area rec¬ 

ommended for wilderness was identified 
in 1970 as part or all of four BLM Out¬ 
standing Natural Areas (ONAs). About 22 
percent of the entire ISA has been 
closed to off-road vehicle (ORV) use. 
All of the major canyon and bench sys¬ 
tems tributary to the Escalante River 
are recommended for wilderness. Canyons 
include Boulder Creek, Deer Creek, The 
Gulch, Wolverine Canyon, Little Death 
Hollow, Harris Wash and Phipps Wash. 
Major benches and upland areas include 
King Bench, Brigham Tea Bench, Durffey 
Mesa, Wolverine Bench, Little Bown 
Bench, Big Bown Bench, the Red Breaks, 
and the Bighorn. Other important fea¬ 
tures included in the recommended por¬ 
tion are the western escarpment of the 
Circle Cliffs and the mainstem Escalante 
River and its canyon. Within the area 
recommended for designation, wilderness 
values outweigh mineral or other compet¬ 
ing values. 

Areas not recommended for designation as 
wilderness are along the perimeters of 
the ISA. Areas A and B along the north¬ 
ern Burr Tail Road boundary are not rec¬ 
ommended for designation in order to 
preserve development options for trans¬ 
portation, utility, campground, and 
scenic overlooks and to allow for back¬ 
packer parking and trailhead access to 
the backcountry of the area recommended 
for designation. Trailhead parking for 
the heavily used Deer Creek and The 
Gulch backpacking routes to the Esca¬ 
lante River are adjacent to the Burr 
Trail Road. 

Other areas not recommended for designa¬ 
tion possess opportunities for solitude 
and primitive recreation that generally 
are not comparable to the outstanding 
opportunities found in the area recom¬ 
mended for designation. Less that 15 
percent of the nonwilderness perimeter 
areas exhibits outstanding opportuni¬ 
ties. Approximately 90 percent of both 
the solitude and primitive recreation 
opportunities in the recommended area 
are considered by the wilderness inven¬ 
tory to be of outstanding quality. 

Areas C, D, E, and F along the eastern 
perimeter of the ISA are all east of the 
Circle Cliffs escarpment and the rugged 
benches behind that escarpment. These 
four areas are flatter, more open and 
less spectacular than the recommended 
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area immediately to the west. In addi¬ 
tion, there are some intrusions from 
previous uranium exploration, although 
the areas meet the inventory criteria 
for naturalness. 

Area G along the southern and western 
perimeter includes the V flat and the 
upper portion of Harris Wash lacking 
canyon entrenchment. The Area G loca¬ 
tions are not comparable to the Harris 
Wash Canyon, the Bighorn, the Red 
Breaks, and the spectacular slickrock 
domes above the Escalante River that 
form the Area G boundary to the recom¬ 
mended portion. Areas H, I, and J are 
extensions of the Big Spencer Flats 
located outside on the ISA boundary. 
These portions of Big Spencer Flats abut 
the scenic canyons and slickrock areas 
within the recommended area such as 
Phipps Wash, the Escalante river, and 
the unnamed slickrock domes above the 
river. 

Areas K, L, and M are the flat areas 
along Utah Scenic Byway 12 and are ad¬ 
jacent to areas in the recommended por¬ 
tion of the ISA such as the Escalante 
River Canyon, the Phipps Wash Canyon, 
Phipps Arch, and the slickrock rim areas 
of the Dry Hollow Canyon fork of the 
Boulder Creek Canyon. Almost all such 
available flat areas along Scenic Byway 
12 are used for informal parking by 
tourist sightseers, hikers, and back¬ 
packers to the Phipps-Death Hollow and 
North Escalante Canyons/The Gulch ISAs. 
Area K is critical to the provision of 
trailhead parking and overnight facil¬ 
ities for backpackers entering the ISA 
on the Escalante River and Phipps Wash 
Canyons routes. Areas K, L, and M are 
recommended for nondesignation to insure 
that the adjacent portion recommended 
for wilderness can be accessed by wil¬ 
derness users and safely viewed as wil¬ 
derness by sightseers. 

3. CRITERIA CONSIDERED IN DEVELOPING THE 
WILDERNESS RECOMMENDATION 

Wilderness Characteristics 

A. Naturalness 

Naturalness is defined as an attribute 
in which the evidence of man is substan¬ 
tially unnoticeable to the average visi¬ 
tor and where minor imprints of man ex¬ 

hibit no cumulative impact that is sub¬ 
stantially noticeable. The ISA repre¬ 
sents the largest block of undisturbed 
BLM lands on the midsection of the Esca¬ 
lante River Canyons system and along the 
western rim of the Circle Cliffs. Be¬ 
cause the canyons system is extensive 
and well-watered, it has a high utility 
for hiking and overnight backpacking. 
Most of the naturalness attributes of 
the ISA are accessible to and visited by 
backcountry users. The naturalness char¬ 
acteristic is of very high quality and 
is enhanced by the high scenic values. 
The imprints of man which remain within 
the ISA are visible in less than 1 per¬ 
cent of the ISA. They include 5 miles of 
ways, four cabins with corrals, and num¬ 
erous livestock improvements. Approxi¬ 
mately 600 acres show evidence of man's 
imprints. 

Since 1980, approximately 1 to 2 acres 
of the ISA has been disturbed. This dis¬ 
turbance resulted from two actions: (1) 
the construction of the Big Horn/Upper 
Cattle division fence during 1984. This 
project consists of three separate 
fences of 200-foot, 3,000-foot and 
3,400-foot lengths. The fences are sub¬ 
stantially unnoticeable and do not im¬ 
pair the wilderness values, and (2) con¬ 
struction of 600 feet of irrigation 
pipeline onto private land during 1984. 
Both construction projects have been 
reclaimed so that impacts are substan¬ 
tially unnoticeable. No additional im¬ 
prints have occurred in the ISA. 

B. Solitude 

Approximately 75 percent of the ISA has 
outstanding opportunities for solitude. 
The terrain and vegetation enables visi¬ 
tors to find seclusion in most of the 
ISA. The size of the ISA enhances oppor¬ 
tunities for solitude. The configuration 
of the ISA neither enhances nor detracts 
from the opportunities for solitude. 

A sense of isolation in all of the major 
canyons provides an outstanding opportu¬ 
nity for solitude. The canyons vary con¬ 
siderably in shape and appearance. Some 
canyons, such as the Escalante River, 
Phipps Wash, and Horse Canyon, have ver¬ 
tical walls and many bends and meanders. 
Other canyons, such as The Gulch, Harris 
Wash, and upper Deer Creek have more 
rounded walls with numerous bends. 
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Boulder Creek, Dry Hollow, and lower 

Deer Creek are deep V-shaped canyons. 

The confluence area of Boulder and Deer 

Creek is one of the most convoluted and 

dissected sandstone areas in the ISA. 

Lower Wolverine Canyon and Little Death 

Hollow are entrenched meanders with sec¬ 

tions of narrows. All of these features 

provide screening that isolates visitors 

from each other. Vegetative screening 

enhances the opportunity for solitude in 

the Boulder Creek, Dry Fork, lower Deer 

Creek, and The Gulch Canyons. The Esca¬ 

lante River Canyon also possess vegeta¬ 

tive screening. 

The exceptions, when canyons do not 

offer outstanding opportunities for 

solitude, are the upper ends of Horse 

Canyon, Wolverine Canyon, Little Death 

Hollow, and Silver Falls Canyon as they 

emerge from the Circle Cliffs. At this 

point, these canyons are broad open 

valleys between buttes and, consequent¬ 

ly, do not provide screening. 

The larger benches in the ISA such as 

King Bench, Big Bown Bench, Little Bown 

Bench, Brigham Tea Bench, and Wolverine 

Bench are isolated by surrounding cliffs 

or canyons. Isolation is even more pro¬ 

nounced on the smaller mesas and benches 

such as Durffey Mesa, Red Breaks, and 

the mesas east of Big Horn. Many of the 

benches possess rough or dissected in¬ 

teriors that offer excellent topographic 

screening. Wolverine Bench, Little Bown 

Bench, the Upper Halfway Hollow section 

of King Bench, and the eastern end of 

Big Bown Bench are examples. Some areas 

in the interiors of the three largest 

benches (Brigham Tea, King, and Big Bown 

Benches) are open and flat and provide a 

less than outstanding opportunity for 

solitude. 

Other landforms within the ISA cannot be 

classified as benches or canyons. These 

areas include the "V" Flat, the dis¬ 

sected sandstone area between the upper 

Gulch and Deer Creek, the massive sand¬ 

stone outcrops northeast of the Red 

Breaks, and the Chinle exposures at the 

bottom of the Circle Cliffs. With the 

exception of the "V" and the Chinle 

slopes, these areas all provide out¬ 

standing opportunities for solitude due 

to screening by terrain. In the "V", 

topographic screening is effective only 

in the small scattered slickrock areas. 

and on the Chinle slopes, only in the 

more dissected and gullied areas at the 

base of the Circle Cliffs. 

Outside sights and sounds are an insig¬ 

nificant influence on solitude at pres¬ 

ent. It would be easy for a visitor to 

find seclusion in most of the canyons of 

the ISA. The user can also easily find 

seclusion on all but the interiors of 

the Brigham Tea, King, and Big Bown 

Benches of the ISA because of the iso¬ 

lating effect of the surrounding cliffs 

or canyons. 

C. Primitive and Unconfined Recreation 

The primitive recreation opportunities 

on 94,604 acres or 79 percent of the ISA 

meet the criterion for outstanding for 

lands under wilderness review. 

The ISA has eight recreational opportu¬ 

nities of outstanding quality. It pro¬ 

vides outstanding opportunities for 

activities such as camping, backpacking, 

hiking, horseback riding, photography, 

and sightseeing for geological, histori¬ 

cal, and archaeological features. In 

general, the places where opportunities 

for camping, backpacking, hiking, horse¬ 

back riding, photography, and sightsee¬ 

ing for geological, historical, and 

archaeological features are outstanding 

are all within the best backpacking 

areas. 

Various intrinsic characteristics of the 

ISA enhance the opportunity for back¬ 

packing. The ISA contains a variety of 

superb scenery, many water sources con¬ 

ducive to extended trips and a riparian 

canyon vegetation which is a scenic 

feature not commonly found in the canyon 

country. 

The configuration of the canyon system 

is a major factor influencing the qual¬ 

ity of the backpacking. The canyons tri¬ 

butary to the central Escalante River 

Canyon form a dendritic pattern that 

provides a variety of routes to and from 

the river. Although the Escalante River 

and several other canyons are probably 

the major objectives of current back¬ 

packing use, the benches are also a des¬ 

tination. Several benches, such as King 

Bench, are sufficiently large to provide 

a backpacking experience of several 

nights' duration. Benches such as Little 
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Bown and Big Bown provide scenery and 

solitude. Benches and certain other 

areas outside the canyons also can be 

used as travel routes to the Escalante 

River or between other canyons. Examples 

include the route across King Bench from 

The Gulch to Horse Canyon, the route 

across Big Bown Bench from Horse Canyon 

to either Silver Falls Canyon or the 

Escalante River, and the route from Big 

Spencer Flats to the Escalante River 

Canyon and Sheffield Bend. 

Sightseeing for geological features is 

of excellent quality in the Wolverine 

Petrified Wood Natural Environment Area. 

This area is not considered outstanding 

for backpacking. 

D. Special Features 

The ISA is a large and geographically 

complex area associated with that sec¬ 

tion of the Escalante River Canyon be¬ 

tween the Glen Canyon NRA and the high¬ 

way between Boulder and Escalante, Utah. 

The area has some of the most outstand¬ 

ing scenery in the country. The scenic 

values are correlated to landforms in 

the ISA; to understand the quality of 

this special feature, the topographic 

character of the ISA should be under¬ 

stood. 

East of Horse Canyon in the eastern por¬ 

tion of the ISA, canyons draining to 

Horse Canyon through the Circle Cliffs 

escarpment have created a unique canyon 

and bench system. Four canyons (Horse, 

Wolverine, Little Death Hollow, and 

Silver Falls) have isolated 10 benches 

of varying size including the named 

Wolverine, Little Bown, and Big Bown 

Benches. Wolverine Canyon and Little 

Death Hollow possess extremely narrow 

and convoluted sections, but the most 

distinctive topographic feature is the 

surface of the benches. Many of the 

bench tops exhibit an intricate pattern 

of innumerable orange-red Kayenta Sand¬ 

stone knobs. The east face of King Bench 

also possesses this feature. 

In the north-central portion of the ISA, 

another distinctive area of topographic 

character is evident. This area is domi¬ 

nated by King Bench, which is the larg¬ 

est bench in the ISA. The much smaller 

Brigham Tea Bench is also characteristic 

of the area. The Gulch ONA with its per¬ 

ennial stream is located in the western 

portion of the area. King Bench is a 

rough isolated bench wholly within the 

ISA. For the most part. King Bench and 

Brigham Tea Bench lack the extensive 

Navajo or Kayenta Sandstone Formations 

and exposures characteristic of other 

sections of the ISA. 

The northwestern section is an extremely 

dissected rugged area. It includes the 

canyons of the Escalante River, Deer 

Creek, Dry Hollow, and Boulder Creek. 

Durffey Mesa is a prominent isolated 

mesa which, in places, rises 600 feet 

above Deer Creek and Boulder Creek. With 

the exception of portions of Haymaker 

Bench, most of this section is charac¬ 

terized by a yellow-white Navajo Sand¬ 

stone exposed as cliffs, domes, and can¬ 

yon walls. 

Several distinctive landforms surround 

Big Spencer Flats in the southwestern 

portion of the ISA. The Phipps Wash area 

contains Phipps Wash Canyon draining to 

the Escalante River and benches with ex¬ 

tensive rock outcropping on either side 

of the canyon. 

The Harris Wash area southwest of Big 

Spencer Flats contains the canyon of 

Harris Wash and several tributary can¬ 

yons such as Big Horn, draining Big and 

Little Spencer Flats. South of Big Spen¬ 

cer Flats, the area changes to a rough 

sand and slickrock region cut by short 

canyons. Large sand dunes are present 

below the small, isolated buttes east of 

Big Horn. Navajo Sandstone domes and 

peaks are present in this area. Harris 

Wash is a canyon of the classic Esca¬ 

lante River drainage canyon form with 

many entrenched meanders in the Navajo 

Sandstone. 

The Red Breaks southeast of Big Spencer 

Flats is a colorful dissected area in 

the Carmel Formation. The Red Breaks are 

bounded on the west by a Navajo Sand¬ 

stone escarpment. A large canyon drain¬ 

ing to Harris Wash bisects the Red 

Breaks and cuts into the underlying 

Navajo Sandstone. To the northeast, the 

Red Breaks are replaced by one of the 

most extensive Navajo Sandstone areas in 

the ISA. The Navajo forms massive domes, 

peaks, and mesas and extends to the rim 

of the Escalante River Canyon. From the 

mouth of Boulder Creek to The Gulch, 
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several short side canyons enter the 

river from this sandstone area. 

The Navajo Sandstone area and the Red 

Breaks are bounded on the east by the 

"V” flat created by the intersection of 

the Harris Wash and Escalante River 

Canyons. 

The "V" lacks relief and is character¬ 

ized by a patchwork pattern of open 

sandy soil areas and slickrock. Several 

sand dune areas are present. In total, 

approximately 81,000 acres of the ISA 

possess scenic values of significance. 

The ISA possesses numerous archaeologi¬ 

cal sites. A historical site of signifi¬ 

cance is the Old Boulder Road, which was 

the main route between Escalante and 

Boulder, Utah. 

The ISA has resource values that, 

although not identified as such during 

the wilderness inventory, could be con¬ 

sidered special features. There are two 

animal species (peregrine falcon and 

bald eagle) listed as endangered that 

may occasionally use the ISA. 

There are seven animal species and nine 

plant species that are considered sensi¬ 

tive that may occur in the ISA. The ISA 

has small populations of cougar and elk 

which are wildlife species associated 

with wilderness. 

Refer to Appendix 4 and the Affected En¬ 

vironment, Vegetation and Wildlife In¬ 

cluding Special Status Species sections 

of the Utah BLM Statewide Wilderness 

Final EIS for additional information. 

Approximately 43 percent (51,752 acres) 

of the ISA is rated Class A for scenic 

quality. It has approximately 42.4 miles 

of perennial streams. 

The Escalante River through the ISA is 

part of a longer segment nominated for 

study under Section 5(d) of the Wild and 

Scenic Rivers Act of 1968 by the Secre¬ 

taries of the Interior and Agriculture 

on September 11, 1970. There are four 

arches found in the ISA. 

Diversity in the National Wilderness 

Preservation System (NWPS) 

A. Expanding the Diversity of Natural 

Systems and Features as Represented bv 

Ecosystems 

Wilderness designation of this ISA would 

add a combination of potential natural 

vegetation (PNV) ecosystems not present¬ 

ly represented in Utah or in the NWPS. 

PNV is the vegetative type that would 

eventually become climax vegetation if 

not altered by human interference. It is 

not necessarily the vegetation that is 

currently present in an area. 

The ISA is in the Colorado Plateau Pro- 

vince/Ecoregion. The PNV types in the 

ISA are juniper-pinyon woodland (79,192 

acres), galleta-threeawn shrubsteppe 

(27,160 acres), and saltbush-greasewood 

(13,400 acres). Juniper-pinyon woodland 

and saltbush-greasewood are represented 

in the NWPS nationally and in Utah and 

in other BLM study areas both in and 

outside of Utah. Galleta-threeawn shrub¬ 

steppe is present in BLM study areas but 

is not represented in the NWPS. 

Adding the North Escalante Canyons/The 

Gulch ISA Complex to the NWPS would ex¬ 

pand the diversity of natural systems by 

adding a PNV type (galleta-threeawn 

shrubsteppe) and a combination of eco¬ 

systems not now represented in the NWPS. 

This information is summarized in Table 

2 from data compiled in December 1989. 

B. Assessing the Opportunities for 

Solitude or Primitive Recreation within 

a Days Driving Time (5 Hours) of Major 

Population Centers 

The ISA is not within a 5-hour drive of 

any major population center. 

C. Balancing the Geographic Distribution 

of Wilderness Areas 

The North Escalante Canyons/The Gulch 

ISA would not contribute significantly 

to balancing the geographic distribution 

of wilderness areas within the NWPS. 
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TABLE 2 
ECOSYSTEM REPRESENTATION 

NWPS AREAS OTHER BLM STUDIES 

BAILEY-KUCHLER CLASSIFICATION (PNV) AREAS ACRES AREAS ACRES 

NATIONWIDE (COLORADO PLATEAU PROVINCE) 

Juniper-Pinyon Woodland 11 1,401,745 84 2,064,813 

Galleta-Threeawn Shrubsteppe 0 0 10 163,566 

Saltbush-Greasewood 1 20,000 17 380,603 

UTAH (COLORADO PLATEAU PROVINCE) 

Juniper-Pinyon Woodland 1 26,000 53 1,627,006 

Galleta-Threeawn Shrubsteppe 0 0 10 163,566 

Saltbush-Greasewood 1 20,000 17 380,603 

Source: BLM File Data. 

As of January 1987 the NWPS included 64 

areas comprising 2,834,115 acres in Utah 

and Arizona. In a clockwise direction 

within 100 miles of the ISA, beginning 

to the north, are the 26,000-acre Box- 

Death Hollow Wilderness (Forest Service 

[FS]), the 45,000-acre Dark Canyon 

Wilderness (FS), the 110,000-acre Paria 

Canyon-Vermilion Cliffs Wilderness 

(BLM), and to the northwest, the 7,000- 

acre Ashdown Gorge Wilderness (FS). 

Manageability (The area must be capable 

of being managed effectively to preserve 

its wilderness character.) 

The entire ISA, including the portion 

recommended for wilderness designation 

can reasonably be managed as wilderness 

to preserve values now present in the 

area. There are 12 sections (7,623 

acres) of full-estate State land and 452 

acres of split-estate land with Federal 

surface and State minerals in the ISA. 

Of these, nine sections (5,701 acres) 

are in the area recommended for wilder¬ 

ness. The remaining 1,921 acres of full- 

estate and all of the split-estate land 

are in the part of the ISA not recom¬ 

mended for wilderness designation. 

All of the in-held State lands are under 

lease for grazing and 2,557 acres are 

leased for oil, gas, and hydrocarbons. 

Grazing is presently the only use on in- 

held State land. 

It is projected that in the foreseeable 

future only 6 acres of the ISA would be 

disturbed by construction of access to 

roads to State sections for mineral ex¬ 

ploration purposes. Four of the 6 acres 

are in the recommended part of the ISA 

and 2 acres are in the part not recom¬ 

mended for wilderness. Development is 

not projected following exploration. 

Therefore, the presence of State lands 

would not significantly affect the over¬ 

all manageability of the ISA. 

There are approximately 26 existing min¬ 

ing claims in the recommended area and 

40 in the area not recommended for wil¬ 

derness designation. Limited exploration 

of these claims is projected in the 

foreseeable future but development is 

not expected. 

There are approximately 8,600 acres of 

post-FLPMA and 4,280 acres of pre-FLPMA 

leases in the ISA. Of these, 6,820 

acres of post-FLPMA and 3,380 acres of 

pre-FLPMA leases are in the part of the 

ISA recommended for wilderness. About 

8,960 acres of the leases in the recom¬ 

mended part of the ISA are under com¬ 

bined hydrocarbon lease application. If 
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granted, these leases would contain non¬ 

impairment stipulations limiting devel¬ 

opment to a manner not degrading to 

wilderness values. Development is not 

expected in the foreseeable future on 

any of the leases in the ISA. 

Energy and Mineral Resource Values 

The U.S. Geological Survey (USGS) and 

the U.S. Bureau of Mines (USBM) studied 

the mineral values of the ISA in 1981. 

The report indicated that locatable 

minerals such as uranium, copper, and 

gold may occur but in small, low-grade 

deposits. Oil and gas and gypsum 

deposits are also thought to be small or 

not viable for economic extraction (USGS 

Open File Report 81-558, 1981). Analysis 

of the area by BLM geologists indicated 

that the potential for oil and gas 

energy mineral resources is low. Wells 

drilled near the ISA have not had 

promising showings and the geologic 

structure of the ISA is not particularly 

favorable. The potential for coal 

reserves is low and the coal-bearing 

formations in the nearby Kaiparowits 

coal field are absent in the ISA. No hot 

springs are known in the area and 

regional subsurface heat flow is low. 

Consequently, the potential for geother¬ 

mal resources is also low. 

The potential for undiscovered uranium 

deposits is moderate. Part of the ISA is 

within an area considered to have high 

potential. The remainder of the study 

area is considered to be favorable for 

small deposits of uranium. As the occur¬ 

rence of copper is usually associated 

with uranium mineralization, the ISA is 

considered to have moderate potential 

for small deposits of copper. 

Gravel and other rock material usable in 

construction occur in the ISA, but these 

deposits are not unique nor economically 

significant because the ISA is not near 

centers of likely use and such materials 

exist elsewhere in the vicinity. 

Impacts on Resources 

Table 3 summarizes the effects on per¬ 

tinent resources for alternatives con¬ 

sidered including designation or non¬ 

designation of the area as wilderness. 

Local Social and Economic Considerations 

Social and economic factors were not 

considered to be significant issues in 

the EIS. 

Summary of ISA-Specific Public Comments 

Public involvement has occurred through¬ 

out the wilderness review process. Com¬ 

ments received during the early stages 

of the EIS preparation were used to 

develop significant study issues and 

alternatives for the ultimate management 

of the ISA. 

During formal public review of the Draft 

EIS, a total of 178 inputs specifically 

addressing this ISA were received from 

717 commenters, including oral state¬ 

ments received at 17 public hearings on 

the EIS. Each letter or oral testimony 

was considered to be one input. Dupli¬ 

cate letters or oral statement by the 

same commenter were not counted as addi¬ 

tional inputs or signatures. Each indi¬ 

vidual was credited with one signature 

or testimony regardless of the number of 

inputs. 

In general, 397 commenters supported 

wilderness designation for part or all 

of the ISA, while 311 commenters were 

opposed. Nine commenters addressed the 

relative merits of the EIS, but took no 

formal position on wilderness designa¬ 

tion. 

Those favoring wilderness commented on 

adding the diversity in the ISA to the 

NWPS and the significance of wilderness 

protection. The majority of those com¬ 

menting in favor of wilderness were from 

other states. 

Those opposing wilderness were concerned 

that wilderness would conflict with or 

preclude mineral exploration and devel¬ 

opment, livestock operations, flood con¬ 

trol and water rights, public access, or 

other uses; is not compatible with mul¬ 

tiple use; would harm State and local 

economies; and that designation is not 

necessary to protect the ISA. The great 

majority of those opposed were from 

rural Utah. 
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Two Federal agencies, the NPS and USBM 

commented on the Draft EIS. The USBM 

commented that BLM had understated the 

petroleum potential of the ISA. The NPS 

noted that it favored the All Wilderness 

Alternative for the ISA. 

No comment letters were received on the 

Final EIS. 

There are twelve sections (7,623 acres) 

of State land and 452 acres of split- 

estate land of Federal surface and State 

minerals in the ISA. In commenting on 

the Draft EIS the State of Utah ex¬ 

pressed general opposition to wilderness 

designation but did not take a definite 

position regarding wilderness designa¬ 

tion of the ISA. The State noted that 

the area possesses the highest of wil¬ 

derness values because of the Escalante 

River system, but also has significant 

conflicts with mineral and livestock 

management. 

The Garfield County Master Plan of 1984 

recommends that 53,447 acres of the 

North Escalante Canyons/The Gulch ISA be 

designated wilderness. Regardless of the 

master plan, the Garfield County Commis¬ 

sion is opposed to wilderness designa¬ 

tion of the ISA and has endorsed the 

Consolidated Local Government Response 

to Wilderness that opposes wilderness 

designation for BLM lands in Utah. 
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CARCASS CANYON WILDERNESS STUDY AREA 

1. THE STUDY AREA: 46,711 acres 

The Carcass Canyon Wilderness Study Area 
(WSA) (UT-040-076) is in eastern Gar¬ 
field and Kane Counties, about 2 miles 
south of Escalante, Utah (population 
652). The WSA is irregularly shaped, 
narrower in the north than in the south, 
about 20 miles from north to south and 
11 miles wide, from east to west. Roads 
separate the WSA from the Death Ridge 
WSA (UT-040-078) to the west and south 
and the Fiftymile Mountain WSA (UT-040- 
080) to the southeast (see Map). The WSA 
contains 46,711 acres of public land ad¬ 
ministered by the Bureau of Land Man¬ 
agement (BLM). Two State sections (1,280 
acres) and 640 acres of split-estate 
land with Federal surface and State min¬ 
erals are inheld in the WSA (see Table 

1)* 

The Straight Cliffs, a distinctive 
easterly-facing escarpment, forms the 
eastern edge of the WSA except for 3 
miles along section lines. The study 
area consists of several canyons that 
cut into the Kaiparowits Plateau. Ele¬ 
vations vary from less than 5,400 feet 
in the southeast corner of the WSA to 
more than 7,500 feet atop the Straight 
Cliffs. Pinyon-juniper dominates, but 
sagebrush, grasses, and scattered Doug¬ 
las fir and ponderosa pine are also 
found. 

The WSA was studied under Section 603 of 
the Federal Land Policy and Management 
Act (FLPMA) and was included in the Utah 
BLM Statewide Wilderness Environmental 
Impact Statement (EIS) finalized in 
November 1990. 

TABLE 1 
LAND STATUS AND ACREAGE SUMMARY IN THE STUDY AREA 

WITHIN THE WSA ACRES 

BLM (surface and subsurface) 46,711 

Split-Estate (BLM surface only)* 640 

In-holdings (State, Private) 1,280 

Total 48,631 

WITHIN THE RECOMMENDED WILDERNESS BOUNDARY 

BLM (within the WSA) 0 

BLM (outside the WSA) 0 

Split-Estate (within the WSA) 0 

Split-Estate (outside the WSA) 0 

Total BLM land recommended for wilderness 0 

In-holdings (State, private) 0 

WITHIN THE AREA NOT RECOMMENDED FOR WILDERNESS 

BLM 46,711 

Split-Estate 640 

Total BLM land not recommended for wilderness 47,351 

In-holdings (State, Private) 1,280 

Source: BLM File Data 

a In this report, split-estate lands are defined as only those lands with Federal 
surface and non-Federal subsurface (minerals). Lands that have Federal minerals but 
non-Federal surface are classified according to the owner of the surface. 
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Two alternatives were analyzed in the 
EIS: a no wilderness (no action) alter¬ 
native, which is the recommendation in 
this report, and an all wilderness 
alternative. 

2. RECOMMENDATION AND RATIONALE; 
0 acres 
recommended for wilderness) 
46,711 acres 
(recommended for nonwilderness) 

The recommendation for this WSA is to 
release the entire area for uses other 
than wilderness. Designation of the 
entire area as wilderness is considered 
to be the environmentally preferable 
alternative as it would result in the 
least change from the natural environ¬ 
ment over the long term. The alternative 
selected, however would be implemented 
in a manner which would utilize all 
practical means to avoid or minimize 
adverse environmental impacts. 

Although all of the WSA exhibits the 
characteristic of naturalness, 57 per¬ 
cent of the area has outstanding oppor¬ 
tunities for solitude and only 25 per¬ 
cent has outstanding opportunities for 
primitive recreation. A large portion 
(92 percent) of the WSA is within the 
Kaiparowits Known Recoverable Coal 
Resource Area. The potential for discov¬ 
ery of uranium is high. Extraction of 
coal and uranium are not expected in the 
short term, but the long-term mineral 
potential is considered to outweigh wil¬ 
derness values in the WSA. 

3. CRITERIA CONSIDERED IN DEVELOPING THE 
WILDERNESS RECOMMENDATION 

Wilderness Characteristics 

A. Naturalness 

Naturalness is defined as an attribute 
in which the evidence of man is substan¬ 
tially unnoticeable to the average visi¬ 
tor and where minor imprints of man ex¬ 
hibit no cumulative impact that is sub¬ 
stantially noticeable. The naturalness 
attributes are of high quality in the 
canyon systems of the WSA. Important 
canyons include the Right Hand Collet 
Canyon, Sarah Ann Canyon, and the Car¬ 
cass Canyon system. Imprints in the WSA 
include 2.5 miles of fence, two spring 
developments, one corral, and 5 miles of 

way. Overall, the WSA appears natural, 
with the imprint of man substantially 
unnoticeable. The high quality of natu¬ 
ralness in the canyons has not changed 

since the BLM Intensive Wilderness In¬ 
ventory decision. No surface-disturbing 
activities have occurred since the in¬ 
ventory. 

B. Solitude 

Opportunities for solitude meet the cri¬ 
terion for outstanding on approximately 
26,500 acres (57 percent) of the WSA. 
Outstanding solitude exists where com¬ 
binations of terrain and vegetation pro¬ 
vide a sense of isolation by screening 
visitors from each other. The size and 
configuration of the WSA neither en¬ 
hances nor detracts from the opportu¬ 
nities for solitude. 

Outstanding opportunities for solitude 
are in the Right Hand and Left Hand Col¬ 
let drainage where canyons and interven¬ 
ing rimrock ridges provide screening. 
Terrain enhances screening by pinyon- 
juniper, Douglas fir, and Ponderosa pine 
forest. Most canyons in the WSA have 
outstanding opportunities for solitude. 

In much of the remainder of the WSA, the 
benches and ridges between canyons are 
flat with a pinyon-juniper forest cover 
of moderate density. In the Calf Canyon- 
Alvey Wash area, the Carcass Canyon 
drainage, and the area north of Willard 
Canyon, the intervening ridges have 
ledges and a denser forest cover. Visi¬ 
tors can find seclusion in the Carcass 
Canyon system of canyons. 

The sights and sounds of human activi¬ 
ties are not apparent from most places 
within the WSA. From the top of the 
Straight Cliffs, vehicular activity on 
the Hole-in-the-Rock Road can be ob¬ 
served, but this is a minor distraction. 

C. Primitive and Unconfined Recreation 

Overall, outstanding opportunities for 
primitive recreation are found on 11,800 
acres (25 percent) of the WSA. Approxi¬ 
mately 10,500 of these acres also have 
outstanding opportunities for solitude. 

The opportunity to explore is outstand¬ 
ing in the Carcass Canyon WSA. No other 
outstanding individual activity was 
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identified, nor has a diversity of 
primitive activities been identified. 

The opportunity for exploration is out¬ 
standing in complex canyon systems/ 
along the top of the Straight Cliffs, 
and on the narrow ridges in the WSA. The 
Carcass Canyon drainage is an area of 15 
square miles with three major forks 
which comprise 16 miles of canyon bot¬ 
tom. Numerous lateral canyons join the 
main branches, and the drainage system 
totals 43 miles of canyons. Because of 
the density of canyons, approximately 3 
miles of canyon bottom per square mile, 
the intervening ridges between canyons 
in the Carcass Canyon drainage are ex¬ 
tremely narrow and precipitous and rep¬ 
resent the best opportunity for hiking 
and exploration. The rim of the Straight 
Cliffs also exhibits this opportunity, 
with 1,700 acres north and south of the 
Carcass Canyon area. 

D. Special Features 

The paleontological values contained 
within the WSA are of scientific value. 
Invertebrate and vertebrate specimens 
are found in the Straight Cliffs, Tropic 
Shale, and Dakota Formations. These sci¬ 
entific values occur along the entire 
length of the Straight Cliffs. 

The naturally occurring coal fires of 
Right Hand Collet Canyon left clinkers 
and deep red ash on the ground surface, 
which dominate the visual character in 
portions of the drainage. 

The Straight Cliffs, rising 2,000 feet 
above the Escalante Valley floor, are a 
scenic landmark in southern Utah. The 
cliffs are the dominant topographic fea¬ 
ture between the Town of Escalante and 
Lake Powell, and provide spectacular 
scenic views of the Escalante River 
drainage, the Waterpocket Fold, Boulder 
Mountain, and the Henry Mountains. One 
arch with a span of 40 feet, in Calf 
Canyon, is visible from the Alvey Wash 

road. 

Several archaeological sites have been 
recorded in this WSA. The sites consist 
of open campsites, lithic scatters, pet- 
roglyphs, and cave habitation sites. 

The WSA has a small population of cou¬ 
gar, which is a wildlife species common¬ 

ly associated with wilderness. Peregrine 
falcons and bald eagles, which are list¬ 
ed as endangered species, may occasion¬ 
ally use the WSA. Nine other animal spe¬ 
cies and seven plant species, which are 
considered to be sensitive species, may 
occur in the WSA. Refer to Appendix 4 
and the Affected Environment, Wildlife 
Including Special Status Species section 
of the Utah BLM Statewide Wilderness 
Final EIS for additional information. 

Diversity in the National Wilderness 
Preservation System (NWPS) 

A. Expanding the Diversity of Natural 
Systems and Features as Represented by 
Ecosystems 

Wilderness designation of this WSA would 
not add a potential natural vegetation 
(PNV) ecosystem not presently repre¬ 
sented in Utah or in the NWPS. 

PNV is the vegetative type that would 
eventually become climax vegetation if 
not altered by human interference, and 
is not necessarily the vegetation that 
is currently present in an area. 

The WSA is in the Colorado Plateau Pro- 
vince/Ecoregion. The PNV in the WSA is 
entirely juniper-pinyon woodland (46,711 
acres). The PNV in the WSA is represent¬ 
ed in the NWPS nationally and in Utah 
and in other BLM study areas both in and 
outside of Utah. This information is 
summarized in Table 2 from data compiled 
in December 1989. 

B. Assessing the Opportunities for Soli- 
tude or Primitive Recreation within a 
Days Driving Time (5 Hours) of Maior 
Population Centers 

The WSA is not within a 5-hour drive of 
any major population centers. 

C. Balancing the Geographic Distribution 
of Wilderness Areas 

The Carcass Canyon WSA would not contri¬ 
bute significantly to balancing the geo¬ 
graphic distribution of wilderness areas 
within the NWPS. 

As of January, 1987, the NWPS included 
64 areas comprising 2,834,115 acres in 
Utah and Arizona. 
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TABLE 2 
ECOSYSTEM REPRESENTATION 

NWPS AREAS OTHER BLM STUDIES 

BAILEY-KUCHLER CLASSIFICATION (PNV) AREAS ACRES AREAS ACRES 

NATIONWIDE (COLORADO PLATEAU PROVINCE) 

Juniper-Pinyon Woodland 11 1,401,745 84 2,209,294 

UTAH (COLORADO PLATEAU PROVINCE) 

Juniper-Pinyon Woodland 1 26,000 53 1,659,487 

Source: BLM File Data. 

There are seven designated wilderness 
areas within 100 miles of the WSA. In a 
clockwise direction beginning to the 
north are the 26,000-acre Box-Death Hol¬ 
low Wilderness (Forest Service [FS]), 
the 45,00-acre Dark Canyon Wilderness 
(FS), the 112,000-acre Paria Canyon- 
Vermilion Cliffs Wilderness (BLM), the 
6860-acre Cottonwood Point Wilderness 
(BLM), the 70,500-acre Kanab Creek 
Wilderness (FS and BLM units), the 
40,600-acre Saddle Mountain Wilderness 
(FS), and the 7,000-acre Ashdown Gorge 
Wilderness (FS). 

Manageability (The area must be capable 
of being managed effectively to preserve 
its wilderness character.) 

The Carcass Canyon WSA could be effec¬ 
tively managed as wilderness in the 
foreseeable future. Even though there 
are 18,494 acres of coal lease, 1,071 
acres of post-FLPMA oil and gas lease in 
the WSA, it is expected that these 
leases would expire and would not be 
renewed if the area is designated as 
wilderness. There are 1,780 acres of 
mining claims in the WSA. Because of 
moderate to high uranium potential it is 
expected that part of the existing and 
future mining claims located as of the 
date of designation will be at least 
explored, resulting in about 7 acres of 
surface disturbance in the foreseeable 
future. 

The presence of three in-held sections 
of State land in the WSA, including 
split-estate, could complicate wilder¬ 
ness management in the long-term future. 

Of the 1,920 acres of in-held State 
land, the 640 acres of split-estate are 
leased for coal. Because of the known 
coal resources in the WSA, and some 
potential for oil and gas, it is pro¬ 
jected that new access roads to the 
State land would be required through the 
area following wilderness designation. 
Additionally, any coal mining operations 
on the State lands and cherrystems would 
reduce wilderness values on the adjacent 
wilderness lands. 

Livestock grazing and maintenance of ex¬ 
isting facilities including nine spring 
developments, 2.5 miles of fence, two 
reservoirs, and one corral would con¬ 
tinue, but would not significantly 
affect the wilderness values of the WSA. 

Energy and Mineral Resource Values 

Because the WSA is not recommended for 
wilderness designation, the U.S. Geo¬ 
logical Survey (USGS) and the U.S. Bur¬ 
eau of Mines (USBM) did not prepare a 
mineral assessment report for the area. 
The USGS and USBM mineral summary for 
this WSA, however, states that the en¬ 
tire study area has a high mineral 
potential for coal and a moderate re¬ 
source potential for oil and gas, carbon 
dioxide, and geothermal sources in the 
subsurface and for uranium and thin beds 
of gypsum in the surface and subsurface. 
The study area also has a low mineral 
resource potential for all metals other 
than uranium. 

According to BLM geologists, the poten¬ 
tial for oil and gas resources is low. 
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The WSA is within the Kaiparowits coal 
field. Minable coal-bearing strata 
underlie all of the WSA except for about 
4,000 acres along the eastern boundary. 
An estimated 550 million tons of rela¬ 
tively high quality coal are in the WSA. 

The potential for geothermal energy is 
low. No hot springs are known in the 
vicinity of the WSA and the geologic 
conditions are not favorable for geo¬ 
thermal resources. The central portion 
of the WSA is considered to have a high 
potential for undiscovered deposits of 
uranium, and the remainder of the WSA 
has moderate potential. The depth of the 
formations that may contain uranium de¬ 
posits is about 700 feet, however, indi¬ 
cating that recovery of uranium may not 
be undertaken in the short-term future. 

Impacts on Resources 

The comparative impact table (Table 3) 
summarizes the effects on pertinent 
resources for alternatives considered 
including designation or nondesignation 
of the area as wilderness. 

Local Social and Economic Considerations 

With BLM's recommendation the WSA would 
not be designated as wilderness but 
would be released for other uses. The 
recommended action would not result in a 
loss of local employment or income. Fed¬ 
eral and State revenues would not be re¬ 
duced. Economic opportunities could be 
realized through mineral and energy re¬ 
source exploration and eventual devel¬ 
opment in the long term. 

The study area' would be open to coal 
leasing. Coal mining is not anticipated 
in the short term, but exploration and 
mining could occur within the next 30 
years. With coal development there would 
be major beneficial and adverse effects 
in Garfield and Kane Counties. 

Summary of WSA-Specific Public Comments 

Public involvement has occurred through¬ 
out the wilderness review process. Com¬ 
ments received during the early stages 
of the EIS preparation were used to 
develop significant study issues and 
alternatives for the ultimate management 

of the WSA. 

During formal public review of the Draft 
EIS, a total of 54 inputs specifically 
addressing this WSA were received from 
324 commenters, including oral state¬ 
ments received at 17 public hearings on 
the EIS. Each letter or oral testimony 
was considered to be one input. Dupli¬ 
cate letters or oral statement by the 
same commenter were not counted as addi¬ 
tional inputs or signatures. Each indi¬ 
vidual was credited with one signature 
or testimony regardless of the number of 
inputs. 

In general, 45 commenters supported 
wilderness designation for part or all 
of the WSA, while 274 commenters were 
opposed. Five commenters addressed the 
relative merits of the EIS, but took no 
formal position on wilderness designa¬ 
tion. 

Those favoring wilderness commented on 
the special features in the WSA. The 
majority of those commenting in favor of 
wilderness were almost equally from 
rural and urban Utah and from outside 
the State. Of particular concern was the 
need to protect other resource values. 

Those opposing wilderness were concerned 
that wilderness would conflict with or 
preclude mineral exploration and devel¬ 
opment, livestock operations, flood con¬ 
trol and water rights, public access, or 
other uses; is not compatible with mul¬ 
tiple use; would harm State and local 
economies; and that designation is not 
necessary to protect the WSA. The great 
majority of those opposed were from 
rural Utah. 

Two Federal agencies, the FS and USBM 
commented on the Draft EIS. The FS 
stated that the Dixie National Forest 
concurs with the recommendation to not 
propose wilderness in the WSA. The USBM 
did not take a position regarding desig¬ 
nation or nondesignation but commented 
that BLM had understated the petroleum 
potential of the WSA. 

No comment letters were received on the 
Final EIS. 

There are two sections (1,280 acres) of 
State land and one section (640 acres) 
of split-estate land with State minerals 
in the WSA. In commenting on the Draft 
EIS, the State of Utah expressed general 
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opposition to wilderness designation but 
did not take a definite position regard¬ 
ing wilderness designation of the WSA. 
The State ranks the WSA as low in wil¬ 
derness quality and high for coal con¬ 
flict. The State noted that the cultural 
resources on the Escalante Rim and south 
of Right Hand Collet Canyon may need to 
be recognized. 

The Garfield and Kane County Commissions 
are opposed to wilderness designation of 
the Carcass Canyon WSA and have endorsed 
the Consolidated Local Government Re¬ 
sponse to Wilderness that opposes wil¬ 
derness designation of BLM lands in 
Utah. In commenting on the Draft EIS the 
Counties supported BLM's no action/no 
wilderness proposed action. 

The Kane County Master Plan rejects wil¬ 
derness as an exclusionary form of rec¬ 
reation that cannot be used by the aver¬ 
age visitor. Garfield County previously 
proposed to the Utah Congressional Dele¬ 
gation that 111,053 acres of BLM lands 
in three WSAs and 31,600 acres in one FS 
unit in the County be recommended as 
wilderness. The Garfield County Master 
Plan recommends that the remaining lands 
in the county, including the Carcass 
Canyon WSA, be retained for multiple 
uses. 
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SCORPION WILDERNESS STUDY AREA 

1. THE STUDY AREA: 35,884 acres 

The Scorpion Wilderness Study Area (WSA) 
(UT-040-082) is in eastern Kane and Gar¬ 
field Counties, Utah, about 25 miles 
southeast of Escalante, Utah (population 
652). The eastern boundary of the WSA is 
adjacent to the Glen Canyon National 
Recreation Area (GCNRA). The remainder 
of the WSA is bounded by the Hole-in- 
the-Rock, Cat Pasture, Early Weed Bench, 
and Egypt roads. In locations where 
State lands intervene along the GCNRA or 
road borders, the State section forms 
the WSA boundary (see Map). The WSA is 
just east of the Hole-in-the-Rock Road, 
an historic, improved dirt road from 
Escalante to Lake Powell, in the GCNRA. 

The WSA contains 35,884 acres of public 
land administered by the Bureau of Land 
Management (BLM). Two State sections 
(1,280 acres) are within the WSA, but no 
non-Federal lands are in the portion 
recommended for wilderness designation 
(see Table 1). 

The study area consists of rugged bench 
and canyon country deeply dissected by 
ephemeral streams. The recommended por¬ 
tion of the WSA includes the Twentyfive 
Mile Wash in the north and short, south¬ 
west-trending canyons in the south. Ele¬ 
vations vary from less than 4,800 feet 
on canyon floors in the northern portion 
to more than 5,600 feet on the bench- 
lands in the southern portion. 

TABLE 1 
LAND STATUS AND ACREAGE SUMMARY IN THE STUDY AREA 

WITHIN THE WSA ACRES 

BLM (surface and subsurface) 35,884 

Split-Estate (BLM surface only) 0 

In-holdings (State, Private) 1,280 

Total 37,164 

WITHIN THE RECOMMENDED WILDERNESS BOUNDARY 

BLM (within the WSA) 14,978 

BLM (outside the WSA) 0 

Split-Estate (within the WSA) 0 

Split-Estate (outside the WSA) 0 

Total BLM land recommended for wilderness 14,978 

In-holdings (State, private) 0 

WITHIN THE AREA NOT RECOMMENDED FOR WILDERNESS 

BLM 20,906 

Split-Estate 0 

Total BLM land not recommended for wilderness 20,906 

In-holdings (State, Private) 1,280 

Source: BLM File Data 
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Desert shrub is predominant over much of 
the area, but a large portion is bare 
rock. 

The WSA was studied under Section 603 of 
the Federal Land Policy and Management 
Act (FLPMA) and was included in the Utah 
BLM Statewide Wilderness Environmental 
Impact Statement (EIS) finalized in 
November 1990. Three alternatives were 
analyzed in the EIS: a partial wilder¬ 
ness alternative where 14,978 acres 
would be designated as wilderness and 
the remaining 20,906 acres would be re¬ 
leased for uses other than wilderness, 
which is the recommendation in this re¬ 
port; a no wilderness (no action) alter¬ 
native; and an all wilderness alterna¬ 
tive . 

2. RECOMMENDATION AND RATIONALE: 
14,978 acres 
(recommended for wilderness) 
20,906 acres 
(recommended for nonwilderness) 

The recommendation for this WSA is to 
designate 14,978 acres as wilderness and 
to release the remaining 20,906 acres 
for uses other than as wilderness. Des¬ 
ignation of the entire area as wilder¬ 
ness is considered to be the environmen¬ 
tally preferable alternative as it would 
result in the least change from the nat¬ 
ural environment over the long term. The 
alternative selected, however would be 
implemented in a manner which would uti¬ 
lize all practical means to avoid or 
minimize adverse environmental impacts. 

The portions recommended for wilderness 
designation would include all of the 
areas in the WSA with high wilderness 
values. All of the proposed area is nat¬ 
ural. Included within the recommendation 
are areas exhibiting exceptional wilder¬ 
ness character such as the Twentyfive 
Mile Wash Canyon and the slot canyons 
and slickrock associated with this 
drainage, the canyonlands of the Brim¬ 
stone Gulch-Cat Pasture area, and the 
upper Dry Fork of Coyote Gulch with its 
slot canyon tributaries such as Spooky 
Gulch. The recommended area is adjacent 
to but excludes the Egypt and Brimstone 
parking trailheads for backpackers seek¬ 
ing access to areas in the GCNRA such as 
the Escalante River, lower Twentyfive 
Mile Wash, and Scorpion Gulch. 

Area A not proposed for wilderness des¬ 
ignation includes the section of the 
Twentyfive Mile Wash that lacks en¬ 
trenchment and is currently used as a 
staging area for backpacking trips 
through the canyon portion to the Esca¬ 
lante River. Area B not proposed for 
wilderness designation includes the por¬ 
tions of the Dry Fork of Coyote Gulch 
and Big Hollow Wash and the open por¬ 
tions of Scorpion Flat that lack out¬ 
standing opportunities for solitude and 
primitive recreation. 

3. CRITERIA CONSIDERED IN DEVELOPING THE 
WILDERNESS RECOMMENDATION 

Wilderness Characteristics 

A. Naturalness 

Naturalness is defined as an attribute 
in which the evidence of man is substan¬ 
tially unnoticeable to the average visi¬ 
tor and where minor imprints of man ex¬ 
hibit no cumulative impact that is sub¬ 
stantially noticeable. The entire WSA 
meets the criteria of naturalness. The 
quality of naturalness in the WSA is re¬ 
lated to the natural character of the 
adjoining lands in the GCNRA. The Twen¬ 
tyfive Mile Wash Canyon and associated 
slickrock benches continue into the 
GCNRA with the aggregate effect of en¬ 
hancing the quality of naturalness in 
the WSA portion. In the Brimstone Gulch 
area, a convoluted topography and lack 
of any imprints of man combine to create 
an area with very high quality natural¬ 
ness attributes. Imprints of man within 
the WSA include 4 miles of ways, a fence 
across the Twentyfive Mile Wash, a fence 
above the Dry Fork of Coyote Gulch, and 
a fence in the Dry Fork below Brimstone 
Gulch. These imprints combined total 
about 8 acres (less than 1 percent of 
the WSA) and are substantially unnotice¬ 
able. 

In the Scorpion WSA, the high natural¬ 
ness quality has not changed since the 
BLM Intensive Wilderness Inventory in 
1980. No additional imprints have oc¬ 
curred in the WSA. 

B. Solitude 

Approximately 73 percent of the WSA 
lacks outstanding opportunities for sol¬ 
itude. The opportunity for solitude in 
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the WSA is essentially dependent on 
screening from the terrain. Narrow, 
winding canyons totalling 56 miles 
within the WSA are the major determi¬ 
nants of solitude. Twentyfive Mile Wash 
and its side canyons, the Dry Fork of 
Coyote Gulch and especially its narrows, 
and the side canyons to the Dry Fork of 
Coyote Gulch, are narrow and winding 
canyons that provide opportunities for 
solitude. Areas containing opportunities 
for solitude within the WSA aggregate 
approximately 9,700 acres. Areas within 
the WSA that exhibit no opportunity for 
solitude include the Big Hollow Wash and 
Black Ridge areas southwest of the Dry 
Fork of Coyote Gulch, Early Weed Bench, 
and Allen Dump. 

The Scorpion Flat area is a relatively 
flat, undifferentiated, and sparsely 
vegetated flat extending to the rim of 
the Escalante River Canyon. The Scorpion 
Flat landscape consists of broken patch- 
work patterns of sand and slickrock, but 
it provides little opportunity for soli¬ 
tude. About 14,700 acres of the Scorpion 
Flat are within the WSA. 

The Twentyfive Mile Wash portion of the 
WSA is a large slickrock basin, which 
enhances the opportunity for visitors to 
find isolation and seclusion. The tribu¬ 
taries to Twentyfive Mile Wash and the 
Dry Fork of Coyote Gulch exhibit concen¬ 
trations of deep slots that are not 
equaled elsewhere in the Escalante River 
drainage. The main stream channel of 
Twentyfive Mile Wash is entrenched and 
sinuous along most of its length and 
exhibits an outstanding opportunity for 
solitude. 

C. Primitive and Unconfined Recreation 

The total acreage providing outstanding 
opportunities for primitive and uncon¬ 
fined recreation is approximately 11,400 
acres, while 24,484 acres do not meet, 
the standard. 

The WSA offers outstanding opportunities 
for backpacking, horseback riding, hik¬ 
ing, sightseeing, and photography. The 
outstanding opportunities for primitive 
and unconfined recreation in the WSA are 
derivative of the individual quality of 
several activities rather than the pres¬ 
ence of a wide spectrum of activities. 

Hiking is often associated with sight¬ 
seeing and photography. The narrow tri¬ 
butary canyons and intervening slickrock 
areas of Twentyfive Mile Wash; the tri¬ 
butary canyons to the Dry Fork of Coyote 
Gulch, such as Spooky Gulch and Brim¬ 
stone Gulch; portions of upper Brimstone 
Gulch; and various sections of the Dry 
Fork all exhibit some unique and highly 
aesthetic landscapes. These canyons are 
intriguing and provide challenging pho¬ 
tographic subjects. Because they are so 
narrow and tortuous, they are ideal can¬ 
yons for an exploratory type of hiking. 

Backpacking and horseback riding oppor¬ 
tunities are suitable in the same parts 
of the WSA. In most cases, these two 
activities are related to overnight or 
longer trips into the GCNRA where the 
Escalante River and Coyote Gulch Canyons 
are backpacking and horseback riding 
destinations. The Twentyfive Mile Wash 
Canyon provides direct access to the 
Escalante River. The Egypt slickrock 
area provides access to the river via 
Fence Canyon from the roadhead at the 
Allen Dump promontory. In both cases, 
the routes through the WSA have excel¬ 
lent photographic and sightseeing 
attributes and the routes themselves 
provide fine backpacking and horseback 
riding experiences. The tributary canyon 
to Twentyfive Mile Wash near the GCNRA 
in Sections 24 and 25 could be consid¬ 
ered a destination within the WSA for 
overnight foot or horseback trips. The 
other area having backpacking opportuni¬ 
ty in the WSA occurs in the Dry Fork of 
Coyote Gulch. Dry Fork provides back¬ 
packing access to Coyote Gulch and the 
Escalante River. The Twentyfive Mile 
Wash Canyon and the Dry Fork provide 
primitive recreational opportunity as 
well as access to destinations in the 
GCNRA. 

Sightseeing and photographic opportu¬ 
nities are outstanding in the Twentyfive 
Mile Wash drainage in areas where back¬ 
packing, horseback riding, and hiking 
opportunities are not outstanding. The 
upper Twentyfive Mile Wash drainage area 
exhibits the largest expanse of exposed 
Navajo Sandstone slickrock in the middle 
Escalante River drainage. Opportunities 
for sightseeing and photography are also 
excellent in sections of the Dry Fork of 
Coyote Gulch. 
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D. Special Features 

Landscapes in the WSA are characteristic 
of the scenic geology of the Escalante 
River basin. The aggregate area of scen¬ 
ic special features is about 11,100 
acres. 

The Twentyfive Mile Wash Canyon and one 
tributary canyon are entrenched and me¬ 
andering, cut into red sandstone, and 
support riparian vegetation. The con¬ 
trasts of colors and of forms represent 
the classic scenery of the Glen Canyon- 
Escalante Canyon region, and are typical 
of the western tributary canyon to the 
Escalante River from Davis Gulch to Har¬ 
ris Wash. 

The Twenty five Mile Wash is entrenched 
in a large basin below the Allen Dump 
and the Early Weed Bench-Scorpion 
cliffs. This physiographic feature is of 
esthetic value because it is composed 
almost entirely of exposed slickrock. It 
represents the largest rock exposure of 
this type on the west side of the Esca¬ 
lante River below Highway 12. Some areas 
of this slickrock exhibit parallel 
cracks, small domes, and winding slots 
that enhance its scenic value. 

The Dry Fork of Coyote Gulch Canyon is 
an unusual landscape feature because it 
is one of the few major western drain¬ 
ages to the Escalante River lacking 
riparian vegetation. The Dry Fork land¬ 
scape consists of a shallow, winding 
canyon containing dune areas and several 
narrows. The scenic value of the Dry 
Fork of Coyote Gulch is enhanced by 
several extremely narrow and tortuous 
side canyons. Spooky Gulch and Brimstone 
Gulch are named examples. 

The upper Brimstone Gulch-Cat Pasture 
area below Early Weed Bench is a small 
area with impressive scenic features, 
including colorful slickrock domes, 
short box canyons, and small buttes. 

Peregrine falcons and bald eagles, which 
are listed as endangered species, may 
occasionally use the WSA. The study area 
has a small population of cougar which 
is a wildlife species associated with 
wilderness. Seven other animal species 
and five plant species which are consid¬ 
ered to be sensitive occur, or may 
occur, in the WSA. Refer to Appendix 4 

and the Affected Environment, Vegetation 
and Wildlife Including Special Status 
Species sections of the Utah BLM State¬ 
wide Wilderness Final EIS for additional 

information. 

Diversity in the National Wilderness 
Preservation System (NWPS) 

A. Expanding the Diversity of Natural 
Systems and Features as Represented by 

Ecosystems 

Wilderness designation of this WSA would 
add a combination of potential natural 
vegetation (PNV) ecosystems not present¬ 
ly represented in the NWPS. 

PNV is the vegetative type that would 
eventually become climax vegetation if 
not altered by human interference, and 
is not necessarily the vegetation that 
is currently present in an area. 

The WSA is in the Colorado Plateau Pro- 
vince/Ecoregion. The PNV in the WSA is 
juniper-pinyon woodland (5,884 acres) 
and galleta-threeawn shrubsteppe (30,000 
acres). Juniper-pinyon woodland PNV is 
represented in the NWPS both nationally 
and in Utah and in BLM study areas both 
in and outside of Utah. Galleta-threeawn 
shrubsteppe is not represented in the 
NWPS, however, although it is repre¬ 
sented in 10 other WSAs, all in Utah. 

Designation of the Scorpion WSA would 
expand the diversity of natural systems 
in the NWPS and would add a combination 
of ecosystems not now represented. This 
information is summarized in Table 2 
from data compiled in December 1989. 

B. Assessing the Opportunities for Soli¬ 
tude or Primitive Recreation within a 
Days Driving Time (5 Hours) of Major 
Population Centers 

The WSA is not within a 5-hour drive of 
any major population centers. 

C. Balancing the Geographic Distribution 
of Wilderness Areas 

The Scorpion WSA would not contribute 
significantly to balancing the geograph¬ 
ic distribution of wilderness areas 
within the NWPS. As of January 1987, the 
NWPS included 64 areas totaling about 
2,834,115 acres in Utah and Arizona. 
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TABLE 2 
ECOSYSTEM REPRESENTATION 

NWPS AREAS OTHER BLM STUDIES 

BAILEY-KUCHLER CLASSIFICATION (PNV) AREAS ACRES AREAS ACRES 

NATIONWIDE (COLORADO PLATEAU PROVINCE) 

Juniper-Pinyon Woodland 10 1,393,647 84 2,137,221 

Galleta-Threeawn Shrubsteppe 0 0 10 160,726 

UTAH (COLORADO PLATEAU PROVINCE) 

Juniper-Pinyon Woodland 1 20,000 53 1,676,198 

Galleta-Threeawn Shrubsteppe 0 0 10 160,726 

Source: BLM File Data. 

There are seven designated wilderness 
areas within 100 miles of the WSA. In a 
clockwise direction beginning to the 
north area the 26,000-acre Box-Death 
Hollow Wilderness (Forest Service [FS]). 
the 45,000-acre Dark Canyon Wilderness 
(FS), the 112,000-acre Paria Canyon- 
Vermilion Cliffs Wilderness (BLM), the 
6,860-acre Cottonwood Point Wilderness 
(BLM), the 70,500-acre Kanab Creek 
Wilderness (FS and BLM units), the 
40,600-acre Saddle Mountain Wilderness 
(FS), and the 7,000-acre Ashdown Gorge 
Wilderness (FS). 

Manageability (The area must be capable 
of being managed effectively to preserve 
its wilderness character.) 

The entire WSA, including the 14,978 
acres recommended for wilderness desig¬ 
nation, can be managed as wilderness to 
preserve values now present in the area. 
Resource and land use conflicts are not 
now a problem in the WSA and are not 
anticipated to be in the future. There 
are no mineral leases or mining claims 
to interfere with wilderness management. 
Livestock grazing and maintenance of 
about a 0.5 mile of fence would continue 
but would not affect wilderness values. 

Two sections of State land (1,280 acres) 
are in the part of the WSA not recom¬ 
mended for wilderness. However, there 
are no resource values in the area that 
would create a need for access to these 

lands. 

Energy and Mineral Resource Values 

The U.S. Geological Survey (USGS) and 
the U.S. Bureau of Mines (USBM) examined 
the area proposed for wilderness and 
prepared a mineral assessment report for 
the Scorpion WSA (USGS Bulletin 1747-C, 
Susan Bartsch-Winkler, et al., 1989). 
The report indicates that demonstrated 
subeconomic resources of less than 
30,000 short tons of gypsum are esti¬ 
mated to occur in the study area, i.e., 
the portion of the WSA recommended for 
wilderness designation. The Navajo Sand¬ 
stone could have industrial uses, but it 
is not considered an economic resource 
within the study area due to the dis¬ 
tance from markets. Sand deposits in the 
study area are not unique, and similar 
deposits are closer to existing markets. 
The mineral resource potential for un¬ 
discovered gypsum is low. The energy 
resource potential for geothermal re¬ 
sources is also low. The mineral re¬ 
source potential for metals other than 
uranium is low. The energy resource po¬ 
tential for oil, gas, and carbon dioxide 
is moderate. 

Impacts on Resources 

The comparative impact table (Table 3) 
summarizes the effects of wilderness 
designation or nondesignation on wilder¬ 
ness values which are considered to be 
the only resource values that would be 
significantly affected. 
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Local Social and Economic Considerations 

Social and economic factors were not 

considered to be significant issues in 

the EIS. 

Summary of WSA-Specific Public Comments 

Public involvement has occurred through¬ 

out the wilderness review process. Com¬ 

ments received during the early stages 

of the EIS preparation were used to 

develop significant study issues and 

alternatives for the ultimate management 

of the WSA. 

During formal public review of the Draft 

EIS, a total of 114 inputs specifically 

addressing this WSA were received from 

652 commenters, including oral state¬ 

ments received at 17 public hearings on 

the EIS. Each letter or oral testimony 

was considered to be one input. Dupli¬ 

cate letters or oral statement by the 

same commenter were not counted as addi¬ 

tional inputs or signatures. Each indi¬ 

vidual was credited with one signature 

or testimony regardless of the number of 

inputs. 

In general, 391 commenters supported 

wilderness designation for part or all 

of the WSA, while 257 commenters were 

opposed. Four commenters addressed the 

relative merits of the EIS, but took no 

formal position on wilderness designa¬ 

tion. 

The majority of those favoring wilder¬ 

ness designation were from other states. 

Of particular concern to the commenters 

was the perceived need to protect wil¬ 

derness values, preserve the values in 

the WSA for future generations, and to 

add to the diversity in the NWPS. 

Those opposing wilderness were concerned 

that wilderness would conflict with or 

preclude mineral exploration and devel¬ 

opment, livestock operations, flood con¬ 

trol and water rights, public access, or 

other uses; is not compatible with mul¬ 

tiple use; would harm State and local 

economies; and that designation is not 

necessary to protect the WSA. The great 

majority of those opposed were from 

rural Utah. 

Two Federal agencies, the National Park 

Service (NPS) and USBM commented on the 

Draft EIS. The NPS stated that the all 

wilderness alternative would be the pre¬ 

ferred alternative. The NPS noted that 

the Scorpion WSA is a special concern 

because it includes the upper reaches of 

Coyote Gulch, the most heavily used 

backpacking area in the GCNRA. 

The USBM did not take a position regard¬ 

ing designation or nondesignation but 

commented that BLM understated the pet¬ 

roleum potential and overstated the sil¬ 

ver potential of the Scorpion WSA. 

No comment letters were received on the 

Final EIS. 

There are no State lands in the portion 

of the WSA recommended for wilderness 

designation. In commenting on the Draft 

EIS, the State of Utah expressed general 

opposition to wilderness designation 

but did not take a definite position 

regarding wilderness designation of the 

WSA. The State considers the WSA to have 

relatively low quality wilderness values 

and low conflicts. Although the State 

noted that there is little conflict with 

the uranium in the Circle Cliffs Favor¬ 

able Area, gas company reports indicate 

that there is high potential for econom¬ 

ic accumulations of oil and gas. 

The Garfield and Kane County Commissions 

are opposed to wilderness designation of 

the Scorpion WSA and have endorsed the 

Consolidated Local Government Response 

to Wilderness that opposes wilderness 

designation of BLM lands in Utah. 

The Kane County Master Plan rejects wil¬ 

derness as an exclusionary form of rec¬ 

reation that cannot be used by the aver¬ 

age visitor. Garfield County previously 

proposed to the Utah Congressional Dele¬ 

gation that 111,053 acres of BLM lands 

in three WSAs and 31,600 acres in one FS 

unit in the County be recommended as 

wilderness. The Garfield County Master 

Plan recommends that the remaining lands 

in the County, including the Scorpion 

WSA, be retained for multiple uses. 

In commenting on the Draft EIS, the 

Counties stated that the Scorpion WSA is 

best suited as a possible addition to 

the GCNRA for developed recreation in 

the Twentyfive Mile Wash and Coyote 

Gulch areas as identified in the NPS 

management plan. The Counties believe 
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that such recreational use will benefit 
the local economies and recreationists 
much more than wilderness designation, 
and that nondesignation will allow for 
possible future development of the iden¬ 
tified uranium deposits. 
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ESCALANTE CANYONS TRACT 5 INSTANT STUDY AREA 

1. THE STUDY AREA; 760 acres 

The Escalante Canyons Tract 5 Instant 
Study Area (ISA) is in eastern Kane 
County, about 41 miles south of Esca¬ 
lante, Utah (population 652). The study 
area extends about 1.75 miles from east 
to west and 0.75 mile from north to 
south. The northern and eastern bounda¬ 
ries of the ISA are adjacent to Glen 
Canyon National Recreation Area (GCNRA). 
The western and southern boundaries are 
along section and subsection lines, 
which administratively define the ISA 
(see Map). The ISA contains 760 acres of 
public land administered by the Bureau 
of Land Management (BLM) . No State or 
split-estate lands are in the ISA. The 
study area encloses 320 acres of the 
Escalante Canyons Outstanding Natural 
Area (ONA). 

The northeastern portion of the ISA 
includes about 0.5 mile of Coyote Gulch. 
Coyote Gulch is a major segment of the 
canyon complex of the Escalante River, 
which flows into the Escalante arm of 
Lake Powell in the GCNRA. The remainder 
of the ISA is benchland that slopes 
northward into Coyote Gulch. Elevations 
in the ISA range from less than 4,200 
feet to 4,715 feet. Desert shrub is the 
only vegetative type in the ISA. 

The ISA was studied under Section 603 of 
the Federal Land Policy and Management 
Act (FLPMA) and was included in the Utah 
BLM Statewide Wilderness Environmental 
Impact Statement (EIS) finalized in 
November 1990. 

TABLE 1 
LAND STATUS AND ACREAGE SUMMARY IN THE STUDY AREA 

WITHIN THE ISA ACRES 

BLM (surface and subsurface) 760 

Split-Estate (BLM surface only) 0 

In-holdings (State, Private) 0 

Total 760 

WITHIN THE RECOMMENDED WILDERNESS BOUNDARY 

BLM (within the ISA) 760 

BLM (outside the ISA) 0 

Split-Estate (within the ISA) 0 

Split-Estate (outside the ISA) 0 

Total BLM land recommended for wilderness 760 

In-holdings (State, private) 0 

WITHIN THE AREA NOT RECOMMENDED FOR WILDERNESS 

BLM 0 

Split-Estate 0 

Total BLM land not recommended for wilderness 0 

In-holdings (State, Private) 0 

Source: BLM File Data 
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Two alternatives were analyzed in the 
EIS: an all wilderness alternative, 
which is the recommendation of this 
report and a no wilderness (no action) 
alternative. 

2. RECOMMENDATION AND RATIONALE: 
760 acres 
(recommended for wilderness) 
0 acres 
(recommended for nonwilderness) 

The recommendation for this ISA is to 
designate the entire area as wilderness. 
This is considered to be the environmen¬ 
tally preferable alternative as it would 
result in the least change from the 
natural environment over the long term. 
The ISA is proposed for wilderness des¬ 
ignation only in conjunction with wil¬ 
derness proposed for adjacent portions 
of the GCNRA. The 0.5 mile section of 
Coyote Gulch in the ISA is an integral 
portion of a 15-mile hiking route in the 
GCNRA, leading down the Coyote Gulch to 
the Escalante River. 

All of the ISA is in a natural state. 
About 30 percent of the ISA has out¬ 
standing opportunities for solitude but 
only about 4 percent, in the backpacking 
route of Coyote Gulch, has outstanding 
opportunities for primitive recreation. 

3. CRITERIA CONSIDERED IN DEVELOPING THE 
WILDERNESS RECOMMENDATION 

Wilderness Characteristics 

A. Naturalness 

Naturalness is defined as an attribute 
in which the evidence of man is substan¬ 
tially unnoticeable to the average visi¬ 
tor and where minor imprints of man ex¬ 
hibit no cumulative impact that is sub¬ 
stantially noticeable. The entire ISA is 
in a natural condition with no imprints 
of man. The high quality of naturalness 
has not changed since the BLM's Inten¬ 
sive Wilderness Inventory (1980). 

B. Solitude 

Approximately 230 acres (30 percent) of 
the ISA have outstanding opportunities 
for solitude, but 530 acres (70 percent) 
do not meet the standard for an out¬ 
standing opportunity. 

The outstanding opportunity for solitude 
in this ISA is entirely in the canyon of 
Coyote Gulch. The canyon is separated 
from the remainder of the ISA by its 
canyon walls. Views within the canyon 
are limited to 0.25 mile or less. The 
screening in the canyon provides oppor¬ 
tunities for seclusion when considered 
in conjunction with contiguous National 
Park Service (NPS) lands in the GCNRA 
that are proposed for wilderness desig¬ 
nation. Outside sights and sounds are an 
insignificant influence on solitude in 
this ISA. 

C. Primitive and Unconfined Recreation 

Primitive recreation opportunities are 
outstanding on 33 acres (4 percent) of 
the ISA. The remaining 727 acres (96 
percent) do not meet the criteria. As 
with opportunities for solitude, the 
best opportunities for primitive recre¬ 
ation are confined to the hikable route 
in the canyon of Coyote Gulch. 

Opportunities for hiking, backpacking, 
horseback riding, and geological sight¬ 
seeing are outstanding in Coyote Gulch 
and are associated with contiguous GCNRA 
lands proposed for wilderness designa¬ 
tion. The ISA canyon bottom is a short 
but integral portion of the Coyote Gulch 
hiking opportunity provided in the Esca¬ 
lante River drainage. The immediate 
canyon bottom and inner walls occupy 
approximately 33 acres of the ISA. 

D. Special Features 

Scenic features identified during the 
BLM wilderness inventory include the en¬ 
closed red Navajo Sandstone and sheer 
canyon walls associated with Coyote 
Gulch. An alcove-like natural arch is in 
Coyote Gulch. During the inventory, 
approximately 230 acres were identified 
as including special scenic features. 
Approximately 42 percent (319 acres) of 
the ISA is rated outstanding for scenic 
quality. 

Peregrine falcons and bald eagles, which 
are listed as endangered species, may 
occasionally use the ISA. Seven other 
animal species and five plant species 
that are considered sensitive may occur, 
in the ISA. Refer to Appendix 4 and the 
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Affected Environment, Vegetation and 
Wildlife Including Special Status Spe¬ 
cies sections of the Utah BLM Statewide 
Wilderness Final EIS for additional 
information. 

Diversity in the National Wilderness 
Preservation System (NWPS) 

A. Expanding the Diversity of Natural 
Systems and Features as Represented bv 
Ecosystems 

Wilderness designation of the ISA would 
add a potential natural vegetation (PNV) 
ecosystem not presently represented in 
the NWPS. PNV is the vegetative type 
that would eventually become climax 
vegetation if not altered by human in¬ 
terference, and is not necessarily the 
vegetation that is currently present in 
an area. 

The ISA is in the Colorado Plateau Prov- 
ince/Ecoregion. The PNV in the ISA is 
blackbrush (760 acres). 

The PNV in the ISA is not represented in 
the NWPS, although it is present in 11 
other BLM study areas, all in Utah. 

This information is summarized in Table 
2 from data compiled in December 1989. 

B. Assessing the Opportunities for Soli¬ 
tude or Primitive Recreation within a 
Days Driving Time (5 Hours) of Major 
Population Centers 

The ISA is not within a 5-hour drive of 
any major population centers. 

TABLE 2 
ECOSYSTEM REPRESENTATION 

NWPS AREAS OTHER BLM STUDIES 

BAILEY-KUCHLER CLASSIFICATION (PNV) AREAS ACRES AREAS ACRES 

NATIONWIDE (COLORADO PLATEAU PROVINCE) 

Blackbrush 0 0 11 229,304 

UTAH (COLORADO PLATEAU PROVINCE) 

Blackbrush 0 0 11 229,304 

Source: BLM File Data. 

C. Balancing the Geographic Distribution 
of Wilderness Areas 

The Escalante Canyons Tract 5 ISA would 
not contribute significantly to balanc¬ 
ing the geographic distribution of wil¬ 
derness areas within the NWPS. As of 
January 1987, the NWPS included 64 areas 
comprising 2,834,115 acres in Utah and 

Arizona. 

There are eight designated wilderness 
areas within 100 miles of the ISA. In a 
clockwise direction beginning to the 
north area the 26,000-acre Box-Death 
Hollow Wilderness (Forest Service [FS]), 
the 45,000-acre Dark Canyon Wilderness 
(FS), the 112,000-acre Paria Canyon- 

Vermilion Cliffs Wilderness (BLM), the 
6,860-acre Cottonwood Point Wilderness 
(BLM), the 70,500-acre Kanab Creek Wil¬ 
derness (FS and BLM units), the 40,600- 
acre Saddle Mountain Wilderness (FS), 
and the 7,000-acre Ashdown Gorge Wilder¬ 
ness (FS). 

Manageability (The area must be capable 
of being managed effectively to preserve 
its wilderness character.) 

Although the ISA is small, BLM would be 
capable of effectively managing it to 
preserve its intrinsic wilderness char¬ 
acteristics. As is done presently, the 
most effective management of backpacker 
visitor use is in concert with visitor 
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use management in the GCNRA portion of 
Coyote Gulch. There are no mineral leas¬ 
es, mining claims, in-held lands or 
other valid rights in the ISA that would 
complicate wilderness management. Live¬ 
stock grazing would continue, but would 
not detract from wilderness management. 

Energy and Mineral Resource Values 

The U.S. Geological Survey (USGS) and 
the U.S. Bureau of Mines (USBM) studied 
the 760 acres recommended for wilderness 
designation and prepared a mineral as¬ 
sessment report for the Escalante Can¬ 
yons Tract 5 ISA (USGS Bulletin 1747-B, 
Susan Bartsch-Winkler, et al., 1988). 
The report indicates that inferred sub- 
economic resources of decorative and 
dimension stone are present in the ISA. 
The mineral resource potential for un¬ 
discovered bentonite, oil, gas, and 
carbon dioxide is moderate. The mineral 
resource potential for undiscovered 
uranium is unknown. The mineral resource 
potential for undiscovered iron, cobalt, 
nickel, copper, lead, molybdenum, tin, 
cadmium, strontium, and vanadium is low, 
as is the potential for geothermal ener¬ 
gy. The potential for undiscovered gyp¬ 
sum resources is low. 

Impacts on Resources 

The comparative impact table (Table 3) 
summarizes the effects of wilderness 
designation or nondesignation on wil¬ 
derness values which are considered to 
be the only resource values that would 
be significantly affected. 

Local Social and Economic Considerations 

Social and economic factors were not 
considered to be significant issues in 
the EIS. 

Summary of ISA-Specific Public Comments 

Public involvement has occurred through¬ 
out the wilderness review process. Com¬ 
ments received during the early stages 
of the EIS preparation were used to 
develop significant study issues and 
alternatives for the ultimate management 
of the ISA. 

During formal public review of the Draft 
EIS, a total of 40 inputs specifically 
addressing this ISA were received from 

52 commenters, including oral statements 
received at 17 public hearings on the 
EIS. Each letter or oral testimony was 
considered to be one input. Duplicate 
letters or oral statement by the same 
commenter were not counted as additional 
inputs or signatures. Each individual 
counted as one commenter regardless of 
the number of inputs. 

In general, 46 commenters supported wil¬ 
derness designation for part or all of 
the ISA, while two commenters were op¬ 
posed. Four commenters addressed the 
relative merits of the EIS, but took no 
formal position on wilderness desig¬ 
nation. 

Those favoring wilderness commented that 
the ISA contains significant wilderness 
values. The majority of those commenting 
in favor of wilderness were from other 
states. Of particular concern was the 
need to complement the proposed adjacent 
NPS wilderness (GCNRA).. 

Those opposing wilderness were concerned 
that wilderness would conflict with or 
preclude mineral exploration and devel¬ 
opment, livestock operations, flood con¬ 
trol and water rights, public access, or 
other uses; is not compatible with mul¬ 
tiple use; would harm State and local 
economies; and that designation is not 
necessary to protect the ISA. 

One Federal agency, the NPS commented on 
the Draft EIS. The NPS concurred with 
the recommendation to designate the ISA 
as wilderness. 

No comment letters were received on the 
Final EIS. 

There are no State lands in the ISA. In 
commenting on the Draft EIS, the State 
of Utah expressed general opposition to 
wilderness designation but did not take 
a definite position regarding wilderness 
designation of the ISA. The State con¬ 
siders the ISA to have high wilderness 
values and low conflicts. 

The Kane County Commission is opposed to 
wilderness designation of the Escalante 
Canyons Tract 5 ISA and has endorsed the 
Consolidated Local Government Response 
to Wilderness that opposes wilderness 
designation of BLM lands in Utah. 
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The Kane County Master Plan rejects wil¬ 
derness as an exclusionary form of rec¬ 
reation that is not useable to the aver¬ 
age visitor. In commenting on the Draft 
EIS the County stated that the ISA is 
too small to be considered as a wilder¬ 
ness area standing on its own merits. 
The County believes that the ISA should 
be considered for inclusion in the GCNRA 
under NPS guidelines and should not be 
included in the BLM wilderness process. 
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FIFTYMILE MOUNTAIN WILDERNESS STUDY AREA 

1. THE STUDY AREA; 146,143 acres 

The Fiftymile Mountain Wilderness Study- 
Area (WSA) (UT-040-080) is in eastern 
Kane County, about 20 miles southeast of 
Escalante, Utah (population 652). A 
small portion (90 acres) of the WSA is 
located in Garfield County. The study 
area is an irregularly shaped, elongated 
unit 24 miles long from northwest to 
southeast and 12 miles from east to 
west. Almost all of the WSA’s southern 

boundary is the Glen Canyon National 
Recreation Area (GCNRA). 

The southwestern boundary is the Croton 
Road and the remainder of the western 
boundary is formed by coal exploration 
roads and State lands in the Rogers 
Canyon and East of the Navajo areas. The 
northern boundary is the Left Hand Col¬ 
let Canyon road. To the east and below 
the Straight Cliffs, the boundary is the 
Fiftymile Bench road to the Left Hand 
Collet Road. 

TABLE 1 
LAND STATUS AND ACREAGE SUMMARY IN THE STUDY AREA* 

WITHIN WILDERNESS STUDY AREA ACRES 

BLM (surface and subsurface) 146,143 

Split-Estate (BLM surface only)b 2,659 

In-holdings (State, Private) 12,341 

Total 161,143 

WITHIN THE RECOMMENDED WILDERNESS BOUNDARY 

BLM (within WSA) 91,361 

BLM (outside WSA) 0 

Split-Estate (within WSA) 2,659 

Split-Estate (outside WSA) 0 

Total BLM land recommended for wilderness 94,010 

In-holdings (State, private) 5,849 

WITHIN THE AREA NOT RECOMMENDED FOR WILDERNESS 

BLM 54,782 

Split-Estate 0 

Total BLM land not recommended for wilderness 54,782 

In-holdings (State, Private) 6,492 

Source: BLM File Data 

a The Appendix is a detailed table of in-holdings and/or split-estate tracts included 

within the portion of the WSA recommended for designation. 

b In this report, split-estate lands are defined as only those lands with Federal 

surface and non-Federal subsurface (minerals). Lands that have Federal minerals but 
non-Federal surface are classified according to the owner of the surface. 
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The WSA boundary is in small legal sub¬ 
divisions that separate the disturbed 
areas below the Fiftymile Bench from 
those areas possessing the naturalness 
characteristic. The exception is in the 
area above Cat Pasture where the bound¬ 
ary extends to the base of the Straight 
Cliffs along the imprints created by 
uranium exploration activities. The WSA 
boundary includes two cherrystems on 
Grand Bench Neck and at the head of 
Rogers Canyon, (see Map). The WSA con¬ 
tains 146,143 acres of public land ad¬ 
ministered by the Bureau of Land Manage¬ 
ment (BLM). 

Nineteen State sections (12,341 acres) 
and 4 sections (2,659 acres) of split- 
estate land (Federal surface and State 
minerals) are in the WSA (see Table 1). 
Thirteen State sections (5,849 acres) 
and all of the 2,659 acres of split-- 
estate land are within the area recom¬ 
mended for wilderness designation. No 
private lands are in the study area (see 
Table 1). 

The WSA includes all of Fiftymile Moun¬ 
tain at the southeastern edge of the 
Kaiparowits Plateau. The northeastern 
edge of Fiftymile Mountain is a 2,000- 
foot escarpment called the Straight 
Cliffs. The WSA is characterized by both 
rugged and remote, dissected canyons and 
plateau surfaces and ranges in elevation 
from 4,000 feet in the southern portion 
of the area to 7,586 feet at the crest 
of the Straight Cliffs. The predominant 
vegetative cover is pinyon-juniper wood¬ 
land. Some aspen grows on the highest 
portion of Fiftymile Mountain. Desert 
shrub and sagebrush are found in the 
lower elevations. 

The WSA was studied under Section 603 of 
the Federal Land Policy and Management 
Act (FLPMA) and was included in the Utah 
BLM Statewide Wilderness Environmental 
Impact Statement (EIS) finalized in 
November, 1990. Four alternatives were 
analyzed in the EIS: a partial wilder¬ 
ness alternative where 91,361 acres 
would be designated as wilderness and 
the remaining 54,782 acres would be 
released for uses other than wilderness, 
which is the recommendation in this 
report, a no wilderness (no action) 
alternative, an all wilderness alterna¬ 
tive, and a smaller partial wilderness 
alternative of 51,540 acres. 

2. RECOMMENDATION AND RATIONALE: 
91,361 acres 
(recommended for wilderness) 
54,782 acres 
(recommended for nonwilderness) 

The recommendation for this WSA is to 
designate 91,361 acres as wilderness and 
to release the remaining 54,782 acres 
for uses other than wilderness. Designa¬ 
tion of the entire area as wilderness is 
considered to be the environmentally 
preferable alternative as it would re¬ 
sult in the least change from the natu¬ 
ral environment over the long term. The 
alternative selected, however would be 
implemented in a manner which would 
utilize all practical means to avoid or 
minimize environmental impacts. 

All of the WSA is in a natural state. 
Approximately three-fourths of the por¬ 
tion of the WSA recommended for wilder¬ 
ness designation exhibits outstanding 
opportunities both for solitude and for 
primitive recreation. Areas recommended 
for designation that possess outstanding 
opportunities include the Fiftymile 
Mountain plateau, the rugged Rogers 
Canyon-Basin Canyon area, the Straight 
Cliffs escarpment. Little Valley, and 
the basin of Rock Creek. About 15 per¬ 
cent of the recommended area boundary is 
along the eastern edge of the Kaiparo¬ 
wits coal field as it is delineated by 
the Kaiparowits Known Recoverable Coal 
Resource Area (KRCRA). No significant 
conflicts exist with other resources or 
uses. Wilderness values are considered 
to have precedence over mineral extrac¬ 
tion and nonwilderness uses in the rec¬ 
ommended portion of the WSA. The partial 
wilderness alternative comprises about 
63 percent of the WSA. 

Certain locations in the area recommend¬ 
ed for nonwilderness lack outstanding 
opportunities for solitude or for primi¬ 
tive recreation. Included in the area 
not recommended for wilderness are the 
benches west of Rogers Canyon, Navajo 
Canyon and the Croton Canyon Basin, and 
areas below the Straight Cliffs. Areas 
recommended for nonwilderness include 
the Kaiparowits KRCRA and other acreage 
under coal lease with pre-existing 
rights. Although coal mining is not 
expected in the short term, the option 
for future mining is significant. Urani¬ 
um deposits may exist in eastern part of 
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the area recommended for nonwilderness. 
In the area not recommended for wilder¬ 
ness designation, mineral potential 
outweighs the wilderness values. 

3. CRITERIA CONSIDERED IN DEVELOPING THE 
PARTIAL WILDERNESS RECOMMENDATION 

Wilderness Characteristics 

A. Naturalness 

Naturalness is defined as an attribute 
in which the evidence of man is substan¬ 
tially unnoticeable to the average visi¬ 
tor and where minor imprints of man 
exhibit no cumulative impact that is 
substantially noticeable. Overall, the 
entire 146,143-acre WSA meets the cri¬ 
teria for naturalness although some 
evidence of human activity exists. The 
most significant aspect of naturalness 
in this large WSA is the presence of the 
Fiftymile Mountain plateau. The Fifty- 
mile Mountain is believed to be the 
largest unroaded plateau in the South¬ 
west. It is this undisturbed island-in- 
the-sky attribute that imparts a special 
significance to the naturalness in the 
WSA. Imprints of man in the WSA include 
a vehicular way 6 miles long from an 
abandoned airstrip on Grand Bench Neck 
into the Rock Creek drainage; several 
fences, totalling about 7 miles; a de¬ 
veloped spring; and three cabins, two on 
Fiftymile Mountain and one in Rogers 
Canyon. These imprints combined total 
about 100 acres, or less than 0.1 per¬ 
cent of the WSA, and are substantially 
unnoticeable. 

Since establishment of the WSA, approx¬ 
imately 9 acres of the WSA have been 
disturbed as a result of an Exxon ura¬ 
nium drilling project on BLM and State 
lands in 1980. The drilling activity was 
east of Rogers Canyon and included ap¬ 
proximately 8.5 acres of road develop¬ 
ment and 0.5 acre of drill pads and mud 
pits. All work was completed as de¬ 
scribed in the approved Plan of Oper¬ 
ations. These areas have been reclaimed 
to a substantially unnoticeable condi¬ 

tion. 

B. Solitude 

The portion recommended for wilderness 
designation includes approximately 
65,000-acres (95 percent) of the 69,000- 
acres in the WSA possessing outstanding 
opportunities for solitude. 

The WSA has outstanding opportunities 
for solitude because of isolation due to 
topography, the size of the WSA, and 
terrain. The configuration of the WSA 
neither enhances nor detracts from the 
outstanding opportunities present. 

The Fiftymile Mountain plateau is iso¬ 
lated from the remainder of the WSA by 
encircling cliffs including the Straight 
Cliffs; the cliffs of the Dry Rock 
Creek, Rock Creek, and Little Valley 
Creek basins; and the walls of Sunday, 
Monday, and Basin canyons. The top of 
Fiftymile Mountain is a tableland. 
Screening exists where canyons cut into 
the tableland, and on the points between 
canyons where numerous outcrops, ledges, 
and draws exist. 

Outstanding opportunities for solitude 
exist in The Rogers Canyon drainage, 
Little Valley Creek Basin, and Rock 
Creek Basin. In the Rogers Canyon 
drainage, the terrain is deeply dissect¬ 
ed between Rogers Canyon and the 
Straight Cliffs. The remnant benches 
provide outstanding opportunities for 
solitude because they are isolated by 
the canyons and the Straight Cliffs and 
screening exists on several benches 
because of extensive rock outcrops. 
Immediately north and west of the Rogers 
Canyon-Left Hand Collet Canyon divide 
several canyons that are tributaries to 
Left Hand Collet Canyon provide soli¬ 
tude. Canyons in the Little Valley Creek 
and Rock Creek Basins provide outstand¬ 
ing opportunities for solitude because 
they are narrow, winding, slot-like 
canyons. 

The Straight Cliffs provide outstanding 
opportunities for solitude in areas 
where the upper cliff face has moist 
alcoves where aspen and shrubby vegeta¬ 
tion provide screening. 

Sights and sounds of human activities 
are not apparent from most places within 
the WSA. From the top of the Straight 
Cliffs, vehicular activity on the Hole- 
in-the-Rock Road can be observed. From 
the western rim between Spencer Point to 

Overall, approximately 69,000 acres of 
the WSA have outstanding opportunities 
for solitude and 77,143 acres do not. 
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Mudholes Point, boating activity on Lake 
Powell and the plume from the Navajo 
Powerplant are visible. 

C. Primitive and Unconfined Recreation 

Overall, opportunities for primitive 
recreation are outstanding on 67,000 
acres. The remaining 79,143 acres of the 
WSA have less than outstanding opportu¬ 
nities for primitive recreation. The WSA 
has outstanding opportunities for hik¬ 
ing, backpacking, horseback riding, 
photography, and sightseeing. The por¬ 
tion recommended for wilderness designa¬ 
tion includes approximately 63,000 acres 
(94 percent) of the 67,000 acres in the 
WSA possessing outstanding opportunities 
for solitude. 

The Fiftymile Mountain plateau from West 
End Point south to Fiftymile, Navajo, 
and Spencer Points in Glen Canyon NRA is 
a frequent destination for backpackers 
and horseback riders. The Fiftymile 
Mountain is the highest large land mass 
in the lower Glen Canyon region, and is 
a landscape with a climate unique to the 
region. The vegetation is predominantly 
pinyon-juniper but it includes aspen and 
isolated stands of Ponderosa pine. Water 
sources are adequate for backpacking and 
horseback activities. 

Opportunities for sightseeing and pho¬ 
tography are outstanding along the 
Straight Cliffs rim and on the west rim, 
where there are unobstructed views of 
the Escalante River canyons, Lake 
Powell, and Navajo Mountain. The plateau 
portion of the WSA provides backpacking 
and sightseeing opportunities to a de¬ 
gree not often equalled in the lower 
Glen Canyon region. 

Archaeological sites are numerous on the 
top of the Fiftymile Mountain and in the 
bordering cliffline. The terrain is not 
difficult to traverse on top and archae¬ 
ological sightseeing has significant 
potential. 

The dissected region between the 
Straight Cliffs and Rogers Canyon pro¬ 
vides opportunities for challenging 
backpacking trips because the terrain is 
very difficult to traverse and water is 
lacking. 

The bench below the Fiftymile Mountain 
between Steer Canyon and Navajo Point in 
the Glen Canyon NRA provides spectacular 
views and outstanding opportunities for 
sightseeing and photography. 

D. Special Features 

The WSA is best known as a location for 
viewing the panoramas of the lower Glen 
Canyon region. Features that can be 
viewed from the Fiftymile Mountain WSA 
include Lake Powell, Navajo Mountain- 
Rainbow Plateau, Glen Canyon, and the 
canyonlands of the Escalante River. 

Fiftymile Mountain is unique in the 
sense that the plateau is the only is¬ 
land of green in the midst of red and 
yellow canyonlands and Lake Powell. 
Aspen in Pleasant Grove, Steer Canyon, 
and Pinto Mare Canyons contribute to the 
aesthetic landscape. The "Garden" on the 
west rim is a scenic area. Window Wind 
Arch above the Middle Trail is scenic 
because it is at the very edge of the 
Straight Cliffs. The Straight Cliffs 
escarpment is a major landmark in south- 
central Utah and is an important scenic 
feature viewed from the Hole-in-the-Rock 
road. Similarly, the west rim cliff from 
Spencer Point to Mudhole Point is a 
scenic feature as viewed from Lake 
Powell. 

Peregrine falcons and bald eagles, which 
are listed as endangered species, occa¬ 
sionally use the WSA. The WSA has a 
population of cougar. Nine other animal 
species and seven plant species that are 
considered sensitive occur, or may oc¬ 
cur, in the WSA. Refer to Appendix 4 and 
the Affected Environment, Wildlife In¬ 
cluding Special Status Species section 
of the Utah BLM Statewide Wilderness EIS 
for additional information. 

The WSA contains a 47,325-acre archaeo¬ 
logical district that has been nominated 
to the National Register of Historic 
Places. The district has both historical 
and scientific importance. Archaeology 
on Fiftymile Mountain was a major sub¬ 
ject of investigation during the conduct 
of the Glen Canyon Archaeological Sal¬ 
vage Project. The WSA is part of an area 
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from which past occupational patterns 
and chronologies in the greater Glen 
Canyon region can be determined. Because 
of its scientific value, the archaeology 
of the WSA also has educational value. 
In the past, the scientific investiga¬ 
tion of this resource has involved stu¬ 
dent participation from Utah institu¬ 
tions of higher education. Future inves¬ 
tigations would undoubtedly involve 
student participation from universities 
in the region. 

The WSA is in the Colorado Plateau Prov- 
ince/Ecoregion. The PNV in the WSA is 
juniper-pinyon woodland (102,243 acres) 
and saltbush-greasewood (43,800 acres). 

This particular combination of potential 
natural vegetation ecosystems is not 
represented in the NWPS either national¬ 
ly or in Utah. 

This information is summarized in Table 
2, from data compiled in December 1989. 

Diversity in the National Wilderness 
Preservation System (NWPS! 

A. Expanding the Diversity of Natural 
Systems and Features as Represented by 
Ecosystems 

Wilderness designation of this WSA would 
not add a combination of potential natu¬ 
ral vegetation (PNV) ecosystems not 
presently represented in the NWPS, but 
it would augment the diversity of the 
NWPS by adding an ecosystem (salt-bush- 
greasewood) which is now represented in 
only one wilderness area, also in Utah. 

PNV is the vegetative type that would 
eventually become climax vegetation if 
not altered by human interference, and 
is not necessarily the vegetation that 
is currently present in an area. 

B. Assessing the Opportunities for Soli¬ 
tude or Primitive Recreation within a 
Days Driving Time (5 Hours) of Major 
Population Centers 

The WSA is not within a 5-hour drive of 
any major population centers. 

C. Balancing the Geographic Distribution 
of Wilderness Areas 

The Fiftymile Mountain WSA would not 
contribute significantly to balancing 
the geographic distribution of wilder¬ 
ness areas within the NWPS. As of Janu¬ 
ary, 1987, the NWPS included 64 areas 
comprising 2,834,115 acres in Utah and 
Arizona. 

There area eight designated wilderness 
areas within 100 miles of the WSA. 

TABLE 2 
ECOSYSTEM REPRESENTATION 

NWPS AREAS OTHER BLM STUDIES 

BAILEY-KUCHLER CLASSIFICATION (PNV) AREAS ACRES AREAS ACRES 

NATIONWIDE (COLORADO PLATEAU PROVINCE) 

Juniper-Pinyon Woodland 11 1,401,745 84 2,041,662 

Saltbush-Greasewood 1 20,000 17 350,203 

UTAH (COLORADO PLATEAU PROVINCE) 

Juniper-Pinyon Woodland 1 26,000 53 1,603,855 

Saltbush-Greasewood 1 20,000 17 350,203 

Source: BLM File Data. 
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In a clockwise direction beginning to 
the north are the 26,000-acre Box-Death 
Hollow Wilderness (Forest Service [FS]), 
the 45,000-acre Dark Canyon Wilderness 
(FS), the 112,000-acre Paria Canyon- 
Vermilion Cliffs Wilderness (BLM), the 
6,860-acre Cottonwood Point Wilderness 
(BLM), the 70,500-acre Kanab Creek Wil¬ 
derness (FS and BLM units), the 40,600- 
acre Saddle Mountain Wilderness (FS), 
and the 7,000-acre Ashdown Gorge Wilder¬ 
ness (FS). 

Manageability (The area must be capable 
of being managed effectively to preserve 
its wilderness character.) 

The WSA, including the portion recom¬ 
mended for wilderness, can be managed as 
wilderness to preserve the values pres¬ 
ent in the area. 

Even though there are 40 acres in a 
post-FLPMA oil and gas lease in the 
recommended part of the WSA, it is sub¬ 
ject to nonimpairment of wilderness 
values and it is expected that this 
lease would expire and would not be 
renewed if the area is designated as 
wilderness. There are 160 acres of min¬ 
ing claims in the portion of the WSA 
recommended for wilderness. It is ex¬ 
pected that a portion of these and fu¬ 
ture claims existing at the time of 
designation would be explored for ura¬ 
nium in the foreseeable future. However, 
the amount of disturbance would be small 
and would not affect overall manageabil¬ 
ity of the wilderness. 

Provision of access to nine in-held" 
sections of State land and four sections 
of split-estate land with State minerals 
in the recommended portion of the WSA 
could complicate wilderness management 
in the long-term future. However, none 
of the State lands in the recommended 
area are leased for coal and development 
is not projected. Therefore, new access 
roads to the State land likely would not 
be required through the area following 
wilderness designation. 

Livestock grazing and maintenance of 
existing facilities would continue, but 
would not significantly affect the wil¬ 
derness values of the WSA. 

Management of wilderness in the area not 
recommended would be more difficult than 

management of the recommended area. This 
area not recommended has known coal 
resources and includes 7,505 acres of 
existing coal leases. It is expected 
that if the WSA is designated as wilder¬ 
ness, existing coal leases would expire 
and would not be renewed. However, there 
are ten sections of State land inheld in 
the nonrecommended area and over the 
long-term future there likely would be a 
need for access roads through the wil¬ 
derness. Additionally, development of 
coal on State lands would reduce the 
quality of wilderness values in the 
nonrecommended area. 

Energy and Mineral Resource Values 

The U.S. Geological Survey (USGS) and 
the U.S. Bureau of Mines (USBM) prepared 
a mineral assessment report for the 
Fiftymile Mountain WSA (USS Bulletin 
1747-A, Susan Bartsch-Winkler, et al, 
1988). The report indicates that no 
economic or marginally economic re¬ 
sources were identified in the study 
area. Subeconomic resources of sand¬ 
stone, sand, and gravel are inferred, 
however. All or part of four lode and 
one placer claim blocks have been staked 
within the study area, located either 
for uranium or titanium. 

The mineral resource potential for coal 
and undiscovered titanium resources is 
high, except in the southwesternmost 
part of the study area, where there is 
no potential for either commodity. The 
mineral resource potential for uranium 
is high in the north-central part and 
the southeastern tip of the area and 
moderate elsewhere. The potential for 
other undiscovered metals is low. The 
potential for undiscovered geothermal, 
oil, gas, gypsum, and carbon dioxide 
resources is moderate. 

Impacts on Resources 

The comparative impact table (Table 3) 
summarizes the effects on pertinent 
resources for alternatives considered 
including designation or nondesignation 
of the area as wilderness. 

Local Social and Economic Considerations 

With BLM's recommendation, the portion 
of the WSA with the highest potential 
for long-term mineral development would 
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not be designated as wilderness. The 

recommended action would not result in a 

loss of local employment or income. 

Federal and State revenues would not be 

reduced. Economic opportunities could be 

realized through mineral and energy re¬ 

source exploration and eventual develop¬ 

ment in the long term. With coal devel¬ 

opment in the long term, there would be 

major beneficial and adverse economic 

effects in Garfield and Kane counties. 

Summary of WSA-Specific Public Comments 

Public involvement has occurred through-- 

out the wilderness review process. Com¬ 

ments received during the early stages 

of the EIS preparation were used to 

develop significant study issues and 

alternatives for the ultimate management 

of the VISA. 

During formal public review of the Draft 

EIS, a total of 102 inputs specifically 

addressing this WSA were received from 

397 commenters, including oral state¬ 

ments received at 17 public hearings on 

the EIS. Each letter or oral testimony 

was considered to be one input. Dupli¬ 

cate letters or oral statement by the 

same commenter were not counted as addi¬ 

tional inputs or signatures. Each indi¬ 

vidual counted as one commenter regard¬ 

less of the number of inputs. 

In general, 108 commenters supported 

wilderness designation for part or all 

of the WSA, while 282 of the commenters 

were opposed to wilderness designation. 

Seven commenters addressed the relative 

merits of the EIS, but took no formal 

position on wilderness designation. 

Those favoring wilderness commented on 

the special features in the WSA, lack of 

conflict with mineral-related activ¬ 

ities, and that the WSA contains wild¬ 

erness values. Those commenting in favor 

of wilderness were about equally from 

urban Utah and from other states. Of 

particular concern was the need to pro¬ 

tect cultural values. 

Those opposing wilderness were concerned 

that wilderness would conflict with or 

preclude mineral exploration and devel¬ 

opment, livestock operations, flood 

control and water rights, public access, 

or other uses; is not compatible with 

multiple use; would harm State/local 

economy; and that designation is not 

necessary to protect the WSA. The great 

majority of those opposed were from 

rural Utah. 

Two Federal agencies, the NPS and the 

USBM commented on the Draft EIS. The NPS 

stated that the all wilderness alterna¬ 

tive would be preferred over the 51,540- 

acre partial wilderness alternative. The 

USBM did not take a position regarding 

designation or nondesignation but com¬ 

mented that BLM had understated the 

petroleum potential of the Fiftymile 

Mountain WSA. 

No comment letters were received on the 

Final EIS. 

There are 19 sections (12,341-acres) of 

State land and 2,659-acres of split- 

estate with State minerals in the WSA. 

In commenting on the Draft EIS, the 

State of Utah expressed general opposi¬ 

tion to wilderness designation but did 

not take a definite position regarding 

wilderness designation of the WSA. The 

State considers the Fiftymile Mountain 

to have both high wilderness values and 

conflicts. The State suggested that 

within the entire area of the WSA, po¬ 

tential conflicts with coal, uranium, 

and oil and gas development could occur. 

The Kane and Garfield County Commissions 

are opposed to wilderness designation of 

the Fiftymile Mountain WSA and have 

endorsed the Consolidated Local Govern¬ 

ment Response to Wilderness that opposes 

wilderness designation of BLM land in 

Utah. 

The Kane County Master Plan rejects 

wilderness as an exclusionary form of 

recreation that cannot be used by the 

average visitor. Garfield County previ¬ 

ously proposed to the Utah Congressional 

Delegation that 111,053 acres of BLM 

lands in three WSAs and 31,600 acres in 

one FS unit in the county be recommended 

as wilderness. The Garfield County Mas¬ 

ter Plan recommends that the remaining 

lands in the county, including the 

Fiftymile Mountain WSA, be retained for 

multiple use. 

In commenting on the Draft EIS, the 

counties stated that the known coal and 

uranium deposits in the WSA are essen- 
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tial to the long-term development of the 

region and that the areas of outstanding 

scenic values can be protected under 

current regulations as evidenced by the 

Fiftymile Mountain Archaeological Dis¬ 

trict, already in existence. 
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RED BUTTE WILDERNESS STUDY AREA 

1. THE STUDY AREA! 804 acres 

The Red Butte Wilderness Study Area 
(WSA) (UT-040-147) is in eastern Wash¬ 
ington County, about 12 miles north of 
Virgin, Utah (population 169). The study 
area extends about 1.5 miles from north 
to south and 1 mile from east to west 
(see Map). Zion National Park including 
a National Park Service (NPS) endorsed 
wilderness proposal of 120,620 acres, 
adjoins the WSA on the north side, a 
State section adjoins the unit on the 
south side, and private land encloses 
the WSA on the east and west. 

The WSA contains 804 acres of public 
lands administered by the Bureau of Land 
Management (BLM). There are no private, 
State, or split-estate lands within the 
WSA (see Table 1). The WSA is in the 
White Cliffs of the Grand Staircase, the 
terraced southern margin of the High 
Plateaus Section of the Colorado Plateau 
Physiographic Province. A prominent red 
sandstone butte gives the WSA its name. 
Elevations in the WSA range from 5,500 
feet to 7,200 feet on the summit of Red 
Butte. Shrubs, with some pine, juniper, 
and bunch grasses, are the dominant veg¬ 
etation. 

TABLE 1 
LAND STATUS AND ACREAGE SUMMARY IN THE STUDY AREA 

WITHIN THE WSA ACRES 

BLM (surface and subsurface) 804 

Split-Estate (BLM surface only) 0 

In-holdings (State, Private) 0 

Total 804 

WITHIN THE RECOMMENDED WILDERNESS BOUNDARY 

BLM (within the WSA) 804 

BLM (outside the WSA) 0 

Split-Estate (within the WSA) 0 

Split-Estate (outside the WSA) 0 

Total BLM land recommended for wilderness 804 

In-holdings (State, private) 0 

WITHIN THE AREA NOT RECOMMENDED FOR WILDERNESS 

BLM 0 

Split-Estate 0 

Total BLM land not recommended for wilderness 0 

In-holdings (State, Private) 0 

Source: BLM File Data 

The WSA was dropped from wilderness 
study status by the Secretary of the 
Interior on December 30, 1982 due to its 
small size, but because of its wilder¬ 
ness values and proximity to Zion 

National Park, including a NPS-endorsed 
wilderness proposal of 120,620 acres, it 
was studied under Section 202 of the 
Federal Land Policy and Management Act 
(FLPMA) and was included in the Utah BLM 
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Statewide Wilderness Environmental Im¬ 
pact Statement (EIS) finalized in Novem¬ 
ber 1990. Two alternatives were analyzed 
in the EIS: an all wilderness alterna¬ 
tive, which is the recommendation in 
this report, and a no wilderness (no 
action) alternative. 

2. RECOMMENDATION AND RATIONALE: 
804 acres 
(recommended for wilderness) 
0 acres 
(recommended for nonwilderness) 

The recommendation for this WSA is to 
designate the entire area as wilderness.. 
Designation of the entire area as wil¬ 
derness is considered to be the environ¬ 
mentally preferable alternative as it 
would result in the least change from 
the natural environment over the long 
term. Little or no conflict with other 
uses exists. 

The WSA is small but can be effectively 
managed as wilderness. Although it is 
small, it is an extension of the high 
wilderness values found on adjacent NPS 
administered land in Zion National Park. 
Red Butte possesses exceptional scenery 
comparable in quality to the scenery of 
the adjacent Zion National Park. Red 
Butte stands alone as a landmark and is 
a feature not replicated within the 
scenic geology of the National Park 

All of the WSA is natural. About 75 per¬ 
cent of the area has outstanding oppor¬ 
tunities for solitude and 22 percent has 
outstanding primitive recreation. 

3. CRITERIA CONSIDERED IN DEVELOPING THE 
WILDERNESS RECOMMENDATION 

Wilderness Characteristics 

A. Naturalness 

Naturalness is defined as an attribute 
in which the evidence of man is substan¬ 
tially unnoticeable to the average visi¬ 
tor and where minor imprints of man ex¬ 
hibit no cumulative impact that is sub¬ 
stantially noticeable. The WSA is in a 
natural condition with no known intru¬ 
sions. The WSA basically appears as an 
untouched red sandstone pyramid covered 
with mountain shrubs, scattered Ponder- 
osa pine, pinyon and juniper trees. The 
WSA has outstanding scenic values equal 

in quality to those of Zion National 
Park. The high quality of naturalness 
has not changed since BLM's intensive 
wilderness inventory. 

B. Solitude 

Outstanding opportunities for solitude 
are found on approximately 75 percent 
(603 acres) of the unit. The WSA's iso¬ 
lation, difficulty of access, and vege¬ 
tative screening provide solitude. Red 
Butte, Smith Creek Canyon, and the mesa 
are the most isolated portions of the 
unit. Except for a small open park with 
ponderosa pine, the mesa is heavily veg¬ 
etated with oak brush and other shrubs. 

C. Primitive and Unconfined Recreation 

Overall, outstanding opportunities for 
primitive and unconfined recreation can 
be found on approximately 180 acres (22 
percent) of the WSA. 

The Red Butte WSA offers outstanding 
opportunities for hiking in conjunction 
with Zion National Park. The WSA also 
offers outstanding opportunities for 
technical and nontechnical rock climbing 
and geologic study. Technical routes are 
challenging and the entire butte pro¬ 
vides an outstanding climbing opportu¬ 
nity. 

D. Special Features 

All of the WSA is rated as outstanding 
for scenic quality. A jughandle style 
arch is found on one of its north-facing 
sandstone ridges. Red Butte has served 
as a scenic backdrop for movies and for 
television commercials. The endangered 
bald eagle and peregrine falcon, as well 
as 13 additional animal species and four 
plant species that are considered to be 
sensitive, occur or may occur in the 
WSA. Cougar also use the WSA. Although 
these species add to the wilderness val¬ 
ues of the WSA, they are not confined to 
the Red Butte study area. 

Refer to Appendix 4, and the Affected 
Environment, Vegetation and Wildlife In¬ 
cluding Special Status Species sections 
of the Final EIS for additional informa¬ 
tion. 
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Diversity in the National Wilderness 
Preservation System (NWPS1 

A. Expanding the Diversity of Natural 
Systems and Features as Represented bv 
Ecosystems 

Wilderness designation of this WSA would 
not add a combination of potential natu¬ 
ral vegetation (PNV) ecosystems not 
presently represented in the NWPS, but 
it would provide a small representation 
of an ecosystem (mountain mahogany-oak 
scrub) which is not now represented in 
the NWPS in Utah. 

PNV is the vegetative type that would 
eventually become climax vegetation if 
not altered by human interference, and 
is not necessarily the vegetation that 
is currently present in an area. 

The WSA is in the Colorado Plateau Pro- 
vince/Ecoregion. The PNV in the WSA is 

juniper-pinyon woodland (268 acres) 
andmountain mahogany-oak scrub (536 
acres). Mountain mahogany-oak scrub PNV 
is represented in the NWPS in only one 
wilderness and juniper-pinyon woodland 
is represented in the NWPS in Utah in 
only one wilderness. This information is 
summarized in Table 2 from data compiled 
in December 1989. 

B. Assessing the Opportunities for Soli¬ 
tude or Primitive Recreation within a 
Days Driving Time (5 Hours) of Manor 
Population Centers 

The WSA is within a 5-hour drive of 
Provo-Orem, Utah and Las Vegas, Nevada. 
Table 3 summarizes the number and acre¬ 
age of designated wilderness and other 
BLM study areas within a 5-hour drive of 
these population centers. 

TABLE 2 
ECOSYSTEM REPRESENTATION 

NWPS AREAS OTHER BLM STUDIES 

BAILEY-KUCHLER CLASSIFICATION (PNV) AREAS ACRES AREAS ACRES 

NATIONWIDE (COLORADO PLATEAU PROVINCE) 

Juniper-Pinyon Woodland 11 1,401,745 84 2,143,737 

Mountain Mahogany-Oak Scrub 0 0 4 31,325 

UTAH (COLORADO PLATEAU PROVINCE) 

Juniper-Pinyon Woodland 1 26,000 53 1,705,930 

Mountain Mahogany-Oak Scrub 0 0 4 31,325 

Source: BLM File Data. 

TABLE 3 
WILDERNESS OPPORTUNITIES FOR RESIDENTS OF MAJOR POPULATION CENTERS 

NWPS AREAS OTHER BLM STUDIES 

POPULATION CENTERS AREAS ACRES AREAS ACRES 

Provo-Orem, Utah 11 721,793 90 2,782,435 

Las Vegas, Nevada 38 3,132,130 54 2,172,065 

Source: BLM File Data. 
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C. Balancing the Geographic Distribution 
of Wilderness Areas 

The Red Butte WSA would not contribute 
significantly to balancing the geograph¬ 
ic distribution of wilderness areas 
within the NWPS. 

As of January, 1987, the NWPS includes 
65 wilderness areas comprising 2,898,792 
acres in Utah, Arizona, and Nevada. 

Twelve designated wilderness areas are 
within 100 miles of the WSA. In a clock-- 
wise direction beginning to the north, 
are the 7,000-acre Ashdown Gorge Wil¬ 
derness (Forest Service [FS]), the 
25,751-acre Box-Death Hollow Wilderness 
(FS), the 112,400-acre Paria Canyon- 
Vermilion Cliffs Wilderness (BLM), the 
40,539-acre Saddle Mountain Wilderness 
(FS), the 70,500 acre Kanab Creek Wil¬ 
derness (FS and BLM units), the 6,860- 
acre Cottonwood Point Wilderness (BLM), 
the 7,880-acre Mt. Trumbull Wilderness 
(BLM), the 14,650-acre Mt. Logan Wilder¬ 
ness (BLM), the 37,030-acre Grand Wash 
Cliffs Wilderness (BLM), the 87,900-acre 
Paiute Wilderness (BLM), the 18,630-acre 
Beaver Dam Mountains Wilderness (BLM), 
and, to the west, the 50,000-acre Pine 
Valley Mountain Wilderness (FS). 

Manageability (The area must be capable 
of being managed effectively to preserve 
its wilderness character.) 

Overall the WSA could be effectively 
managed to preserve its wilderness char¬ 
acter. In the event of a substantial 
increase in hiking or climbing demand 
for Red Butte, administration of visi¬ 
tor access could be difficult because 
much the WSA perimeter is along State 
and private lands. Because Red Butte is 
physically connected to Zion National 
Park by a relatively flat terrain, it is 
assumed that most of the present limited 
use originates in the National Park. 

Two grazing permittees utilize 25 animal 
unit months (AUMs) of forage a year, and 
recreational visitors spend about 100 
visitor days annually in the WSA. There 
are no private or State in-holdings to 
interfere with wilderness management, 
and there are no mineral leases, mining 
claims or other valid rights in the WSA. 

Energy and Mineral Resource Values 

The U.S. Geological Survey (USGS) and 
the U.S. Bureau of Mines (USBM), pre¬ 
pared a mineral assessment report for 
the Red Butte WSA (USGS Bulletin 1746-E, 
R.E. Van Loenen, et al., 1989). The 
report indicates that the WSA has a 
moderate energy resource potential for 
oil and gas. The mineral resource po¬ 
tential is low for undiscovered re¬ 
sources of all metals, including silver 
and uranium, and for geothermal re¬ 
sources. There is no potential for coal 
or gypsum resources. 

Impacts on Resources 

The comparative impact table (Table 4) 
summarizes the effects on wilderness 
values. These values are considered to 
be the only pertinent resource that 
would be significantly affected by des¬ 
ignation or nondesignation of the area 
as wilderness. 

Local Social and Economic Considerations 

Social and economic factors were not 
considered to be significant issues in 
the EIS. 

Summary of WSA-Specific Public Comments 

Public involvement has occurred through¬ 
out the wilderness review process. Com¬ 
ments received during the early stages 
of the EIS preparation were used to 
develop significant study issues and 
alternatives for the ultimate management 
of the WSA. 

During formal public review of the Draft 
EIS, a total of 27 inputs specifically 
addressing this WSA were received from 
31 commenters, including oral statements 
received at 17 public hearings on the 
EIS. Each letter or oral testimony was 
considered to be one input. Duplicate 
letters or oral statements by the same 
commenter were not counted as additional 
inputs or signatures. Each individual 
was credited with one signature or tes¬ 
timony regardless of the number of in¬ 
puts. 

In general, 24 commenters supported wil¬ 
derness designation for part or all of 
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the WSA, while three commenters were 
opposed. Four commenters addressed the 
relative merits of the EIS but took no 
formal position on wilderness designa¬ 
tion. 

Those favoring wilderness commented that 
wilderness designation would complement 
proposed wilderness in adjacent Zion 
National Park. The majority of those 
commenting in favor of wilderness were 
almost evenly from rural and urban Utah 
and other states. 

Those opposing wilderness were concerned 
that the WSA is too small to be a desig¬ 
nated wilderness. All of those opposed 
were from rural Utah. 

One Federal agency, the NPS, commented 
on the Draft EIS for the Red Butte WSA. 
The NPS supported wilderness designation 
for the WSA, provided information on the 
potential for endangered species in the 
area, and questioned changes in the oil 
and gas lease acreage in the WSA between 
1982 and publication of the Draft EIS. 

No comment letters were received on the 
Final EIS. 

There are no State sections in the WSA. 
In commenting on the Draft EIS, the 
State of Utah expressed general opposi¬ 
tion to wilderness designation but did 
not take a definite position regarding 
wilderness designation of the WSA. The 
State commented that the less than 
5,000-acre areas surrounding Zion 
National Park, including the Red Butte 
WSA, are natural, logical extensions of 
Zion National Park. The State noted that 
there are land use conflicts found in 
gas company reports on the area. These 
reports identify oil and gas potential 
in LaVerkin Creek Canyon, Deep Creek, 
North Fork Virgin River, Red Butte, 
Spring Creek Canyon, The Watchman, 
Taylor Creek Canyon, Goose Creek Canyon 
and Beartrap Canyon WSAs. The State sug¬ 
gested that given the small size of the 
units and their adjacency to Zion 
National Park, additional study should 
be given to the potential of transfer¬ 
ring most of these WSAs from BLM to NPS 
management. The BLM and NPS agree that 
transferral of administration is a sep¬ 
arate issue, independent of the wilder¬ 
ness review. 

The State also commented specifically on 
the use of the regional location map, 
and noted the mineral potential of the 
WSA is probably low. Information on deer 
winter range was provided and inconsis¬ 
tencies in the special features section 
were identified. 

The Red Butte WSA is in Washington Coun¬ 
ty. The Washington County Master Plan 
identifies the WSA as an open space 
zone, and the Washington County Commis¬ 
sion has indicated that they do not sup¬ 
port wilderness designation for this 
WSA. The County Commission has endorsed 
the Consolidated Local Government Re¬ 
sponse to Wilderness that opposes wil¬ 
derness designation of BLM lands in 
Utah. In commenting on the Draft EIS, 
the County has stated that the WSA 
should be transferred from BLM to NPS 
jurisdiction through legislative enact¬ 
ment of a park expansion bill. 
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SPRING CREEK CANYON WILDERNESS STUDY AREA 

1. THE STUDY AREA; 4,433 acres 

The Spring Creek Canyon Wilderness Study 
Area (WSA) (UT-040-148) is in the south¬ 
eastern corner of Iron County, about 7 
miles southwest of Cedar City, Utah 
(population 10,972). The WSA extends 
about 6 miles from north to south and 3 
miles from east to west. The study area 
is 1.5 to 2 miles east of Interstate 
Highway 15 (1-15) and immediately east 
of the community of Kanaraville. The 
configuration of the WSA is mostly de¬ 
pendent on land ownership. Private land 
and two State sections surround the 
study area, and the southern boundary 
adjoins Zion National Park (see Map). 
Two State sections nearly bisect the 
WSA. The WSA includes 4,433 acres of 
public lands administered by the Bureau 
of Land Management (BLM). 

There are no private. State, or split- 
estate lands in the WSA (see Table 1). 

The study area includes a portion of the 
Hurricane Cliffs, an impressive west¬ 
facing escarpment that extends from 
north of Cedar City into northwestern 
Arizona. Two major canyons, Kanarra and 
Spring Creek, bisect the WSA. Elevation 
ranges from 5,600 feet at the base of 
the cliffs to almost 7,900 feet on the 
plateau atop the Cliffs. Juniper, scrub 
oak, shrubs, and grasses predominate, 
but vegetative cover generally is not 
dense. Sedges, rushes, cottonwoods, 
willows, and shrubs characteristic of 
riparian zones in the region grow on the 
canyon floors. 

TABLE 1 
LAND STATUS AND ACREAGE SUMMARY IN THE STUDY AREA 

WITHIN THE WSA ACRES 

BLM (surface and subsurface) 4,433 

Split-Estate (BLM surface only) 0 

In-holdings (State, Private) 0 

Total 4,433 

WITHIN THE RECOMMENDED WILDERNESS BOUNDARY 

BLM (within the WSA) 1,607 

BLM (outside the WSA) 0 

Split-Estate (within the WSA) 0 

Split-Estate (outside the WSA) 0 

Total BLM land recommended for wilderness 1,607 

In-holdings (State, private) 0 

WITHIN THE AREA NOT RECOMMENDED FOR WILDERNESS 

BLM 2,926 

Split-Estate 0 

Total BLM land not recommended for wilderness 2,926 

In-holdings (State, Private) 0 

Source: BLM File Data 
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The WSA was dropped from wilderness 
study status by the Secretary of the 
Interior on December 30, 1982 due to its 
small size, but because of its wilder¬ 
ness values and proximity to Zion Na¬ 
tional Park, including a National Park 
Service (NPS) endorsed wilderness pro¬ 
posal of 120,620-acres, it was studied 
under Section 202 of the Federal Land 
Policy and Management Act (FLPMA) and 
was included in the Utah BLM Statewide 
Wilderness Environmental Impact State¬ 
ment (EIS) finalized in November 1990. 
The southern portion of the WSA is adja¬ 
cent to the 120,620 acre area adminis¬ 
tratively endorsed by the NPS for wil¬ 
derness designation. Three alternatives 
were analyzed in the EIS: a partial 
wilderness alternative where 1,607 acres 
would be designated as wilderness and 
2,826 acres would be released for uses 
other than wilderness, which is the 
recommendation in this report; a no 
wilderness (no action) alternative; and 
an all wilderness alternative. 

2. RECOMMENDATION AND RATIONALE: 
1,607 acres 
(recommended for wilderness) 
2,826 acres 
(recommended for nonwilderness) 

The recommendation for this WSA is to 
designate 1,607 acres as wilderness and 
to release the remaining 2,826 acres for 
other uses. Designation of the entire 
area as wilderness is considered to be 
the environmentally preferable alterna¬ 
tive as it would result in the least 
change from the natural environment over 
the long term. The alternative selected 
however, would be implemented in a man¬ 
ner which would utilize all practical 
means to avoid or minimize adverse envi¬ 
ronmental impacts. 

The southern and recommended portion of 
the WSA is almost severed from the 
northern portion by State and private 
lands. The geographic configuration 
results in a WSA of two distinct parts. 
Each portion exhibits different charac¬ 
teristics and geographic relationships. 
The recommended southern portion adjoin¬ 
ing Zion National Park is small but can 
be effectively managed as wilderness. 
All of the recommended portion is in a 
natural state and has outstanding oppor¬ 
tunities for solitude and primitive 
recreation. Special features include the- 

scenery in Spring Creek Canyon which 
closely resembles the landscape of Camp 
Canyon immediately to the south in Zion 
National Park. Many of the remaining 
terrain and scenic features in the rec¬ 
ommended portion are very similar to 
those in the neighboring portion of the 
Park. Wilderness protection of the 
southern part of the WSA would comple¬ 
ment the values in Zion National Park. 

Designation of the recommended area 
would conflict with a limited potential 
for oil and gas exploration and a poten¬ 
tial for development of a municipal 
water line in Spring Creek Canyon. The 
wilderness values of the recommended 
area outweigh these conflicts because 
production of oil and gas is not likely 
following exploration, and recent up¬ 
grading of municipal water facilities in 
Kanarra Creek will provide adequate 
municipal water for Kanarraville. 

The northern portion of the WSA also is 
in a natural condition. Approximately 62 
percent of this area has outstanding 
opportunities for solitude and 54 per¬ 
cent has outstanding opportunities for 
primitive recreation. Designation of the 
northern portion of the WSA could not 
complement or influence Park values. The 
northern section is separated from both 
the recommended portion and Zion Nation¬ 
al Park by State and private lands. 
Wilderness management of this portion of 
the WSA would not be effective or cohe¬ 
sive because the two portions of the WSA 
are linked only at a section corner. 

3. CRITERIA CONSIDERED IN DEVELOPING THE 
WILDERNESS RECOMMENDATION 

Wilderness Characteristics 

A. Naturalness 

Naturalness is defined as an attribute 
in which the evidence of man is substan¬ 
tially unnoticeable to the average visi¬ 
tor and where minor imprints of man 
exhibit no cumulative impact that is 
substantially noticeable. The WSA basi¬ 
cally appears as untouched deep canyon 
systems cutting through rocky ledges and 
cliffs. The southern portion of the WSA 
has outstanding scenic values equal in 
quality to those of Zion National Park. 
All of the WSA is in a natural condi¬ 
tion. Short ways in the mouths of Spring 
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Creek and Kanarra Canyon total about a 
0.5 mile. There is also a water pipeline 
on State lands in Kanarra Canyon that 
crosses about a 0.5 mile of the WSA. A 
fenced community dump site near the 
mouth of Spring Creek Canyon is outside 
the WSA boundaries. 

B. Solitude 

Approximately 3,728 acres (84 percent) 
of the WSA possess outstanding opportu¬ 
nities for solitude. 

The WSA is in an extremely rugged area 
and terrain is the major factor contrib¬ 
uting to the opportunity for solitude. 
Woodlands and dense riparian vegetation 
in Kanarra and Spring Creek Canyons 
enhance the screening provided by ter¬ 
rain. 

Kanarra and Spring Creek Canyons occupy 
more than 66 percent of the WSA. The 
Spring Creek Canyon system is intricate¬ 
ly dissected. The higher elevations and 
the upper portions of the canyon have a 
moderately dense spruce-fir cover. The 
northern part of the WSA, including 
Kanarra Canyon, is similar to the Spring 
Creek Canyon area, and also provides 
solitude. 

The gradient in the WSA is almost 3,000 
feet in 1 mile throughout the unit. At 
the base of the WSA, the flats and the 
face of the initial ridge do not provide 
an opportunity for solitude. In the 
upper portions, where Woods Hollow and 
Oak Spring Flat extend into the WSA, the 
opportunity for solitude is also lack¬ 
ing. 

C. Primitive and Unconfined Recreation 

Overall, outstanding opportunities for 
primitive and unconfined recreation are 
present on approximately 3,568 acres (81 
percent) of the WSA. 

The Spring Creek and Kanarra Canyon 
systems offer outstanding hiking, ex¬ 
ploring, and backpacking opportunities. 
Almost 50 percent of the 2.5-mile Spring 
Creek Canyon system is within the unit, 
including the most entrenched portion of 

the canyon system. 

The sandstone ridge and cliffs north of 
Kanarra Canyon also provide numerous 

options for hiking and backpacking. Much 
of this rugged area lacks well-defined 
routes, but is conducive to exploration. 
Woods Hollow, the Saucer, and Oak 
Springs Flat in the WSA are excellent 
hiking areas. Hiking on some of the 
lower ridges is less interesting. 

D. Special Features 

Approximately 73 percent (3,233 acres) 
of the WSA is rated as outstanding for 
scenic quality. The WSA has scenic val¬ 
ues similar to those found in contiguous 
Zion National Park. 

The WSA may be habitat for or be visited 
by two endangered bird species (bald 
eagle and peregrine falcon) and 13 ani¬ 
mal and four plant species that are 
considered sensitive. Although these 
species add to the wilderness values of 
the WSA, they are not confined to the 
Spring Creek Canyon study area. 

Refer to Appendix 4 and the Affected 
Environment, Vegetation and Wildlife 
Including Special Status Species sec¬ 
tions of the Utah BLM Statewide Wilder¬ 
ness Final EIS for additional informa¬ 
tion. 

Diversity in the National Wilderness 
Preservation System (NWPS) 

A. Expanding the Diversity of Natural 
Systems and Features as Represented by 
Ecosystems 

Wilderness designation of this WSA would 
not add a combination of potential natu¬ 
ral vegetation (PNV) ecosystems or an 
individual ecosystem not presently rep¬ 
resented in the NWPS. 

PNV is the vegetative type that would 
eventually become climax vegetation if 
not altered by human interference, and 
is not necessarily the vegetation that 
is currently present in an area. 

The WSA is in a transition zone between 
the Intermountain Sagebrush Province/ 
Ecoregion and the Rocky Mountain Forest 
Province/Ecoregion. The PNV in both 
provinces in the WSA is juniper-pinyon 
woodland (2,217 acres and 2,216 acres, 
respectively, in the two provinces). 
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The PNV in the Intermountain Sagebrush 
Province is represented in the NWPS only 
in Utah but would be in other BLM study 
areas both in and outside of Utah. 

The PNV in the Rocky Mountain Forest 
Province (juniper-pinyon woodland) is 
represented in the NWPS outside of Utah 
only. 

This information is summarized in Table 
2 from data compiled in December 1989. 

B. Assessing the Opportunities for Soli¬ 
tude or Primitive Recreation within a 
Days Driving Time (5 Hours) of Major 
Population Centers 

The WSA is within a 5-hour drive of Salt 
Lake City-Ogden, Utah; Provo-Orem, Utah; 
and Las Vegas, Nevada. Table 3 summariz¬ 
es the number and acreage of designated 
wilderness and other BLM study areas 
within a 5-hour drive of these popula¬ 
tion centers. 

TABLE 2 
ECOSYSTEM REPRESENTATION 

NWPS AREAS OTHER BLM STUDIES 

BAILEY-KUCHLER CLASSIFICATION (PNV) AREAS ACRES AREAS ACRES 

NATIONWIDE (INTERMOUNTAIN SAGEBRUSH PROV¬ 
INCE) 

Juniper-Pinyon Woodland 6 93,656 75 2,151,690 

NATIONWIDE (ROCKY MOUNTAIN FOREST PROV¬ 
INCE) 

Juniper-Pinyon Woodland 2 41,451 19 165,420 

UTAH (INTERMOUNTAIN SAGEBRUSH PROVINCE) 

Juniper-Pinyon Woodland 2 14,995 13 257,216 

UTAH (ROCKY MOUNTAIN FOREST PROVINCE) 

Juniper-Pinyon Woodland 0 0 3 44,852 

Source: BLM File Data. 

TABLE 3 
WILDERNESS OPPORTUNITIES FOR RESIDENTS OF MAJOR POPULATION CENTERS 

NWPS AREAS OTHER BLM STUDIES 

POPULATION CENTERS AREAS ACRES AREAS ACRES 

Salt Lake City-Ogden, Utah 11 1,099,962 78 2,249,195 

Provo-Orem, Utah 11 721,793 80 2,776,308 

Las Vegas, Nevada 38 3,132,130 54 2,175,694 

Source: BLM File Data. 
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C. Balancing the Geographic Distribution 
of Wilderness Areas 

The Spring Creek Canyon WSA would not 
contribute significantly to balancing 
the geographic distribution of wilder¬ 
ness areas within the NWPS. 

As of January, 1987, the NWPS included 
65 wilderness areas comprising 2,898,792 
acres in Utah, Arizona, and Nevada. 

Twelve designated wilderness areas are 
within 100 miles of the WSA. In a clock¬ 
wise direction beginning to the north, 
are the 7,000-acre Ashdown Gorge Wilder¬ 
ness (Forest Service [FS]), the 25,751- 
acre Box-Death Hollow Wilderness (FS), 
the 112,400-acre Paria Canyon-Vermilion 
Cliffs Wilderness (BLM), the 40,539-acre 
Saddle Mountain Wilderness (FS), the 
70,500-acre Kanab Creek Wilderness (FS 
and BLM units), the 6,860-acre Cotton¬ 
wood Point Wilderness (BLM), the 7,880- 
acre Mt. Trumbull Wilderness (BLM), the 
14,650-acre Mt. Logan Wilderness (BLM), 
the 37,030-acre Grand Wash Cliffs Wil¬ 
derness (BLM), the 87,900-acre Paiute 
Wilderness (BLM), the 18,630-acre Beaver 
Dam Mountains Wilderness (BLM), and, to 
the west, the 50,000-acre Pine Valley 
Mountain Wilderness (FS). 

Manageability (The area must be capable 
of being managed effectively to preserve 
its wilderness character.) 

Overall, the WSA could be effectively 
managed to preserve its wilderness char¬ 
acter. The WSA receives relatively lit¬ 
tle use. One grazing permittee is autho¬ 
rized to utilize 33 animal unit months 
(AUMs) of forage a year, but the area 
has not been grazed in recent years. 
Recreational visitors spend about 700 
visitor days annually in the WSA. There 
are no private or State in-holdings to 
interfere with wilderness management. 
There are no mineral leases, mining 
claims or other valid rights that would 
significantly affect management of wil¬ 
derness values in the recommended por¬ 

tion of the WSA. 

The area not recommended as wilderness 
also could be managed as wilderness. 
There are 21 mining claims covering 420 
acres in this portion of the WSA, but 
mineral values are relatively low and 
development is not expected in the fore¬ 

seeable future. The area not recommended 
is separated from the recommended por¬ 
tion by a State section and is not adja¬ 
cent to Zion National Park. Therefore, 
coordinated management of wilderness 
values in this area in conjunction with 
the 120,620-acre area of the park admin¬ 
istratively endorsed as wilderness by 
the NPS, would not be practical. 

Energy and Mineral Resource Values 

The U.S. Geological Survey (USGS) and 
the U.S. Bureau of Mines (USBM) prepared 
a mineral assessment report for the 
Spring Creek Canyon WSA (USGS Bulletin 
1746-F, R.E. Van Loenen, et al., 1989). 
The report indicates that inferred sub- 
economic resources of common variety 
sand, sandstone, and limestone occur in 
the study area. The study area has a 
moderate potential for undiscovered 
resources of oil and gas and low poten¬ 
tial for all metallic resources (includ¬ 
ing copper, silver, and uranium), and 
geothermal resources. No potential ex¬ 
ists for coal and gypsum resources. 

Impacts on Resources 

The comparative impact table (Table 4) 
summarizes the effects on pertinent 
resources for alternatives considered 
including designation or nondesignation 
of the area as wilderness. 

Local Social and Economic Considerations 

Social and economic factors were not 
considered to be significant issues in 
the EIS. 

Summary of WSA-Specific Public Comments 

Public involvement has occurred through¬ 
out the wilderness review process. Com¬ 
ments received during the early stages 
of the EIS preparation were used to 
develop significant study issues and 

alternatives for the ultimate management 
of the WSA. 

During formal public review of the Draft 
EIS, a total of 29 inputs specifically 
addressing this WSA were received from 
33 commenters, including oral statements 
received at 17 public hearings on the 
EIS. Each letter or oral testimony was 
considered to be one input. Duplicate 
letters or oral statements by the same 
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commenter were not counted as additional 
inputs or signatures. Each individual 
was credited with one signature or tes¬ 
timony regardless of the number of in¬ 
puts . 

In general, 22 commenters supported 
wilderness designation for part or all 
of the WSA, while seven were opposed. 
Four commenters addressed the relative 
merits of the EIS, but took no formal 
position on wilderness designation. 

Those favoring wilderness commented that 
wilderness designation would complement 
proposed wilderness in adjacent Zion 
National Park. Those commenting in favor 
of wilderness were almost evenly from 
rural and urban Utah and other states. 

Those opposing wilderness were concerned 
that the WSA is too small to be a desig¬ 
nated wilderness. All of those opposed 
to wilderness designation were from 
rural Utah. 

One Federal agency, the NPS commented on 
the Draft EIS for the Spring Creek WSA. 
The NPS supported wilderness designation 
for the WSA, provided information on 
potential for endangered species in the 
area, and questioned changes in live¬ 
stock forage allocations in the WSA 
between 1982 and publication of the 
Draft EIS. 

No comment letters were received on the 
Final EIS. 

There are no State sections in the WSA. 
In commenting on the Draft EIS the State 
of Utah expressed general opposition to 
wilderness designation but did not take 
a definite position regarding wilderness 
designation of the Spring Creek Canyon 
WSA. The State commented that the less 
than 5,000-acre areas surrounding Zion 
National Park, including the Spring 
Creek Canyon WSA, are natural, logical 
extensions of Zion National Park. The 
State noted that there are land use 
conflicts found in the gas company re¬ 
ports on the area. These reports identi¬ 
fy oil and gas potential in LaVerkin 
Creek Canyon, Deep Creek, North Fork 
Virgin River, Red Butte, Spring Creek 
Canyon, and Beartrap Canyon WSAs. The 
State suggested that given the small 
size of the units and their adjacency to 
Zion National Park, additional study. 

should be given to the potential of 
transferring most of these WSAs from BLM 
to NPS management. The BLM and NPS agree 
that transferral of administration is a 
separate issue, independent of the wil¬ 
derness review. 

The State of Utah also noted that the 
mineral potential of the WSA is probably 

low. 

The Spring Creek Canyon WSA is in Iron 
County. The Iron County Land Management 
Code identifies the WSA as an open space 
zone, and the Iron County Commission has 
indicated that they do not support wil¬ 
derness designation for this WSA. The 
County Commission has endorsed the Con¬ 
solidated Local Government Response to 
Wilderness that opposes wilderness des¬ 
ignation of BLM lands in Utah. In com¬ 
menting on the Draft EIS, the County 
Commission stated that the Spring Creek 
Canyon WSA should not be designated as 
wilderness until legal decisions con¬ 
cerning water rights are reached. They 
reported the potential for conflicts 
with water development, and express 
their opinion that the recreational 
values of the area are less than out¬ 
standing because the WSA is separated 
into two pieces by a State section. 
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THE WATCHMAN WILDERNESS STUDY AREA 

1. THE STUDY AREA; 600 acres 

The Watchman Wilderness Study Area (WSA) 
(UT-040-149) is in southeastern Washing¬ 
ton County. It is adjacent to Spring- 
dale, Utah (population 258) and is 2 
miles south of the southern entrance to 
Zion National Park. The WSA extends 1.5 
miles from north to south and 1 mile 
from east to west (see Map). The east 
boundary of the unit is contiguous with 
Zion National Park for 1.5 miles and 
adjoins private land on the north, 
south, and southwest. The WSA includes 
600 acres of public lands administered 
by the Bureau of Land Management (BLM). 
There are no private. State, or split- 
estate lands in the WSA (see Table 1). 

The WSA includes part of the western 
slopes of Johnson Mountain and The 
Watchman which are high sandstone towers 
in Zion National Park. 

The slopes in the WSA drain to both the 
East Fork and the North Fork of the Vir¬ 
gin River. Elevations range from 3,800 
feet to 5,200 feet. The Watchman study 
area is in a zone transitional between 
hot desert and cold desert vegetation. 
Shrubs dominate, with intermixed grasses 
and forbs and scattered pinyon-juniper, 
but there is much exposed rock. 

The WSA was dropped from wilderness 
study status by the Secretary of the 
Interior on December 30, 1982 due to its 
small size, but because of its wilder¬ 
ness values and proximity to Zion 
National Park, including a National Park 
Service (NPS) endorsed wilderness pro¬ 
posal of 120,620 acres, it was studied 
under Section 202 of the Federal Land 
Policy and Management ACT (FLPMA) and 
was included in the Utah BLM Statewide 
Wilderness Environmental Impact State¬ 
ment (EIS) finalized in November 1990. 

TABLE 1 
LAND STATUS AND ACREAGE SUMMARY IN THE STUDY AREA 

WITHIN THE WSA ACRES 

BLM (surface and subsurface) 600 

Split-Estate (BLM surface only) 0 

In-holdings (State, Private) 0 

Total 600 

WITHIN THE RECOMMENDED WILDERNESS BOUNDARY 

BLM (within the WSA) 600 

BLM (outside the WSA) 0 

Split-Estate (within the WSA) 0 

Split-Estate (outside the WSA) 0 

Total BLM land recommended for wilderness 600 

In-holdings (State, private) 0 

WITHIN THE AREA NOT RECOMMENDED FOR WILDERNESS 

BLM 0 

Split-Estate 0 

Total BLM land not recommended for wilderness 0 

In-holdings (State, Private) 0 

Source: BLM File Data 
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Two alternatives were analyzed in the 
EIS: an all wilderness alternative, 
which is the recommendation in this re¬ 
port, and a no wilderness (no action) 
alternative. 

2. RECOMMENDATION AND RATIONALE: 
600 acres 
(recommended for wilderness) 
0 acres 
(recommended for nonwilderness) 

The recommendation for this WSA is to 
designate the entire area as wilderness. 
Designation of the entire area as wil¬ 
derness is considered to be the environ¬ 
mentally preferable alternative as it 
would result in the least change from 
the natural environment over the long 
term. Little or no conflict with other 
uses exists. 

The WSA is small but can be effectively 
managed as wilderness. Although it is 
small, it is an extension of the high 
wilderness values found on adjacent NPS 
administered land in Zion National Park. 
Wilderness protection of the WSA would 
add to Zion National Park values. Wil¬ 
derness designation of the WSA would 
preserve the natural environment near 
the entrance to the Park and accommodate 
a trail for hiking along the Virgin 
River East Fork (Parunuweap Canyon). No 
conflicts exist with other uses. 

All of the WSA is natural. About 75 per¬ 
cent of the area has outstanding oppor¬ 
tunities for solitude and primitive 
recreation. 

3. CRITERIA CONSIDERED IN DEVELOPING THE 
WILDERNESS RECOMMENDATION 

Wilderness Characteristics 

A. Naturalness 

Naturalness is defined as an attribute 
in which the evidence of man is substan¬ 
tially unnoticeable to the average visi¬ 
tor and where minor imprints of man ex¬ 
hibit no cumulative impact that is sub¬ 
stantially noticeable. The WSA is in a 
natural condition. A microwave transmit¬ 
ter was installed at the base of John¬ 
ston Mountain in the WSA in 1975, but 
little surface disturbance occurred 
because this transmitter was installed 
and is maintained by helicopter. 

The WSA is basically the untouched 
slopes at the foot of towers in Zion 
National Park. The slopes are exposed 
rock talus with a sparse cover of desert 
shrubs, pinyon and juniper trees. The 
landscape of the WSA is a foreground for 
Zion National Park and does not include 
the spectacular sandstone tower scenery 
immediately adjacent in the National 
Park. 

B. Solitude 

Opportunities for solitude are outstand¬ 
ing on about 450 acres in the WSA, most¬ 
ly because of screening provided by the 
terrain. The unit includes rugged foot¬ 
hills below Johnston Mountain and The 
Watchman. Plant cover provides little 
screening, however, as the area is only 
sparsely vegetated. 

C. Primitive and Unconfined Recreation 

The Watchman WSA offers outstanding 
opportunities on 450 acres for hiking, 
exploring, rock climbing, and geologic 
study. These activities are enhanced by 
the adjacent Zion National Park. 

D. Special Features 

All of the WSA is rated as outstanding 
for scenic quality. 

The endangered bald eagle and peregrine 
falcon, as well as 13 additional animal 
species and four plant species that are 
considered to be sensitive, occur or may 
occur in the WSA. Desert bighorn sheep 
and cougar also occasionally use the 
WSA. Although these species add to the 
wilderness values of the WSA, they are 
not confined to the Watchman study area. 
Refer to Appendix 4 and the Affected En¬ 
vironment, Vegetation and Wildlife In¬ 
cluding Special Status Species sections 
of the Utah BLM Statewide Wilderness 
Final EIS for additional information. 

Diversity in the National Wilderness 
Preservation System (NWPS> 

A. Expanding the Diversity of Natural 
Systems and Features as Represented by 
Ecosystems 

Wilderness designation of this WSA would 
not add a potential natural vegetation 
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(PNV) ecosystem not presently repre¬ 
sented in the NWPS. 

PNV is the vegetative type that would 
eventually become climax vegetation if 
not altered by human interference, and 
is not necessarily the vegetation that 
is currently present in an area. 

The WSA is in the Colorado Plateau 
Province/Ecoregion. The PNV in the WSA 
is entirely juniper-pinyon woodland (600 
acres). The PNV in the WSA is repre¬ 
sented in the NWPS nationally and in 
Utah and in other BLM study areas in 
Utah and other states. 

This information is summarized in Table 
2 from data compiled in December 1989. 

B. Assessing the Opportunities for Soli¬ 
tude or Primitive Recreation within a 
Davs Driving Time (5 Hours) of Manor 
Population Centers 

The WSA is within a 5-hour drive of Salt 
Lake City-Ogden, Utah; Provo-Orem, Utah; 
and Las Vegas, Nevada. Table 3 summa¬ 
rizes the number and acreage of desig¬ 
nated wilderness and other BLM study 
areas within a 5-hour drive of these 
population centers. 

TABLE 2 
ECOSYSTEM REPRESENTATION 

NWPS AREAS OTHER BLM STUDIES 

BAILEY-KUCHLER CLASSIFICATION (PNV) AREAS ACRES AREAS ACRES 

NATIONWIDE (COLORADO PLATEAU PROVINCE) 

Juniper-Pinyon Woodland 11 1,401,745 84 2,143,405 

UTAH (COLORADO PLATEAU PROVINCE) 

Juniper-Pinyon Woodland 1 26,000 53 1,705,598 

Source: BLM File Data. 

TABLE 3 
WILDERNESS OPPORTUNITIES FOR RESIDENTS OF MAJOR POPULATION CENTERS 

NWPS AREAS OTHER BLM STUDIES 

POPULATION CENTERS AREAS ACRES AREAS ACRES 

Salt Lake City-Ogden, Utah 11 1,099,962 78 2,258,871 

Provo-Orem, Utah 11 721,793 90 2,786,064 

Las Vegas, Nevada 38 3,132,130 54 2,175,694 

Source: BLM File Data. 

C. Balancing the Geographic Distribution 

of Wilderness Areas 

The Watchman WSA would not contribute 
significantly to balancing the geograph¬ 
ic distribution of wilderness areas 

within the NWPS. 

As of January, 1987, the NWPS include 65 
wilderness areas comprising 2,898,792 
acres in Utah, Arizona, and Nevada. 
Twelve designated wilderness areas are 
within 100 miles of the WSA. In a clock¬ 
wise direction beginning to the north. 
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are the 7,000-acre Ashdown Gorge Wilder¬ 
ness (Forest Service [FS]), the 25,751- 
acre Box-Death Hollow Wilderness (FS), 
the 112,400-acre Paria Canyon-Vermilion 
Cliffs Wilderness (BLM), the 40,539-acre 
Saddle Mountain Wilderness (FS), the 
70,500-acre Kanab Creek Wilderness (FS 
and BLM units), the 6,860-acre Cotton¬ 
wood Point Wilderness (BLM), the 7,880- 
acre Mt. Trumbull Wilderness (BLM), the 
14,650-acre Mt. Logan Wilderness (BLM), 
the 37,030-acre Grand Wash Cliffs Wil¬ 
derness (BLM), the 87,900-acre Paiute 
Wilderness (BLM), the 18,630-acre Beaver 
Dam Mountains Wilderness (BLM), and, to 
the west, the 50,000-acre Pine Valley 
Mountain Wilderness (FS). 

Manageability (The area must be capable 
of being managed effectively to preserve 
its wilderness character.) 

Overall the WSA could be effectively 
managed to preserve its wilderness char¬ 
acter. The WSA receives relatively 
little visitor use. In the event of any 
future heavy visitor use demand, admin¬ 
istration of visitor access would be 
difficult. Access between Zion National 
Park and the WSA is physically restrict¬ 
ed by the rugged terrain and high cliffs 
of Johnston Mountain and The Watchman. 
Visitor access along the remaining boun¬ 
dary is restricted by the presence of 
private lands on this perimeter. 

One grazing permittee utilizes 24 animal 
unit months (AUMs) of forage a year in 
the WSA. Recreational visitors spend 
less than 100 visitor days annually in 
the WSA. There are no private or State 
in-holdings to interfere with wilderness 
management, and there are no mineral 
leases, mining claims or other valid 
rights in the WSA. 

Energy and Mineral Resource Values 

The U.S. Geological Survey (USGS) and 
the U.S. Bureau of Mines (USBM) prepared 
a mineral assessment report for The 
Watchman WSA (USGS Bulletin 1746-A, R.E. 
Van Loenen, et al., 1989). The report 
indicates that the WSA has a moderate 
energy mineral resource potential and 
low resource potential for undiscovered 
copper, gold, lead, silver, zinc, man¬ 
ganese, uranium, coal, and geothermal 
energy resources. 

Impacts on Resources 

The comparative impact table (Table 4) 
summarizes the effects on wilderness 
values which is considered to be the 
only pertinent resource that would be 
significantly affected by designation or 
nondesignation of the area as wilder¬ 
ness. 

Local Social and Economic Considerations 

Social and economic factors were not 
considered to be significant issues in 
the EIS. 

Summary of WSA-Specific Public Comments 

Public involvement has occurred through¬ 
out the wilderness review process. Com¬ 
ments received during the early stages 
of the EIS preparation were used to 
develop significant study issues and 
alternatives for the ultimate management 
of the WSA. 

During formal public review of the Draft 
EIS, a total of 29 inputs specifically 
addressing this WSA were received from 
28 commenters, including oral statements 
received at 17 public hearings on the 
EIS. Each letter or oral testimony was 
considered to be one input. Duplicate 
letters or oral statements by the same 
commenter were not counted as additional 
inputs or signatures. Each individual 
was credited with one signature or tes¬ 
timony regardless of the number of in¬ 
puts. 

In general, 22 commenters supported wil¬ 
derness designation for part or all of 
the WSA, while two commenters were 
opposed. Four commenters addressed the 
relative merits of the EIS but took no 
formal position on wilderness designa¬ 
tion. 

Those favoring wilderness commented that 
wilderness designation would complement 
proposed wilderness in adjacent Zion 
National Park. The majority of those 
commenting in favor of wilderness were 
almost evenly from rural and urban Utah 
and other states. 

Those opposing wilderness were concerned 
that the WSA is too small to be a desig¬ 
nated wilderness and lacks solitude and 
outstanding opportunities for primitive 
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recreation. Both comments were from 
rural Utah. 

One Federal agency, the NPS, commented 
on the Draft EIS for the Watchman WSA. 
The NPS supported wilderness designation 
for the WSA, provided information on the 
potential for endangered species in the 
area. 

No comment letters were received on the 
Final EIS. 

There are no State sections in the WSA. 
In commenting on the Draft EIS, the 
State of Utah expressed general opposi¬ 
tion to wilderness designation but did 
not take a definite position regarding 
wilderness designation of the WSA. The 
State commented that the less than 
5,000-acre areas surrounding Zion 
National Park, including the Watchman 
WSA, are natural, logical extensions of 
Zion National Park. The State noted that 
there are land use conflicts found in 
gas company reports on the area. These 
reports identify oil and gas potential 
in LaVerkin Creek Canyon, Deep Creek, 
North Fork Virgin River, Red Butte, 
Spring Creek Canyon, The Watchman, 
Taylor Creek Canyon, Goose Creek Canyon, 
and Beartrap Canyon WSAs. The State sug¬ 
gested that given the small size of the 
units and their adjacency to Zion 
National Park, additional study should 
be given to the potential of transfer¬ 
ring most of these WSAs from BLM to NPS 
management. The BLM and NPS agree that 
transferral of administration is a sep¬ 
arate issue, independent of the wilder¬ 
ness review. 

The State also noted that the mineral 
potential of the area is probably low, 
and inquired as to the visual impact of 
the pre-1976 transmitter in the WSA. 

The Watchman WSA is in Washington Coun¬ 
ty. The Washington County Master Plan 
identifies the WSA as an open space 
zone, and the Washington County Commis¬ 
sion has indicated that they do not sup¬ 
port wilderness designation for this 
WSA. The County Commission has endorsed 
the Consolidated Local Government Re¬ 
sponse to Wilderness that opposes wil¬ 
derness designation of BLM lands in 
Utah. In commenting on the Draft EIS, 
the County stated that in their opinion 
this WSA does not provide outstanding 

opportunities for solitude or primitive 
recreation; and that the WSA should be 
transferred from BLM to NPS jurisdiction 
through legislative enactment of a park 
expansion bill. 
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TAYLOR CREEK CANYON WILDERNESS STUDY AREA 

1. THE STUDY AREA: 35 acres 

The Taylor Creek Canyon Wilderness Study 
Area (WSA) (UT-040-154) is in the north¬ 
eastern corner of Washington County, 
about 15 miles south of Cedar City, Utah 
(population 10,972). The study area is a 
small unit, measuring a 0.25 mile from 
north to south and a 0.25 mile from east 
to west (see Map). This is the smallest 
of the BLM WSAs in Utah. The WSA adjoins 
Zion National Park on the west, and is 
entirely surrounded by private and State 
land on the north, east, and south. The 
WSA includes 35 acres of public lands 
administered by the Bureau of Land Man¬ 
agement (BLM). 

There are no private, State, or split- 
estate lands in the WSA (see Table 1). 

The WSA is on the Kolob Plateau in the 
Grand Staircase, the terraced southern 
margin of the High Plateaus of Utah sec¬ 
tion of the Colorado Plateau Physio¬ 
graphic Province. The 600-foot deep 
upper portion of Taylor Creek Canyon 
occupies almost all of the WSA. The 
upper rim of the canyon, at about 7,800 
feet elevation, provides an excellent 
view of the canyon and a panoramic view 
of Zion National Park to the south. More 
than 60 percent of the WSA is bare rock 
surface. The remainder supports conif¬ 
erous forest and shrub woodland. 

TABLE 1 
LAND STATUS AND ACREAGE SUMMARY IN THE STUDY AREA 

WITHIN THE WSA ACRES 

BLM (surface and subsurface) 35 

Split-Estate (BLM surface only) 0 

In-holdings (State, Private) 0 

Total 35 

WITHIN THE RECOMMENDED WILDERNESS BOUNDARY 

BLM (within the WSA) 35 

BLM (outside the WSA) 0 

Split-Estate (within the WSA) 0 

Split-Estate (outside the WSA) 0 

Total BLM land recommended for wilderness 35 

In-holdings (State, private) 0 

WITHIN THE AREA NOT RECOMMENDED FOR WILDERNESS 

BLM 0 

Split-Estate 0 

Total BLM land not recommended for wilderness 0 

In-holdings (State, Private) 0 

Source: BLM File Data 

The WSA was dropped from wilderness 
study status by the Secretary of the 
Interior on December 30, 1982 due to its 
small size, but because of its wilder¬ 

ness values and proximity to Zion 
National Park, including a National Park 
Service (NPS) endorsed wilderness pro¬ 
posal of 120,620 acres, it was studied 
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under Section 202 of the Federal Land 
Policy and Management Act (FLPMA) and 
was included in the Utah BLM Statewide 
Wilderness Environmental Impact State¬ 
ment (EIS) finalized in November 1990. 
Two alternatives were analyzed in the 
EIS: an all wilderness alternative, 
which is the recommendation in this 
report, and a no wilderness (no action) 
alternative. 

2. RECOMMENDATION AND RATIONALE: 
35 acres 
(recommended for wilderness) 
0 acres 
(recommended for nonwilderness) 

The recommendation for this WSA is to 
designate all of the area as wilderness. 
Designation of the entire area as wil¬ 
derness is considered to be the environ¬ 
mentally preferable alternative as it 
would result in the least change from 
the natural environment over the long 
term. Little or no conflict with other 
uses exists. 

The WSA is small but can be effectively 
managed as wilderness. Although it is 
small, it is an extension of the high 
wilderness values found on adjacent NPS 
administered land in Zion National Park. 

All of the WSA is natural and has out¬ 
standing opportunities for solitude and 
primitive recreation. 

3. CRITERIA CONSIDERED IN DEVELOPING THE 
WILDERNESS RECOMMENDATION 

Wilderness Characteristics 

A. Naturalness 

Naturalness is defined as an attribute 
in which the evidence of man is substan¬ 
tially unnoticeable to the average visi¬ 
tor and where minor imprints of man ex¬ 
hibit no cumulative impact that is sub¬ 
stantially noticeable. The WSA is in a 
natural condition. There are no known 
intrusions. 

The WSA constitutes the extreme upper 
headwall and rim area of the Middle Fork 
of Taylor Creek Canyon. Although it 
lacks the sheer red-colored walls of the 
main canyon in the National Park, the 
WSA is part of the Middle Fork Canyon 
landscape and displays scenic values 

similar in quality to the values in the 
Park. 

B. Solitude 

The narrow sheer-walled canyon of the 
Middle Fork of Taylor Creek offers out¬ 
standing opportunities for solitude in 
Zion National Park and in the WSA. 

C. Primitive and Unconfined Recreation 

The canyon of the Middle Fork of Taylor 
Creek offers primitive and unconfined 
recreation opportunities such as hiking, 
backpacking, and photography. Within the 
WSA headwall portion of the upper can¬ 
yon, the outstanding opportunities may 
be limited to rock climbing and photog¬ 
raphy. 

D. Special Features 

Special features identified during the 
wilderness inventory include excellent 
raptor habitat and exceptional scenic 
values similar to those of Zion National 
Park. The entire WSA is rated as out¬ 
standing for scenic values. 

The endangered bald eagle and peregrine 
falcon, as well as 13 additional animal 
species and four plant species that are 
considered to be sensitive, occur or may 
occur in the WSA. Cougar also use the 
WSA. Although these species add to the 
wilderness values of the WSA, they are 
not confined to the Taylor Creek Canyon 
study area. Refer to Appendix 4 and the 
Affected Environment, Vegetation and 
Wildlife Including Special Status Spe¬ 
cies sections of the Utah BLM Statewide 
Wilderness Final EIS for additional 
information. 

Diversity in the National Wilderness 
Preservation System (NWPS1 

A. Expanding the Diversity of Natural 
Systems and Features as Represented bv 
Ecosystems 

Wilderness designation of this WSA would 
not add a combination of potential natu¬ 
ral vegetation (PNV) ecosystems not 
presently represented in the NWPS. It 
would, however, add a PNV ecosystem 
(Colorado Plateau Arizona pine forest) 
not now represented in the NWPS in Utah, 
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but the acreage would be almost insig¬ 
nificant. 

PNV is the vegetative type that would 
eventually become climax vegetation if 
not altered by human interference, and 
is not necessarily the vegetation that 
is currently present in an area. 

The WSA is in the transition zone be¬ 
tween the Colorado Plateau Province/ 
Ecoregion and Rocky Mountain Forest 
Province/Ecoregion. The PNV in the WSA 
is Arizona pine forest for both ecore- 
gions (17 and 18 acres, respectively). 

This information is summarized in Table 
2 from data compiled in December 1989. 

B. Assessing the Opportunities for Soli¬ 
tude or Primitive Recreation within a 
Davs Driving Time (5 Hours) of Major 
Population Centers 

The WSA is within a 5-hour drive of Las 
Vegas, Nevada. Table 3 summarizes the 
number and acreage of designated wil¬ 
derness and other BLM study areas within 
a 5-hour drive of this population 
center. 

TABLE 2 
ECOSYSTEM REPRESENTATION 

NWPS AREAS OTHER BLM STUDIES 

BAILEY-KUCHLER CLASSIFICATION (PNV) AREAS ACRES AREAS ACRES 

NATIONWIDE (COLORADO PLATEAU PROVINCE) 

Arizona Pine Forest 3 26,300 8 20,033 

NATIONWIDE (ROCKY MOUNTAIN FOREST 
PROVINCE) 

Arizona Pine Forest 2 24,902 3 1,215 

UTAH (COLORADO PLATEAU PROVINCE) 

Arizona Pine Forest 0 0 8 20,033 

UTAH (ROCKY MOUNTAIN FOREST PROVINCE) 

Arizona Pine Forest 2 24,902 3 1,215 

Source: BLM File Data. 

TABLE 3 
WILDERNESS OPPORTUNITIES FOR RESIDENTS OF MAJOR POPULATION CENTERS 

NWPS AREAS OTHER BLM STUDIES 

POPULATION CENTERS AREAS ACRES AREAS ACRES 

Las Vegas, Nevada 38 . 3,132,130 54 2,172,463 

Source: BLM File Data. 
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C. Balancing the Geographic Distribution 
of Wilderness Areas 

The Taylor Creek Canyon WSA would not 
contribute significantly to balancing 
the geographic distribution of wilder¬ 
ness areas within the NWPS. 

As of January, 1987, the NWPS included 
65 wilderness areas comprising 2,898,792 
acres in Utah, Arizona, and Nevada. 

Twelve designated wilderness areas are 
within 100 miles of the WSA. In a clock¬ 
wise direction beginning to the north, 
are the 7,000-acre Ashdown Gorge Wilder¬ 
ness (Forest Service [FS]), the 25,751- 
acre Box-Death Hollow Wilderness (FS), 
the 112,400-acre Paria Canyon-Vermilion 
Cliffs Wilderness (BLM), the 40,539-acre 
Saddle Mountain Wilderness (FS), the 
70,500-acre Kanab Creek Wilderness (FS 
and BLM units), the 6,860-acre Cotton¬ 
wood Point Wilderness (BLM), the 7,880- 
acre Mt. Trumbull Wilderness (BLM), the 
14,650-acre Mt. Logan Wilderness (BLM), 
the 37,030-acre Grand Wash Cliffs Wil¬ 
derness (BLM), the 87,900-acre Paiute 
Wilderness (BLM), the 18,630-acre Beaver 
Dam Mountains Wilderness (BLM), and, to 
the west, the 50,000-acre Pine Valley 
Mountain Wilderness (FS). 

Manageability (The area must be capable 
of being managed effectively to preserve 
its wilderness character.) 

Overall the WSA could be effectively 
managed to preserve its wilderness char¬ 
acter. Administration of visitor access 
is difficult because the WSA is totally 
surrounded by State, private, and NPS 
lands. Access to and from the WSA is 
physically isolated from Zion National 
Park by the high cliffs. Other access is 
restricted by private land ownerships. 
The WSA receives little use at present 
and no increase in future on-site use is 
anticipated. 

The WSA is unsuitable for grazing and 
recreational visitors spend only about 
50 visitor days annually in the WSA. 
There are no private or State in¬ 
holdings to interfere with wilderness 
management, and there are no mineral 
leases, mining claims or other valid 
rights in the WSA. 

Energy and Mineral Resource Values 

The U. S. Geological Survey (USGS) and 
the U.S. Bureau of Mines (USBM) prepared 
a mineral assessment report for the 
Taylor Creek Canyon WSA (USGS Bulletin 
1746-E, R.E. Van Loenen, et al., 1989). 
The report indicates that the WSA has a 
moderate energy resource potential for 
oil and gas. Mineral resource potential 
is low for undiscovered resources of all 
metals, including silver and uranium. 
The WSA also has low energy resource po¬ 
tential for geothermal resources. There 
is no potential for coal and gypsum. 

Impacts on Resources 

The comparative impact table (Table 4) 
summarizes the effects on wilderness 
values which is considered to be the 
only pertinent resource that would be 
significantly affected by designation or 
nondesignation of the area as wilder¬ 
ness . 

Local Social and Economic Considerations 

Social and economic factors were not 
considered to be significant issues in 
the EIS. 

Summary of WSA-Specific Public Comments 

Public involvement has occurred through¬ 
out the wilderness review process. Com¬ 
ments received during the early stages 
of the EIS preparation were used to 
develop significant study issues and 
alternatives for the ultimate management 
of the WSA. 

During formal public review of the Draft 
EIS, a total of 30 inputs specifically 
addressing this WSA were received from 
34 commenters, including oral statements 
received at 17 public hearings on the 
EIS. Each letter or oral testimony was 
considered to be one input. Duplicate 
letters or oral statements by the same 
commenter were not counted as additional 
inputs or signatures. Each individual 
was credited with one signature or tes¬ 
timony regardless of the number of in¬ 
puts. 

In general, 29 commenters supported wil¬ 
derness designation for part or all of 
the WSA, while two commenters were 
opposed. Three commenters addressed the 
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relative merits of the EIS but took no 
formal position on wilderness designa¬ 
tion. 

Those favoring wilderness commented 
that wilderness designation would com¬ 
plement proposed wilderness in adjacent 
Zion National Park. Those commenting in 
favor of wilderness were almost evenly 
from rural and urban Utah and other 
states. 

Those opposing wilderness were concerned 
that the WSA is too small to be a desig¬ 
nated wilderness and lacks solitude and 
outstanding opportunities for primitive 
recreation. Both comments were from 
rural Utah. 

One Federal agency, the NPS, commented 
on the Draft EIS for the Taylor Creek 
Canyon WSA. The NPS supported wilderness 
designation for the WSA, provided 
information on the potential for endan¬ 
gered species in the area, and ques¬ 
tioned changes in livestock forage 
allocations in the WSA between 1982 and 
publication of the Draft EIS. 

No comment letters were received on the 
Final EIS. 

There are no State sections in the WSA. 
In commenting on the Draft EIS, the 
State of Utah expressed general opposi¬ 
tion to wilderness designation but did 
not take a definite position regarding 
wilderness designation of the WSA. The 
State commented that the less than 
5,000-acre areas surrounding Zion 
National Park, including the Taylor 
Creek Canyon WSA, are natural, logical 
extensions of Zion National Park. The 
State noted that there are land use 
conflicts found in gas company reports 
on the area. These reports identify oil 
and gas potential in LaVerkin Creek 
Canyon, Deep Creek, North Fork Virgin 
River, Red Butte, Spring Creek Canyon, 
The Watchman, Taylor Creek Canyon, Goose 
Creek Canyon, and Beartrap Canyon WSAs. 
The State suggested that given the small 
size of the units and their adjacency to 
Zion National Park, additional study 
should be given to the potential of 
transferring most of these WSAs from BLM 
to NPS management. The BLM and NPS agree 
that transferral of administration is a 
separate issue, independent of the wil¬ 
derness review. 

The Taylor Creek Canyon WSA is in Wash¬ 
ington County. The Washington County 
Master Plan identifies the WSA as an 
open space zone, and the Washington 
County Commission has indicated that 
they do not support wilderness designa¬ 
tion for this WSA. The County Commission 
has endorsed the Consolidated Local Gov¬ 
ernment Response to Wilderness that 
opposes wilderness designation of BLM 
lands in Utah. In commenting on the 
Draft EIS, the County stated that the 
WSA should be transferred from BLM to 
NPS jurisdiction through legislative 
enactment of a park expansion bill. 
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GOOSE CREEK CANYON WILDERNESS STUDY AREA 

1. THE STUDY AREA: 89 acres 

The Goose Creek Canyon Wilderness Study 
Area (WSA) (UT-040-176) is in northeast¬ 
ern Washington County, about 20 miles 
northwest of Orderville, Utah (popula¬ 
tion 423). The study area is rectangu¬ 
lar, extending 0.25 mile from north to 
south and 0.50 mile from east to west. 

The WSA adjoins Zion National Park on 
the south and is entirely surrounded by 
private land on all the other sides (see 
Map). The WSA includes 89 acres of pub¬ 
lic land administered by the Bureau of 
Land Management (BLM). 

There are no private, State, or split- 
estate lands in the WSA (see Table 1). 

The WSA is on the Kolob Plateau in the 
Grand Staircase, the terraced southern 
margin of the High Plateaus of Utah sec¬ 
tion of the Colorado Plateau Physio¬ 
graphic Province. The terrain is domi¬ 
nated by 1,000-foot deep canyons of the 
Goose Creek drainage, which lead into 
Zion National Park. The elevation of the 
canyon rims is about 7,000 feet. Ponder- 
osa pine, aspen, Douglas fir, white fir, 
and juniper grow in the WSA, although 
about 20 percent of the surface is bare 
rock. 

TABLE 1 
LAND STATUS AND ACREAGE SUMMARY IN THE STUDY AREA 

WITHIN THE WSA ACRES 

BLM (surface and subsurface) 89 

Split-Estate (BLM surface only) 0 

In-holdings (State, Private) 0 

Total 89 

WITHIN THE RECOMMENDED WILDERNESS BOUNDARY 

BLM (within the WSA) 89 

BLM (outside the WSA) 0 

Split-Estate (within the WSA) 0 

Split-Estate (outside the WSA) 0 

Total BLM land recommended for wilderness 89 

In-holdings (State, private) 0 

WITHIN THE AREA NOT RECOMMENDED FOR WILDERNESS 

BLM 0 

Split-Estate 0 

Total BLM land not recommended for wilderness 0 

In-holdings (State, Private) 0 

Source: BLM File Data 

The WSA was dropped from wilderness 
study status by the Secretary of the 
Interior on December 30, 1982 due to its 

small size, but because of its wilder¬ 
ness values and proximity to Zion 
National Park, including a National Park 
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Service (NPS) endorsed wilderness pro¬ 
posal of 120,620-acres, it was studied 
under Section 202 of the Federal Land 
Policy and Management Act (FLPMA) and 
was included in the Utah BLM Statewide 
Wilderness Environmental Impact State¬ 
ment (EIS) finalized in November 1990. 
Two alternatives were analyzed in the 
EIS: an all wilderness alternative, 
which is the recommendation in this 
report, and a no wilderness (no action) 
alternative. 

2. RECOMMENDATION AND RATIONALE: 
89 acres 
(recommended for wilderness) 
0 acres 
(recommended for nonwilderness) 

The recommendation for this WSA is to 
designate all of the area as wilderness. 
Designation of the entire area as wil¬ 
derness is considered to be the environ¬ 
mentally preferable alternative as it 
would result in the least change in the 
natural environment over the long term. 
Little or no conflict with other uses 
exists. 

The WSA is small but can be effectively 
managed as wilderness. All of the WSA is 
in a natural condition. Although it is 
small, it is an extension of the high 
wilderness values found on adjacent NPS 
administered land in Zion National Park. 
The WSA has exceptional scenic values 
and cannot be visually distinguished 
from the adjacent National Park. 

3. CRITERIA CONSIDERED IN DEVELOPING THE 
WILDERNESS RECOMMENDATION 

Wilderness Characteristics 

A. Naturalness 

Naturalness is defined as an attribute 
in which the evidence of man is substan¬ 
tially unnoticeable to the average visi¬ 
tor and where minor imprints of man ex¬ 
hibit no cumulative impact that is sub¬ 
stantially noticeable. The WSA is in a 
natural condition. The WSA basically 
appears as an untouched deep canyon sys¬ 
tem with outstanding scenic values equal 
in quality to those of Zion National 
Park. No surface-disturbing activities 
have occurred since the wilderness 
inventory. 

B. Solitude 

The narrow, sheer-walled canyons of 
Goose Creek offer outstanding opportuni¬ 
ties for solitude when considered in 
conjunction with the contiguous Zion 
National Park. 

C. Primitive and Unconfined Recreation 

The canyon of Goose Creek offers primi¬ 
tive and unconfined recreation opportu¬ 
nities such as hiking, backpacking, 
technical rock climbing, and photogra¬ 
phy. The opportunities are outstanding 
when considered in conjunction with 
opportunities provided by the contiguous 
portion of the canyon in Zion National 
Park. 

D. Special Features 

All of the WSA has exceptional scenic 
values. The endangered bald eagle and 
peregrine falcon, as well as 13 addi¬ 
tional animal species and four plant 
species that are considered to be sen¬ 
sitive, occur or may occur in the WSA. 
Refer to Appendix 4 and the Affected 
Environment, Vegetation and Wildlife 
Including Special Status Species sec¬ 
tions of the Utah BLM Statewide Wilder¬ 
ness Final EIS for additional informa¬ 
tion. Cougar also use the WSA. Although 
these species add to the wilderness val¬ 
ues of the WSA, they are not confined to 
the Goose Creek Canyon study area. 

All of the WSA is rated as outstanding 
for scenic quality. 

Diversity in the National Wilderness 
Preservation System (NWPS1 

A. Expanding the Diversity of Natural 
Systems and Features as Represented by 
Ecosystems 

Wilderness designation of this WSA would 
not add a combination of potential nat¬ 
ural vegetation (PNV) ecosystems not 
presently represented in the NWPS, 
although it would add a PNV ecosystem 
(Colorado Plateau province Arizona pine 
forest) not now represented in a wilder¬ 
ness area in Utah. 

PNV is the vegetative type that would 
eventually become climax vegetation if 
not altered by human interference, and 
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is not necessarily the vegetation that 
is currently present in an area. 

The WSA is in a transition zone between 
the Colorado Plateau Province/Ecoregion 
and the Rocky Mountain Forest Province/ 
Ecoregion. The PNV in both ecoregions in 
the WSA is Arizona pine forest (44 and 
45 acres, respectively). 

This information is summarized in Table 
2 from data compiled in December 1989. 

B. Assessing the Opportunities for Soli¬ 
tude or Primitive Recreation within a 
Days Driving Time (5 Hours) of Major 
Population Centers 

The WSA is within a 5-hour drive of Las 
Vegas, Nevada. Table 3 summarizes the 
number and acreage of designated wil¬ 
derness and other BLM study areas within 
a 5-hour drive of this population 
center. 

TABLE 2 
ECOSYSTEM REPRESENTATION 

NWPS AREAS OTHER BLM STUDIES 

BAILEY-KUCHLER CLASSIFICATION (PNV) AREAS ACRES AREAS ACRES 

NATIONWIDE (COLORADO PLATEAU PROVINCE) 

Arizona Pine Forest 3 26,300 8 20,033 

NATIONWIDE (ROCKY MOUNTAIN FOREST 
PROVINCE) 

Arizona Pine Forest 2 24,902 3 1,215 

UTAH (COLORADO PLATEAU PROVINCE) 

Arizona Pine Forest 0 0 8 20,033 

UTAH (ROCKY MOUNTAIN FOREST PROVINCE) 

Arizona Pine Forest 2 24,902 3 1,215 

Source: BLM File Data. 

TABLE 3 
WILDERNESS OPPORTUNITIES FOR RESIDENTS OF MAJOR POPULATION CENTERS 

NWPS AREAS OTHER BLM STUDIES 

POPULATION CENTERS AREAS- ACRES AREAS ACRES 

Las Vegas, Nevada 38 3,132,130 54 2,172,463 

Source: BLM File Data. 

C. Balancing the Geographic Distribution 
of Wilderness Areas 

The Goose Creek Canyon WSA would not 
contribute significantly to balancing 

the geographic distribution of wilder¬ 
ness areas within the NWPS. 

As of January, 1987, the NWPS included 
65 wilderness areas comprising 2,898,792 
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acres in Utah, Arizona, and Nevada. 

Twelve designated wilderness areas are 

within 100 miles of the WSA. In a clock¬ 

wise direction beginning to the north, 

are the 7,000-acre Ashdown Gorge Wilder¬ 

ness (Forest Service (FS]), the 25,751- 

acre Box-Death Hollow Wilderness (FS), 

the 112,400-acre Paria Canyon-Vermilion 

Cliffs Wilderness (BLM), the 40,539-acre 

Saddle Mountain Wilderness (FS), the 

70,500-acre Kanab Creek Wilderness (FS 

and BLM units), the 6,860-acre Cotton¬ 

wood Point Wilderness (BLM), the 7,880- 

acre Mt. Trumbull Wilderness (BLM), the 

14,650-acre Mt. Logan Wilderness (BLM), 

the 37,030-acre Grand Wash Cliffs Wil¬ 

derness (BLM), the 87,900-acre Paiute 

Wilderness (BLM), the 18,630-acre Beaver 

Dam Mountains Wilderness (BLM), and, to 

the west, the 50,000-acre Pine Valley 

Mountain Wilderness (FS). 

Manageability (The area must be capable 

of being managed effectively to preserve 

its wilderness character.) 

Overall, the WSA could be effectively 

managed to preserve its wilderness char¬ 

acter. Administration of visitor access 

to Goose Creek Canyon would be difficult 

at the point where the canyon crosses 

the boundary between private and BLM 

lands. Visitor use within the canyon can 

be monitored and controlled through 

cooperative effort by BLM and NPS. 

The WSA receives relatively little use. 

There is no livestock use in the WSA. 

Recreational visitors spend about 100 

visitor days annually in the WSA. Access 

between the WSA and Zion National Park 

requires technical rock climbing. There¬ 

fore, most use comes from people using 

the dirt road that forms the northern 

boundary of the WSA. There are no pri¬ 

vate or State in-holdings to interfere 

with wilderness management, and there 

are no mineral leases, mining claims, or 

other valid rights in the WSA. 

Energy and Mineral Resource Values 

The U. S. Geological Survey (USGS) and 

the U.S. Bureau of Mines (USBM) prepared 

a mineral assessment report for the 

Goose Creek Canyon WSA (USGS Bulletin 

1746-E, R.E. Van Loenen, et al., 1989). 

The report indicates that the WSA has a 

moderate energy resource potential for 

oil and gas. Mineral resource potential 

is low for undiscovered resources of all 

metals, including silver and uranium. 

The WSA is in an area identified as 

having low terrestrial heat flow and 

therefore the energy resource potential 

for geothermal resources is low. There 

is no potential for coal and gypsum. 

Impacts on Resources 

The comparative impact table (Table 4) 

summarizes the effects on wilderness 

values which is considered to be the 

only pertinent resource that would be 

significantly affected by designation or 

nondesignation of the area as wilder¬ 

ness . 

Local Social and Economic Considerations 

Social and economic factors were not 

considered to be significant issues in 

the EIS. 

Summary of WSA-Specific Public Comments 

Public involvement has occurred through¬ 

out the wilderness review process. Com¬ 

ments received during the early stages 

of the EIS preparation were used to 

develop significant study issues and 

alternatives for the ultimate management 

of the WSA. 

During formal public review of the Draft 

EIS, a total of 31 inputs specifically 

addressing this WSA were received from 

35 commenters, including oral statements 

received at 17 public hearings on the 

EIS. Each letter or oral testimony was 

considered to be one input. Duplicate 

letters or oral statements by the same 

commenter were not counted as additional 

inputs or signatures. Each individual 

was credited with one signature or tes¬ 

timony regardless of the number of in¬ 

puts. 

In general, 30 commenters supported wil¬ 

derness designation for part or all of 

the WSA, while two commenters were 

opposed. Three commenters addressed the 

relative merits of the EIS but took no 

formal position on wilderness designa¬ 

tion. 

Those favoring wilderness commented 

that wilderness designation would com¬ 

plement proposed wilderness in adjacent 
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Zion National Park. The majority of 

those commenting in favor of wilderness 

were almost evenly from rural and urban 

Utah and other states. 

Those opposing wilderness were concerned 

that the WSA is too small to be a desig¬ 

nated wilderness and lacks solitude and 

outstanding opportunities for primitive 

recreation. Both comments were from 

rural Utah. 

One Federal agency, the NPS, commented 

on the Draft EIS for the Goose Creek 

Canyon WSA. The NPS supported wilderness 

designation for the WSA and provided 

information on the potential for endan¬ 

gered species in the area. 

No comment letters were received on the 

Final EIS. 

There are no State sections in the WSA. 

In commenting on the Draft EIS, the 

State of Utah expressed general opposi¬ 

tion to wilderness designation but did. 

not take a definite position regarding 

wilderness designation of the WSA. The 

State commented that the less than 

5,000-acre areas surrounding Zion 

National Park, including the Goose Creek 

Canyon WSA, are natural, logical 

extensions of Zion National Park. The 

State noted that there are land use 

conflicts found in gas company reports 

on the area. These reports identify oil 

and gas potential in LaVerkin Creek 

Canyon, Deep Creek, North Fork Virgin 

River, Red Butte, Spring Creek Canyon, 

The Watchman, Taylor Creek Canyon, Goose 

Creek Canyon, and Beartrap Canyon WSAs. 

The State suggested that given the small 

size of the units and their adjacency to 

Zion National Park, additional study 

should be given to the potential of 

transferring most of these WSAs from BLM 

to NPS management. The BLM and NPS agree 

that transferral of administration is a 

separate issue, independent of the wil¬ 

derness review. 

The Goose Creek Canyon WSA is in Wash¬ 

ington County. The Washington County 

Master Plan identifies the WSA as an 

open space zone, and the Washington 

County Commission has indicated that 

they do not support wilderness designa¬ 

tion for this WSA. The County Commission 

has endorsed the Consolidated Local Gov¬ 

ernment Response to Wilderness that 

opposes wilderness designation of BLM 

lands in Utah. In commenting on the 

Draft EIS, the county stated that the 

WSA should be transferred from BLM to 

NPS jurisdiction through legislative 

enactment of a park expansion bill. 

Because of the small size of the WSA, 

the county does not believe that it pro¬ 

vides outstanding opportunities for ei¬ 

ther solitude or primitive and uncon¬ 

fined recreation. 
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BEARTRAP CANYON WILDERNESS STUDY AREA 

1. THE STUDY AREA; 40 acres 

The Beartrap Canyon Wilderness Study 

Area (WSA) (UT-040-177) is in north¬ 

eastern Washington County, about 16 

miles south of Cedar City, Utah (pop¬ 

ulation 10,972). The study area is rec¬ 

tangular, 0.5 mile wide from north to 

south and 0.13 mile from east to west 

(see Map). The unit is enclosed in a 

section of private land, and adjoins 

Zion National Park to the west. 

The WSA includes 40 acres of public 

lands administered by the Bureau of Land 

Management (BLM). 

There are no private. State, or split- 

estate lands in the WSA (see Table 1). 

The WSA is on the Kolob Plateau in the 

Grand Staircase, the terraced southern 

margin of the High Plateaus of Utah sec¬ 

tion of the Colorado Plateau Physio¬ 

graphic Province. The terrain is very 

rugged: two small canyons tributary to 

Beartrap Creek, which flows into Zion 

National Park, join at the center of the 

WSA. The canyons are about 1,000 feet 

deep. Elevations at the canyon rims are 

around 7,600 feet. Some coniferous trees 

grow in the WSA, but more than 60 per¬ 

cent of the surface is bare rock. 

TABLE 1 

LAND STATUS AND ACREAGE SUMMARY IN THE STUDY AREA 

WITHIN THE WSA ACRES 

BLM (surface and subsurface) 40 

Split-Estate (BLM surface only) 0 

In-holdings (State, Private) 0 

Total 40 

WITHIN THE RECOMMENDED WILDERNESS BOUNDARY 

BLM (within the WSA) 40 

BLM (outside the WSA) 0 

Split-Estate (within the WSA) 0 

Split-Estate (outside the WSA) 0 

Total BLM land recommended for wilderness 40 

In-holdings (State, private) 0 

WITHIN THE AREA NOT RECOMMENDED FOR WILDERNESS 

BLM 0 

Split-Estate 0 

Total BLM land not recommended for wilderness 0 

In-holdings (State, Private) 0 

Source: BLM File Data 

The WSA was dropped from wilderness 

study status by the Secretary of the 

Interior on December 30, 1982 due to its 

small size, but because of its wilder¬ 

ness values and proximity to Zion 

National Park, including a National Park 

Service (NPS) endorsed wilderness pro¬ 

posal of 120,620 acres, it was studied 
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under Section 202 of the Federal Land 
Policy and Management Act (FLPMA) and 
was included in the Utah BLM Statewide 
Wilderness Environmental Impact State¬ 
ment (EIS) finalized in November 1990. 
Two alternatives were analyzed in the 
EIS: an all wilderness alternative, 
which is the recommendation in this 
report, and a no wilderness (no action) 
alternative. 

2. RECOMMENDATION AND RATIONALE: 
40 acres 
(recommended for wilderness) 
0 acres 
(recommended for nonwilderness) 

The recommendation for this WSA is to 
designate all of the area as wilderness. 
Designation of the entire area as wil¬ 
derness is considered to be the environ¬ 
mentally preferable alternative as it 
would result in the least change in the 
natural environment over the long term. 
Little or no conflict with other uses 
exists. 

The WSA is small but can be effectively 
managed as wilderness. All of the WSA is 
in a natural condition. It contains rock 
features and hanging gardens. Although 
it is small, it is an extension of the 
high wilderness values found on adjacent 
NPS administered land in Zion National 
Park. The WSA has exceptional scenic 
values and cannot be visually disting¬ 
uished from the adjacent National Park. 

3. CRITERIA CONSIDERED IN DEVELOPING 
THE WILDERNESS RECOMMENDATION 

Wilderness Characteristics 

A. Naturalness 

Naturalness is defined as an attribute 
in which the evidence of man is substan¬ 
tially unnoticeable to the average visi¬ 
tor and where minor imprints of man ex¬ 
hibit no cumulative impact that is sub¬ 
stantially noticeable. The WSA is in a 
natural condition. It basically appears 
as an untouched deep canyon system with 
outstanding scenic values equal in qual¬ 
ity to those of Zion National Park. No 
surface-disturbing activities have 
occurred since the wilderness inventory. 

B. Solitude 

Beartrap Canyon is a narrow, sheer- 
walled canyon that offers outstanding 
opportunities for solitude in Zion 
National Park. The contiguous WSA por¬ 
tion of the canyon is at the upper head- 
wall of Beartrap Canyon and displays 
opportunities for solitude comparable to 
the opportunities on NPS lands. 

C. Primitive and Unconfined Recreation 

The WSA is has outstanding opportunities 
for primitive and unconfined recreation 
when considered in conjunction with Zion 
National Park. In the National Park, 
Beartrap Canyon provides opportunities 
for hiking, backpacking, and photogra¬ 
phy. In the WSA portion of the canyon, 
recreation opportunities may be limited 
to rockclimbing activities on the head- 
wall. 

D. Special Features 

All of the WSA has exceptional scenic 
values. The endangered bald eagle and 
peregrine falcon, as well as 13 addi¬ 
tional animal species and four plant 
species that are considered to be sen¬ 
sitive, occur or may occur in the WSA. 
Refer to Appendix 4 and the Affected 
Environment, Vegetation and Wildlife 
Including Special Status Species sec¬ 
tions of the Utah BLM Statewide Wilder¬ 
ness Final EIS for additional informa¬ 
tion. Cougar also use the WSA. Although 
these species add to the wilderness val¬ 
ues of the WSA, they are not confined to 
the Beartrap Canyon study area. 

Diversity in the National Wilderness 
Preservation System (NWPS^ 

A. Expanding the Diversity of Natural 
Systems and Features as Represented by 
Ecosystems 

Wilderness designation of this WSA would 
not add a combination of potential nat¬ 
ural vegetation (PNV) ecosystems not 
presently represented in the NWPS, but 
it would add a PNV ecosystem (Colorado 
Plateau Arizona pine forest) not now 
represented in the NWPS in Utah. 

PNV is the vegetative type that would 
eventually become climax vegetation if 
not altered by human interference, and 

440 



BEARTRAP CANYON WILDERNESS STUDY AREA 

is not necessarily the vegetation that 
is currently present in an area. 

The WSA is in a transition zone between 
the Colorado Plateau Province/Ecoregion 
and the Rocky Mountain Forest Province/ 
Ecoregion. The PNV in both ecoregions in 
the WSA is Arizona pine forest (20 acres 
in each province). This information is 
summarized in Table 2 from data compiled 
in December 1989. 

B. Assessing the Opportunities for Soli¬ 
tude or Primitive Recreation within a 
Days Driving Time (5 Hours) of Major 
Population Centers 

The WSA is within a 5-hour drive of Las 
Vegas, Nevada. Table 3 summarizes the 
number and acreage of designated wilder¬ 
ness and other BLM study areas within a 
5-hour drive of this population center. 

TABLE 2 
ECOSYSTEM REPRESENTATION 

NWPS AREAS OTHER BLM STUDIES 

BAILEY-KUCHLER CLASSIFICATION (PNV) AREAS ACRES AREAS ACRES 

NATIONWIDE (COLORADO PLATEAU PROVINCE) 

Arizona Pine Forest 3 26,300 8 20,030 

NATIONWIDE (ROCKY MOUNTAIN FOREST 
PROVINCE) 

Arizona Pine Forest 2 24,902 3 1,213 

UTAH (COLORADO PLATEAU PROVINCE) 

Arizona Pine Forest 0 0 8 20,030 

UTAH (ROCKY MOUNTAIN FOREST PROVINCE) 

Arizona Pine Forest 2 24,902 3 1,213 

Source: BLM File Data. 

TABLE 3 
WILDERNESS OPPORTUNITIES FOR RESIDENTS OF MAJOR POPULATION CENTERS 

NWPS AREAS OTHER BLM STUDIES 

POPULATION CENTERS AREAS ACRES AREAS ACRES 

Las Vegas, Nevada 38 3,132,130 54 2,176,458 

Source: BLM File Data. 

C. Balancing the Geographic Distribution 
of Wilderness Areas 

The Beartrap Canyon WSA would not con¬ 
tribute significantly to balancing the 

geographic distribution of wilderness 
areas within the NWPS. 

As of January, 1987, the NWPS include 65 
wilderness areas comprising 2,898,792 
acres in Utah, Arizona, and Nevada. 
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Twelve designated wilderness areas are 
within 100 miles of the WSA. In a clock¬ 
wise direction beginning to the north, 
are the 7,000-acre Ashdown Gorge Wilder¬ 
ness (Forest Service [FS]), the 25,751- 
acre Box-Death Hollow Wilderness (FS), 
the 112,400-acre Paria Canyon-Vermilion 
Cliffs Wilderness (BLM), the 40,539-acre 
Saddle Mountain Wilderness (FS), the 
70,500-acre Kanab Creek Wilderness (FS 
and BLM units), the 6,860-acre Cotton¬ 
wood Point Wilderness (BLM), the 7,880- 
acre Mt. Trumbull Wilderness (BLM), the 
14,650-acre Mt. Logan Wilderness (BLM), 
the 37,030-acre Grand Wash Cliffs Wil¬ 
derness (BLM), the 87,900-acre Paiute 
Wilderness (BLM), the 18,630-acre Beaver 
Dam Mountains Wilderness (BLM), and, to 
the west, the 50,000-acre Pine Valley 
Mountain Wilderness (FS). 

Manageability (The area must be capable 
of being managed effectively to preserve 
its wilderness character.) 

Overall the WSA could be effectively 
managed to preserve its wilderness char¬ 
acter. Administration of visitor access 
would be difficult because the WSA is 
surrounded by private lands. Visitor use 
can be monitored and controlled through 
cooperative effort by BLM and NPS. 

The WSA receives relatively little use. 
There is no livestock use in the WSA. 
Recreational use of the WSA is nearly 
nonexistent due to its steep terrain. 
Recreational visitors spend only about 
10 visitor days annually in the WSA. 
Access between the WSA and Zion National 
Park requires technical rock climbing 
skills because of high cliffs. There are 
no private or State inholdings to inter¬ 
fere with wilderness management. There 
is one post-FLPMA lease in the WSA, but 
the probability of development is low 
and the wilderness protection stipula¬ 
tion would apply. There are no mining 
claims or other valid rights in the WSA. 

Energy and Mineral Resource Values 

The U.S. Geological Survey (USGS) and 
the U.S. Bureau of Mines (USBM) prepared 
a mineral assessment report for the 
Beartrap Canyon WSA (USGS Bulletin 1746- 
E, R.E. Van Loenen, et, al., 1989). The 
report indicates that the WSA has a mod¬ 
erate energy resource potential for oil 
and gas. Mineral resource potential is 

low for undiscovered resources of all 
metals, including silver and uranium. 
The WSA is in an area defined as having 
low terrestrial heat flow and therefore 
the energy resource potential for geo¬ 
thermal resources is low. There is no 
potential for coal and gypsum. 

Impacts on Resources 

The comparative impact table (Table 4) 
summarizes the effects on wilderness 
values which is considered to be the 
only pertinent resource that would be 
significantly affected by designation or 
nondesignation of the area as wilder¬ 
ness. 

Local Social and Economic Considerations 

Social and economic factors were not 
considered to be significant issues in 
the EIS. 

Summary of WSA-Specific Public Comments 

Public involvement has occurred through¬ 
out the wilderness review process. Com¬ 
ments received during the early stages 
of the EIS preparation were used to 
develop significant study issues and 
alternatives for the ultimate management 
of the WSA. 

During formal public review of the Draft 
EIS, a total of 28 inputs specifically 
addressing this WSA were received from 
33 commenters, including oral statements 
received at 17 public hearings on the 
EIS. Each letter or oral testimony was 
considered to be one input. Duplicate 
letters or oral statements by the same 
commenter were not counted as additional 
inputs or signatures. Each individual 
was credited with one signature or tes¬ 
timony regardless of the number of in¬ 
puts. 

In general, 28 commenters supported wil¬ 
derness designation for part or all of 
the WSA, while two commenters were 
opposed. Three commenters addressed the 
relative merits of the EIS but took no 
formal position on wilderness designa¬ 
tion. 

Those favoring wilderness commented 
that wilderness designation would com¬ 
plement proposed wilderness in adjacent 
Zion National Park. Those commenting in 
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favor of wilderness were almost evenly 
from rural and urban Utah and other 
states. 

Those opposing wilderness were concerned 
that the WSA is too small to be a desig¬ 
nated wilderness and lacks solitude and 
outstanding opportunities for primitive 
recreation. Both comments were from 
rural Utah. 

One Federal agency, the NPS, commented 
on the Draft EIS for the Beartrap Canyon 
WSA. The NPS supported wilderness des¬ 
ignation for the WSA and provided infor¬ 
mation on potential for endangered spe¬ 
cies in the area. 

No comment letters were received on the 
Final EIS. 

There are no State sections in the WSA. 
In commenting on the Draft EIS, the 
State of Utah expressed general opposi¬ 
tion to wilderness designation but did 
not take a definite position regarding 
wilderness designation of the WSA. The 
State commented that the less than 
5,000-acre areas surrounding Zion 
National Park, including the Beartrap 
Canyon WSA, are natural, logical exten¬ 
sions of Zion National Park. The State 
noted that there are land use conflicts 
found in gas company reports on the 
area. These reports identify oil and gas 
potential in LaVerkin Creek Canyon, Deep 
Creek, North Fork Virgin River, Red 
Butte, Spring Creek Canyon, The Watch¬ 
man, Taylor Creek Canyon, Goose Creek 
Canyon and Beartrap Canyon WSAs. The 
State suggested that given the small 
size of the units and their adjacency to 
Zion National Park, additional study 
should be given to the potential of 
transferring most of these WSAs from BLM 
to NPS management. The BLM and NPS agree 
that transferral of administration is a 
separate issue, independent of the wil¬ 

derness review. 

The State also noted that the mineral 
potential of the area is probably low, 
and commented that the Draft EIS had not 
considered available cultural informa¬ 
tion from archeological surveys on FS 
land to the north of the WSA. 

The Beartrap Canyon WSA is in Washington 
County. The Washington County Master 
Plan identifies the WSA as an open space 

zone, and the Washington County Commis¬ 
sion has indicated that they do not sup¬ 
port wilderness designation for this 
WSA. The County Commission has endorsed 
the Consolidated Local Government Re¬ 
sponse to Wilderness that opposes wil¬ 
derness designation of BLM lands in 
Utah. In commenting on the Draft EIS, 
the county has stated that the WSA 
should be transferred from BLM to NPS 
jurisdiction through legislative enact¬ 
ment of a park expansion bill. 
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